February - March 2016, Volume 8 - Issue 5

Journal of Atrial Fibrillation

JAFIB

We Publish:

- Editorials
- Featured Reviews
- Journal Reviews
- Original Research
- Case Reports

Meet The Expert Doctor Dr. Madhu Reddy, мо

Published by Cardifront LLC

www.jafib.com

www.jafib.com

Journal of Atrial Fibrillation

Contents

February-March 2016 Volume 8, Issue 5

EDITORIAL:

JAFIB is on PUBMED now! Dhanunjaya Lakkireddy, Andrea Natale	5
ORIGINAL RESEARCH:	
Sotalol versus Amiodarone in Treatment of Atrial Fibrillation John Somberg, Janos Molnar	6
Efficacy, High Procedural Safety And Rapid Optimization Of Cryobal-	
Ioon Atrial Fibrillation Ablation In The Hands Of A New Operator Eberhard Scholz, Patrick Lugenbiel, Patrick A. Schweizer, Panagiotis Xynogalos, Clau- dia Seyler, Edgar Zitron, Rüdiger Becker, Hugo A. Katus, Dierk Thomas	13
Cryoablation for the Treatment of Drug Refractory Symptomatic Atrial	
Fibrillation: A Regional Medical Center Experience Robert Tonks, Hiba-tul-kareem Sayed, Ashley Adams, William T. Smith	19
GUEST EDITORIAL:	
Misleading Advertising by Attorneys Concerning NOACs is Adversely Costly to Our Patients and Our Society James A. Reiffel	23
CASE REPORTS:	
Supraventricular Tachycardia with Irregular Ventricular-Atrial Intervals and Ventriculo-Atrial Block Prof. Dr. Murat Sucu, Prof. Dr. Vedat Davutoglu, Dr. Esra Polat	25
Lyme Arrhythmia in an Avid Golfer: A Diagnostic Challenge and a	

R

Therapeutic Dilemma Ujjwal Rastogi, Dr. Nidhi Kumars

A Case of Wide Complex Tachycardia in a Patient with a Biventricular Assist Device Abrams, Mark P, Whang, William, Iyer, Vivek, Garan, Hasan, Biviano, Angelo	29
FEATURED REVIEWS:	
From Incidental, Mechanically-Induced Arrhythmias to Reflex-Defined Arrhythmogenicity: On The Track of The Ternary Reflex System Resem- blance to The "Infancy" of New Era or Rediscovery Petras Stirbys	32
The Cost Effectiveness of LAA Exclusion Bahij Kreidieh, Moisés Rodríguez-Mañero, Sergio H. Ibarra-Cortez, Paul Schurmann, Miguel Valderrábano	37
ICE Guided CRT: Is there Evidence of Reverse Remodeling? Antonio Rossillo, Angelo B. Ramondo	43
Cardiac Resynchronization Therapy in Non-Ischemic Cardiomyopathy Miriam Shanks, Victoria Delgado, Jeroen J Bax	47
Atrial Fibrillation and Risk of Dementia/Cognitive Decline Anand D. Shah, Faisal M. Merchant, David B. Delurgio	53
Ablation of Atrial Fibrillation in Combination with Left Atrial Append-	
age Occlusion in A Single Procedure. Rationale and Technique Ignacio García-Bolao, Naiara Calvo, Alfonso Macias, Joaquin Barba, Nahikari Salterain, Pablo Ramos, Gabriel Ballesteros, Renzo Neglia	61
A Patient With Asymptomatic Cerebral Lesions During AF Ablation:	
How Much Should We Worry? Giovanni B Forleo, Domenico G Della Rocca, Carlo Lavalle, Massimo Mantica, Lida P Papavasileiou, Valentina Ribatti, Germana Panattoni, Luca Santini, Andrea Natale, Luigi Di Biase	67
Contact Force and Atrial Fibrillation Ablation Ullah W, Schilling RJ, Wong T	74

www.jafib.com

Journal of Atrial Fibrillation

JOURNAL REVIEWS:

Atrial Fibrillation Ablation in Adults With Repaired Congenital Heart	81
Disease Marta Acena, Ignasi Anguera, Paolo D. Dallaglio, Marcos Rodriguez, Xavier Sabaté	
Clinical and Economic Implications of AF Related Stroke Ali N Ali1, Ahmed Abdelhafiz	85
Value of The Wearable Cardioverter Defibrillator (WCD) as a Bridg- ing-Therapy before Implantation of a Cardioverter Defibrillator (ICD) PrivDoz. Dr. Johannes Sperzel	93
AUTHORS PROFILE:	99



Editorial

Journal of Atrial Fibrillation



JAFIB is on PUBMED now!

Dear Colleagues

Welcome to the spring issue of JAFIB 2016. Hope everyone had a great spring break. From the editorial desk we have a few updates some of the national meetings and a short review of some exciting work that will be show cased in this issue.

The 4th edition of the International Symposium on Left Atrial Appendage (ISLAA 2016) successfully organized in New York City, NY. This premier and most comprehensive CME event on the Left Atrial Appendage has been gaining significant momentum and interest amongst health care professionals especially interventionalists and electrophysiologists. Increasing awareness of the contribution of the LAA in systemic thrombo-embolization and arrhythmia burden has brought renewed interest for preventive strategies. Suboptimal experience with 6 decades of Warfarin experience has recently been replaced by more effective Novel Oral Anticoagulants, but the bleeding complications still continue to be a major issue with the anticoagulation strategy. The concept of eliminating the left atrial appendage from the systemic circulation has evolved into an attractive strategy in place of long term OAC. With the Watchman device getting FDA clearance and evaluation from CMS, the need for skilled operators who can perform LAA exclusion procedures will continue to increase. ISLAA is a perfect medium of education for both experienced and novice operators alike. Experts from all over the world joined in this two day meeting sharing their experience, research on various technologies.

In the current issues Somberg etal have a good review of intravenous Sotalol compared against Amiodarone for cardiac arrhythmias. Over the last few years as the drug went out of production people almost forgot about this drug which used to be frequently used in the emergency room, critical care and EP lab settings. IV sotalol definitely shows some promise on its return and perhaps some creative ways of using it to minimize the duration oral loading would be an important area to study. A wide array of topics from wearable cardioverter defibrillators to contact force catheters are being covered. Wong etal presented a nice featured review on the current state of the contact force catheter ablation. Dellurgio and team presented a review on AF and risk of dementia/cognitive decline. Additionally Forleo and colleagues presented some fascinating data on asymptomatic cerebral infarcts in AF. Given the heightened risk of dementia in AF patients not undergoing ablation, the relationship between AF and SCI is an old issue but only larger volumes of cerebral lesions have been associated with cognitive decline. From a pathophysiological point of view, new ischemic lesions on MRI after AF ablation, should suggest worse neuropsychological outcome; however, the available data are discordant. Most silent MRI-detected lesions observed acutely after AF ablation procedures are small or medium-size events and the majority of acute lesions regress at medium- term follow-up suggesting the overall risk of not treating AF probably has worse implications than the SCI after AF ablation that mostly disappear on long term follow up.

Garcia-Bolao and team presented the rationale, feasibility, outcomes and technique of a combined procedure of AFCA and percutaneous LAAO, two percutaneous interventions that share some procedural issues and technical requirements, in patients with symptomatic drug-refractory AF, high risk of stroke, and contraindications to OACs. Anguera etal presented a review of AF ablation in adults with repaired congenital heart disease specifically those patients with atrial septal defects.

We are happy to announce that JAFIB is officially PubMED listed now. All the previous issues will be retrospectively published in the pubmed repository going forwards. This is a well-deserved recognition after 8 years of serving the need for quality education in the science of AF both for physicians and patients. We encourage you to continue to submit your quality work to the journal. We will see you at the Heart Rhythm Annual Sessions in San Francisco in May. **Best Wishes**



Dhanunjaya (DJ)Lakkireddy MD, FACC, FHRS Associate-Editor, JAFIB



Andrea Natale MD, FACC, FHRS, FESC Editor-in-Chief, JAFIB





Sotalol versus Amiodarone in Treatment of Atrial Fibrillation

John Somberg, MD^{1,2}, Janos Molnar MD²

¹Department of Medicine & Pharmacology Rush University, Chicago, IL. ²American Institute of Therapeutics, Lake Bluff, IL.

Abstract

The availability of intravenous (IV) Sotalol has equalized the treatment options since both amiodarone and sotalol are available in both IV and oral formulations. A review of the efficacy of sotalol as compared to amiodarone both for conversion of atrial fibrillation (AF) and maintenance of normal sinus rhythm (NSR) following cardiac surgery was undertaken. Standard methods of meta-analysis were employed. Full text publications of clinical trials written in English that compared the efficacy of sotalol to amiodarone were included in the analysis. For the conversion of AF to NSR, five studies were found eligible for the analysis. Two studies clinically compared sotalol to amiodarone for the maintenance of NSR after cardiac surgery. The common relative success of sotalol was 0.947 (95Cl: 0.837 to 1.071, P = 0.385), revealing essentially no differences in efficacy for conversion between amiodarone and sotalol. The average conversion rate was 47% with sotalol and 52% with amiodarone. The conversion rates were lower for persistent AF (sotalol 22% and amiodarone 27%), while greatest for recent onset AF (88% sotalol and 77% for amiodarone). The risk of developing post-operative atrial fibrillation was practically the same in both regimes, relative risk = 1.214 (95% CI: 0.815-1.808, p=0.339). In summary, sotalol and amiodarone are equally effective in AF conversion and maintenance of NSR post-cardiac surgery.

Introduction

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is the most common arrhythmia with an estimated prevalence of between 2.7 million and 6.1 million patients in the United States.¹ Atrial fibrillation results in significant morbidity including thromboembolic events, stroke, heart failure and increased risk of mortality.² Currently there are two management strategies for AF, a "rate control" strategy which aims to control the rate of ventricular response, and a "rhythm control" strategy which aims to restore and maintain normal sinus rhythm.² The restoration of sinus rhythm either with electrical cardioversion or antiarrhythmic drugs and successful maintenance of sinus rhythm has been recently reported to yield improvements in symptoms and quality of life.^{2,4} However, neither strategy offers a mortality benefit.^{2,3} The role of sotalol is well established for maintenance of sinus rhythm after successful restoration of normal sinus rhythm (NSR).² With the introduction of intravenous (IV) Sotalol, we thought it useful to compare the efficacy of sotalol to amiodarone, both for maintenance of sinus rhythm and the conversion of AF. Sotalol's role in pharmacologic conversion of AF is controversial. Prior meta-analyses

Key Words:

Sotalol, Atrial Fibrillation, Treatment, Meta-Analysis.

Disclosures:

Dr. Somberg lead the team developing IV Sotalol and has since sold his proprietary interest. He also has investments in generic drug companies manufacturing amiodarone.

Corresponding Author: John C. Somberg, 21 N. Skokie Hwy, G-3 Lake Bluff, IL 60044. have reviewed the role of sotalol in maintenance of sinus rhythm and prevention of AF following cardiac surgery,^{5,6} but its efficacy in AF conversion as compared to amiodarone has not been reviewed.

Methods

A systematic review of the published literature was undertaken and meta-analyses were performed to assess the efficacy and safety of sotalol in the pharmacologic conversion of AF and the maintenance of sinus rhythm following cardiac surgery.

Publications of clinical trials on pharmacologic conversion of AF that evaluated the efficacy of sotalol in comparison to amiodarone were collected for inclusion in this report. Studies could employ either IV or oral route of administration for sotalol or amiodarone. Publications were limited to full text papers written in English. Selected publications must have had sufficient information on patient selection, study methods, and primary outcome(s) to be included. Studies that used electrophysiologic drug testing during induced AF were not included.

The following databases were searched from the earliest date possible to June 30 2015: PubMed, SCOPUS, CINAHL, Cochran Database of Systematic Reviews. The strategy and the results of the search of PubMed are shown in Figure 1. The keywords "sotalol" and "amiodarone" resulted in 700 publications. Using the combination of "sotalol", "amiodarone" and "atrial fibrillation" reduced the number of the publications to 319. When the search was limited to publications written in English with human subjects, the number of publications was reduced to 245. Further limiting the search to reviews and clinical trials resulted in 160 publications, of these, 54 were original



reports and 106 reviews. For the review on AF conversion, of the 54 original reports, 49 did not meet the inclusion criteria, either being not relevant (most often the topic was maintenance of sinus rhythm without data on pharmacologic AF conversion), or the studies were case series without a comparator. As a result, 5 publications met inclusion criteria and were analyzed for AF conversion in this study. The search of SCOPUS, CINAHL, and Cochran Database of Systematic Reviews did not result in additional eligible publications. A summary tabulation of the 5 published studies is enumerated in Table 1.

For maintenance of sinus rhythm following cardiac surgery, using the key word "sotalol" resulted in 2,683 publications, searching for

"sotalol" and "Atrial Fibrillation" reduced the articles to 495, those in English and on human subjects were 370, 242 were original reports and only 2 publications directly compared sotalol to amiodarone.⁶

The studies were grouped according to the treatment employed, i.e. sotalol versus amiodarone, as well as the goal of therapy: AF conversion, or maintenance of sinus rhythm.

For each group, a meta-analysis was performed to obtain the common relative success of the primary endpoint (AF conversion). Additionally, data were extracted for adverse events. The statistical analysis was performed by using the Comprehensive Meta-Analysis software (BiostatTM, Englewood, NJ, USA). Heterogeneity of the studies was assessed for each outcome in each group by using Q statistics and I2 statistics. Those studies that were homogeneous for an outcome were analyzed by the fixed effect model, while those studies that were heterogeneous for an outcome were analyzed by the random effect model to determine the common relative success (relative risk of successful AF conversion) and the relative risk of developing AF post cardiac surgery. The relative success is the ratio of the proportion of patients who had successful AF conversion in the sotalol versus the amiodarone group. The common relative success is the weighted estimate of the success ratios across the studies. The relative risk was computed by a similar approach resulting in the weighted estimate of the relative risks of developing AF. A twosided alpha error of less than 0.05 was considered to be statistically significant (p<0.05). Existence of publication bias was evaluated by using a funnel plot and Egger's regression intercept.

Results

Sotalol vs. Amiodarone for AF Conversion

Five studies7,8,9,10,11 evaluated the efficacy of amiodarone in comparison to sotalol for AF conversion (Figure 2). This comparison has the largest patient population, with 420 patients receiving sotalol and 544 receiving amiodarone. While the studies differed in the duration of AF before an attempt at cardioversion, the follow



Relative Success of AF Conversion to Normal Sinus Rhythm: Sotalol versus Amiodarone

Test for Heterogeneity: I² = 16%, p=0.315 Test for Combined Effect: Z=-0.869, p=0.385



Favours Amio Favours Sotalol

Figure 2:

Each row shows the name of the first author of the publication followed by the reference number in parenthesis, the relative success (Risk ratio: "risk" of successful AF conversion) with 95% confidence interval (95% CI), and the significance (p) of the difference in success. The number of patients of whom AF converted and the total number of the patients (Event/Total) in the sotalol and the amiodarone arms are also shown for each study. The graphic presentations of the results are shown on the right (Forrest Plot). The boxes represent the relative success and the lines represent the 95% CI for individual studies. The size of boxes and the thickness of lines reflect the weight of a study in the analysis. The result of the meta-analysis is shown in the last row (bottom) numerically, as well as graphically (the diamond in the Forest Plot). Test for heterogeneity: 12 is the percentage of total variation in study estimates that is due to heterogeneity (16%.). The studies effect sizes were homogenous, thus the fixed effect model was employed for meta-analysis. The combined relative success is 0.947 (95% CI: 0.837 to 1.071, p=0.385), indicating no difference between the two drugs in pharmacologic conversion of AF

Model	Study name Statistics for each study		Convert	ed / Total			Risk ra	tio and	95% CI					
		Risk ratio	Lower limit	Upper limit	p-Value	Sotalol	Amio							
	Thomas et al (9)	1.014	0.925	1.112	0.767	43/45	49/52	1	Ĩ	Ĩ		1	Ê	1
	Joseph at al. (7)	1.001	0.904	1.109	0.979	38/40	37/39							
	Singh et al. (8)	1.001	0.917	1.093	0.984	195/244	206/258							
	Vijayalakshmi et al. (10)	1.125	0.916	1.381	0.260	33/36	22/27				- T =-	8		
Fixed		1.013	0.961	1.067	0.631						+			
	Test for Heterogeneity	$I^2 = 0$	%, p<0.7	771				0.1	0.2	0.5	1	2	5	10

Test for Combined Effect: Z=0.480, p=0.631

Favours Amio Favours Sotalol

Original Research

Relative Success of AF Conversion to Normal Sinus Rhythm: Sotalol versus Amiodarone Followed by DC Shock in Non Converters Those patients, who did not convert by the drug they were randomized to receive (amiodarone or sotalol) underwent direct current (DC) electrical cardioversion. The figure shows the combined success of pharmacological and DC cardioversion. The studies and data elements are organized as in Figure 2. The studies were homogenous (I2 = 0%), thus the fixed effect model was employed for meta-analysis. None of the studies found a significant difference between the amiodarone and sotalol groups. The meta-analysis indicates practically identical efficacy with a common relative success of 1.013 (95% CI: 0.961 to 1.067, p=0.631)

up time to evaluate success, as well as in the dosing regimens, the studies were homogenous for the primary outcome, AF conversion. The common relative success of sotalol was 0.947 (95% CI: 0.837 to 1.071, p=0.387), indicating no difference compared to amiodarone in pharmacologic conversion of AF. The conversion rate ranged between 19 and 88% in the sotalol and between 26 and 79% in the amiodarone groups, with an average conversion rate of 49% with sotalol and 52% with amiodarone. The conversion rates were the lowest in persistent AF studies^{8,10} ranging between 19 and 24% for sotalol and 26 and 27% for amiodarone, while in recent onset AF of less than 24 hour duration (paroxysmal AF) the success rate was 88% for sotalol and 77% for amiodarone. Four of these five studies^{7,8,9,10} evaluated the combined success rate of pharmacologic and electrical AF conversion (Figure 3). Those patients, who did not convert by their assigned drug treatment received direct current (DC) cardioversion. None of the studies found significant difference in the success of pharmacologic and DC conversion between the amiodarone and sotalol groups (Figure 3). The meta-analysis indicates a practically identical efficacy with a common relative success of 1.013 (95% CI: 0.961 to 1.067, p=0.631). The success rate ranged between 80 and 96% in the sotalol

groups and between 80 and 95% in the amiodarone groups.

Three studies reported data about the suppression of AF after successful conversion of AF.^{8,9,10} One study with 12 hour follow up reported early recurrence,⁹ one study reported AF recurrence during 6 weeks and 6 months follow up,¹⁰ and one study reported long term AF suppression during 12 months follow up.⁸ The results are shown in Figure 4. Figure 4 shows that with longer follow up time the risk of AF recurrence increases more in patients who received sotalol compared to those who received amiodarone. The relative risk of AF recurrence on sotalol became significant at 6 months (p=0.027) and became more significant during 1 year follow up (p<0.001). The meta-analysis (Figure 4) indicates a significantly higher common relative risk of AF recurrence for sotalol (relative risk: 1,462, 95% CI: 1.260 to 1.697, p<0.001). Overall, these results translate to less effective long term AF suppression with oral sotalol therapy than with amiodarone.

Two studies reported adverse events affecting the cardiovascular system.^{7,9} Combining these 2 studies, there were 2 cases of symptomatic bradycardia and 2 cases of hypotension among patients who received sotalol. There were more cases of adverse events among

Model	Study name Comparison		dy name Comparison Statistics for each study		Events	s / Total			Riskra	tio and	95% CI				
			Risk ratio	Lower limit	Upper li mit	p-Value	Sotalol	Control							
	Mooss et al. (13)	Amiodarone	1.482	0.800	2.745	0.211	19 / 76	14/83				1			
	Auer et al. (12)	Arniodarone+Metoprolol	1.053	0.625	1.774	0.847	20/63	19 / 63			-		-		
Fixed			1.214	0.815	1.808	0.339						-			
									0.4	0.2	0.5	4	•	E	40

Test for Heterogeneity: I² = 0%, p<0.406 Test for Combined Effect: Z= 0.956, p=0.339

Favours Sotalol Favours Amio

Figure 4:

Figure 3:

Recurrence of AF among Patients with AF Conversion: Sotalol versus Amiodarone The studies and data elements are organized as in Figure 2. The studies were homogeneous (I2 = 2%), thus the fixed effect model was

employed for meta-analysis. The combined (weighted mean) relative risk of AF recurrence is 1,462 (95% CI: 1.260 to 1.697, p<0.001) indicating a significantly higher common relative risk of AF recurrence for sotalol. The figure also indicates that with longer follow up time the risk of AF recurrence increases more in patients who received sotalol comped to those who received amiodarone. The relative risk of AF recurrence on sotalol became significant at 6 months follow up (p=0.027) and became more significant during 1 year follow up (p<0.001)

9 Jo	9 Journal of Atrial Fibrillation								
Table	1: Su	mmary Tabulation of the Clinical Trials							
Authors	Study Type	Drug Regimen	AF Duration Before Treatment	Follow up for Efficacy	Patient Conditions/ Characteristics				
Joseph et al.7	Randomized	1. IV sotalol 1.5 mg/kg over 30 min	<24 h	48 h.	Emergency				
	Open Label	then 3x80 mg oral/day for 2 days			admission for				
		2. IV amiodarone 5 mg/kg over 30 min			symptomatic				
		then 3x400 mg oral/day for 2 days			AF				
Singh et al.8	Randomized	1. Oral sotalol 2x80 mg a day	>72 h.	28 days	Persistent AF				
	Double blind	for 1 week, 2x160 mg thereafter	to years		eligible for				
		2. Oral amiodarone 800 mg a day			cardioversion				
		for 2 weeks then 600 mg/day for 2 weeks,							
Thomas et al.9	Randomized	1. IV sotalol 1.5 mg/kg over 10 min	<48 h.	12 h.	Emergency				
	Open Label	then 2x80 mg oral a day	in 80%		admission for				
		2. IV amiodarone 10 mg/kg over 30 min	of the patients		symptomatic				
		Then 2x200 mg oral a day			recent onset				
					AF				

AF; Atrial Fibrillation, AFL; Atrial Flutter, h; hour, IV; intravenous, MI; myocardial infarction. Note: Wong et al.¹⁵ did not provide dosing regimens

patients who received amiodarone including 2 cases of bradycardia, 5 cases of hypotension, and 4 cases of left ventricular failure. Discontinuation of therapy was similar for amiodarone and sotalol with a relative risk of 1.194 (95% CI: 0.311 to 4.587, p=0.796).

Sotalol vs. Amiodarone for Maintenance of NSR Post Cardiac Surgery

Two clinical trials directly compared the efficacy of sotalol with amiodarone for the prevention of atrial fibrillation after cardiac surgery.^{12,13} Both were randomized double-blind trials (Figure 5). In the study of Mooss and colleagues,¹³ atrial fibrillation occurred in 17% of the 83 patients taking amiodarone and in 25% of the 76 patients taking sotalol (RR=1.482, 95% CI: 0.80 to 2.745, p = 0.211), a nonsignificant difference. In the study of Auer and coworkers,¹² patients were randomized to receive placebo, sotalol, metoprolol, or amiodarone plus metoprolol. Atrial fibrillation occurred in 20 of the 63 patients (32%) randomized to sotalol and in 19 of the 63 patients (30%) randomized to amiodarone plus metoprolol. The risk of developing postoperative atrial fibrillation was practically the same with both regimens (RR = 1.05, 95% CI: 0.625 to 1.774, p = 0.847).⁶ The combined relative risk of developing postoperative atrial fibrillation on sotalol therapy was 1.214 (95% CI: 0.815 to 1.808, p = 0.339) (Figure 5). Discontinuation of therapy due to adverse events

(hypotension, bradycardia, AV block) were similar for amiodarone (8.9%) and sotalol (13.7%) in the post cardiac surgery setting with a relative risk of 1.554 (95% CI: 0.801 to 3.016, p=0.192).

Adverse Events and Drug Toxicity Following Acute and Chronic Administration of Amiodarone and Sotalol

The number of studies is limited in this meta-analysis and most of the studies had short duration. Therefore they do not provide a full picture about the incidence of adverse events that may be anticipated with these drugs. Therefore, we performed a thorough review of the literature to provide estimates of adverse events and toxicities with acute and long term administration of sotalol and amiodarone that should be considered when administering these drugs to patients for conversion of AF and to maintain NSR. The results are summarized in Table 2. Most of the adverse events are related to the pharmacologic effects of these drugs. Both sotalol and amiodarone are Vaughan-Williams Class III (action potential prolonging) agents with Class II (beta receptor blocking) properties. With acute, predominantly IV administration, hypotension, bradycardia, AV block and new onset CHF can be anticipated with both drugs. Both drugs prolongs the QTc interval, and Torsades de Pointes (TdP) ventricular tachycardia may occur with both, but to a much lesser extent for IV sotalol (<1%) than observed with chronic oral sotalol administration for the



Test for Heterogeneity: I² = 0%, p<0.406 Test for Combined Effect: Z= 0.956, p=0.339

Favours Sotalol Favours Amio

Figure 5: Relative Risk of Developing Atrial Fibrillation after Cardiac Surgery: Sotalol versus Amiodarone The studies and data elements are organized as in Figure 2. The studies were homogeneous (I2 = 0%), thus the fixed effect model was employed for meta-analysis. The combined (weighted mean) relative risk is 1.214 (95% CI: 0.815 to 1.808) indicating no significant difference between sotalol and amiodarone in preventing atrial fibrillation following cardiac surgery (p<0.339)

able Or	Adverse Events and Drug Toxicity Following Acute and Chronic
aule 2.	Administration of Amiodarone and Sotalol

Administration	Amiodarone	Sotalol
Acute (Predominantly IV)		
*Hypotension	12-20 % ¹⁴	6.3% ¹⁵
*TdP	<2% ¹⁴	<1% (0.1%) ¹⁵
Bradycardia/AV block	4.9%14	12-13% ¹⁶
*Cardiac Arrest	3%14	0.1%15
Heart Failure	2%14	1.2% ¹⁶
*ARDS	214-11% ¹⁷	0%
*Optic neuropathy/neuritis	infrequent ¹⁴	0%
Peripheral neuropathy	infrequent ¹⁴	extremely rare ¹⁶
*Thyrotoxicosis	infrequent ¹⁴	0%
Hepatic injury	2.8-4.2%14	extremely rare ¹⁶
Chronic (Oral)		
*Proarrhythmia (TdP)	<1%18	0.3-3.2%16
CHF (new onset)	2-2.2% ¹⁴	1.2-3.3%16
*Pulmonary toxicity	1-17% ¹⁹	0%
Non-Allergic Bronchospasm	0%	1.8-2.4%16
*Optic neuropathy/neuritis	< 1-2% ²⁰	0%
Photophobia, corneal microdeposits	>90%14,20	0%
Gastrointestinal Complaints	30% ¹⁸	20.5-20.7% ¹⁶
Elevated Liver Enzyme Levels	15-30% ¹⁴	extremely rare ¹⁶
*Hepatitis and Cirrhosis	< 3% ¹⁴	0%
*Hypothyroidism	4-22 % ¹⁴	0%
*Hyperthyroidism	2-12% ¹⁴	0%
Neurologic Events (i.e. Dizziness, Headache, Insomnia, Malaise, etc.)	3-30%18	22-29 % ¹⁶
Fatigue	4-9% ²¹	10-11% ¹⁶
Tremor, ataxia	3-35% ²⁰	0%
Peripheral neuropathy	0.3%20	extremely rare ¹⁶
Photosensitivity	25-75% ^{14,20}	extremely rare16
Skin discoloration	4-9% ²⁰	0%
*Aplastic anemia	rare ¹⁴	0%

* indicates major adverse event/toxicity. Superscript numbers indicate the reference numbers of the data source. 0% indicates that no report of that adverse event has been found. "infrequent" and "extremely rare" indicate that events were occasionally reported as part of either the post marketing experience or foreign experience and the actual incidence have not been or cannot be estimated. ARDS; Adult Respiratory Distress Syndrome, CHF; congestive heart failure, IV; intravenous. TdP; Torsades de Pointes ventricular tachycardia

suppression of AF (0.3-3.2%) or ventricular tachycardia (2-4%).^{15,16} Adult Respiratory Distress Syndrome (ARDS) is a potentially lethal complication which is due to amiodarone toxicity. It is especially frequent with IV administration following pulmonary surgery (11%),¹⁷ but the lower end of the estimate is still considerable with a 2% incidence of ARDS.14 Other serious amiodarone toxicities like optic neuropathy, optic neuritis and thyrotoxicosis are realitve rare with acute IV administration, hepatic injury may occur in 2.8-4.2% of the patients.¹⁴ With chronic oral administration for maintenance of NSR after AF conversion, Tdp is the most serious adverse event that occurs between 0.3 to 3.2% of the patients with sotalol, and extremely rare with amiodarone.16,18 Non allergic bronchospasm occurs only with sotalol administration.16 Less serious adverse events show a similar incidence between sotalol and amiodarone therapy including gastrointestinal complains (sotalol ≈20%, amiodarone≈ 30%), dizziness, headache, insomnia malaise may occur as high as \approx

30%, as well as fatigue $\approx 10\%$ of the patients by both drugs. On the other hand, pulmonary toxicity, hypo- and hyperthyroidism, hepatitis and cirrhosis, may occur frequently with amiodarone therapy and not at all with sotalol. Aplastic anemia is relatively rare with amiodarone but can be fatal and does not occur with sotalol.^{14,19} Other frequent, but potentially non fatal amiodarone toxicities manifested as photophobia, corneal microdeposits, photosensitivity and skin discoloration (See Table 2). Optic neuropathy or optic neuritis (estimated incidence <1% to 2%) caused by amiodarone may lead to blindness.²⁰ In summary, both drugs may cause serious adverse events, but amiodarone therapy may result in a number of potentially fatal non cardiovascular organ toxicities, while sotalol therapy has not

Discussion

With the availability of IV, as well as oral sotalol and amiodarone, both agents can be employed in a number of different situations with flexibility in the route of delivery. We thus undertook a systematic literature review and meta-analysis to evaluate the efficacy of sotalol for the pharmacologic conversion of AF, and reviewed meta-analysis of the maintenance of sinus rhythm after cardiac surgery.⁶ The efficacy of sotalol IV and oral was similar to amiodarone in AF conversion and sotalol and amiodarone were equally effective in the maintenance of normal sinus rhythm after cardiac surgery.

been associated with potentially fatal organ toxicity.

While the focus of this study was AF conversion and prevention of AF following cardiac surgery, we also hade limited data on the efficacy of both drugs in the long term maintenance of NSR with oral administration following cardioversion of AF. We found a better long term suppression of AF with oral amiodarone compared to oral sotalol treatment. Our findings are in agreement with a recent metaanalysis, which evaluated the long term efficacy of both drugs in the maintenance of NSR following cardioversion.²²

An important consideration is that amiodarone has numerous none cardiovascular adverse events, some of them can be fatal such as amiodarone-induced pulmonary toxicity. Our review of the adverse events and toxicity of the two drugs indicates that sotalol has much less serious non cardiovascular adverse effects. This is confirmed in a study on the reassessment of clinical outcomes by initial antiarrhythmic drug therapy in the AFFIRM Trial, which concluded that death, intensive care unit hospitalization and noncardiovascular death were more frequent with amiodarone.²³

The estimates of the incidence of adverse events and toxicities can have a wide range (see Table 2). This can be explained by the underlining disease status of a patient group, as well as the wide range of doses employed of the two agents. For example, the incidence of TdP was less when it used for maintenance of NSR after AF conversion (0.3-3.2%) than in the treatment of ventricular tachycardia (2-4%).^{15,16} Furthermore, sotalol has a linear pahramacokinetic profile and the QT prolongation caused by sotalol is dose related. Consequently, with high sotalol doses the risk of developing TdP is higher than with lower daily doses of sotalol. Similarly, pulmonary toxicity of amiodarone has been reported more frequently when high maintenance doses are employed and declined when the daily dose was reduced to 400 mg or below. Still, pulmonary toxicity may happen at any dose at any time with amiodarone therapy. Given the long elimination half life of amiodarone, toxicities may occur after discontinuation of amiodarone for up to one year.

Side effects contribute an important dimension in the decision

to employ sotalol, or amiodarone. The cardiac side effects of Sotalol are bradycardia, hypotension and QT prolongation with a 1-3% incidence of TdP tachycardia, more frequently seen in low EF patients. Amiodarone also causes bradycardia, as well as hypotension, but proarrhythmia and TdP is much more infrequent. The noncardiac side effects are significantly different between sotalol and amiodarone. Amiodarone is well known to cause a long list of side effects from photosensitivity and skin discoloration to blood dyscrasias (neutropenia and agranulocytosis), to hypo or hyperthyroidism , hepatic toxicity and pulmonary toxicity (ARDS like picture or pulmonary fibrosis). Neuropathies, including optic and peripheral are also reported. Often the non-cardiac side effects of amiodarone are such as to influence the choice of which agent to employ.

Clinical Implications

Given the similar efficacy of sotalol and amiodarone and the short and long term toxicity of amiodarone, consideration should be given to employing IV and oral sotalol in the treatment of AF in patients with adequate left ventricular function.

Perhaps the greatest utility of IV sotalol is in the treatment of AF is in preventing AF post coronary artery bypass surgery and valve surgery where AF remains a problem.⁶ Currently, IV amiodarone is often employed, though even brief periods of amiodarone use can lead to optic and peripheral neuropathies,^{24,25} as well as rarely an acute respiratory distress syndrome like picture.^{26,27} The efficacy of oral sotalol has been demonstrated in patients post CABGS²⁸ and it is possible that with IV loading a pharmacoeconomic advantage may be found with IV sotalol over oral sotalol.

Limitations

One of the limitations of this systematic review is the relatively small number of studies in our meta-analyses. However, the studies were homogenous for all outcomes and publication bias was not found, which support the creditability of our findings. Another limitation is that most of the studies in our meta-analysis had short follow up time. Given the limited number of studies and the short follow up times, we had limited data on the adverse event profile of amiodarone and sotalol in AF conversion and during long term administration.

References

- Mozaffarian D, Benjamin EJ, Go AS, Arnett DK, Blaha MJ, Cushman M, de Ferranti S, Després JP, Fullerton HJ, Howard VJ, Huffman MD, Judd SE, Kissela BM, Lackland DT, Lichtman JH, Lisabeth LD, Liu S, Mackey RH, Matchar DB, McGuire DK, Mohler ER 3rd, Moy CS, Muntner P, Mussolino ME, Nasir K, Neumar RW, Nichol G, Palaniappan L, Pandey DK, Reeves MJ, Rodriguez CJ, Sorlie PD, Stein J, Towfighi A, Turan TN, Virani SS, Willey JZ, Woo D, Yeh RW, Turner MB; American Heart Association Statistics Committee and Stroke Statistics Subcommittee. Heart disease and stroke statistics--2015 update: a report from the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2015;131:e29-322.
- January CT, Wann LS, Alpert JS, Calkins H, Cigarroa JE, Cleveland JC Jr, Conti JB, Ellinor PT, Ezekowitz MD, Field ME, Murray KT, Sacco RL, Stevenson WG, Tchou PJ, Tracy CM, Yancy CW; ACC/AHA Task Force Members. 2014 AHA/ ACC/HRS guideline for the management of patients with atrial fibrillation: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on practice guidelines and the Heart Rhythm Society. Circulation. 2014;130:e199-e267.
- Al-Khatib SM, Allen Lapointe N, Chatterjee R, Crowley MJ, Dupre ME, Kong DF, Lopes RD, Povsic TJ, Raju SS, Shah BR, Kosinski A, McBroom AJ, Chobot MM, Gray R, Sanders GD. Treatment of Atrial Fibrillation. Comparative

Effectiveness Review 119. (Prepared by the Duke Evidence-based Practice Center under Contract No. 290-2007-10066-I.) AHRQ Publication No.13-EHC095-EF. Rockville, MD: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality; June 2013. Available at: http://www.effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov/ehc/products/358/1559/ atrial-fibrillation-report-130628.pdf (Accessed: Aug 2015)

- 4. Hagens VE, Ranchor AV, Van Sonderen E, Bosker HA, Kamp O, Tijssen JG, Kingma JH, Crijns HJ, Van Gelder IC; RACE Study Group. Effect of rate or rhythm control on quality of life in persistent atrial fibrillation. Results from the Rate Control Versus Electrical Cardioversion (RACE) Study. J. Am. Col.l Cardiol. 2004;43:241-247.
- Sullivan SD, Orme ME, Morais E, Mitchell SA. Interventions for the treatment of atrial fibrillation: a systematic literature review and meta-analysis. Int. J. Cardiol. 2013;165:229-236.
- Kerin NZ, Jacob S. The efficacy of sotalol in preventing postoperative atrial fibrillation: a meta-analysis. Am. J. Med. 2011;124:875.e1-e9.
- Joseph AP, Ward MR. A prospective, randomized controlled trial comparing the efficacy and safety of sotalol, amiodarone, and digoxin for the reversion of newonset atrial fibrillation. Ann. Emerg. Med. 2000;36:1-9.
- Singh BN, Singh SN, Reda DJ, Tang XC, Lopez B, Harris CL, Fletcher RD, Sharma SC, Atwood JE, Jacobson AK, Lewis HD Jr, Raisch DW, Ezekowitz MD; Sotalol Amiodarone Atrial Fibrillation Efficacy Trial (SAFE-T) Investigators. Amiodarone versus sotalol for atrial fibrillation. N. Engl. J. Med. 2005;352:1861-1872.
- Thomas SP, Guy D, Wallace E, Crampton R, Kijvanit P, Eipper V, Ross DL, Cooper MJ. Rapid loading of sotalol or amiodarone for management of recent onset symptomatic atrial fibrillation: a randomized, digoxin-controlled trial. Am. Heart. J. 2004;147:E3.
- 10. Vijayalakshmi K, Whittaker VJ, Sutton A, Campbell P, Wright RA, Hall JA, Harcombe AA, Linker NJ, Stewart MJ, Davies A, de Belder MA. A randomized trial of prophylactic antiarrhythmic agents (amiodarone and sotalol) in patients with atrial fibrillation for whom direct current cardioversion is planned. Am. Heart. J. 2006;151:863.e1-e6.
- Wong CK, White HD, Wilcox RG, Criger DA, Califf RM, Topol EJ, Ohman EM; GUSTO-III Investigators. Management and outcome of patients with atrial fibrillation during acute myocardial infarction: the GUSTO-III experience. Global use of strategies to open occluded coronary arteries. Heart. 2002;88:357-362.
- 12. Auer J, Weber T, Berent R, Puschmann R, Hartl P, Ng CK, Schwarz C, Lehner E, Strasser U, Lassnig E, Lamm G, Eber B; Study of Prevention of Postoperative Atrial Fibrillation. A comparison between oral antiarrhythmic drugs in the prevention of atrial fibrillation after cardiac surgery: the pilot study of prevention of postoperative atrial fibrillation (SPPAF), a randomized, placebo-controlled trial. Am. Heart J. 2004;147(4):636-43.
- 13. Mooss AN, Wurdeman RL, Sugimoto JT, Packard KA, Hilleman DE, Lenz TL, Rovang KS, Arcidi JM, Mohiuddin SM. Amiodarone versus sotalol for the treatment of atrial fibrillation after open heart surgery: the Reduction in Postoperative Cardiovascular Arrhythmic Events (REDUCE) trial. Am Heart J. 2004;148(4):641-8.
- NEXTERONE (Intravenous Amiodarone) Product Label. http://www. accessdata.fda.gov/drugsatfda_docs/label/2015/022325s009lbl.pdf (accessed Dec 2015)
- 15. Marill KA, Runge T. Meta-analysis of the Risk of Torsades de Pointes in patients treated with intravenous racemic sotalol. Acad Emerg Med. 2001;8(2):117-24.
- Betapace AF. Product Label. http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/drugsatfda_docs/ label/2011/021151s010lbl.pdf(accessed Dec 2015)
- Van Mieghem W, Coolen L, Malysse I, Lacquet LM, Deneffe GJ, Demedts MG. Amiodarone and the development of ARDS after lung surgery. Chest. 1994;105(6):1642-5.

- Goldschlager N, Epstein AE, Naccarelli GV, Olshansky B, Singh B, Collard HR, Murphy E; Practice Guidelines Sub-committee, North American Society of Pacing and Electrophysiology (HRS). A practical guide for clinicians who treat patients with amiodarone: 2007. Heart Rhythm. 2007;4(9):1250-9.
- Van Cott TE, Yehle KS, DeCrane SK, Thorlton JR. Amiodarone-induced pulmonary toxicity: case study with syndrome analysis. Heart Lung. 2013;42(4):262-6.
- 20. Vassallo P, Trohman RG. Prescribing amiodarone: an evidence-based review of clinical indications. JAMA. 2007;298(11):1312-22.
- Amiodarone HCL Tablets Product Labelhttp://www.accessdata.fda.gov/ drugsatfda_docs/label/2015/018972s047lbl.pdf (accessed Dec 2015)
- 22. Lafuente-Lafuente C, Valembois L, Bergmann JF, Belmin J. Antiarrhythmics for maintaining sinus rhythm after cardioversion of atrial fibrillation. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2015, Issue 3. Art. No.: CD005049. DOI:10.1002/14651858.CD005049.pub4. (Accessed on 11 30 2015)http:// onlinelibrary.wiley.com/enhanced/doi/10.1002/14651858.CD005049.pub4
- 23. Saksena S, Slee A, Waldo AL, Freemantle N, Reynolds M, Rosenberg Y, Rathod S, Grant S, Thomas E, Wyse DG. Cardiovascular outcomes in the AFFIRM Trial (Atrial Fibrillation Follow-Up Investigation of Rhythm Management). An assessment of individual antiarrhythmic drug therapies compared with rate control with propensity score-matched analyses. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol. 2011;58(19):1975-85.
- Chassang B, Bonnin N, Moisset X, Citron B, Clavelou P, Chiambaretta F. Two cases of bilateral amiodarone-associated optic neuropathy. J. Fr. Ophtalmol. 2014;37(3):231-6.
- Charness ME, Morady F, Scheinman MM. Frequent neurologic toxicity associated with amiodarone therapy. Neurology. 1984;34(5):669-71.
- Papiris SA, Triantafillidou C, Kolilekas L, Markoulaki D, Manali ED. Amiodarone: review of pulmonary effects and toxicity. Drug Saf. 2010;33(7):539-58.
- 27. Trappe HJ, Brandts B, Weismueller P. Arrhythmias in the intensive care patient. Curr. Opin. Crit. Care. 2003;9:345-355
- Gomes JA, Ip J, Santoni-Rugiu F, Mehta D, Ergin A, Lansman S, Pe E, Newhouse TT, Chao S. Oral d,l sotalol reduces the incidence of postoperative atrial fibrillation in coronary artery bypass surgery patients: a randomized, double-blind, placebocontrolled study. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol. 1999;34(2):334-9.





Efficacy, High Procedural Safety And Rapid Optimization Of Cryoballoon Atrial Fibrillation Ablation In The Hands Of A New Operator

Eberhard Scholz¹, Patrick Lugenbiel¹, Patrick A. Schweizer^{1,2}, Panagiotis Xynogalos¹, Claudia Seyler,^{1,2} Edgar Zitron^{1,2}, Rüdiger Becker^{1,3}, Hugo A. Katus^{1,2}, Dierk Thomas^{1,2}

¹Department of Cardiology, Medical University Hospital, Im Neuenheimer Feld 410, 69120 Heidelberg, Germany ²DZHK (German Centre for Cardiovascular Research), partner site Heidelberg/Mannheim, Im Neuenheimer Feld 410, 69120 Heidelberg, Germany ³Present address: Department of Cardiology, Angiology, Nephrology and Intensive Care, Klinikum Wolfsburg, Sauerbruchstr. 7, 38440 Wolfsburg, Germany.

Abstract

Background: Cryoballoon (CB) ablation is successful in eliminating atrial fibrillation (AF).

Purpose: The purpose of this study was to assess procedural efficacy and safety of CB ablation performed by a newly trained operator. Methods: Forty patients with documented paroxysmal AF (58 ± 11 years, 26 male) undergoing CB catheter ablation were prospectively enrolled.

Results: Electrical pulmonary vein (PV) isolation was achieved in all patients (156 PVs). The primary end point (PV isolation using CB only) was reached in 31 patients (92% PV isolation, 144/156 PVs). In the remaining 9 patients (12 PVs), additional single point cryofocal ablations were required to achieve isolation of all veins (LSPV, n = 5; LIPV, n = 3; LCPV, n = 2; RSPV, n = 1; RIPV, n = 1). There was no vascular access complication, pericardial effusion/tamponade, stroke/transient ischemic attack, phrenic nerve palsy, acute PV stenosis, or atrioesophageal fistula. The procedure duration decreased with experience by 30% from 155 min during the first 10 procedures to 108 min (final 10 treatments). Similar effects were observed with fluoroscopy time (-57%; from 28 min to 12 min), dose area product (-66%; from 22 Gy x cm2 to 8 Gy x cm2), CB time in the left atrium (-24%; from 99 min to 75 min), and cryoenergy delivery time (-19%; from 83 min to 67 min), when comparing cases #1-10 to cases #30-40.

Conclusions: CB ablation of AF is effective and safe in the hands of a new operator. Procedure and fluoroscopy times decrease with user experience.

Introduction

Catheter ablation is effective in eliminating symptomatic atrial fibrillation (AF).¹ Ablation strategies include pulmonary vein (PV) isolation, the creation of linear lesions, and ablation of complex fractionated atrial electrograms, autonomic ganglia, or electrical rotors.²⁻⁷ Advanced technologies such as remote robotic navigation (RRN), visually-guided endoscopic balloon ablation, and cryoballoon (CB) ablation have evolved to improve

Key Words:

Atrial Fibrillation, Catheter Ablation, Cryoballoon, Fluoroscopy, Learning curve.

Disclosures:

E. Scholz received speaker's honoraria from St. Jude Medical and travel compensation from Boston Scientific. P. A. Schweizer received travel grants from Medtronic and from St. Jude Medical. E. Zitron received speaker's honoraria from Medtronic and from St. Jude Medical. D. Thomas received research support, speaker's honoraria and travel compensation from Medtronic as well as speaker's honoraria and travel compensation from St. Jude Medical.

Corresponding Author:

Dierk Thomas,

Department of Cardiology, Medical University Hospital Heidelberg, Im Neuenheimer Feld 410, 69120 Heidelberg, Germany. catheter manipulation, ablation efficacy, and procedural safety while reducing procedure times, fluoroscopy exposure and physical demands (including manual dexterity).⁸⁻¹⁴ In particular, CB ablation represents a simplified and commonly used technique that achieves anatomical PV isolation without the need for a three-dimensional mapping and navigational system. Additional advantages of the CB approach include the introduction of a dedicated inner-lumen circular mapping catheter (Achieve; Medtronic, Minneapolis, MN, USA) that serves as supporting guidewire and allows for real-time assessment of electrical PV isolation during ablation.¹⁵⁻¹⁹ Conversely, CB ablation is associated with a considerable prevalence of phrenic nerve palsy (PNP) that requires caution during cryoenergy application.^{8,14,20} Given the growing number of centers offering catheter ablation of AF and considering the increasing clinical use of CB technology for AF ablation, we sought to assess CB ablation in the hands of a newly training operator within an experienced high-volume electrophysiology environment. To this end, 40 patients presenting with symptomatic paroxysmal and drug refractory AF were prospectively enrolled, and acute ablation efficacy, procedural characteristics, and safety were evaluated.

Table 1: Patient Characteristics

	Study population (n = 40)
Age (years; mean ± SD)	58 ± 11
Male (n; %)	26 (65)
Body mass index (kg / m2; mean \pm SD)	29 ± 5.6
Paroxysmal AF (n; %)	40 (100)
Time since AF diagnosis (months; mean \pm SD)	61 ± 63
Failed class I through IV AAD (mean \pm SD)	1.3 ± 0.8
Failed class I and III AAD (mean \pm SD)	0.6 ± 0.7
EHRA score (mean ± SD)	2.5 ± 0.6
CHA2DS2-VASc score (mean ± SD)	1.4 ± 1.1
Prior stroke or TIA (n; %)	0
Left atrial diameter (mm; mean ± SD)	40 ± 3.9
Mildly reduced LVEF (n; %)	4 (10)
Hypertension (n; %)	21 (53)
Concomitant heart disease (n; %)	9 (23)
Coronary artery disease (n; %)	6 (15)
Dilated cardiomyopathy (n; %)	2 (5.0)
Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (n; %)	1 (2.5)
Diabetes mellitus (n; %)	1 (2.5)
Chronic obstructive nulmonary disease (n: %)	3 (7.5)

AAD, antiarrhythmic drug; AF, atrial fibrillation; EHRA, European Heart Rhythm Association; LVEF, left ventricular ejection fraction; TIA, transient ischemic attack

Material and Methods

Ethics Statement

The study protocol was approved by the ethics committee of Heidelberg University (Heidelberg, Germany), and the study has been performed in accordance with the ethical standards laid down in the 1964 Declaration of Helsinki and its later amendments. Written informed consent was obtained from all study patients. This study was registered at www.clinicaltrials.gov (NCT01448265). The procedural methods used in this investigation were standard-of-care during the operation of this study.

Patients

The study population consisted of 40 consecutive patients between 18 and 75 years referred for catheter ablation of symptomatic paroxysmal AF despite treatment with \geq 1 antiarrhythmic drug at the Medical University Hospital of Heidelberg (Germany). Patients with prior AF ablation procedures, left atrial size \geq 50 mm, left atrial thrombus, irregular PV anatomy as assessed by pre-procedural transesophageal echocardiography, left ventricular ejection fraction < 40%, moderate to severe valvular heart disease or previous heart valve replacement, or contraindication for anticoagulation medication were excluded from this study.

Operator

The primary operator (E.S.) had no previous experience in CB AF ablation, allowing for an unbiased learning curve assessment and review. Of note, the operator did exhibit expertise in the employment of focal catheter ablation, including radiofrequency ablation of patients with AF and other cardiac arrhythmias.

Electrophysiology Study Procedures

Oral anticoagulation (OAC) was discontinued prior to ablation until an international normalized ratio (INR) < 2 was reached. Bridging of OAC was performed using low-molecular weight heparin, and transesophageal echocardiography (TEE) was conducted within 24 h to assess PV anatomy and to exclude left atrial thrombus. TEE studies were performed using multiplane 5-MHz TEE probes. For visualisation of the PV anatomy a transducer angle of 0° was generally employed. When necessary, manipulation of the probe and use of Doppler color ultrasound were applied. No additional preprocedural cardiac imaging was done. Procedures were performed in the postabsorptive state under conscious sedation and analgesia with appropriate doses of midazolam, fentanyl, and/or propofol. Vital parameters such as blood pressure and oxygen saturation were monitored throughout procedure. Catheter entries were accessed via right and left femoral veins, respectively. A steerable diagnostic quadripolar catheter (Xtrem, ELA Medical, Sorin Group, Munich, Germany) was positioned in the coronary sinus. A fluoroscopyguided, double transseptal approach using a Brockenbrough needle was then followed in all procedures. The surface ECG and bipolar endocardial electrograms were monitored continuously and stored using a digital amplification and recording system (LabSystem, Bard Electrophysiology Division C. R. Bard, Lowell, MA, USA). During the intervention, a continuous titrated infusion of heparin was maintained to achieve an activated clotting time (ACT) between 300 and 400 s.

Cryoballoon Ablation of AF

For CB ablation a steerable transseptal sheath (12 F, FlexCath[™], Medtronic, Minneapolis, MN, USA) was introduced into the left atrium (LA) over a guidewire to steer the Arctic Front[™] CB (28 mm diameter; Medtronic). The circular mapping catheter (20 mm diameter, Achieve[™], Medtronic) was inserted through the lumen of the CB. An additional SL1 sheath (St. Jude Medical, St. Paul, MN, USA) was placed as part of the study protocol to allow for cross-over to regular CB guidewire and simultaneous placement of a circular mapping catheter if stable balloon positions could not be obtained. Transseptal sheaths were constantly perfused with heparinized 0.9% saline. After transseptal puncture, a patient weight-adjusted unfractionated heparin bolus was given. The CB was manoeuvred to all PV ostia. Balloon position and the degree of PV occlusion were evaluated by injection of radiopaque contrast agent diluted in 1:1 ratio with 0.9% saline. As a standard, two deliveries of cryoenergy were applied for 5 min per application to each PV, which was a commonly used dosage for the first generation CB. Before targeting the rightsided PVs, the steerable quadripolar catheter (Xtrem, ELA Medical, Sorin Group) was positioned in the superior vena cava for continuous phrenic nerve stimulation (10 V, 2.9 ms; ~50 mA) during cryoenergy application. Delivery of cryoenergy was terminated immediately upon loss of capture during phrenic stimulation. LA-PV and PV-LA conduction blockade (entrance and exit block) was confirmed by complete elimination of PV potentials or by dissociated electrical PV activity and by using pacing manoeuvres aiming for capture within the PV, respectively. If electrical PV isolation could not be achieved using the CB alone, additional single point cryofocal ablations were

Table 2:	Complications	
		Number of patients
Vascular acce	ess complications	0/40 (0%)
Pericardial ef	fusion / tamponade	0/40 (0%)
Stroke / trans	sient ischemic attack	0/40 (0%)
Phrenic nerve palsy		0/40 (0%)
Acute pulmor	nary vein stenosis	0/40 (0%)
Atrio-oesopha	igeal fistula	0/40 (0%)



applied using a focal cryocatheter (Freezor Max[®], Medtronic) until the respective PV was isolated.

Postablation Management

Transthoracic echocardiography was performed immediately after the procedure and on the next day to exclude pericardial effusion. Following removal of sheaths and pressure taping, patients received unfractionated heparin targeting a partial thromboplastin time of 40 to 60 seconds until an INR of 2 to 3 was achieved by oral anticoagulation that was resumed 24 to 48 hours after the procedure. OAC was maintained for at least three months after the procedure and according to current guidelines thereafter. Prior to discharge, 12lead ECG and 24-hour Holter ECG recordings were performed.

Statistics

Continuous variables are expressed as mean ± standard deviation (SD). Procedural data are provided as median with 25th and 75th percentiles. For between-group comparisons, the unpaired Student's t-test (two-tailed test) was used. Categorical variables are described as count and percentage. A P value <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

Patient Characteristics

Between December 2011 and July 2013 a total of 40 patients (26 male, 14 female) suffering from paroxysmal atrial fibrillation (mean EHRA score, 2.5 ± 0.6) were prospectively included (Table 1). The mean time from AF diagnosis to catheter ablation was 61 ± 63 months. Prior to ablation, antiarrhythmic drug therapy had remained ineffective with 1.3 ± 0.8 antiarrhythmic drugs applied per patient. The mean left atrial diameter was 40 ± 3.9 mm, and structural heart disease was present only in a minority of the patients (Table 1).

Feasibility and Procedural Safety

Within these 40 patients, 156 PVs were identified by angiography and successfully isolated during the ablation procedure (left superior (LS)PV, n = 37; left inferior (LI)PV, n = 37; right superior (RS) PV, n = 39; right inferior (RI)PV, n = 39; left common (LC)PV, n



Procedural Findings Obtained During Cryoballoon (CB) Ablation of Atrial Fibrillation (AF)

(A) Angiogram of a left inferior pulmonary vein (LIPV) in anteriorposterior projection, revealing proper occlusion of the vein by the CB (B) Percentage of real-time conduction block verified using the circular mapping catheter. Left atrium (LA)-pulmonary vein (PV) conduction block (either in real-time or post ablation) could be documented in all cases, whereas PV-LA conduction block was obtained in 20.5% of the PVs only. (C-F) Typical electrogram recordings before and after isolation of a PV using the CB

 (C) Prior to ablation during electrical stimulation in the coronary sinus (indicated by arrows), PV spikes (indicated by asterisks) are clearly visualized by the circular mapping catheter right before a
Figure 2: ventricular far-field signal (V)

(D) After successful isolation, PV spikes are eliminated unmasking the ventricular far-field signal (V) in all poles of the circular mapping catheter

(E) A dissociated PV signal (indicated by asterisks) was observed occasionally, indicating complete conduction block between the PV and the LA

(F) Electrical stimulation between the first and second electrode of the circular mapping catheter (indicated by arrows) results in PV capture reflected by a small PV signal following the stimulation artefact (indicated by asterisks). Successful PV stimulation not exerting atrial electrical activity demonstrated PV-LA conduction block. A, atrium; AP, anterior-posterior projection; CS, coronary sinus catheter; V, ventricle

= 3; right common (RC)PV, n = 1). 144 (92%) of the veins could be isolated using the cryoballoon and circular mapping catheter setup (Figure 1). For the isolation of the remaining 12 (8%) veins (9 patients), touch-up isolation using an additional cryofocal catheter was necessary. LSPV, LIPV, LCPV, RSPV and RIPV required 5, 3, 2, 1 and 1 touch-up cryoenergy deliveries, respectively (Figure 1). A mean number of 11.6 additional energy applications/patient with a mean energy delivery time of 12.1 minutes were applied to achieve PV isolation. Among the group of 40 patients there were no reported complications with respect to vascular access site, pericardial effusion/ tamponade, stroke, transient ischemic attack, phrenic nerve palsy, PV stenosis, and atrio-oesophageal fistula (Table 2).

Performance of the Circular Mapping Catheter

PV isolation using the cryoballoon with the achieve mapping catheter has been performed similar to the technique described previously by Chun et al.¹⁷ The additional use of a regular guidewire for CB positioning was not required during the course of the study. Cryoenergy was delivered as soon as appropriate occlusion of the PV had been confirmed by angiography (Figure 2A). The circular mapping catheter was retracted towards the ostium of each PV prior to cryoablation to visualize PV spikes. Real-time LA-PV conduction block during energy delivery could be observed in 61.8% of isolated veins (Figure 2B). In all other veins (38.2%), no PV spikes could be visualized prior to energy delivery, probably due to the distance between the mapping catheter and the PV ostium. In these cases, LA-PV conduction block was verified after ablation by withdrawing

the mapping catheter to more proximal positions inside the PV ostium. An exemplary case before and after successful ablation is displayed in Figures 2C - 2F). In addition to LA-PV blockade, PV-LA conduction block was analysed by stimulating each vein close to the PV ostium using a rectangular voltage step (5 V, 1.9 ms; ~25 mA). PV capture was assumed when the stimulus was followed by a small sharp near field signal in the circular mapping catheter (Figure 2F). Despite careful repositioning, PV capture and hence PV-LA conduction block could only be observed in the minority of cases (20.5%; Figure 2B).

New Operator's Learning Curve

As a main goal of the present study, procedural data including procedure time, balloon time and fluoroscopy time were determined to assess the learning curve of a newly trained operator. When comparing median procedure times of the first ten to the last ten patients of the series, a reduction by 30.3% from 155 to 108 minutes (P < 0.01) could be observed (Figure 3A). For the balloon time a reduction by 24.2% was apparent (Figure 3B). However, this reduction was not statistically significant (P = 0.09). With median values of 28 minutes for the first ten and 12 minutes for the last ten procedures, fluoroscopy time could be significantly reduced by 57.1% (P < 0.01; Figure 3C). Similar effects were observed for fluoroscopy dose area product (65.6% reduction; from 22.4 Gy x cm2 to 7.7 Gy x cm2) and cryoenergy delivery time (-19.4%; from 82.5 min to 66.5 min), albeit without statistical significance (P > 0.05). Interestingly, conversion to touch-up isolation did not negatively correlate with increasing experience. With in the first, second, third and fourth group of ten patients, 3, 1, 7 and 1 touch-up isolations were necessary, respectively. Discussion

Main Findings

We demonstrate high acute efficacy and safety of CB AF ablation when performed by a newly trained CB operator. Furthermore, rapid technical optimization was illustrated by improvement of procedure duration (-30%), ablation time (-21%), and fluoroscopy time (-57%) when the first 10 procedures where compared with the final 10 patients in the present cohort of 40 study subjects. This work provides incremental information regarding efficacy and safety of CB ablation over previous studies that were mostly carried out by electrophysiologists with significant prior CB technology experience. Here, feasibility of CB ablation was apparent early during application of the technology by a first-time user in a real-world setting.



Comparison of a New Operator's CB Ablation Procedures with

Previous Clinical Experience

During the first 40 cases, acute success (i.e., electrical PV isolation) was reached in 100% of cases, which is in line with first-generation CB data provided by a meta-analysis (98%).²¹ The CB and circular mapping catheter alone were sufficient to achieve isolation in 92% of the veins in the present work, compared with 93% in the combined literature.²¹ These findings highlight that effective isolation was feasible already during early use of the CB. Currently, PV isolation rates using only the CB are as high as 99-100% when the second generation balloon is used.²²⁻²⁷

The circular mapping catheter reliably served as guidewire for CB positioning in all cases. Real-time visualization of PV signals during ablation was possible in 62% of veins, which is similar to ongoing experience with the second generation CB (53-76%)^{22,23,28} and exceeds earlier results with the first generation balloon (47-55%).^{15-17,19,22,23}

Median procedure times decreased from 155 to 108 minutes, which appears acceptably short when compared with 108 to 371 minutes duration in other reports using the first generation CB.²¹ By contrast, the ablation procedure is even quicker when the second generation CB (Arctic Front AdvanceTM, Medtronic) is used (93-135 min).^{22,23,25} Similar to procedure duration, fluoroscopy times improved from 28 min to 12 min during the learning curve. The first-generation CB previously required a mean fluoroscopy time of 46 min (range, 20 to 95 min), indicating efficient application of the technology in the present study.²¹ The operator in the present study achieved fluoroscopy times equivalent to those currently observed with procedure-optimized use of the improved second generation CB (12-25 min).^{22,23,25,27}

We observed an exceptionally low 0% complication rate despite first-time CB ablation by the operator in the present study setting. Importantly, this experience included no reported cases of phrenic nerve damage. This result suggests that within an experienced environment CB ablation may be not only rapidly but also safely integrated into an operator's clinical ablation routine. In prior studies, the first generation CB has been associated with moderate complication rates that were mainly carried by PNP (6.4%; although only 3.5% PNP was reported with the 28 mm balloon used here), vascular access complications (1.8%), pericardial effusion or tamponade (1.5%), and embolic events (myocardial infarction, stroke, TIA; 0.6%).²¹ Of note, the second generation CB is linked to PNP in 2-20% of cases and to 2.4% vascular access complications.^{22,24,25,29}

Study Limitations

The primary goal of the study was to assess early characteristics and a learning curve associated with CB ablation of AF. Therefore, the number of patients was limited to.⁴⁰ In addition, analyses were confined to procedure-related parameters, and postprocedural outcome data were not acquired. The strict focus on acute safety and efficacy provides immediate support for decision making with respect to strategic planning of AF ablation programs. It is important to recognize that the operator had significant previous expertise in radiofrequency ablation of AF and was therefore skilled in obtaining transseptal access and in left atrial catheter manipulation. These prerequisites may have facilitated rapid implementation of CB ablation into the electrophysiologist's clinical routine. Thus, results of first-time CB use may vary among other operators depending on their individual experience with AF ablation.

Since the conduction of this study technical and procedural

Original Research

17 Journal of Atrial Fibrillation

standards have evolved further. Currently, single transseptal access and the second generation CB are routinely used, and periablation anticoagulation management has been modified. Furthermore, a strategy employing single energy applications per vein is increasingly embraced, and individual ablations times have been shortened to include 3 min applications/vein.^{27,30} Considering these procedural simplifications that are now widely accepted, it is reasonable to assume that CB ablation procedure times and learning curve may be shorter in current practice compared to the present study.

Conclusion

CB ablation of AF is feasible and effective when performed by an operator without prior experience with this technology. Extremely low complication rates suggest safety of the procedure. Procedure duration as well as fluoroscopy and energy delivery times decrease rapidly during the first 40 procedures. Thus, the CB in combination with a circular mapping catheter appears to be an appropriate tool for AF ablation in the hands of a newly trained operator, provided that backup expertise is ensured.

References

- Schmidt C, Kisselbach J, Schweizer PA, Katus HA, Thomas D. The pathology and treatment of cardiac arrhythmias: focus on atrial fibrillation. Vasc Health Risk Manag 2011;7:193-202.
- Haïssaguerre M, Jaïs P, Shah DC, Takahashi A, Hocini M, Quiniou G, Garrigue S, Le Mouroux A, Le Métayer P, Clémenty J. Spontaneous initiation of atrial fibrillation by ectopic beats originating in the pulmonary veins. New Engl J Med 1998;339:659-666.
- Jaïs P, Shah DC, Haïssaguerre M, Takahashi A, Lavergne T, Hocini M, Garrigue S, Barold SS, Le Métayer P, Clémenty J. Efficacy and safety of septal and left-atrial linear ablation for atrial fibrillation. Am J Cardiol 1999;84:139R-146R.
- Pappone C, Rosanio S, Oreto G, Tocchi M, Gugliotta F, Vicedomini G, Salvati A, Dicandia C, Mazzone P, Santinelli V, Gulletta S, Chierchia S. Circumferential radiofrequency ablation of pulmonary vein ostia: A new anatomic approach for curing atrial fibrillation. Circulation 2000;102:2619-2628.
- Nademanee K, McKenzie J, Kosar E, Schwab M, Sunsaneewitayakul B, Vasavakul T, Khunnawat C, Ngarmukos T. A new approach for catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation: mapping of the electrophysiologic substrate. J Am Coll Cardiol 2004;43:2044-2053.
- Pokushalov E, Romanov A, Artyomenko S, Turov A, Shugayev P, Shirokova N, Katritsis DG. Ganglionated plexi ablation for longstanding persistent atrial fibrillation. Europace 2010;12:342-346.
- Narayan SM, Krummen DE, Shivkumar K, Clopton P, Rappel WJ, Miller JM. Treatment of atrial fibrillation by the ablation of localized sources: CONFIRM (Conventional Ablation for Atrial Fibrillation With or Without Focal Impulse and Rotor Modulation) trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2012;60:628-636.
- Neumann T, Vogt J, Schumacher B, Dorszewski A, Kuniss M, Neuser H, Kurzidim K, Berkowitsch A, Koller M, Heintze J, Scholz U, Wetzel U, Schneider MA, Horstkotte D, Hamm CW, Pitschner HF. Circumferential pulmonary vein isolation with the cryoballoon technique. J Am Coll Cardiol 2008;52:273-278.
- Chun KR, Schmidt B, Metzner A, Tilz R, Zerm T, Köster I, Fürnkranz A, Koektuerk B, Konstantinidou M, Antz M, Ouyang F, Kuck KH. The "single big cryoballoon" technique for acute pulmonary vein isolation in patients with paroxysmal atrial fibrillation: a prospective observational single centre study. Eur Heart J 2009;30:699-709.
- Reddy VY, Neuzil P, Themistoclakis S, Danik SB, Bonso A, Rossillo A, Raviele A, Schweikert R, Ernst S, Kuck KH, Natale A. Visually-guided balloon catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation. Experimental feasibility and first-in-human multicentre clinical outcome. Circulation 2009;120:12-20.

11. Schmidt B, Tilz RR, Neven K, Julian Chun KR, Fürnkranz A, Ouyang F. Remote

robotic navigation and electroanatomical mapping for ablation of atrial fibrillation: considerations for navigation and impact on procedural outcome. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol 2009;2:120-128.

- Thomas D, Katus HA, Voss F. Asymptomatic pulmonary vein stenosis after cryoballoon catheter ablation of paroxysmal atrial fibrillation. J Electrocardiol 2011;44:473-476.
- 13. Thomas D, Scholz EP, Schweizer PA, Katus HA, Becker R. Initial experience with robotic navigation for catheter ablation of paroxysmal and persistent atrial fibrillation. J Electrocardiol 2012;45:95-101.
- 14. Packer DL, Kowal RC, Wheelan KR, Irwin JM, Champagne J, Guerra PG, Dubuc M, Reddy V, Nelson L, Holcomb RG, Lehmann JW, Ruskin JN; STOP AF Cryoablation Investigators. Cryoballoon ablation of pulmonary veins for paroxysmal atrial fibrillation: first results of the North American Arctic Front (STOP AF) pivotal trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2013;61:1713-1723.
- 15. Chierchia GB, de Asmundis C, Namdar M, Westra S, Kuniss M, Sarkozy A, Bayrak F, Ricciardi D, Casado-Arroyo R, Rodriguez Manero M, Rao JY, Smeets J, Brugada P. Pulmonary vein isolation during cryoballoon ablation using the novel Achieve inner lumen mapping catheter: a feasibility study. Europace 2012;14:962-967.
- 16. Chierchia GB, Namdar M, Sarkozy A, Sorgente A, de Asmundis C, Casado-Arroyo R, Capulzini L, Bayrak F, Rodriguez-Mañero M, Ricciardi D, Rao JY, Overeinder I, Paparella G, Brugada P. Verification of pulmonary vein isolation during single transseptal cryoballoon ablation: a comparison between the classical circular mapping catheter and the inner lumen mapping catheter. Europace 2012;14:1708-1714.
- Chun KJ, Bordignon S, Gunawardene M, Urban V, Kulikoglu M, Schulte-Hahn B, Nowak B, Schmidt B. Single transseptal big cryoballoon pulmonary vein isolation using an inner lumen mapping catheter. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol 2012;35:1304-1311.
- Schwagten B, De Greef Y, Acou WJ, Stockman D. An apparent way of achieving proof of pulmonary vein disconnection during cryoballoon ablation. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol 2012;35:e337-e340.
- Kühne M, Knecht S, Altmann D, Ammann P, Schaer B, Osswald S, Sticherling C. Validation of a novel spiral mapping catheter for real-time recordings from the pulmonary veins during cryoballoon ablation of atrial fibrillation. Heart Rhythm 2013;10:241-246.
- Van Belle Y, Janse P, Rivero-Ayerza MJ, Thornton AS, Jessurun ER, Theuns D, Jordaens L. Pulmonary vein isolation using an occluding cryoballoon for circumferential ablation: feasibility, complications, and short-term outcome. Eur Heart J 2007;28:2231-2237.
- Andrade JG, Khairy P, Guerra PG, Deyell MW, Rivard L, Macle L, Thibault B, Talajic M, Roy D, Dubuc M. Efficacy and safety of cryoballoon ablation for atrial fibrillation: a systematic review of published studies. Heart Rhythm 2011;8:1444-1451.
- 22. Casado-Arroyo R, Chierchia GB, Conte G, Levinstein M, Sieira J, Rodriguez-Mañero M, di Giovanni G, Baltogiannis Y, Wauters K, de Asmundis C, Sarkozy A, Brugada P. Phrenic nerve paralysis during cryoballoon ablation for atrial fibrillation: a comparison between the first- and second-generation balloon. Heart Rhythm 2013;10:1318-1324.
- 23. Fürnkranz A, Bordignon S, Schmidt B, Gunawardene M, Schulte-Hahn B, Urban V, Bode F, Nowak B, Chun JK. Improved procedural efficacy of pulmonary vein isolation using the novel second-generation cryoballoon. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2013;24:492-497.
- 24. Fürnkranz A, Bordignon S, Schmidt B, Perrotta L, Dugo D, De Lazzari M, Schulte-Hahn B, Nowak B, Chun JK. Incidence and characteristics of phrenic nerve palsy following pulmonary vein isolation with the second-generation as compared with the first-generation cryoballoon in 360 consecutive patients. Europace 2015;17:574-578.

- 25. Metzner A, Burchard A, Wohlmuth P, Rausch P, Bardyszewski A, Gienapp C, Tilz RR, Rillig A, Mathew S, Deiss S, Makimoto H, Ouyang F, Kuck KH, Wissner E. Increased incidence of esophageal thermal lesions using the second-generation 28-mm cryoballoon. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol 2013;6:769-775.
- 26. Bordignon S, Fürnkranz A, Dugo D, Perrotta L, Gunawardene M, Bode F, Klemt A, Nowak B, Schulte-Hahn B, Schmidt B, Chun KR. Improved lesion formation using the novel 28 mm cryoballoon in atrial fibrillation ablation: analysis of biomarker release. Europace 2014;16:987-993.
- 27. Wissner E, Heeger CH, Grahn H, Reissmann B, Wohlmuth P, Lemes C, Rausch P, Mathew S, Rillig A, Deiss S, Maurer T, Lin T, Tilz RR, Ouyang F, Kuck KH, Metzner A. One-year clinical success of a 'no-bonus' freeze protocol using the second-generation 28 mm cryoballoon for pulmonary vein isolation. Europace 2015;17:1236-1240.
- Bordignon S, Fürnkranz A, Perrotta L, Dugo D, Konstantinou A, Nowak B, Schulte-Hahn B, Schmidt B, Chun KR. High rate of durable pulmonary vein isolation after second-generation cryoballoon ablation: analysis of repeat procedures. Europace 2015;17:725-731.
- Fürnkranz A, Bordignon S, Schmidt B, Böhmig M, Böhmer MC, Bode F, Schulte-Hahn B, Nowak B, Dignaß AU, Chun JK. Luminal esophageal temperature predicts esophageal lesions after second-generation cryoballoon pulmonary vein isolation. Heart Rhythm 2013;10:789-793.
- 30. Ciconte G, de Asmundis C, Sieira J, Conte G, Di Giovanni G, Mugnai G, Saitoh Y, Baltogiannis G, Irfan G, Coutiño-Moreno HE, Hunuk B, Velagić V, Brugada P, Chierchia GB. Single 3-minute freeze for second-generation cryoballoon ablation: One-year follow-up after pulmonary vein isolation. Heart Rhythm 2015;12:673-680.





Cryoablation for the Treatment of Drug Refractory Symptomatic Atrial Fibrillation: A Regional Medical Center Experience

Robert Tonks, MD^{1,3}, Hiba-tul-kareem Sayed, MD^{2,3}, Ashley Adams, BA³, William T. Smith, MD, FACC^{3,4}

¹Duke University, Division of Cardiology, Clinical Research Unit, Durham, NC, ²Carolinas Medical Center in Charlotte, NC, ³New Hanover Regional Medical Center, Wilmington, NC, ⁴Cape Fear Heart Associates, Wilmington, NC.

Abstract

Introduction: PVI is an effective, guideline-based treatment for drug refractory symptomatic AF. Balloon cryoablation has been shown to be a safe and effective method for PVI. In the STOP-AF trial, data was produced from practitioners performing PVI with significant experience at high volume centers. This study evaluates the effectiveness and safety of treating symptomatic, drug refractory AF with PVI via cryoablation after implementation in a regional medical center.

Method: This represents a retrospective analysis of outcomes after cryoablation treatment for AF in 71 patients over 354.7 +/- 164.4 days. Reported and recorded episodes of AF were categorized into a representative percent of AF "burden" for each 90 day period. Primary effectiveness and safety end points paralleled those of the STOP-AF trial.

Results:Patients undergoing cryoablation had a 91% reduction of AF burden at 6 months following the procedure with an event-free survival rate of 45.5 % at a mean follow up of 12 months. The mean burden reduction was 3.21% per quarter. Anti-arrhythmic and anticoagulant medication use was reduced by 14.3% and 26.8% respectively. Significant complications included one report of pulmonary vein stenosis, one report of pseudoaneurysm and 5.5% of patients had transient pericarditis or pericardial effusion following the procedure. **Conclusion**: The results of this study were comparable to those of the high volume multi-center STOP-AF trial. PVI via cryoablation is a safe and effective alternative treatment of drug refractory symptomatic AF in the setting of a regional medical center.

Introduction

Atrial fibrillation is a significant and growing health issue affecting more than an estimated 3.4 million people.^{1,2} Atrial fibrillation often has a negative impact on quality of life, is the leading cause of stroke, and increases the risk of kidney disease and heart failure.^{3,4,5,6} In addition, the cost to the United States healthcare system to treat atrial fibrillation is estimated at a staggering \$12 billion.⁷

Pulmonary vein isolation via cryoballoon ablation was shown to be an effective treatment of drug refractory symptomatic atrial fibrillation in the STOP-AF trial.^{8,9} Cryoablation demonstrated up to 70% effectiveness rate among patients with drug refractory atrial fibrillation compared to only 7% among those treated with antiarrhythmic therapy alone. The safety and effectiveness of balloon cryoablation demonstrated in, and following, the STOP-AF trial helped pave the way for cryoablation to become a widely accepted

Key Words:

Cryoablation, Atrial Fibrillation, Pulmonary Vein Isolation, Ablation , Arrhythmia.

Disclosures: None.

Corresponding Author:

Robert Tonks, Duke University Heart Center, Clinical Research Unit, 30 Duke Med Cir, Baker House, Suite 183, DUMC Box 3963, Durham, NC 27710. FDA approved treatment option for the treatment of symptomatic, drug refractory atrial fibrillation.^{9,10}

The primary operators and centers which were included in the STOP-AF trial were referral centers with developed AF treatment programs, and large high-volume academic medical centers. There is limited data available regarding the effectiveness and safety of PVI cryoablation in the setting of mid-sized regional medical centers, since its implementation. The purpose of this study is to review the outcomes of the first series of patients undergoing balloon cryoablation following adoption of the technique at a regional medical center.

Methods

This study is an IRB approved retrospective analysis of 71 patients that underwent cryoablation between March 2012 and November 2013 at New Hanover Regional Medical Center in Wilmington, NC. These represent the first 71 patients to receive cryoablation at this institution. Procedures were collectively performed by four Electrophysiology Board Certified physicians, experienced at performing ablation, but none of whom had performed any cryoablation procedures prior to this study. Pulmonary vein isolation via radio frequency ablation was only rarely performed at this institution prior to the availability of the cryoablation technique. All physicians were trained at Medtronic, Inc. The cryoablation procedure was a single transeptal technique using an Achieve catheter. The length of the lesions with the initial "Arctic Front" balloon were goal



two, 4 minute lesions performed at each site and minimum tolerated temperature of -60 degrees Celsius. With the newer generation "Arctic Front Advance" balloon, the lesions were goal two, 3 minute lesions performed at each site and minimum tolerated temperature of -55 degrees Celsius. Generally, no provocative testing was performed following demonstration of block, and additional lesions were only applied if an entrance/exit block was not demonstrated.

Patients were Caucasian (100%), predominately male (67.6%) with an average age of 65.4 years [SD 10.5] (Table 1). The vast majority of patients had paroxysmal atrial fibrillation (78.9%) and the rest were recently determined to be early persistent atrial fibrillation. Atrial fibrillation events were recorded most often with a wearable device (53.5%), and most patients had a normal ejection fraction (84.5%), a CHADS2 score less than 2 (59.2%) and a NYHA class of 0 (80.3%, Table 1). A history of atrial flutter was recorded in 36.6% of patients (26.8% had a history of atrial flutter ablation), and an enlarged left atrial diameter was noted in 49.3% patients (Table 1).

Atrial fibrillation burden was collected by patient reported symptomatic atrial fibrillation, through evaluation of external monitors and from interrogation of implanted devices. Symptomatic atrial fibrillation was extrapolated from patient reports in days per week, through emergency department visits for atrial fibrillation and through cardiology clinic appointments for symptomatic atrial fibrillation. These data were collected from two sources due to the





hospital converting from paper charts to electronic medical record during the time frame of this retrospective study. However, all of the data was extracted from available medical records. The reported and recorded atrial fibrillation event days were divided by the number of days reviewed since the prior follow up to estimate the burden of self-reported atrial fibrillation. Over each period, the representative percent burden of atrial fibrillation that the patient experienced was recorded. Follow up data after cryoablation was also recorded in the same manner for reported and recorded data for the correlating time periods of the study.

Overall treatment success was determined similarly to that in STOP-AF. Acute procedure success was achieved through demonstration of electrical isolation in at least three of four pulmonary veins following the cryoablation procedure. All patients received pre-procedure CT or MRI vein assessment. If common ostium were discovered, they were ablated with cryo balloon ablation and if successfully isolated then each of the branches of the common ostia were considered as an acute procedure success. Freedom from recurrent atrial fibrillation after a post procedure 90 day blanking period was also assessed, as noted. Additional measures included the proportion of patients with subsequent elimination of antiarrhythmic drug requirements as well as anticoagulation following the 90 day blanking period. Safety of the procedure was assessed by measuring rates of cryoablation related adverse events including pericarditis or pericardial effusion, pulmonary vein stenosis, phrenic nerve palsy, pseudoaneurysm, atrial esophageal fistulas, tamponade, stroke and death.

Statistical Analysis

Categorical data were reported in counts and frequencies, and analyzed, as appropriate, using X^2 test of independence or Fisher's exact, as contingency tests used when evaluating two categorical variables. Numerical data were reported in means and standard deviations or least square means. Multi-factorial data was analyzed using one or two factor analysis of variance using a bonferroni adjustment to guard against error of bias due to overestimated p values caused by repeated testing effects, by using p values divisible by the number of factors being evaluated. Analysis was performed with SAS 9.0 (SAS Institute, Cary NC). P-values less than 0.05 were considered significant.

Results

The acute procedure success was 98.6% and the absolute atrial fibrillation-free survival rate was 45.5% at 12 months after cryoablation. Figure 1 shows the event-free survival rate following pulmonary vein cryoablation at New Hanover Regional Medical Center. Two survival curves are shown. One which represents the event free survival rate without the blanking period, and the other following the 90 day post procedure blanking period, as was performed in the STOP-AF trial. This blanking period is used to reduce the apparent skewing of the results due to a mild increase in arrhythmias which commonly follows ablation procedures.

Although the absolute event-free survival rate was lower in our series, compared with that seen in the STOP-AF trial, there was a significant reduction in atrial fibrillation burden over time following PVI by cryoablation. Figure 2 shows the burden of atrial fibrillation among the pooled population at baseline (24% in the 3 months prior to ablation) and for each three-month interval following PVI cryoablation. As shown in the figure, there was a decrease in mean atrial fibrillation burden from a baseline of 24% prior to cryoablation, to approximately 3% twelve months after cryoablation (p<0.0001). This represents an eight fold reduction in the overall burden of AF in the population. In addition, the modeled reduction of 3.2% per quarter was also a highly significant trend (p <0.0001).

Analyses were performed to assess for variables which may have contributed to procedural success rates. Ejection fraction, left atrial diameter, moderate to severe valve disease, sick sinus syndrome and prior atrial flutter ablation played no significant role in determining the change in AF burden. The only variable which was significantly related to procedural success rates in our series was the CHADS2 score. For each unit increase in CHADS2 score, the patient experienced an average increase in atrial fibrillation burden of 2.5% (p = 0.0085). This may have led to lower post procedure event free rates in patients with higher CHADS2 scores as only 12.5% of patients with scores of 2 or less had at least one episode of AF by six months following cryoablation compared to 73% of patients with a score of 3 or greater.

Two patients required repeat ablation procedures, both of which occurred during the earlier portion of patients that had cryoablation in this series. Significant complications include one report of pulmonary vein stenosis, one report of pseudoaneurysm and 5.5% of patients had transient pericarditis or pericardial effusion following the procedure. In each case the symptoms resolved and there were no lasting side effects.

The use of anti-arrhythmic drug therapy and anticoagulation was also decreased following cryoablation procedure. At 12 months after receiving a cryoablation procedure in our medical center, approximately 15% of patients being treated with anti-arrhythmic therapy (p = 0.0033) and roughly 30% of the patients being treated with anti-coagulants (p = 0.0006), no longer required therapy as shown in figure 3.

Discussion

The procedure success rate, as measured by event free survival without atrial fibrillation at 12 months, was lower in this series (45.5%) than in the STOP-AF trial (69.9%).⁹ The reasons for this discrepancy are likely multifactorial. As with any new technology or technique, there is a learning curve upon implementation. Procedural effectiveness for cryoablation has been correlated to

Table 1: Patient Demographics and Medical History Characteristics

Characteristic		Patients N = 71
Age		65.4 ± 10.5
Gender	Male	48 (67.6)
	Female	23 (32.4)
Race	Caucasian	71 (100%)
Atrial Fibrillation Burden Reporting Method	Internal Device	13 (18.3)
	External Device	38 (53. 5)
	Patient Reported	20 (28.2)
Left Ventricle Ejection Fraction	Normal (≥ 55 %)	60 (84.5)
	Abnormal (< 55 %)	10 (14.1%)
CHADS2	0	13 (18.3)
	1	29 (40.9)
	2	14 (19.7)
	3	14 (19.7)
	4	1(1.4)
NYHA	0	57 (80.3)
	1	5 (7.0)
	2	4 (5.6)
	3	5 (7.0)
History of Artrial Flutter		26 (36.6)
History of Artrial Flutter Ablation		19 (26.8)
Left Atrial Diameter	Normal	33 (46.5)
Comorbidities	Abnormal	35 (49.3)
	Missing	3 (4.2)
	Hyperlipidemia	53 (74.7)
	Hypertension	52(73.2)
	Tobacco Use	37 (52.1)
	Coronary Artery Disease	28(39.4)
	LVH	24(33.8)
	Diabetes	19 (26.8)
	Thyroid Disorder	19 (26.8)
	OSA	18 (25.5)
	Moderate to Severe Valve Disease	17 (24.0)
	Congestive Heart Failure	14 (19.7)
	Sick Sinus Syndrome	13 (18.3)
	Low Testosterone	5 (7.0)

Data reported in N(%),Mean \pm Std, or Median [Q1-Q3]

the number of procedures which an operator has performed.¹¹ All four physicians at New Hanover Regional Medical Center being represented in this series were performing their first cryoablation procedures. The patients in this series therefore represent a cohort when the operators were relatively inexperienced. It is possible that higher overall treatment success rates could be achieved as the operators and institution become more experienced at performing the technique, which echoes the importance of reviews such as this following implementation of a new technique.

There was also a change in the cryoballoon technology after approximately the first one third of the data was recorded during the collection period. The Medtronic Arctic Front "Advance" Cryoballoon replaced the first-generation balloon in the later cases. The second generation "Advance" balloon has more cooling jets resulting in a more expansive and homogenous cryoablation surface area spanning the entire front hemisphere. This improvement in

balloon technology, larger treatment surface area compared to the equatorial cryoablation surface of the first generation cryoballoon and potentially more complete ablation lesions may have led to more effective ablation outcomes later in the study.¹² Unfortunately, the exact timing of the change in balloon technology was not recorded.

As our series and the STOP-AF population were not from the same cohort, patient selection or patient characteristics may have contributed to different outcomes. In our series, a higher CHADS2 score correlated with lower rates of treatment success following cryoablation. This likely reflects the greater comorbidity burden in patients with higher CHADS2 scores. Those with more complex medical histories, such as CHF and hypertension, may be less optimal candidates for the procedure. Different baseline patient characteristics could have contributed to some of the difference between our series and the STOP-AF patients, but due to the small sample size of this series it is difficult to comment on this with any certainty.

Despite a lower absolute event-free survival procedural success rate, there remained a large reduction in the overall burden of atrial fibrillation. This is perhaps more important to the patient than the absolute event reduction rate. Though about half of the patients had recurrence of atrial fibrillation, their burden was dramatically reduced.

Limitations of this study include a change in the cryoablation procedure technology during the data collection period and the use of two different forms of medical records as previously described. Data abstraction was carried out with the same measures in each system, to maximize consistency. One of the major challenges in our series was to translate patient-reported and external monitor recorded information regarding the presence and amount of atrial fibrillation into a quantifiable "burden". This required extrapolation and some estimation of reported burden into a quantifiable burden, as only a minority of patients had an implanted device to record a true burden.

Conclusion

In the setting of a regional medical center, pulmonary vein isolation via cryoablation for the treatment of drug refractory, symptomatic atrial fibrillation compares favorably to prior reports from larger hospital centers in the STOP-AF trial. Although a smaller eventfree survival was seen, there was a dramatic reduction in the overall atrial fibrillation burden with minimal adverse events, and a reduction in antiarrhythmic and anticoagulation requirements.

References

- William MF, Joseph LB, Andreas L., Richard K, Robert GH: Arch Intern Med. 1995;155(5):469-473. doi:10.1001/archinte.1995.00430050045005.
- Naccarelli GV, Varker H, Lin J, Schulman KL: Increasing prevalence of atrial fibrillation and flutter in the United States. Am J Cardiol. 2009;104:1534-1539.
- 3. Singh SN, Tang XC, Singh BN, Dorian P, Reda DJ, Harris CL, Fletcher RD, Sharma SC, Atwood JE, Jacobson AK, Lewis HD Jr, Lopez B, Raisch DW, Ezekowitz MD: Quality of life and exercise performance in patients in sinus rhythm versus persistent atrial fibrillation: A Verterans Affairs Cooperative Studies Program Substudy. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;48:721-730.
- Kang, Y: Relation of atrial arrhythmia-related symptoms to health-related quality of life in patients with newly diagnosed atrial fibrillation: A community hospitalbased cohort. Heart Lung 2006; 35: 170–177.
- Wolf PA, Abbott RD, Kannel WB: Atrial fibrillation as an independent risk factor for stroke: the Framingham Study. Stroke. 1991; 22:983-988.
- 6. White PD: Heart Disease. New York, NY: The McMillan Co; 1937.
- 7. Kim MH, Lin J, Hussein M, Kreilick C, Battleman D: Cost of atrial fibrillation in

www.jafib.com

United States managed care organizations. Adv Ther. 2009; 26: 847-857

- January CT, Wann LS, Alpert JS, Calkins H, Cigarroa JE, Cleveland JC Jr, Conti JB, Ellinor PT, Ezekowitz MD, Field ME, Murray KT, Sacco RL, Stevenson WG, Tchou PJ, Tracy CM, Yancy CW. 2014 AHA/ACC/HRS Guideline for the Management of Patients with Atrial Fibrillation: A Report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines and the Heart Rhythm Society. J Am Coll Cardiol 2014;64:e1–76. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2014.03.022
- Packer DL, Kowal RC, Wheelan KR, et al. Cryoballoon Ablation of Pulmonary Veins for Paroxysmal Atrial Fibrillation: First Results of the North American Arctic Front (STOP AF) Pivotal Trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. April 23, 2013;61(16):1713-1723.
- 10. Calkins H, Kuck HK, Cappato R, Brugada J, Camm AJ, Chen S, Crigns HJG, Damiano RJ Jr., Davies DW, DiMarco J, Edgerton J, Ellenbogen K, Ezekowitz MD, Haines DE, Haissaguerre M, Hindricks G, Iesaka Y, Jackman W, Jalife J, Jais P, Kalman J, Keane D, Kim Y, Kirchhof P, Klein G, Kottkamp H, Kumagai K, Lindsay BD, Mansour M, Marchlinski FE, McCarthy, Mont JL, Morady F, Nademanee K, Nakagawa H, Natale A, Nattel S, Packer DL, Pappone C, Prystowsky E, Raviele A, Reddy V, Ruskin JN, Shemin RJ, Tsao H, Wiber D: 2012 HRS/EHRA/ECAS Expert Consensus Statement on Catheter and Surgical Ablation of Atrial Fibrillation. Heart Rhythm. April 2012; 9(4):632-696.
- Andrade JG, Dubuc M, Guerra PG, Macle L, Rivard L, Roy D, Talajic M, Thibault B, Khairy P: Cryoballoon Ablation for Atrial Fibrillation. Indian Pacing Electrophysiol J. 2012 Mar-Apr; 12(2): 39–53. Published online 2012 Apr 30. PMCID: PMC3337368.
- 12. Fürnkranz A, Bordignon S, Schmidt B, Gunawardene M, Schulte-Hahn B, Urban V, Bode F, Nowak B, Chun JKR:Improved procedural efficacy of pulmonary vein isolation using the novel second-generation cryoballoon. Journal of Cardiovascular Electrophysiology; doi: 10.1111/jce.12082





www. iafib.com

Misleading Advertising by Attorneys Concerning NOACs is Adversely Costly to Our Patients and Our Society

James A. Reiffel, M.D.

Columbia University College of Physicians & Surgeons Dept. of Medicine, Division of Cardiology

Abstract

Over the past five years, "ambulance-chasing" attorneys have aggressively advertised for patients who have bled on a new oral anticoagulant (NOAC) or their family members. It is an infrequent day when American consumers do not see a TV advertisement saying something like: "Have you or a loved-one had a serious bleeding event while taking [fill in the NOAC]? If so, you may be entitled to monetary compensation. Call XXX, attorneys at law, and we will get you the money you deserve."

Introduction

Unlike medical presentations, whether CME or "promotional", such ads are apparently not subject to fair balance requirements. Consequent to such advertisements, many patients have discontinued NOAC therapy or have refused to start it. I have encountered such a patient on more than one occasion, mostly atrial fibrillation (AF) patients with an increased risk profile for stroke and systemic embolism (CHA₂DS₂-VASc score of 2 or higher).¹ It takes considerable effort to make them understand both the benefits and the risks of NOAC therapy and in particular, the overall antithrombotic and mortality benefits to them of being on NOAC therapy despite the risks of a bleed.

Part of such discussions with patients should involve the concepts of fair balance and of net clinical benefit. Using data from the 4 major NOAC vs warfarin pivotal AF trials²⁻⁵ and historical data from AF warfarin vs placebo trials,⁶ several calculations can be made to help them understand both what they are not being told in the advertisements they see and the consequences that may arise based upon the non-use of the NOAC.

Based upon the pivotal NOAC versus warfarin trials,²⁻⁵ assuming

Key Words:

Atrial Fibrillation, NOACs, Anticoagulation, Stroke, Mortality

Disclosures: None.

Corresponding Author: James A. Reiffel 202 Birkdale Lane, Jupiter, FL 33458

increased risk AF patients changed from NOAC to warfarin therapy: embolic events would increase by 1.1 to 2.1 %/yr; major bleeds would increase by 2.1 to 3.4 %/yr, total mortality would increase by 3.5 to 4.9 %/yr, but fatal bleeds would increase by only 0.06 to 0.5 %/yr. In other words, with a change from a NOAC to warfarin, their risk of a stroke or mortality would be much greater than would any change in fatal bleeding risk. Moreover, since warfarin reduces stroke by almost 70% and mortality by about 30% versus placebo,6 if patients changed from NOAC to no therapy or refused to start any anticoagulant, stroke rates and mortality would be correspondingly higher than the rates cited above. Given the estimate of over 8 million AF patients in the U.S. now, and the current anticoagulation paradigm using CHA2DS2-VASc, such changes have substantial adverse implications for both population health and costs. Our governmental representatives, the FDA, and the media need to recognize the consequences of such unbalanced and inadequately controlled advertising and, in my opinion, initiate appropriate regulations.

References

- European Heart Rhythm Association, European Association for Cardio-Thoracic Surgery, Camm AJ, Kirchhof P, Lip GY, Schotten U, Savelieva I, Ernst S, Van Gelder IC, Al-Attar N, Hindricks G, Prendergast B, Heidbuchel H, Alfieri O, Angelini A, Atar D, Colonna P, De Caterina R, De Sutter J, Goette A, Gorenek B, Heldal M, Hohloser SH, Kolh P, Le Heuzey JY, Ponikowski P, Rutten FH. Guidelines for the management of atrial fibrillation: The Task Force for the Management of Atrial Fibrillation of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Eur Heart J. 2010; 310):2369-429.
- Connolly SJ, Ezekowitz MD, Yusuf S, Eikelboom J, Oldgren J, Parekh A, Pogue J, Reilly PA, Themeles E, Varrone J, Wang S, Alings M, Xavier D, Zhu J, Diaz R, Lewis BS, Darius H, Diener HC, Joyner CD, Wallentin L, RE-LY Steering

Committee and Investigators. Dabigatran versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2009; 361:1139-51.

- 3. Granger CB, Alexander JH, McMurray JJ, Lopes RD, Hylek EM, Hanna M, Al-Khalidi HR, Ansell J, Atar D, Avezum A, Bahit MC, Diaz R, Easton JD, Ezekowitz J, Flaker G, Garcia D, Geraldes M, Gersh B, Golitsyn S, Goto S, Hermosillo AG, Hohnloser SH, Horowitz J, Mohan P, Jansky Pm Lewis BSm Lopez-Sendon JL, Pais P, Parkhomenko A, Verheugt FW, Zhu J, Wallentin , ARISTOTLE Committees and Investigators. Apixaban versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2011; 365:981-92.
- Patel MR, Mahaffey KW, Garg J, Pan G, Singer DE, Hacke W, Breithardt G, Halperin JL, Hankey GJ, Piccini JP, Becker RC, Nessel CC, Paolini JF, Berkowitz SD, Fox KA, Califf RM, ROCKET AF Investigators. Rivaroxaban versus warfarin in nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2011; 365:883-91.
- Giugliano RP, Ruff CT, Braunwald E, Murphy SA, Wiviott SD, Halperin JL, Waldo AL, Ezekowitz MD, Weitz JI, Spinar J, Ruzyllo W, Ruda M, Koretsune Y, Betcher J, Shi M, Grip LT, Patel SP, Patel I, Hanyok JJ,Mercuri M, Antman EM, ENGAGE AF-TIMI 48 Investigators. Edoxaban versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2013; 369:2093-104.
- Lip GYH, Edwards SJ. Stroke prevention with aspirin, warfarin, and ximelagatran in patients with non-valvular atrial fibrillation: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Thrombosis Research 2006; 118:321-33.





www. jafib.com

Supraventricular Tachycardia with Irregular Ventricular-Atrial Intervals and Ventriculo-Atrial Block

Prof. Dr. Murat Sucu, Prof. Dr. Vedat Davutoglu, Dr. Esra Polat.

Gaziantep University Medical Faculty Department of Cardiology Gaziantep Turkey

Abstract

The patient was a 68-year-old female with recurrent paroxysmal, regular narrow QRS complex tachycardia. We observed complete VA conduction block, during tachycardia in our patient. A characteristic feature of our patient is the noticeable irregular atrial and ventricular rates. We considered that possible mechanism of this tachycardia was atrioventricular nodal reentrant tachycardia (AVNRT) with retrograde complete type block in the upper common pathway.

Case

The patient was a 68-year-old female with recurrent paroxysmal, regular narrow QRS complex tachycardia despite treatment with metoprolol. Baseline surface electrocardiogram was normal, intracardiac intervals revealed an HV interval of 44 ms. The tachycardia cycle length was 380 ms, and earliest retrograde atrial activation at the His bundle catheter. We observed complete ventriculo-atrial (V-A) conduction block, during tachycardia in our patient (Figure 1). A characteristic feature of our patient is the noticeable irregular atrial and ventricular rates. We considered that possible mechanism of this tachycardia was atrioventricular nodal reentrant tachycardia (AVNRT) with retrograde complete type block in the upper common (Figure 2). We observed slow accelerated junctional pathway rhythm arise during radiofrequency energy delivery. The narrow complex tachycardia was not inducible after the radiofrequency ablation. The possible mechanisms for supraventricular tachycardia with VA dissociation include automatic junctional tachycardia, tachycardia with concealed nodoventricular, or nodofascicular pathway as the retrograde limb and atrioventricular nodal reentrant tachycardia.² Sarrias-Merce et al. described the narrow QRS complex tachycardia with faster ventricular rate than atrial rate (V-A block) which is a rare variant of AVNRT with retrograde block in the upper common pathway.3 The electrophysiological characteristics of the upper common pathway defined in patients with various types of V-A block in AVNRT. An upper common pathways were reported

Key Words:

AVNRT, Upper Common Pathway, Ablation.

Disclosures: None.

Corresponding Author:

Murat Sucu Gaziantep University Medical Faculty Department of Cardiology Gaziantep Turkey.



of patients with complete VA conduction block during AVNRT.⁴ Successful elimination of tachycardia by radiofrequency ablation in the inferoseptal right atrium at the level of the coronary sinus ostium, where no His bundle potential was recorded, provides strong evidence that the tachycardia was AVNRT as opposed to intra-hisian reentry. Distinct features of our case are the markedly irregular atrial and ventricular rates, without an apparently relationship at first view.

In summary, markedly irregular atrial and ventricular rates, without an obvious relationship at first glance should bring to mind retrograde V-A block of upper common pathway.

References

- Nakagawa H, Jackman WM. Catheter ablation of paroxysmal supraventricular tachycardia.Circulation. 2007 20;116:2465-78.
- 2. Calo L, Lamberti F, Ciolli A, Santini M. Atrioventricular nodal reentrant tachycardia with ventriculoatrial block and unsuccessful ablation of the slow



pathway. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2002; 13:705-708.

- Sarrias-Merce A, Moya-Mitjans A, Rivas-Gandara N, Perez-Rodon J, Roca-Luque I, Garcia-Dorado D. Narrow complex tachycardia with irregular ventricular and atrial intervals: what is the mechanism? Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2013 ;36:904-7.
- Morihisa K, Yamabe H, Uemura T, Tanaka Y, Enomoto K, Kawano H, et.al. Analysis of atrioventricular nodal reentrant tachycardia with variable ventriculoatrial block: characteristics of the upper common pathway. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2009;32:484-93.



<text>

www. jafib.com

Lyme Arrhythmia in an Avid Golfer: A Diagnostic Challenge and a Therapeutic Dilemma

Ujjwal Rastogi¹, Dr. Nidhi Kumars²

¹James J. Peter VA Medical Center/The Mount Sinai Hospital. ²Saint Peter's University Hospital, New Jersey.

Abstract

Lyme disease is a multisystem disorder affecting dermatologic, cardiac, nervous and musculoskeletal systems. Cardiac manifestations occur in about 5% of Lyme infections and stem from the involvement of the cardiac conduction system, resulting in varying degrees of sino-atrioventricular block. Occasionally, Lyme infection may also present with myopericarditis. Unlike isolated conduction node disease, myocardial involvement presents a great diagnostic and therapeutic dilemma for the physician. We report the case of a 68 year-old male cardiologist who presented with new onset exertional dyspnea and palpitations.

Electrocardiograms revealed intermittent Wenckebach with markedly prolonged PR interval varying between 290-350ms. During his hospitalization, he also had a transient episode of atrial fibrillation/flutter with AV block. The patient was promptly treated with intravenous Ceftriaxone. He remained hemodynamically stable, and within 48 hours of antibiotic treatment, the patient's arrhythmias began to resolve, and the PR interval had shortened to 230ms. He was discharged on oral Doxycyline for three weeks.

Case Report

A 68-year-old male Cardiologist, with history of Prediabetes and Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia, presented with new onset exertional dyspnea and palpitations. He reported these symptoms for one day; however, mild fatigue and general malaise had been present for approximately 6 weeks. Of note, he remained fairly active with excellent exercise tolerance until the day of presentation. The patient was an avid golfer and ran on the treadmill 5 days a week. He did not recall any tick bites, rashes or fever. Review of systems was otherwise negative. Physical examination revealed a well-nourished male who appeared his stated age.

Cardiac exam revealed irregularly irregular rhythm and a variable intensity of S1 and the remainder of the physical examination was unremarkable.

Electrocardiograms revealed intermittent Wenckebach with markedly prolonged PR interval varying between 290-350ms (figure 1) and a transient episode of atrial fibrillation/flutter with AV block (figure 2, 3). His labs were as follows: Lyme antibodies titers IgM

Key Words:

Arrhythmia, Therapeutic Dilemma, Electrocardiograms, Cardiologist.

Disclosures: None.

Corresponding Author:

Ujjwal Rastogi, Congestive Heart Failure Fellow James J. Peter VA Medical Center/ The Mount Sinai Hospital. (3/3 bands) and IgG (5/10 bands) were positive: WBC 6.8 x 109/L, RBC 13.1 g/dL, HCT 38.9%, platelet 203 x 109/L, serum glucose 109 mg/dL, BUN 18 mg/dL, creatinine 1.03 mg/dL, Sodium 140 meq/L, Potassium 4.3 meq/L, chloride 103 meq/L, bicarbonate 28 meq/L, Calcium 9.3 mg/dL, Albumin 4.0 g/dL, T. Bilirubin 0.3 mg/dL, AST 72 units/L, ALT 150 units/L, ALP 115 units/L. On admission, his vitals were blood pressure 136/67, pulse 75, 98% oxygen saturation on room air, temperature 98.0 F. The patient was promptly treated with intravenous Ceftriaxone. Within 36 hours of antibiotics the patients arrhythmias began to resolve. By 48 hours the patients PR interval had shortened to 230ms (figure 4). The patient remained hemodynamically stable throughout admission, and was discharged on three weeks course of oral Doxycycline.

Discussion

Lyme borreliosis is the most prevalent tick-borne disease in the United State¹ Lyme disease exists throughout much of the world, including USA, Canada, Europe and Asia. In Europe and USA, Lyme carditis occur in approximately four percent of untreated Lyme disease patients^{2,3}

The degree of myopericardial involvement will largely dictate the broad array of clinical manifestations. While AV nodal disease is by far the most common manifestation, Lyme carditis may also present with SA node dysfunction, pericarditis, endocarditis, myocarditis, pericardial effusion, myocardial infarction, coronary artery aneurysm, QT interval prolongation, tachyarrhythmia's, and congestive heart failure⁴

Lyme infection should be suspected in any patient who engages in high-risk activities or lives in endemic areas. Our patient, an avid



Figure 1



Figure 2





Figure 4

golfer living in a Lyme endemic area, presented with atrial fibrillation, and complete AV block with no prior cardiac disease or risk factors.

The association of Lyme carditis with Atrial Fibrillation is infrequently reported. $^{\scriptscriptstyle 5}$

The etiology may be related to either SA disease or myocarditis. Management of Atrial fibrillation in the setting of Lyme carditis poses many challenges, as many of our traditional algorithms used to treat arrhythmias would be deemed unsafe. Electrical Cardioversion in the setting of an inflamed myocardium could be proarrhythmogenic and fatal. Pharmacological cardioversion may uncover underlying AV nodal disease caused by Lyme and induce complete heart block. For the same reasons, Class I, II, III, and IV antiarrhythmic drugs traditionally used for rate control, cannot be used in this setting. Finally anticoagulation traditionally used for stroke prevention, would be contraindicated if concomitant pericardial involvement is present for the fear of causing hemopericardium.

Antibiotics remain the mainstay of therapy.⁶ There have been no trials to compare one antibiotic from another; the data on appropriate treatment regimen comes mainly from case reports and case series. Intravenous ceftriaxone is the drug of choice in symptomatic patients (e.g. syncope, dyspnea, or chest pain) and asymptomatic patients with marked PR prolongation (PR>300ms);⁷ as the degree of block may fluctuate and rapidly worsen in such patients. Patient allergic to penicillin and its derivatives should be desensitized. IV antibiotic should be continued till the PR interval is <300ms.⁶ Asymptomatic patient solution and pregnant women, where amoxicillin can be used.

Only one third of patients remember a tick bite or present with a

rash,⁸ neither the serodiagnosis is positive in the initial weeks of the illness. This case is a timely reminder for all resident physicians that Lyme disease should be high on differential in a patient with atypical presentation of Atrial fibrillation and conduction defect. If untreated the natural history of Lyme carditis will often result in congestive heart failure and/or sudden cardiac death.⁹ Misdiagnosis of AV dysfunction could lead to unnecessary implantation of a permanent pacemaker. Thus the treatment algorithm in Lyme induced Atrial fibrillation is different, and largely depend upon prompt diagnosis and antibiotics.

References

- Orloski KA, Hayes EB, Campbell GL, Dennis DT. "Surveillance for Lyme disease— United States, 1992–1998." MMWR Surveill Summ. 2000.49 (n.d.):1– 11.
- Mayer W, Kleber FX, Wilske B, Preac--Mursic V, Maciejewski W, Sigl H, Holzer E, Doering W. "Persistent atrioventricular block in Lyme borreliosis." Klin Wochenschr 68.(8) (1990): 431
- Steere AC, Batsford WP, Weinberg M, Alexander J, Berger HJ, Wolfson S, Malawista SE. "Lyme carditis: cardiac abnormalities of Lyme disease." Ann Intern Med 93.1 (1980): 8.
- Schmid GP, Horsley R, Steere AC, Hanrahan JP, Davis JP, Bowen GS, Osterholm MT, Weisfeld JS, Hightower AW, Broome CV. "Surveillance of Lyme disease in the United States 1985." J Infect Dis. 151.6 (1985): 1144-9.
- Wenger N., Pellaton C., Bruchez P., et al: Atrial fibrillation, complete atrioventricular block and escape rhythm with bundle--branch block morphologies: an exceptional presentation of lyme carditis. Int J Cardiol 2012; 160: pp. e12--e14
- 6. Wormser GP, Dattwyler RJ, Shapiro ED, Halperin JJ, Steere AC, Klempner MS, Krause PJ, Bakken JS, Strle F, Stanek G, Bockenstedt L, Fish D, Dumler JS,Nadelman RB. "The clinical assessment, treatment, and prevention of lyme disease, human granulocytic anaplasmosis, and babesiosis: clinical practice guidelines by the Infectious Diseases Society of America." Clin Infect Dis 43.9 (2006): 1089-134.
- Rep., MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly. "Three sudden cardiac deaths associated with Lyme carditis - United States, 2012--July 2013.." Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 62.49 (2013): 993-6.
- Van der Linde MR. Lyme carditis: clinical characteristics of 105 cases. Scand J Infect Dis Suppl 1991;77:81–4
- 9. AC, Steere. " Lyme disease." N Engl J Med 321 (1989): 586-596.





www. jafib.com

A Case of Wide Complex Tachycardia in a Patient with a Biventricular Assist Device

Abrams, Mark P, Whang, William, Iyer, Vivek, Garan, Hasan, Biviano, Angelo

¹NewYork Presbyterian Hospital – Columbia University Medical Center, Department of Medicine , 177 Fort Washington Ave New York.

Abstract

This case report highlights the variety of wide complex tachycardias, and the need for their prompt management, in the growing population of patients with circulatory support devices. We present a case that demonstrates how a wide complex supraventricular tachycardia in a patient with a biventricular assist device can be safely and effectively targeted for treatment using percutaneous radiofrequency catheter ablation, allowing for clinical improvement, weaning of RVAD treatment, and discharge home with LVAD alone.

Introduction

With the increasing use of ventricular assist devices (VAD) as a bridge to transplant or as destination therapy, there have been more reports of the presence and implications of arrhythmias associated with such devices. This case report illustrates that although patients with underlying heart failure requiring VADs may have a high pretest probability of having ventricular tachycardia and ventricular fibrillation, one must also consider other etiologies for wide complex tachycardias, including supraventricular arrthythmias in the presence of baseline bundle branch block or rate-related aberration.

Case Report

A 54 year old man with a remote history of Hodgkin's lymphoma, treated with splenectomy and radiation in 1986, was transferred from an outside hospital for further management of acute cardiogenic shock. He initially presented to his primary doctor with chest pain and had an electrocardiogram (ECG) with anterior ST elevations concerning for acute myocardial infarction. He underwent coronary catheterization at the outside hospital, which showed a complete occlusion of the proximal left anterior descending artery as well as an unspecified circumflex artery lesion. During balloon angioplasty, the patient became hemodynamically unstable. The procedure was

Key Words:

Vad, Arrhythmia, Ablation, Tachycardia, Atrial Flutter, Atrial Fibrillation.

Disclosures: None.

Corresponding Author: Angelo Biviano, 177 Fort Washington Ave Milstein 5th Floor, Room 5-435F New York, NY 10032 aborted and an intra-aortic balloon pump (IABP) was placed. At this time, he was transferred to our medical center's cardiac intensive care unit for further management.

Because of the severely reduced biventricular function and refractory cardiogenic shock despite the presence of an IABP, a biventricular assist device (BiVAD) was implanted. His postoperative course was complicated by acute renal failure requiring continuous veno-venous hemodialysis. He was also noted to have several episodes of wide complex tachycardias in the setting of a baseline non-specific intraventricular conduction delay. Several arrhythmias were identified, including ventricular tachycardia (VT) and ventricular fibrillation (VF) (see Figure 1), as well as atrial flutter with varying amounts of AV block (Figure 2). The patient was treated with esmolol, amiodarone, procainamide, and lidocaine for these arrthythmia. However, the patient continued to manifest one predominant wide complex tachycardia that complicated attempts to wean the patient from a BiVAD to a left ventricular assist device (LVAD) alone (Figure 3, left panel). Therefore, an electrophysiology study (EPS) and radiofrequency ablation was performed with the goal of stabilizing rhythm control and optimizing hemodynamic management.

Despite more pronounced AV block during previous episodes of atrial flutter (Figure 2), at EPS the arrhythmia was diagnosed as cavotricuspid isthmus-dependent atrial flutter with 2:1 conduction to the ventricle (Figure 3). During radiofrequency ablation to the cavotricuspid isthmus (CTI), the arrhythmia terminated to sinus rhythm. Moreover, further programmed ventricular stimulation did not result in inducible VT. After the atrial flutter ablation, the patient was maintained on oral amiodarone and metoprolol and did not have recurrence of any significant tachycardia through hospital discharge three weeks post-ablation. After sustained restoration of sinus rhythm and improvement in right-sided hemodynamics, the



Figure 1C: shi

tachycardia with rapid ventricular conduction and a profound axis shift from baseline, most consistent with ventricular tachycardia. The artifact present is secondary to electrical interference from a normally functioning VAD

patient's right ventricular level of support was weaned, allowing for the right ventricular assist device (RVAD) circuit to be explanted and the patient to be discharged home with destination LVAD therapy.

Discussion

This case report highlights that even in patients with a high pretest probability of having VT/VF, it is important to consider other known causes of wide complex tachycardias that can contribute toward hemodynamic compromise. Studies have shown that patients with severe heart failure requiring VADs were more likely to have ventricular





arrhythmias that negatively impacted survival and other outcomes.¹ Nevertheless, it has also been demonstrated that atrial arrhythmias are fairly common in patients with VADs and have affected outcomes including mortality by a variety of proposed mechanisms.^{2, 3} This case illustrated that in patients with VADs, the treatment not only of ventricular arrhythmias but also of supraventricular arrhythmias is important for longer term management, as ablation of the atrial flutter allowed for RVAD explantation and discharge home with destination LVAD.

The main etiologies of a wide complex tachycardia may include ventricular arrhythmias, supraventricular arrhythmias in the setting of underlying bundle branch block/intraventricular conduction defect or with rate-related aberrancy, or supraventricular arrhythmias with ventricular pre-excitation. While certain non-invasive diagnostic algorithms for distinguishing between ventricular or supraventricular sources of the arrhythmia have been suggested historically and reviewed more recently, there is still much inter-user variability among the algorithms, making them somewhat unreliable especially in the context of regular wide complex tachycardias.^{4,5} Furthermore, their utility in LVAD patients has not been established. The use of EPS to diagnose the arrhythmia is more invasive, but also provides definitive information as well as the potential for immediate and



Figure 3: Figure 3: CTI and Right Ventricular Mapping. The left panel shows electrograms demonstrating 2:1 atrial flutter with a cycle length of 424 msec. The artifact present is secondary to electrical interference from a normally functioning VAD. The right panel is a left anterior oblique (LAO) projection of the ablation lesions along the CTI line as well as the right ventricle map, which is free of scar

effective treatment with ablation. Since EPS has been demonstrated to be safe in patients with VADs and can produce excellent results regardless of the etiology of the arrhythmia, it should be considered a safe adjunct or alternative to oral and parenteral antiarrhythmic treatments.

Patients with VADs can tolerate wide complex tachycardias including ventricular tachyarrhythmias more effectively from a hemodynamic standpoint. However, a known common presentation of ventricular arrhythmias is not sudden death, but rather acutely worsening right heart failure.⁶ Catheter ablation of ventricular arrhythmias has been shown to be safe in patients with VADs and can result in decreased symptoms and burden of antiarrhythmic medications.^{7,8} Nevertheless, atrial arrhythmias have previously been shown to be prevalent in patients with VADs with resultant increased signs and symptoms of right heart failure.² We show in this case that effective control of atrial arrhythmias helped permit recovery of this patient's right ventricular function and ultimately allowed for explantation of the RVAD and discharge from the hospital.

Conclusion

As the use of mechanical assist devices for heart failure continues to expand, there remains much to be studied about the impact these devices have on arrhythmia prevalence and patient outcomes, and vice versa. This case demonstrates that: (i) VAD patients can sustain multiple wide complex tachycardias of different etiologies, including ventricular tachycardia, ventricular fibrillation, and supraventricular tachycardias such as atrial flutter with baseline intraventricular conduction defect or rate-related aberration; (ii) electrophysiology study and radiofrequency ablation of clinically deleterious wide complex tachycardias in VAD patients, including supraventricular tachycardias with rapid ventricular response, are possible and effective for rhythm control and can facilitate recovery and overall clinical outcome. In summary, consideration of supraventricular tachycardias in VAD patients with medically refractory wide complex tachycardias allows for relatively straightforward diagnosis and management with ablation, resulting in a significantly positive impact upon a patient's clinical course.

References

- Cantillon DJ, Tarakji KG, Kumbhani DJ, Smedira NG, Starling RC, Wilkoff BL. Improved survival among ventricular assist device recipients with a concomitant implantable cardioverter-defibrillator. Heart rhythm : the official journal of the Heart Rhythm Society 2010; 7: 466-471.
- Enriquez AD, Calenda B, Gandhi PU, Nair AP, Anyanwu AC, Pinney SP. Clinical Impact of Atrial Fibrillation in Patients With the HeartMate II Left Ventricular Assist Device. Journal of the American College of Cardiology 2014; 64: 1883-1890.
- 3. Boyle A. Arrhythmias in patients with ventricular assist devices. Current opinion in cardiology 2012; 27: 13-18.
- Brugada P, Brugada J, Mont L, Smeets J, Andries EW. A new approach to the differential diagnosis of a regular tachycardia with a wide QRS complex. Circulation 1991; 83: 1649-1659.
- Goldberger ZD, Rho RW, Page RL. Approach to the diagnosis and initial management of the stable adult patient with a wide complex tachycardia. The American journal of cardiology 2008; 101: 1456-1466.
- 6. Garan AR, Levin AP, Topkara V, Thomas SS, Yuzefpolskaya M, Colombo PC, Takeda K, Takayama H, Naka Y, Whang W, Jorde UP, Uriel N. Early postoperative ventricular arrhythmias in patients with continuous-flow left ventricular assist devices. The Journal of heart and lung transplantation : the official publication

of the International Society for Heart Transplantation 2015.

- 7. Sacher F, Reichlin T, Zado ES, Field ME, Viles-Gonzalez JF, Peichl P, Ellenbogen KA, Maury P, Dukkipati SR, Picard F, Kautzner J, Barandon L, Koneru JN, Ritter P, Mahida S, Calderon J, Derval N, Denis A, Cochet H, Shepard RK, Corre J, Coffey JO, Garcia F, Hocini M, Tedrow U, Haissaguerre M, d'Avila A, Stevenson WG, Marchlinski FE, Jais P. Characteristics of Ventricular Tachycardia Ablation in Patients With Continuous Flow Left Ventricular Assist Devices. Circulation Arrhythmia and electrophysiology 2015; 8: 592-597.
- Herweg B, Ilercil A, Kristof-Kuteyeva O, Rinde-Hoffman D, Caldeira C, Mangar D, Karlnosky R, Barold SS. Clinical observations and outcome of ventricular tachycardia ablation in patients with left ventricular assist devices. Pacing and clinical electrophysiology : PACE 2012; 35: 1377-1383.



Featured Review

Journal of Atrial Fibrillation



www. jafib.com

From Incidental, Mechanically-Induced Arrhythmias to Reflex-Defined Arrhythmogenicity: On The Track of The Ternary Reflex System Resemblance to The "Infancy" of New Era or Rediscovery

Petras Stirbys, MD, PhD

The Department of Cardiology, Hospital of Lithuanian University of Health Sciences, Kaunas Clinic, Kaunas, Lithuania.

Abstract

The underlying pathophysiology of supraventricular and ventricular arrhythmias remains a matter of intense investigation. Though evolving, the contemporary explanations do not encompass all aspects of arrhythmogenicity. An improved understanding of arrhythmia substrate is needed to augment therapeutic capabilities. Our observation and literature sources demonstrate relatively high incidence of transitory arrhythmias which are non-intentionally generated by the endocardial lead/catheter manipulation. These findings are interesting and potentially may crystallize the reflex-dependent proarrhythmic cardiac activity. Herein we suggest the "reflexogenic arrhythmogenicity" concept extending an overall spectrum of known hypotheses. Cardiovascular reflex action can be categorized into three-tiered levels – intra-cellular, inter-cellular and inter-organic. The first two levels of the triplicate system reside within the cardiac anatomical landmarks (in fact intramurally, intra-organically), however the third one implicates central (cerebral) activity which boomerangs back via centripetal and centrifugal connections. These levels likely compose synoptic ternary reflex set system which may be validated in future studies. To hypothesize, coordinated mutual reciprocity of reflex activity results in stabilization of heart rhythm in robust heart. Any stressful cardiac event may lead to the shift of the rhythm toward unfavorable clinical entity probably via the loss of the influence of dominant reflexs may be treated as contributing factors for the inception along with possible interplay between physiological and pathological reflexes may be treated as contributing factors for the inception and maintaining of arrhythmias and cardiac performance as well. These assumptions await further documentation. If such a tenet were recognized, the changes in the clinical approach to arrhythmia management might be anticipated, preferably by selective reflex suppression or activation strategy.

Introduction

Some conceptual mechanisms of arrhythmogenesis and differences between automatic and triggered rhythms remain moot.¹ According to current knowledge cardiac arrhythmias as well as atrial fibrillation (AF) most often stem from the ischemic or cardiomyopathic areas or on genetically determined basis, but overall underlying pathogenetic mechanisms are not completely understood yet. The mechanisms responsible for cardiac arrhythmias are generally divided into 2 major categories:

(a) enhanced or abnormal impulse formation and

(b) conduction disturbances.² Basic derivatives of existing hypothetic explanations – focal, triggered activity, micro- and

Key Words:

Cardiovascular Reflexes, Ternary Reflex System, Reflex Control, Mechanically-Induced Arrhythmias, Automaticity, Autonomic Control.

Disclosures: None.

Corresponding Author: Petras Stirbys, A. Ramanausko-Vanago str. 4-7, 49306 Kaunas, Lithuania. macro re-entry, circus movement, spiral waves, meandering waves, rotors, multiple wavelets, delayed afterdepolarizations, double layer hypothesis, bifurcated theory, etc.³⁻⁹ do not cover all aspects of vulnerable substrate of supraventricular and ventricular arrhythmias.

Invasive intracardiac procedures are often accompanied by rhythm eccentricities. Premature contractions are typically induced by mechanical touch - pressure or trauma - to the endocardium. Dysrhythmia being interventional in nature usually resolves when irritation discontinues. Both atrial and ventricular arrhythmias may occur and disappear under similar circumstances. These observations are interesting and may herald new conceptual insights into the arrhythmogenicity.

The musculature like any muscle cell, including myocardial ones, is implicated in motor effects in response to many inputs or stimuli - electrical, mechanical, thermal, neurohumoral, metabolic, pharmacological, toxic, ischemic - hypoxic, hyponutritional, etc.¹⁰⁻¹⁶ Specific sensitive receptors are involved in activating the reflex circuit.

Knee jerk – a kick reflex is produced by sharply tapping the patellar ligament.¹⁷ Similarly, cardiac motor effects – premature cardiac contractions – are posed by endocardial lead impingement on atrial or ventricular wall.

The primary goal of the article is to sketch out a universal theory

which potentially might explain, at least in part, the pathophysiology of arrhythmologic substrate. To stress the reflex-dependent arrhythmogenicity and to facilitate its descriptive explication we start with the leveling of several semantic definitions which are close to identical:

- (1) cardiac/cardiovascular autonomic control,
- (2) cardiac/cardiovascular reflex regulation, and

(3) automaticity. In normal cardiologic state these definitions can be interchangeable and might be interpreted as a natural reflexogenic or reflex-dependent cardiac activity. Hypothetically, cellular automaticity, cardiovascular reflex activity and autonomic nervous system functions are uniquely condensed for precise tuning of heart rhythm. Any pathological cardiac event (ischemic, cardiomyopathic, structural, inflammatory, etc.) likely interferes with functionally wellorganized harmony, thus paving the way for rhythm disturbances.

New insights into arrhythmogenic milieu presumably could contribute to better comprehension of complex nature of arrhythmogenesis. This analysis is intended to contribute to our evolving understanding of the arrhythmia mechanism and enrichment of existing hypotheses. Prior to accepting the proposed hypothetic approach an assessment by independent studies is needed to validate the postulations that are construed on a deductive basis.

Background and General Reflections

Any accidental insertion of the pacing lead into the pulmonary artery or ventricular outflow tract often results in firing of chaotic premature ventricular beats leading occasionally to critical destabilization of heart rhythm. Supraventricular extrasystoles or premature atrial contractions are incited less often by an atrial lead compared to a ventricular one. Risky manipulation of the lead resulting in provocative cardiac response is thought to be relatively benign. Immediate release of the lead usually solves the problem. Lingering maneuvering however, may result in severe problems. The character of evoked dysrhythmia may vary considerably from patient to patient. Non-intentional induction of cardiac activation prematurity in general is highly reproducible and may serve as endocardial or intramural activation pattern during mechanically induced stress. Most likely the arrhythmia is elicited by the whip or abutting the cardiac wall by the lead. This statement comes from personal experience and perception that this type of mechanical triggering of the areas mentioned may be associated with arrhythmia manifestation on purely reflexogenic basis.

We are not alone when it comes to empirical observations of premature contractions evoked by lead maneuvers. Mechanicallyinduced cardiac arrhythmias and mechanoelectrical feedback are well described.¹⁸⁻²⁰ Ventricular arrhythmias during catheterization of right heart chambers or pulmonary artery are extremely common.²¹⁻²³ Catheter-induced atrial or ventricular arrhythmias are potential but poorly understood complications.^{22,24} According to Jie et al.²⁰ regional ischemia is responsible for the genesis of mechanically-induced ventricular ectopy and the mechanisms by which it degrades into spontaneous arrhythmia. Perceptible mechanistic pressure or even a gentle touch by lead on endocardium or intima of pulmonary artery actually evokes myocardial deformation and local micro-ischemic subtlety. It is still unclear which stimulus plays the dominant role - whether mechanical or ischemic impact, or both. Hypothetically, immediate cardiac response to the mechanical impact refers to as potential affliction of sensitive mechanoreceptors along with reflex or

reflexes, rather than ischemic ingredients. Despite the ischemic factor providing a strong incentive for cardiac events, not every ischemic attack produces extrasystole or more serious rhythm disturbances. Though uncommon, there are well-known silent ischemia manifestations with angina-free course and arrhythmia-free one as well.^{25,26}

According to our observations the intracardial manipulation by lead does not evokes dysrhythmia in every patient. It depends perhaps on allocation and high distribution variability of sensitive receptors. Absence of anatomic, ischemic, electrolytic and genetic substrate suggests the presence of other arrhythmia causes, one of which might be reflexogenic. Dube and colleagues²⁷ have observed premature ventricular contractions (ventricular bigeminy) immediately after application of the Valsalva maneuver. Again, it suggests that arrhythmias, at least some of them, may originate on reflexogenic basis.

Key Characteristics of Reflexes

It is well established that any muscular activity, be it skeletal, cardiac or smooth one is actually influenced by reflex control.^{10, 11, 17, 28} In general, it is improbable that the human heart as a key muscular organ might be out of reflex regulation: it may be considered as an obvious, time-tested axiomatic truth. There is a long list of reflexes with 336 positions attributable to humans.²⁹ First of all let's look at skeletal muscles and their behavior under the influence/participation of reflexes.

The classical knee jerk (knee reflex) represents the group of so called physiological reflexes.¹⁷ There are also pathological reflexes, e.g. Babinski's sign^{17, 30} reflecting the presence of corresponding illness. Aberrant reflexes indicate spinal cord injury.³¹ Clinicians often observe symptoms and signs entitled hyperreflexia, hyporeflexia and areflexia.³² Hypothetically, assumptions associated with reflexes relevant to skeletal muscles may be extrapolated to the cardiovascular system and specifically to the myocardium.

The cardiovascular system nevertheless is "equipped" with the physiological reflexes, e.g. Bainbridge, Bezold-Jarisch, etc.^{10, 17, 33} Clinicians are familiar with "reverse" Bainbridge reflex.³³ The mechanoreceptors that elicit this reflex are located at the junction of the right atrium and caval veins or at the junctions of the pulmonary veins and the left atrium;³⁴ this reflex is controversial, however, because its existence cannot always be demonstrated. The Bezold reflex effects are implemented through complex transformers, transducers and encoders being incorporated into the central feedback mechanism and affecting sensory input at receptor level.^{10, 35}

Pathological and aberrant reflexes which might be attributed to the cardiovascular system are still unknown, just "pathological reflex effects" are mentioned.³⁶ To cover all aspects of cardiovascular regulatory system the pathological reflexes as such hopefully will be discovered. Cardiac contractile tissues like skeletal muscles may potentially demonstrate the presence of pathological reflexes especially in critical cardiac situations or at least on a virtual basis. Thus, coexistence of several kinds of reflexes, including hyper-, hypoand areflexia, may lead to functional cardiac confusion, hence, to unpredictable consequences.

Fundamental Reflex Physiology

Reflex is an automatic, boomerang back response to a stimulus or changes within or outside the human body. Reflex is typically fast and involuntary, because most reflexes do not require much brain activity.

The reflex circuit or reflex arc compose a feedback loop and has two general components: one is for sensory purpose, and the other is for the motor/response one. In general, reflexes and autonomic nervous system are helpful in any cardiorespiratory and somatic adaptation which is stated in textbook manuals analyzing reflex regulation of various organ systems including muscular or cardiovascular one.^{17,37,38}

The cardiovascular system is subject to precise regulation so that an appropriate supply of oxygenated blood can be reliably provided to different body tissues under a wide range of circumstances.²⁸ The afferent information from changes in arterial pressure and blood gas levels reflexively modulates the activity of the relevant visceral motor pathways and, ultimately, of target smooth and cardiac muscles and other more specialized structures.²⁸ Cardiac autonomic nervous system consists of two branches - the sympathetic and parasympathetic systems - that work primarily through actions on cardiac pacemaker tissue in a delicately tuned, yet opposing fashion in the heart.^{16, 37} Hence, the concept of accentuated antagonism has emerged to define the functional relationship between these systems.^{39,40} Hasan¹⁶ has stressed that the crosstalk between both limbs of the autonomic nervous system is critical for maintenance of normal cardiac rhythm and function. The author has concluded that: examination of the mechanisms involved in the development of these intimate connections will potentially allow therapeutic approaches to be harnessed for reversing breakdown in these communications in diseased states. The work by Vaseghi and Shivkumar.³⁷ showed that both sympathetic and parasympathetic nervous systems are intricately involved in the modulation of cardiac excitability and arrhythmias; neural remodeling creates the electrophysiological substrate necessary to initiate and maintain arrhythmias. It is wellknown that imbalance in the autonomic regulation of heart rate is characterized by enhancements and decrements in sympathetic and parasympathetic activity, respectively.^{41,42} In other words, sympathetic and parasympathetic impulses drive the heart rate pursuant to sinus node functional demand and, as mentioned above, do participate in modulation of myocardial excitability and arrhythmias.

Circulatory reflexes are integrated at various levels of the central nervous system or "central command";^{38, 42} important role play mechanoreceptors located in the atria and ventricles being sensitive to mechanical stretch. Thus, it may be postulated that whenever muscles are involved we deal with reflexes irrespective of whether the muscles represent voluntary or involuntary pattern. Undoubtedly, the reflex participation in the regulation of any muscle activity including cardiac one is very important, even if still underestimated.

More discussions is needed to elucidate proper cardiovascular regulation via autonomic nervous system. According to contemporary knowledge, intracardiac and/or intravscular signals are transferred centripetally through neurohumoral, baro- and mechanoreceptors. In skeletal muscle fibers the refractory period is about 1 ms to 2 ms in duration; the total refractoriness – absolute+relative – of about 2 ms to 100 ms, whereas the cardiac muscle refractory period reaches 150 ms to 300 ms.⁴³ Interposition of the refractoriness (also anisotropy being common in damaged myocardium) in the complex chain - myocardium, afferent and efferent limbs – makes the reflex action less pliable and less adaptive. Nevertheless, the refractoriness represents an indispensable component to secure the stability of heart rhythm, otherwise malignant tachyarrhythmias may develop. Typical interference of refractory window actually allows the myocardium to regain its contractility power. Reportedly, the changes in duration of

the refractory period may affect cardiac performance significantly.^{6,14,} ⁴⁴ Micro- and macro- structural heterogeneity, anisotropy as well as the shift of the refractoriness are observed in diseased myocardium.^{6, ^{45,46} That is why, due to anisotropic architecture of most myocardial regions,⁴⁷ the "reflexogenic arrhythmogenicity" remains to be explored more precisely.}

Novel Debatable Insights

While arrhythmias vary widely in their clinical presentations, they possess shared electrophysiologic properties at the cellular level.6 Talking about reflex activity in general, first of all we consider automatic reflex mediated mechanic cardiac response to any selective stimulus. If we were to accept the theory by which the reflexes contribute to cardiac arrhythmogenicity, consequently the synoptic concept of three-tiered/ternary reflex system might be suggested. This concept defines different levels of autonomic components - reflexes with different length of their limbs participating in healthy and diseased cardiac/cardiovascular regulation. According to the reflex arc's span the limbs may be categorized as ultra-short, medium and long. Thus, the first level is represented by intracellular reflexes ("eponymously" known as cellular automaticity, triggered, focal, ectopic activity). Hypothetically the receptors along with the afferent and efferent reflex limbs reside inside the pacemaker cell(s). The second level might be referred to as inter-cellular (intraorganic, intracardiac, intramural) reflexes demonstrating their activity via cellto-cell communication (per intercalated discs, genuine conduction pathways, also accessory pathways). Therapy may be implemented by the disruption of conduction system elements or anomalous accessory pathways. The presence of pathological inter-cellular reflexes may partially be explained by the appearance of arrhythmias' in denervated transplanted hearts. Finally, the 3rd tier might be characterized as inter-organic reflexes integrated into hegemonic centers. The latter one has close hierarchic interrelationship between the heart and central (cerebral) command centers42 via centripetal and centrifugal connections. It can be assumed that triple protection entity (as the life protective unconditional reflex activity) may serve for survival reasons; presumably it is the result of natural human ontogenetic evolution.

Collation of Reflexes

Trilateral components – automaticity, autonomic regulatory function and reflex action/reaction operating "in corpore" potentially create a unique physiological and clinical entity.

The fundamental function defined as automaticity of pacemaker and non-pacemaker cells^{6, 48} seems to be the most important feature of cardiac motor activity. Automaticity is the property of cardiac cells to generate spontaneous action potentials;² abnormal automaticity includes both reduced and enhanced automaticity. It appears that cardiac automaticity at the organ level is a very complex phenomenon and that, beside cellular mechanisms, integrative factors are involved in cardiac pacemaking.⁴⁹ According to Podrid and colleagues⁵⁰ the underlying ischemic heart disease evokes enhanced and/or triggered automaticity.⁵⁰ Automatism and reflexes are potentially interrelated and functionally intermingled. In other words, the functional activity of every involved tiered reflex chain(s) may be realized via automaticity. The disbalance of reflex-dependent capabilities potentially leads to proarrhythmic occurrences. Putative mechanism of overall reflex activity covers their multiple effects including crosstalk, unconditional joint action, competition or collision. Unconditional response to any

suprathreshold stimuli (incorporating "proper respect" to cardiac refractoriness) creates a specific cardioarrhythmologic scenario – normalization or degradation of heart rhythm.

The cardiovascular system is influenced by both intrinsic cardiac factors and extrinsic noncardiac ones. Chief among these is the autonomic nervous system, which mediates signals from physiological "sensors" in the heart and great vessels, such as baroreceptors, stress receptors, and various chemoreceptors.⁵¹ Shusterman and colleagues in early 1998⁵² have demonstrated that atrial arrhythmias, such as atrial fibrillation, have a long-established relationship with the autonomic nervous system, including associations with both sympathetic and parasympathetic signaling. This association has been extended to primary ventricular arrhythmias.⁵¹

Physiological reflexes largely orchestrate and control the heart rhythm normalcy. Arrhythmias conceivably are initiated by the substrate vitalizing pathological reflexes. The triggers residing in cardiomyopathic/ischemic areas are responsible for arrhythmic outbreaks most likely via corresponding micro- or macro-reflex arcs. It may happen by solitary pacemaker cell micro-reflex activity or by interference of upper level reflexes finally resulting in "mixed, bifunctional or trifunctional confusion". The arrhythmogenic scenario presumably may be "enriched" by hyper-, hypo-, or areflexia making corresponding myocites more or less excitable. Complex interactions between physiological and pathological reflexes actually may lead to unpredictable consequences including exhibition of pro-arrhythmic chaos. Any stressful cardiac event can alter myocardial excitability and eventually predispose to arrhythmia. Regarding the degree of myocardial damage and the amount of deactivated/destroyed sensitive receptors the cardiac responses may be mild, exaggerated or stormy, also acute or chronic. Such a viewpoint actually necessitates a new term – reflex activation threshold or reflex sensitivity parameter. The "game" of reflex capture thresholds which belongs to different dimensions, i.e. to physiological and pathological reflexes, in fact essentially creates a new milieu and new effects. Mutual/multilateral interactions and potential competition between these reflexes as well as the inter-tiered rivalry may generate both advantages and disadvantages - life saving or life-threatening outcomes. It means that we enter a virtual battlefield - "occult phenomenon" which is not explored yet and where "decision makers of arrhythmogenicity" do reside.

As mentioned above, we face well-organized and disorganized composition regarding the presence or absence of myocardial pathology. If so, the advanced myocardial pathology may exacerbate rhythm disturbances and vice versa – cardiac recovery may lead to arrhythmia regression. Furthermore, affliction of the refractoriness in general results in unpredictable functional collision of reflexes. Their integrated action does orchestrates fluently prior to occurrence of the cardiac event, however, it may result in an impairment or complete disintegration of cooperative activities with the development of an unexpected and unique electrophysiological scenario. In other words, inter-reflex turmoil after stressful cardiac crisis may emerge. Thus, reflex co-activities being harmonic in healthy myocardium and disharmonic in diseased one, presumably influence cardiac motor behavior.

Last but not least severe comorbidity in the elderly patient group may contribute secondary to arrhythmic whimsy, again via cardiovascular reflexes.

Conclusions

Cardiac premature contractions may be reproducibly incited by lead/catheter mechanical irritation of the right heart chambers. These findings are interesting and potentially crystallize the reflexdependent proarrhythmic cardiac activity. The suggested concept of "reflexogenic arrhythmogenicity" incorporates the synoptic threetiered or ternary cardiovascular reflex system. Cardiac motor effects like the prompt response of skeletal muscles may be reflex-determined, at least hypothetically. Complex interactions between reflex activities may provide the normal heart rhythm in healthy cardiac state, though abnormal one in ischemic or in structural heart disease. Changes in the clinical approach to arrhythmia management in light of reflex control might be anticipated preferably in terms of selective reflex suppression or activation strategy. Thorough investigation, however, is needed to assess the true value and controversies of hypothetical postulations.

References

- Hoffman BF and Rosen MR. Cellular mechanisms for cardiac arrhythmias. Circ Res 1981; 49(1):1-15 DOI: 10.1161/01.RES.49.1.1
- Antzelevitch C and Burashnikov A. Overview of basic mechanisms of cardiac arrhythmia. Card Electrophysiol Clin 2011 Mar 1; 3(1):23-45.
- Moe GK. Atrial fibrillation as a self-sustaining arrhythmia independent of focal discharge. Am Heart J 1959; 58(1):59-70.
- Sheldon SH, Gard JJ, Asirvatham SJ. Premature ventricular contractions and non-sustained ventricular tachycardia: association with sudden cardiac death, risk stratification, and management strategies. Indian Pacing Electrophysiol J 2010; 10:357-371.
- Schotten U, Verheule S, Kirchhof P, Goette A. Pathophysiological mechanisms of atrial fibrillation: a translational appraisal. Physiol Rev 2011; 91(1):265-325. Doi: 10.1152/physrev.00031.2009.
- Gaztanaga L, Marchlinski FE, Betensky BP. Mechanisms of cardiac arrhythmias. Rev Esp Cardiol 2012; 65:174-185.
- Karagueuzian HS, Stepanyan H, Mandel WJ. Bifurcation theory and cardiac arrhythmias. Am J Cardiovasc Dis 2013; 3(1):1-16.
- Liu MB, de Lange E, Garfinkel A, Weiss JN, Qu Z. Delayed afterdepolarizations generate both triggers and a vulnerable substrate promoting reentry in cardiac tissue. Heart Rhythm 2015; 12(10):115-2124.
- Van Marion DMS, Lanters EAH, Wiersma M, Allesie MA et al. Diagnosis and therapy of atrial fibrillation: the past, the present and future. JAFIB 2015; 8(2):51– 60.
- Estrin JA, Emery RW, Leonard JJ, Nicloff DM et al. The Bezold reflex: A special case of the left ventricular mechanoreceptor reflex. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1979; 76(8):4146-4150.
- Marshall JM. Chemoreceptors and cardiovascular control in acute and chronic hypoxia. Braz J Med Biol Res 1998; 31(7):863-888.
- Ponokowski PP, Chua TP, Francis DP, Capucci A et al. Muscle ergoreceptor overactivity reflects deterioration in clinical status and cardiorespiratory reflex control in chronic heart failure. Circulation 2001; 104(104):19-2324 [PubMed]
- King CD, Devine DP, Vierck CJ, Rodgers J, Yeziersk RP. Differential effects of stress on escape and reflex responses to nociceptive thermal stimuli in the rat. Brain Res 2003 Oct 17; 987(2):214-222.
- Ravelli F. Mechanoelectrical feedback and arrhythmias: the role of refractoriness in the induction and termination of atrial fibrillation (Abstr.). Proc Physiol Soc, University of Leeds, J Physiol 2002; 544P, S304.
- Broadway DC. How to test for relative afferent papillary defect (RAPD). Community Eye Health 2012; (79-80):58-59.
- 16. Hassan W. Autonomic cardiac innervations: development and adult plasticity.

Organogenesis 2013; 9(3):176-193.

- Reeves AG, Swenson RS. Reflex evaluation, chapter 8. In: Disorders of the nervous system. Reeves, 2008. [2015-09-03]. Available from: https://www.dartmouth. edu/~dons/index.html
- Rubenfire M, Drake EH and Anbe DT. Mechanically induced cardiac arrhythmia following open heart surgery. Chest 1971; 59(3):335-338.
- Nazir SA, Lab MJ. Mechanoelectrical feedback and atrial arrhythmias. Cardiovasc Res 1996; 32:52-61.
- 20. Jie X, Gurev V, Trayanova N. Mechanisms of mechanically induced spontaneous arrhythmias in acute regional ischemia. Curc Res 2010; 106(1):185-192.
- Damen J. Ventricular arrhythmias during insertion and removal of pulmonary artery catheters. Chest 1985; 88:190-193.
- Iberti TJ, Silverstein JR. Complications of pulmonary artery catheterization. In: Sprung CL. Ed. The Pulmonary Artery Catheter. Methodology and Clinical Application, 2nd Ed. New York: Critical Care Research Association: 1993; 77-97.
- Flaccadori E, Gonzi G, Zambrelli P, Tortorella G. Cardiac arrhythmias during central venous catheter procedures in acute renal failure: a prospective study. J Am Soc Nephrol 1996; 7:1079-1084.
- 24. Conwell JA, Cocalis MW, Erickson LC. EAT to the beat: "Ectopic" atrial tachycardia caused by catheter whip (Letter). Lancet 1993; 342-740.
- Wiesfeld ACP, Crijns HJGM, Hillege HL, Tuininga YS, Lie KI. The clinicalsignificance of coronary anatomy in post-infarct patients with life sustained ventricular-tachycardia or ventricular-fibrillation. Eur Heart J 1995; 16(5):818-824.
- Stern S. Angina pectoris without chest pain: clinical implications of silent ischemia. Circulation 2002; 106:1906-1908.
- Dube SK, Panda PS, Kumar P, Kumar S, Goyal K. Ventricular arrhythmia during Valsalva maneuver applied to facilitate resection of fourth ventricular neurocysticercosis cyst. Saudi J Anaesth 2014; 8:038-139.
- Augustine PD, Fitzpatrick D et al. editors. Autonomic regulation of cardiovascular function. Neuroscience. 2nd edition. Sunderland (MA): Sinauer Associates; 2001.
- Dorland's illustrated medical dictionary. 31st Ed. Philadelphia: Saunders, Elsevier, 2007; 1733-1734.
- Wilkins RH, Brody IA. Babinski's sign. Arch Neurol 1967; 17(4):441; doi 10.1001/archneur.1967.00470280107013
- Craggs MD, Balasubramaniam AV, Chung EA, Emmanuel AV. Aberrant reflexes and function of the pelvic organs following spinal cord injury in man. Auton Neurosci 2006; 126-127:355-370.
- Singhal V, Bhat KG. Guillain-Barre syndrome with hyperreflexia: a variant. J Pediatr Neurosci 2011; 6(2):144-145; doi: 10.4103/1817.1745.92844
- Crystal GJ, Salem MR. The Bainbridge and the "reverse" Bainbridge reflexes: history, physiology, and clinical relevance. Anesth Analg 2012; 114(3);520-532.
- Hakumaki IMOK. Seventy years of the Bainbridge reflex. Acta Physiol Scand 1987; 130(2):177-185; doi: 10.1111/j.1748-1716.1987.tb081126.x
- Goldman DE. The transducer action of mechanoreceptor membranes. Cold spring harbor symp. Quant Biol 1965; 30:59-68; doi: 10.1101/SQB.1965.030.01.009
- Schier M, Mussig D. Use of closed loop stimulation in reestablishing full-scale cardiovascular regulation. Prog Biomed Res 1999; October pp 489-495
- Vaseghi M and Shivkumar K. The role of the autonomic nervous system in sudden cardiac death. Prog Cardiovasc Dis 2008; 50(6):404-419.
- Jan K. Reflex regulation of cardiovascular functions, chapter 4. In: Course material of Kung-ming. [2015-09-03]. Available from: https://www.columbia.edu/-kj3/ Chapter4.html.
- Yang T, Levy MN. Sequence of excitation as a factor in sympatheticparasympathetic interactions in the heart. Circ Res 1992; 71:898-905. DOI: 10.1161/01.RES.71.4.898. [PubMed][Cross Ref]
- 40. Crick SJ, Anderson RH, Ho SY, Sheppard MN. Localization and quantitation of autonomic innervations in the porcine heart II: endocardium, myocardium and

epicardium. J Anat 1999; 195-373. DOI: 10.1046/j.1469-7580.1999.19530359.x. [PMC free article][PubMed][CrossRef]

- Iellamo F. Neural mechanisms of cardiovascular regulation during exercise. Autonomic Neuroscience: Basic and Clinical 2001; 90:66-75.
- 42. Nobrega ACL, O'Leary D, Silva BM, Marongiu E, Piepoli MF and Crisafulli A. Neural regulation of cardiovascular response to exercise: role of central command and peripheral afferents. BioMed Res Intern 2014; Article ID 478965. http// dx.doi.org/10.1155/2014/178965
- Wood AW. Physiology, Biophysics, and Biomedical Engineering. Boca Rotan, FL, USA, 2012, 782 pp.
- Schmitt N, Grunnet M, Olesen S-P. Cardiac potassium channel subtypes: new roles in repolarisation and arrhythmia. Physiol Rev 2014; 94(2):609-653; doi: 1152/physrev.00022.2013
- 45. Katz AM. Heart failure: pathophysiology, molecular biology and clinical management. Baltimore, Md: Lipincott Williams and Wilkins, 1999.
- Bishop MJ, Connolly A, Plank G. Structural heterogeneity modulates effective refractory period: a mechanism of focal arrhythmia initiation. PLoS One 2014; 9(10):e109754. Doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0109754
- 47. Issa Z, Miller JM, Zipes DP. Clinical arrhythmology and electrophysiology: a companion to Braunwald's heart disease. Chapter 3, Elsevier, Philadelphia, 2009.
- Matteo E, Nargeot J. Genesis and regulation of the heart automaticity. Physiol Rev 2008; 88:919:982.
- Mangoni ME, Nargeot J. Genesis and regulation of the heart automaticity. Physiol Rev 2008; 88(3):919-982 DOI: 1152/physrev.00018.2007
- Podrid PJ, Fuchs T, Candinas R. Role of the sympathetic nervous system in the genesis of ventricular arrhythmia. Circulation 1990; 82(2 Suppl):1103-1013.
- Landstrom AP, Sun JJ, Ray RS, Wehrens XHT. It's not the heart: autonomic nervous system predisposition to lethal ventricular arrhythmias. Heart Rhythm 2015; 12(11):2294-2295.
- 52. Shusterman V, Aysin B, Gottipaty V, Weiss R et al. Autonomic nervous system activity and the spontaneous initiation of ventricular tachycardia. J Am Cardiol 1998; 32:1891-1899.




www.jafib.com

The Cost Effectiveness of LAA Exclusion

Bahij Kreidieh, Moisés Rodríguez-Mañero, Sergio H. Ibarra-Cortez, Paul Schurmann, Miguel Valderrábano.

Methodist DeBakey Heart and Vascular Center and Methodist Hospital Research Institute, The Methodist Hospital, Houston, Texas.

Abstract

Left atrial appendage (LAA) exclusion strategies are increasingly utilized for stroke prevention in lieu of oral anticoagulants. Reductions in bleeding risk and long-term compliance issues bundled with comparable stroke prevention benefits have made these interventions increasingly attractive. Unfortunately, healthcare funding remains limited. Comparative cost economic analyses are therefore critical in optimizing resource allocation. In this review we seek to discourse the cost economics analysis of LAA exclusion over available therapeutic alternatives (warfarin and the new oral anticoagulants (NOACs)).

Introduction

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is an abnormal heart rhythm characterized by rapid, disorganized activation (fibrillation) of the left and right atria of the heart. It is solely responsible for 15% of 700 000 strokes occurring in the United States each year.¹ Multiple pharmacologic therapies are employed for stroke prevention in AF, including vitamin K antagonists (VKA) such as warfarin, newer agents such as dabigatran, rivaroxaban and apixaban and antiplatelet agents including aspirin and clopidogrel.

In recent years, nonpharmacologic therapies have been gaining acceptance as alternative stroke prevention strategies. They encompass exclusion of the left atrial appendage (LAA) from systemic circulation by surgical ligation or excision, percutaneous ligation and endovascular implantation of a left atrial occlusion device. Reductions in bleeding risk and long-term compliance issues bundled with comparable stroke prevention benefits have made these interventions increasingly attractive.²

While physicians are faced with a constantly expanding list of suitable treatment algorithms, healthcare funding remains limited. Comparative cost economic analyses of these interventions are therefore critical in optimizing resource allocation. They serve as an

Key Words:

Left Atrial Appendage Exclusion,Cost Effectiveness,Watchman,Lariat

Disclosures:

Corresponding Author:

Miguel Valderrábano,

Associate Professor of Medicine, Weill College of Medicine, Cornell University Adjunct Associate Professor of Medicine, Baylor College of Medicine Director, Division of Cardiac Electrophysiology, Department of Cardiology Houston Methodist Hospital 6550 Fannin, Suite 1901 Smith Tower. indispensable tool in the identification of neglected opportunities and redirection of resources to more efficient treatment strategies. It is predicted that the total number of life years saved by healthcare intervention could be doubled if proper reallocation of resources were to take effect.

In this review we seek to discourse the cost economics analysis of LAA exclusion over available therapeutic alternatives (warfarin and the new oral anticoagulants (NOACs)).

Worldwide Epidemiology of AF: A Cost Perspective

Awareness of the magnitude of the AF problem is warranted in understanding its cost economics analyses. AF constitutes a significant public health impediment, with an estimated share of 1% of the National Health Service budget in the United Kingdom³ and 16 to 26 billion dollars in annual United States expenses.^{3, 4} Several regional studies suggest a rising prevalence and incidence of AF.^{2, 5-8} In the United States, it is estimated that the number of adults with AF will more than double by the year 2050.⁹ Because the frequency of AF increases with advancing age, these secular trends may be explained in part by the demographic transition to an inverted age pyramid.¹⁰ Alternatively, an increase in AF incidence after age adjustment has been demonstrated, likely a reflection of fluctuating comorbidities and cardiovascular risk factors, in addition to miscellaneous contributors such as lifestyle changes.¹¹

Chung et al¹⁰ conducted a comparative assessment of the burden of AF from 1980 to 2010 based on available epidemiological data from the 21 Global Burden of Disease (GBD) regions. The estimated global prevalence of AF in 2010 was 33.5 million. Burden associated with AF, measured as disability-adjusted life-years, increased by 18.8% (95% UI, 15.8–19.3) in men and 18.9% (95% UI, 15.8–23.5) in women from 1990 to 2010. Mortality associated with AF was higher in women and increased by 2-fold (95% UI, 2.0–2.2) in men and

None.



Figure 1: Relative impact of available stroke prevention interventions on life expectancy and quality adjusted life years in patients with NVAF as derived from Singh et al, 2013

1.9-fold (95% UI, 1.8–2.0) in women during the same time period. Overall, the data depicted strong evidence of progressive increases in overall burden, incidence, prevalence, and AF-associated mortality with significant public health implications.

Though the specific impact of stroke on mortality and disability was not scrutinized in this study, it remains a well-established contributor that influences outcomes of patients with AF.¹² A substantial proportion of the mortality in AF patients is attributable to ischemic strokes, which account for 10% of early deaths and 7% of late deaths following AF diagnosis.¹¹ The risk of ischemic stroke occurrence is increased 4-5 fold in patients with atrial fibrillation.^{11,12} Furthermore, AF is a known risk factor for stroke severity, recurrence and mortality.¹³ Roger et al approximated the annual cost of stroke care to be \$40.9 billion.¹⁴

Cost Economic Evaluations: Cost-Effectiveness and Cost-Benefit Analysis

Cost-effectiveness analysis (CEA) is often employed in the evaluation of healthcare services. Typically cost effectiveness is quantified as the relationship between the cost associated with health gain given a certain measure (years of life, premature births averted, sight-years gained, etc.) divided by the health gain measure itself. Of course, healthcare benefit is not a black or white phenomenon. Aversion of death is no longer the only goal of healthcare providers. Alternate measures have been proposed to differentiate between a year of life in perfect health and a year of life with some degree of health impairment. One of the most commonly utilized outcome measures for this purpose is the quality-adjusted life year (QALY.¹⁵ This may be reported as discounted or undiscounted QALY, the former representing an adjustment that factors in the devaluation of a given outcome with time. The logic behind it is that any benefit is considered to be at its peak value to the patient in the immediate setting, with a predictable depreciation over time as adverse events result in declining quality of life. CEA uses a numerical indicator named "Incremental cost-effectiveness ratio" (ICER) which translates as the additional cost of extending a particular intervention divided by the additional health gain that would result1. Costs are usually described in monetary units while benefits/effects in health status are measured in terms of QALYs gained or lost. Though the

numerical value may fluctuate from one nation to another, in the US, it is accepted that spending \$50,000 per QALY is considered costeffective expenditure. Conversely, a therapy that leads to an increase in cost with a decrease in QALY is deemed counterproductive.

Another commonly employed mean of investigation is Cost Benefit Analysis (CBA). It is a systematic process that serves to calculate and contrast the benefits and costs of an intervention. It involves comparing the total expected cost of each option against the total expected benefit, to see whether the benefits outweigh the costs, and by how much. In CBA, benefits and costs are expressed in monetary terms, and are adjusted for the time value of money, so that all flows of benefits and flows of project costs over time are expressed on a common basis in terms of their "net present value".

Several decision-analytical models are utilized in economic evaluations, the Markov model most commonly chosen to address sophisticated health problems. This type of modelling permits presentation and analysis of probabilistic processes over time. It is usually used to simulate disease progression, and is particularly suitable for diseases that are chronic and recursive in nature, such as AF.

Cost-Effectiveness Analyses of NOAC for Stroke Prevention in AF

NOACs have pharmacological advantages over conventional anticoagulants that generally result in clinical benefit, as evidenced by various trials in a range of clinical settings.^{16-19,18-22} Unfortunately, these new drugs remain more expensive than VKA, thereby imposing a greater cost burden on health systems. Despite this, studies²⁰⁻²² have consistently shown that the NOAC are cost-effective for stroke prevention in AF patients as compared to the more widely utilized conventional anticoagulants, particularly warfarin. For instance, Limone et al in a systematic review of economic models of NOACs vs Warfarin reported that ICERs vs Warfarin range between \$3,547-\$86000 for Dabigatran 150mg, \$20,713 -\$150,000 for Dabigatran 110mg, \$23,065- \$57,470 in Rivaroxaban and \$11,400- \$25,059 in Apixaban, concluding that all agents are ultimately cost effective. Of the available NOACs, apixaban has been shown to be the most costeffective followed by dabigatran and rivaroxaban.²³ All three agents exhibit a negative incremental cost and therefore produce savings.²⁴



In brief, these new agents represent a paradigm shift in

Figure 2: Relative discounted lifetime costs associated with various stroke prevention interventions in patients with NVAF as derived from Singh et al, 2013

anticoagulant therapy for stroke prevention in AF. This will have to be taken into account when pharmacologic therapies are compared to non-pharmacologic alternatives.

Cost-Effectiveness Analyses of Left Atrial Catheter Ablation (LACA) for Stroke Prevention in AF

LACA is more and more commonly employed in the treatment of AF. Solid evidence supports LACA as an effective tool for AF symptom suppression, but only observational data support stroke prevention.^{25, 26} A large multicentre randomized clinical trial (CABANA) is under way, specifically designed to address the impact of LACA in stroke and other outcomes. Therefore, though not specifically aiming for stroke prevention, this treatment modality could theoretically decrease stroke incidence by virtue of rhythm control. A decision-analytic model was designed to assess the cost effectiveness of LACA in low and moderate stroke risk patients.²⁷ Costs and outcome measures were derived from the literature and Medicare data. The study concluded that LACA could be costeffective in AF patients at moderate risk for stroke, but remains ineffective in low-risk patients.

A CBA is warranted in further analysing the advantages of LACA as compared to LAA exclusion and pharmacotherapeutic stroke prevention modalities. Such a model would take into account the broader benefit spectrum of LACA as pertains to heart failure progression, symptomatic relief and more.

Evaluation of Net Clinical Benefit of Left Atrial Appendage Closure for Stroke Prevention in AF

Current international guidelines propose the consideration of LAA closure in patients at high risk of stroke, who have contraindications to anticoagulation, are at high bleeding risk or prefer an alternative means of prevention.²⁸⁻³² In a clinical setting, 61.8% of patients implanted with a Watchman device were considered ineligible for anticoagulation therapy based on their comorbidities, bleeding history/risk, and compliance issues.²⁸ Of these, 38.7% had prior major bleeding or predisposition to bleeding (HASBLED score >2). Unfortunately, available cost-effectiveness data derives from large trials, such as PROTECT AF, which sought to compare LAAC outcomes to Warfarin therapy, and included only patients eligible to Warfarin.³³ As such, conclusions from these analyses cannot be applied directly and reliably to LAAC in clinical practice.

Gangireddy et al³⁴ conducted a post-hoc analysis utilizing patients who underwent Watchman device closure as compared to those maintained on anticoagulation. A total of 707 patients in the PROTECT AF trial and 566 patients from the Continued Access PROTECT AF (CAP) registry were included. Net clinical benefit (NCB) of LAA closure was estimated based on incidence of ischemic stroke, intracranial haemorrhage, major bleed, pericardial effusion and death. Each adverse outcome was weighted according to its relative impact in disability and death. NCB was 1.74%/year in the PROTECT AF trial and 4.97%/year in the CAP registry, both in favour of LAAC over anticoagulation. Furthermore, greater benefit was documented in patients with CHADS2 score of 2 as compared to those with a CHADS2 score of 1. A temporal analysis showed a linear benefit curve for anticoagulation with time, as opposed to a bimodal curve for LAAC. Early procedure related strokes and pericardial effusions adversely influenced the early benefit subsequent to LAAC. However, a later decline of these complications bundled with decreasing incidence of intracranial haemorrhage and death lead

Total Cumulative Cost per Patient





to an improvement in NCB as compared to Warfarin in the long run.

Economic Evaluation of Percutaneous Left Atrial Appendage Occlusion, NOAC and Warfarin for Stroke Prevention in Patients with Nonvalvular AF

To date, there are no trials that directly compare NOAC with LAA exclusion devices from an economic perspective. Therefore, we will have to derive this endpoint from broader warfarin-controlled trials as it remains the established standard.

Singh et al³⁵ evaluated the quality-adjusted survival and costs associated with warfarin, dabigatran, or LAA occlusion strategies in patients with non-valvular AF at risk of stroke. A Markov model was developed that simulated 10,000 individual patient iterations in order to assess the projected costs and outcomes, estimating probabilities of different potential outcomes based on published data. Three primary treatment modalities were incorporated: (1) Dose-adjusted warfarin with a target international normalized ratio (INR) of 2.0 to 3.0, (2) Dabigatran, and (3) LAA occlusion. Outcomes of interest were life expectancy (measured in years), QALYs, costs and the ICER. For each therapeutic approach, 5 health states were possible: (1) No significant events, (2) myocardial infarction (MI), (3) stroke, (4) bleed, or (5) death.

At 4.55 years, warfarin therapy exhibited the lowest discounted quality-adjusted life years, followed by dabigatran at 4.64 and LAA occlusion at 4.68 (Figure 1). The average discounted lifetime cost was \$21,429 for patients on warfarin therapy, \$25,760 in the dabigatran arm, and \$27,003 for LAA occlusion patients (Figure 2). Compared with warfarin, the ICER for LAA occlusion was \$41,565 while that of dabigatran was \$46,560. This meant that dabigatran imposed a higher financial weight per added unit of effectiveness as compared to LAA occlusion.

Subsequently, the study concluded that LAA occlusion and dabigatran are both cost-effective as compared to warfarin therapy. More importantly, it affirmed that based on current evidence, a strategy of LAA occlusion is more cost effective than dabigatran therapy.

The same group more recently published a similarly designed Markov model (Micieli et al), this time to assess interventions in new onset NVAF.³⁶ In addition to the previously studied interventions, it incorporated Rivaroxaban and Apixaban. The present study adopted a base case consisting of patients with new onset NVAF presenting

to the ED. In contrast, the group's previous base case³⁵ (Singh et al, 2013) consisted of NVAF patients presenting to outpatient care with stroke risk factors similar to those in the RE-LY and PROTECT AF trials. The new study again looked at QALY's and discounted lifetime cost. Warfarin again had the lowest QALY (5.13), followed by Dabigatran (5.18), Rivaroxaban (5.21), LAAO (5.21) and Apixaban (5.25). Similarly, Warfarin again had the lowest discounted lifetime cost (\$15,776) followed by Rivaroxaban (\$18,280), Dabigatran (\$20,794), LAAO (\$21,789) and Apixaban (\$28,167). Overall, the study related that Apixaban is the most cost effective intervention for new onset NVAF.

Unresolved Pitfalls

The study by Singh et al is the first comparison of these novel therapies for stroke prevention in NVAF. Although a direct comparison of LAA exclusion and dabigatran would be ideal, such a study would require a large patient population with long-term follow-up to demonstrate noninferiority³⁵ and is therefore unlikely to be available to us in the foreseeable future.

Singh et al employed a population aged at 76 years, a factor that sheds controversy on the applicability of these results to younger patient populations. Moreover, it also remains to be seen whether these calculation may be applicable to other jurisdictions with different models of healthcare delivery and funding.

The LAA exclusion leg in this study is modelled closely after, and derives data from the PROTECT AF trial.³⁷ Follow-up data from the trial published recently also showed non-inferiority for the composite endpoint but affirmed more primary safety events in the LAA occlusion group than in the warfarin group.³⁸ Furthermore, the recently published PREVAIL trial reported significantly improved procedural safety parameters compared to PROTECT AF. Pericardial effusions requiring surgical repair decreased from 1.6% to 0.4% (p=0.027), and those requiring pericardiocentesis decreased from 2.9% to 1.5% (p=0.36). Therefore, it seems plausible to infer that ICERs derived from this trial could demonstrate an even larger cost-effectiveness in the LAA occlusion arm.

Most relevantly, Singh et al assumed the price of the Watchman to be ~\$8500 in both studies described above. Current prices of the Watchman device in the US are \$12500 - \$18000. These differences would significantly alter all cost-effectiveness analyses.

A CBA of LAA Closure versus Warfarin for Stroke Prevention in AF

Reddy et al³⁹ constructed a cost benefit model, established using clinical data from the PROTECT AF trial. Adverse outcomes for LAA closure were estimated from PROTECT-AF data and warfarin outcomes were derived from the literature. Costs encompassed the cost of treatment and procedural complications. Benefits were defined as the savings accrued through reduction in stroke and mortality. The model showed an initial disadvantage to LAA closure, with the first 5-year cumulative cost benefit of -\$2,300 when each additional life year is valued at \$10,000. At year 6 however, the tables were turned as a positive cost benefit of \$750 was evident, with further benefits accumulating each life year thereafter. The following year, the group constructed a Markov model comparing clinical outcomes, quality of life and total costs of LAAC vs Warfarin, once again derived from PROTECT AF data.⁴⁰ They reaffirmed that LAAC is cost effective at 6 years and dominant at 10 years, at which time it becomes less expensive and more effective than Warfarin (Table 1).

Table 1:	Results of a cost utility analysis of LAAC vs Warfarin conducted by Reddy et al $^{\rm 40}$								
Time (Yea	ırs)	6	10	Lifetime					
Incremen	tal quality-adjusted life expectancy (years)	0.16	0.4	1.3					
Incremen	tal Cost per QALY (\$)	37,713	Dominant	Dominant					

Similarly, a budget impact model was constructed to project the 10 year cost-effectiveness of LAA closure (modelled using the PROTECT AFIB trial) as compared to warfarin and Dabigatran (modelled using the RE-LY trial).⁴¹ The cost/benefit of LAA closure decreased with additional life years, becoming less expensive than Dabigatran at 8 years, and only 10% more expensive than Warfarin at 10 years (Figure 3).

Both studies showed that the majority of costs associated with LAA closure are borne early, mainly in the first year. However, in the long term, this modality becomes increasingly cost-effective and provides an opportunity for chronic healthcare savings. This information may provide the framework for physicians in assigning treatment strategies based on predicted life expectancy. From an economic standpoint, LAA closure may be ill advised in patients with a very low predicted life expectancy (<2-3 years). This is because a high expense will be met immediately, and patients are unlikely to benefit adequately from it within their lifetime.

Applicability of These Results to Other LAA Exclusion Devices.

At present, there is no CEA or CBA data pertaining to non-Watchman endocardial and epicardial (Lariat) LAA exclusion devices. With less established clinical efficacy parameters and different safety outcomes, it seems unlikely that the available results could be extrapolated to them.

The Lariat is associated with a lower rate of leaks at 1 year compared to Watchman.⁴² On the other hand, manipulation of the LAA with the Lariat device is both endocardial and intrapericardial. This dual access approach widens the range of possible complications (ventricular puncture, epigastric vessel laceration, hemopericardium, pericarditis, and incomplete ligation). A retrospective, multicenter study of consecutive patients undergoing LAA ligation with the Lariat device⁴³ reported major complication occurrence in 15 patients (9.7%), and procedural success limited by bleeding. Such factors are likely to negatively impact the CEA and CBA.

Initial attempts to reduce stroke risks in patients with AF were made by cardiac surgeons performing excision, suture closure, or stapling of the LAA. These procedures have been performed for many decades in thousands of patients undergoing cardiac surgery for other conditions and, to a lesser extent, as standalone surgical procedures. Surprisingly, there is no data available indicating benefits in patients undergoing these procedures.³⁸ Indeed, the only randomized study on surgical LAA exclusion, published years ago, failed to show a reduction in stroke events in the treatment group.^{1,44}

It is clear that cost-effectiveness data extrapolated from Watchman trials cannot be generalized to all LAA exclusion strategies. Additional clinical efficacy data gathered over a significant followup period will be critical in establishing reliable cost effectiveness analyses for these intervention modalities.

Limitations in Available Data

Available LAA exclusion cost-effectiveness data have been extrapolated from the PROTECT-AF population. Given that CEA compares different treatments and their differences, it is unlikely

that using data from PREVAIL would yield a more favourable result for the Watchman device, considering the low rates of stroke in the control population of this trial.

As mentioned, one of the most prominent limitations to present cost-effectiveness analyses is the absence of a direct comparison between LAA exclusion and NOACs. These novel agents are gaining widespread acceptance, and are likely to become more affordable with time, factors that will surely sway CEAs in their favour. Similarly, many patients have absolute contraindication to oral anticoagulants, and so the alternative for these patients would be the receipt of no therapy at all. An ICER comparing LAA closure to non-therapeutic controls does not exist to date, but could be particularly useful for decision-making within this subset of patients.

Little attention has been given to LACA as a stroke prevention modality. Its utilization in the moderate to high stroke-risk population was shown to be cost-effective, and may present a reasonable alternative to LAA exclusion whose long-term clinical repercussions remain unclear. Furthermore, this modality may be used in patients with contraindication to anticoagulation, making a CBA of the two modalities more precise.

Conclusion

To date, cost-effectiveness data on LAA exclusion remain scarce. The limited studies available are heavily routed in Watchman clinical outcomes studies, and cannot be generalized to alternative LAA exclusion modalities. Available analyses however, have shown a costeffective advantage to LAA exclusion, more prominently so in the long run.

References

- Solomon MD, Ullal AJ, Hoang DD, Freeman JV, Heidenreich P, Turakhia MP: Cost-effectiveness of pharmacologic and invasive therapies for stroke prophylaxis in atrial fibrillation. J Cardiovasc Med (Hagerstown) 2012, 13:86-96.
- Holmes DR, Jr., Kar S, Price MJ, Whisenant B, Sievert H, Doshi SK, Huber K, Reddy VY: Prospective randomized evaluation of the Watchman Left Atrial Appendage Closure device in patients with atrial fibrillation versus long-term warfarin therapy: the PREVAIL trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2014, 64:1-12.
- Lee WC, Lamas GA, Balu S, Spalding J, Wang Q, Pashos CL: Direct treatment cost of atrial fibrillation in the elderly American population: a Medicare perspective. J Med Econ 2008, 11:281-298.
- Kim MH, Johnston SS, Chu BC, Dalal MR, Schulman KL: Estimation of total incremental health care costs in patients with atrial fibrillation in the United States. Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes 2011, 4:313-320.
- Lloyd-Jones DM, Wang TJ, Leip EP, Larson MG, Levy D, Vasan RS, D'Agostino RB, Massaro JM, Beiser A, Wolf PA, Benjamin EJ: Lifetime risk for development of atrial fibrillation: the Framingham Heart Study. Circulation 2004, 110:1042-1046.
- Stewart S, Murphy NF, Walker A, McGuire A, McMurray JJ: Cost of an emerging epidemic: an economic analysis of atrial fibrillation in the UK. Heart 2004, 90:286-292.
- Piccini JP, Hammill BG, Sinner MF, Jensen PN, Hernandez AF, Heckbert SR, Benjamin EJ, Curtis LH: Incidence and prevalence of atrial fibrillation and associated mortality among Medicare beneficiaries, 1993-2007. Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes 2012, 5:85-93.
- Rodriguez-Manero M, Bertomeu-Gonzalez V, Cordero A, Moreno-Arribas J, Mazon P, Facila L, Cosin J, Galve E, Lekuona I, Gonzalez-Juanatey JR, Bertomeu-Martinez V: Trends in clinical profile and medical treatments of atrial fibrillation patients over the last 10 years. Rev Port Cardiol 2013, 32:103-109.
- 9. Miyasaka Y, Barnes ME, Gersh BJ, Cha SS, Bailey KR, Abhayaratna WP, Seward JB, Tsang TS: Secular trends in incidence of atrial fibrillation in Olmsted

County, Minnesota, 1980 to 2000, and implications on the projections for future prevalence. Circulation 2006, 114:119-125.

- Chugh SS, Havmoeller R, Narayanan K, Singh D, Rienstra M, Benjamin EJ, Gillum RF, Kim YH, McAnulty JH, Jr., Zheng ZJ, et al: Worldwide epidemiology of atrial fibrillation: a Global Burden of Disease 2010 Study. Circulation 2014, 129:837-847.
- Miyasaka Y, Barnes ME, Bailey KR, Cha SS, Gersh BJ, Seward JB, Tsang TS: Mortality trends in patients diagnosed with first atrial fibrillation: a 21-year community-based study. J Am Coll Cardiol 2007, 49:986-992.
- Wolf PA, Abbott RD, Kannel WB: Atrial fibrillation as an independent risk factor for stroke: the Framingham Study. Stroke 1991, 22:983-988.
- Lin HJ, Wolf PA, Kelly-Hayes M, Beiser AS, Kase CS, Benjamin EJ, D'Agostino RB: Stroke severity in atrial fibrillation. The Framingham Study. Stroke 1996, 27:1760-1764.
- Roger VL, Go AS, Lloyd-Jones DM, Adams RJ, Berry JD, Brown TM, Carnethon MR, Dai S, de Simone G, Ford ES, et al: Heart disease and stroke statistics--2011 update: a report from the American Heart Association. Circulation 2011, 123:e18-e209.
- Drummond MF OBB, Stoddart GL, Torrance GW. : Methods for the economic evaluation of health care programs. 2nd ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press. 1997.
- Connolly SJ, Eikelboom J, Joyner C, Diener HC, Hart R, Golitsyn S, Flaker G, Avezum A, Hohnloser SH, Diaz R, et al: Apixaban in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2011, 364:806-817.
- Connolly SJ, Ezekowitz MD, Yusuf S, Eikelboom J, Oldgren J, Parekh A, Pogue J, Reilly PA, Themeles E, Varrone J, et al: Dabigatran versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2009, 361:1139-1151.
- Connolly SJ, Ezekowitz MD, Yusuf S, Reilly PA, Wallentin L: Newly identified events in the RE-LY trial. N Engl J Med 2010, 363:1875-1876.
- Granger CB, Alexander JH, McMurray JJ, Lopes RD, Hylek EM, Hanna M, Al-Khalidi HR, Ansell J, Atar D, Avezum A, et al: Apixaban versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2011, 365:981-992.
- 20. Dorian P, Kongnakorn T, Phatak H, Rublee DA, Kuznik A, Lanitis T, Liu LZ, Iloeje U, Hernandez L, Lip GY: Cost-effectiveness of apixaban vs. current standard of care for stroke prevention in patients with atrial fibrillation. Eur Heart J 2014, 35:1897-1906.
- 21. Kansal AR, Sorensen SV, Gani R, Robinson P, Pan F, Plumb JM, Cowie MR: Cost-effectiveness of dabigatran etexilate for the prevention of stroke and systemic embolism in UK patients with atrial fibrillation. Heart 2012, 98:573-578.
- Limone BL, Baker WL, Kluger J, Coleman CI: Novel anticoagulants for stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation: a systematic review of cost-effectiveness models. PLoS One 2013, 8:e62183.
- Ferreira J, Mirco A: Systematic review of cost-effectiveness analyses of novel oral anticoagulants for stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation. Rev Port Cardiol 2015, 34:179-191.
- 24. Deitelzweig S, Amin A, Jing Y, Makenbaeva D, Wiederkehr D, Lin J, Graham J: Medical cost reductions associated with the usage of novel oral anticoagulants vs warfarin among atrial fibrillation patients, based on the RE-LY, ROCKET-AF, and ARISTOTLE trials. J Med Econ 2012, 15:776-785.
- 25. Bunch TJ, May HT, Bair TL, Weiss JP, Crandall BG, Osborn JS, Mallender C, Anderson JL, Muhlestein BJ, Lappe DL, Day JD: Atrial fibrillation ablation patients have long-term stroke rates similar to patients without atrial fibrillation regardless of CHADS2 score. Heart Rhythm 2013, 10:1272-1277.
- 26. Lin YJ, Chao TF, Tsao HM, Chang SL, Lo LW, Chiang CE, Hu YF, Hsu PF, Chuang SY, Li CH, et al: Successful catheter ablation reduces the risk of cardiovascular events in atrial fibrillation patients with CHA2DS2-VASc risk score of 1 and higher. Europace 2013, 15:676-684.
- 27. Chan PS, Vijan S, Morady F, Oral H: Cost-effectiveness of radiofrequency catheter ablation for atrial fibrillation. J Am Coll Cardiol 2006, 47:2513-2520.

Featured Review

42 Journal of Atrial Fibrillation

- 28. Boersma LV, Schmidt B, Betts TR, Sievert H, Tamburino C, Teiger E, Pokushalov E, Kische S, Schmitz T, Stein KM, Bergmann MW: Implant success and safety of left atrial appendage closure with the WATCHMAN device: peri-procedural outcomes from the EWOLUTION registry. Eur Heart J 2016.
- 29. Camm AJ, Lip GY, De Caterina R, Savelieva I, Atar D, Hohnloser SH, Hindricks G, Kirchhof P: 2012 focused update of the ESC Guidelines for the management of atrial fibrillation: an update of the 2010 ESC Guidelines for the management of atrial fibrillation. Developed with the special contribution of the European Heart Rhythm Association. Eur Heart J 2012, 33:2719-2747.
- Meier B, Blaauw Y, Khattab AA, Lewalter T, Sievert H, Tondo C, Glikson M: EHRA/EAPCI expert consensus statement on catheter-based left atrial appendage occlusion. EuroIntervention 2015, 10:1109-1125.
- 31. Windecker S, Kolh P, Alfonso F, Collet JP, Cremer J, Falk V, Filippatos G, Hamm C, Head SJ, Juni P, et al: 2014 ESC/EACTS Guidelines on myocardial revascularization: The Task Force on Myocardial Revascularization of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and the European Association for Cardio-Thoracic Surgery (EACTS)Developed with the special contribution of the European Association of Percutaneous Cardiovascular Interventions (EAPCI). Eur Heart J 2014, 35:2541-2619.
- 32. Meschia JF, Bushnell C, Boden-Albala B, Braun LT, Bravata DM, Chaturvedi S, Creager MA, Eckel RH, Elkind MS, Fornage M, et al: Guidelines for the primary prevention of stroke: a statement for healthcare professionals from the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association. Stroke 2014, 45:3754-3832.
- 33. Reddy VY, Doshi SK, Sievert H, Buchbinder M, Neuzil P, Huber K, Halperin JL, Holmes D: Percutaneous left atrial appendage closure for stroke prophylaxis in patients with atrial fibrillation: 2.3-Year Follow-up of the PROTECT AF (Watchman Left Atrial Appendage System for Embolic Protection in Patients with Atrial Fibrillation) Trial. Circulation 2013, 127:720-729.
- 34. Gangireddy SR, Halperin JL, Fuster V, Reddy VY: Percutaneous left atrial appendage closure for stroke prevention in patients with atrial fibrillation: an assessment of net clinical benefit. European Heart Journal 2012, 33:2700-2708.
- 35. Singh SM, Micieli A, Wijeysundera HC: Economic evaluation of percutaneous left atrial appendage occlusion, dabigatran, and warfarin for stroke prevention in patients with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. Circulation 2013, 127:2414-2423.
- 36. Micieli A, Wijeysundera HC, Qiu F, Atzema CL, Singh SM: A Decision Analysis of Percutaneous Left Atrial Appendage Occlusion Relative to Novel and Traditional Oral Anticoagulation for Stroke Prevention in Patients with New-Onset Atrial Fibrillation. Med Decis Making 2015.
- 37. Holmes DR, Reddy VY, Turi ZG, Doshi SK, Sievert H, Buchbinder M, Mullin CM, Sick P: Percutaneous closure of the left atrial appendage versus warfarin therapy for prevention of stroke in patients with atrial fibrillation: a randomised non-inferiority trial. Lancet 2009, 374:534-542.
- 38. Dagres N, Rolf S, Hindricks G: Percutaneous left atrial appendage suture ligation: not ready for prime time. J Am Coll Cardiol 2014, 64:573-575.
- Reddy V, Amorosi SL, Armstrong S, Garfield SS: TCT-95 A Cost Benefit Analysis of Left Atrial Appendage Closure versus Warfarin for Stroke Prevention in Atrial Fibrillation. Journal of the American College of Cardiology 2013, 62:B31-B31.
- 40. Reddy V, Akehurst RL, Amorosi SL, Armstrong S, Taggart C, Beard S, Knight C, Holmes D: COST UTILITY AND QUALITY OF LIFE IMPACT OF LEFT ATRIAL APPENDAGE CLOSURE COMPARED TO WARFARIN FOR STROKE PREVENTION IN ATRIAL FIBRILLATION. Journal of the American College of Cardiology 2014, 63.
- 41. Amorosi SL, Armstrong S, Da Deppo L, Garfield S, Stein K: The budget impact of left atrial appendage closure compared with adjusted-dose warfarin and dabigatran etexilate for stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation. Europace 2014, 16:1131-1136.
- 42. Pillarisetti J, Reddy YM, Gunda S, Swarup V, Lee R, Rasekh A, Horton R, Massumi A, Cheng J, Bartus K, et al: Endocardial (Watchman) versus Epicardial

(Lariat) Left Atrial Appendage Exclusion Devices: Understanding the Differences in the Location and Type of Leaks and their Clinical Implications. Heart Rhythm 2015.

- 43. Price MJ, Gibson DN, Yakubov SJ, Schultz JC, Di Biase L, Natale A, Burkhardt JD, Pershad A, Byrne TJ, Gidney B, et al: Early safety and efficacy of percutaneous left atrial appendage suture ligation: results from the U.S. transcatheter LAA ligation consortium. J Am Coll Cardiol 2014, 64:565-572.
- 44. Healey JS, Crystal E, Lamy A, Teoh K, Semelhago L, Hohnloser SH, Cybulsky I, Abouzahr L, Sawchuck C, Carroll S, et al: Left Atrial Appendage Occlusion Study (LAAOS): results of a randomized controlled pilot study of left atrial appendage occlusion during coronary bypass surgery in patients at risk for stroke. Am Heart J 2005, 150:288-293.



Featured Review



Journal of Atrial Fibrillation

ICE Guided CRT: Is there Evidence of Reverse Remodeling?

Antonio Rossillo MD, Angelo B. Ramondo MD

Cardiology Department, San Bortolo Hospital. Vicenza, Italy.

Abstract

Cardiac resynchronization therapy (CRT) is an accepted treatment for patients with heart failure (HF), impaired left ventricular (LV) function, and a wide QRS complex. However, more than 30% of eligible patients fail to benefit from CRT. It is clearly necessary to define the characteristics of the best candidates for this therapy. To this end, surface ECG and echocardiography have been tested. Unfortunately, however, neither of these examinations has proved sufficiently able to identify the best patients. A tailored approach based on the evaluation of both electrical and mechanical delay to guide LV lead placement seems to be the most reasonable strategy in order to increase the efficacy of CRT therapy. The good preliminary data that have been published suggest that using intracardiac echocardiography to define the mechanical delay could be an interesting option. Moreover, at present it is the only option available that can enable intraprocedural evaluation of the mechanical activation sequence. Naturally, further randomized studies with larger populations should be performed in order to ascertain the real benefit of this approach and to evaluate whether it will outweigh the additional cost of this technology.

Introduction

Cardiac resynchronization therapy (CRT) is an accepted treatment for patients with heart failure (HF), impaired left ventricular (LV) function, and a wide QRS complex. The paradigm for CRT is based on the evidence that conduction disturbances, in particular left bundle branch block (LBBB), lead to LV dysfunction.¹ In 1983, it was first reported that simultaneous septal and LV free wall contraction was hemodynamically superior to dyssynchronous contraction and that the best hemodynamic effect arose from fusion between intrinsic LBBB conduction and the LV pacing stimulus.² In accordance with this concept, and on the basis of the benefit observed in early hemodynamic studies³⁻⁴ and the observation that delayed segments predominate at these sites, the conventional approach to resynchronization has involved directing the LV lead to the lateral and posterior walls.

In the last 20 years, several large randomized multicenter trials have shown the clinical benefits of CRT therapy on symptoms, exercise capacity, mortality and HF re-hospitalization.⁵⁻¹¹ In the CARE HF¹⁰ and REVERSE¹² studies, substantial improvements in LV size and function, LVEF, RV function, LA size and mitral

Key Words:

Atrial Fibrillation, Remodeling, Cardiac Resynchronization Therapy, Left Ventricular.

Disclosures: None.

Corresponding Author: Antonio Rossillo, Cardiology Department San Bortolo Hospital via Rodolfi 37, Vicenza Italy. regurgitation severity were observed in patients treated with CRT in comparison with ICD only. These results provide consistent evidence of a substantial, progressive and sustained reverse remodeling effect conferred by CRT in the responder population.

The Dark Side: Non-Responder Population

However, more than 30% of eligible patients fail to benefit from CRT. The reasons for the high percentage of non-responders include inappropriate candidate selection, device programming and LV lead placement.¹³ In general, the response to CRT is greatest when biventricular pacing serves to synchronize left ventricular contraction as much as possible. The two criteria for pacing sites that are generally held to optimize CRT response are: (1) pacing at areas of live, non-scarred myocardium, and (2) pacing at the area of the most delayed mechanical contraction or electrical activation. Echocardiography and MRI reveal both the regions of latest mechanical activation and areas of scarred, non-contractile myocardium.¹⁴⁻¹⁵ By contrast, ECG excels in determining the regions of latest electrical activation; it also has some ability to distinguish areas of scarring, but is generally unable to guide lead placement.¹⁶⁻¹⁷

First Mission: Choose the Right Patient

It is clearly necessary to define the characteristics of the best candidates for this therapy. To this end, surface ECG and echocardiography have been tested. Unfortunately, however, neither of these examinations has proved sufficiently able to identify the best patients. Indeed, in candidate selection, electrocardiographic evidence of intraventricular conduction delay has been tested as a surrogate marker for mechanical interventricular and intraventricular dyssynchrony.^{6,18} In patients with severe CHF symptoms, LBBB morphology and QRS width > 150ms have been shown to predict

a greater likelihood of CRT benefit. On the other hand, in patients with mild heart failure, non-LBBB morphology has been shown to predict minimal CRT benefit, and potentially even harm due to LV pacing. However, a significant proportion of CRT patients fail to respond symptomatically, and an even a larger proportion do not display objective evidence of benefit.^{7,10} Moreover, the utility of many echocardiographic measures of mechanical dyssynchrony that once held promise as predictors of response to CRT in single-center studies was tested by the PROSPECT (Predictors of Response to CRT) trial.¹⁹ Even after validation by blinded core laboratories, no echocardiographic measure of dyssynchrony could reliably predict the response to CRT. Negative evidence also comes from the recent Echo CRT study, which failed to show a benefit from CRT-D in patients with QRS duration <130 ms and dyssynchrony assessed echocardiographically.²⁰ These results seem to suggest that the battle to select patients has been lost, a conviction that is underlined by the simpler CRT indications reported in the latest guidelines.²¹ For this reason, research on LV lead placement has attracted considerable interest.

Second Mission: Choose the Right Vein

The standard technique of CRT implantation has remained substantially unchanged since it was first described in the 1990s.²² A posterolateral position with acceptable pacing parameters and no diaphragmatic stimulation is usually considered a good angiographic result. However, several studies have reported a correlation between LV lead position and CRT outcome and mortality.²³⁻²⁵ Derval and colleagues showed that the pacing site is the primary determinant of the hemodynamic response to LV pacing in patients with nonischemic, dilated cardiomyopathy,26 pacing at the best LV site being associated acutely with fewer non-responders. In another study, Duckett et al. reported that the acute hemodynamic response seemed to predict reverse remodeling both in ischemic and dilated cardiomyopathy.27 In a smaller but significant group of patients, Spragg and colleagues assessed the greatest percentage rise in LVdP/dtmax in a target other than the posterolateral and lateral veins. They reported that, in their institutional experience, 8 of 11 patients who underwent intraoperative hemodynamic measurements while being paced at various endocardial surfaces were found to have an optimal pacing site that was not at locations traditionally used for LV pacing.28

These data confirm the idea that even when the LV lead is deployed in a "good" fluoroscopic position, the response is variable. Thus, a concept has evolved according to which targeting segments of latest LV "activation" improves response. The ways of defining the optimal LV segment to pace are different.

Pacing at the Site of Latest Mechanical Activation

Dyssynchrony imaging, which plays a small role in patient selection, may be useful in LV lead deployment. In a prospective study, Ypenburg et al. found that pacing at the site of latest mechanical activation, as determined by speckle-tracking radial strain analysis, resulted in a superior echocardiographic response after 6 months of CRT and better prognosis during long-term follow-up.²⁹ In the TARGET randomized study, the authors showed that a targeted approach to LV lead placement based on the definition of the latest segment activated, as identified by speckle-tracking echocardiography, resulted in significant benefit in terms of LV reverse remodeling, clinical status and the long-term endpoint

of combined death and heart failure-related hospitalization, in comparison with a standard approach.³⁰ The main limitation of that study was that speckle-tracking echocardiography could not be performed in all the patients. Secondly, despite targeting, the constraints of coronary venous anatomy appear to have restricted concordance to only two thirds of patients, and in 8% of all patients the LV lead was still placed at areas of scarring. Several data have suggested that the viability of the paced LV segment can influence the outcome of CRT. In this regard, pacing areas of scarring is associated with a worse response^{31,32} than pacing viable myocardium. Increasing scar transmurality³¹ and scar density¹⁴ also portend a worse response. Another recent randomized study evaluated the impact of echocardiography-guided left ventricular lead placement with the aid of speckle-tracking echocardiography at the site of latest mechanical activation on the rate of freedom from appropriate CRT-D therapy for ventricular arrhythmias. The authors reported a higher percentage of CRT response in the echo-guided LV lead placement group (72% vs 48%, p = 0.006) with a consequent improved therapy-free survival rate.³³ When the trans-thoracic echocardiography approach is used, the best LV lead site is identified and implantation is performed at different times; it is therefore impossible to adjust the lead position if placement is suboptimal.

Pacing at the Site of Latest Electrical Activation

Another approach to identifying the right vein to pace is based on the evaluation of local ecg delay. The measurements of the QLV interval in each of the CS tributaries is the most used method to define the area of most delayed ventricular electrical activation. The QLV interval is defined as the time that elapses between the beginning of the QRS complex on surface ECG and the onset of the sensed electrogram at the LV lead. Placement of the CS lead at the site of the longest QLV interval is correlated with improved hemodynamics, including higher maximum dP/dT.³⁴ Moreover, a substudy of the SMART-AV trial showed that the length of the QLV interval was associated to a better outcome of CRT in patients with greater electrical dyssynchrony.³⁵ Similar results were observed also in the MADIT trial.²⁴

This approach has the advantages of requiring minimal additional procedural time and it does not require the implementation of additional tests as echocardiography o cardiac MRI.

Another strategy was described in 2012 by Del Greco and colleagues, who demonstrated the ability of an electroanatomic navigation system (NavX system) to guide CRT–ICD implantation. The authors concluded that this approach was feasible and safe and reduced X-ray exposure both for patients and physicians. A further benefit was that the system provided more detailed information and accuracy during CS lead placement, in terms of both 3D visualization of anatomy and ventricular activation time, which optimize the pacing site choice.³⁶

Currently, several additional studies are underway to correlate the QLV interval, as measured at the CS lead, and the clinical and echocardiographic response to CRT.

Intracardiac Echocardiography

In an early study conducted on dogs, Jiang et al. reported the feasibility and ability of intracardiac echocardiography in visualizing the left ventricle from the right ventricle and monitoring LV function.³⁷ Some years later, Saksena and colleagues proposed a clinical technique using intraoperative ICE to guide LV lead

positioning and CRT device optimization. In their study, ICE was used in 23 patients to assess baseline LV function and LVEF in the B-mode and/or M-mode view and to evaluate the stroke volume indirectly by means of aortic flow spectra from Doppler analysis. The final LV position was selected according to the greatest changes in LVEF and/or aortic flow parameters measured in each possible vein during CRT stimulation.³⁸ The same approach was also used for AV and VV optimization. Intracardiac echocardiographic visualization of LV function was achieved in all the patients. On using this approach, the authors reported a significant improvement in LVEF compared with the baseline evaluation (24±9% to 43±13%) and only one patient experienced worsening of heart failure during a followup of 11±5 months. On the other hand, ICE evaluation prolonged the procedure time by 45 minutes. The main limitations of that study were the small patient population and the inability to confirm the real benefit of ICE, owing to the study design.

In another study, Bai et al. proposed using ICE coupled with vector velocity imaging to evaluate LV dyssynchrony and to guide LV lead placement at the time of CRT implantation. Starting from a manual endocardial perimeter tracing of each B-mode LV image, the vector velocity imaging software creates 6-segment radial/longitudinal strain curves that enable LV dyssynchrony to be detected.³⁹ This analysis was performed in the basal condition, during LV only or during CRT pacing in at least 2 veins in the first 50 patients. These data were compared with those from the following 54 patients, in whom standard CRT implantation was performed. Reverse remodeling was observed in both groups, but the percentage of responders in the ICE group was significantly higher than in the standard group (82% vs 63%). In the ICE group, all the responders displayed optimal visual resynchronization on vector velocity imaging. The authors concluded that ICE-VVI analysis could be easily and safely performed during CRT implantation, and that its use was associated with a better outcome on CRT therapy during follow-up. Moreover, ICE guidance enables he final LV lead position to be chosed from among all candidate veins by means of "real-time" synchrony analysis. Alternatively, if optimal resynchronization cannot be achieved in the procedure, the patient may not be a suitable candidate for transvenous CRT.

Conclusions

Cardiac resynchronization therapy is the most powerful weapon to reduce morbidity and mortality in patients with symptomatic severe heart failure and ECG evidence of interventricular conduction delay. A tailored approach based on the evaluation of both electrical and mechanical delay to guide LV lead placement seems to be the most reasonable strategy in order to increase the efficacy of CRT therapy. The good preliminary data that have been published suggest that using intracardiac echocardiography to define the mechanical delay could be an interesting option. Moreover, at present it is the only option available that can enable intraprocedural evaluation of the mechanical activation sequence. Naturally, further randomized studies with larger populations should be performed in order to ascertain the real benefit of this approach and to evaluate whether it will outweigh the additional cost of this technology.

References

- Wiggers C. The muscular reactions of the mammalian ventricles to artificial surface stimuli. Am J Physiol 1925;73:346–78.
- 2. de Teresa E, Chamorro J, Pulpon L, et al. An even more physiological pacing:

changing the sequence of ventricular activation. In: Steinbach K, Laskovics A, editors. Proceedings of the 7th World Symposium on Cardiac Pacing. Darmstadt, Germany: Steinkopff-Verlag, 1983:395–401.

- 3. Leclercq C, Gras D, Le Helloco A, et al. Hemodynamicc importance of preserving the normal sequence of ventricular activation in permanent cardiac pacing. Am Heart J 1995;129:1133–41.
- 4. Auricchio A, Klein H, Tockman B, et al. Transvenous biventricular pacing for heart failure: can the obstacles be overcome? Am J Cardiol 1999;83:136D–42D.
- Cazeau S, Leclercq C, Lavergne T, et al., for the Multisite Stimulation in Cardiomyopathies (MUSTIC) Study Investigators. Effects of multisite biventricular pacing in patients with heart failure and intraventricular conduction delay.N Engl J Med 2001;344:873–80.
- Auricchio A, Stellbrink C, Sack S, et al., for the Pacing Therapies in Congestive Heart Failure (PATH-CHF) Study Group. Long-term clinical effect of hemodynamically optimized cardiac resynchronization therapy in patients with heart failure and ventricular conduction delay. J Am Coll Cardiol 2002;39:2026– 33.
- Abraham WT, Fisher WG, Smith AL, et al., for the MIRACLE Study Group. Multicenter InSync Randomized Clinical Evaluation. Cardiac resynchronization in chronic heart failure. N Engl J Med 2002;346:1845–53.
- Young JB, Abraham WT, Smith AL, et al., for the Multicenter InSync ICD Randomized Clinical Evaluation (MIRACLE ICD) Trial Investigators. Combined cardiac resynchronization and implantable cardioversion defibrillation in advanced chronic heart failure: the MIRACLE ICD Trial. JAMA 2003;289:2685–94.
- Bristow MR, Saxon LA, Boehmer J, et al., for the Comparison of Medical Therapy, Pacing and Defibrillation in Heart Failure (COMPANION) Investigators. Cardiac resynchronization therapy with or without an implantable defibrillator in advanced heart failure. N Engl J Med 2004;350:2140–50.
- Cleland JG, Daubert JC, Erdmann E, et al., for the Cardiac Resynchronization-Heart Failure (CARE-HF) study investigators. The effect of cardiac resynchronization on morbidity and mortality in heart failure. N Engl J Med 2005;352:1539–49.
- Moss AJ, Hall WJ, Cannom DS, et al., for the MADIT-CRT Trial Investigators. Cardiac-resynchronization therapy for the prevention of heartfailure events. N Engl J Med 2009;361:1329–38.
- 12. Linde C, Abraham WT, Gold MR, et al., for the REVERSE (REsynchronization reVErses Remodeling in Systolic left vEntricular dysfunction) Study Group. Randomized trial of cardiac resynchronization in mildly symptomatic heart failure patients and in asymptomatic patients with left ventricular dysfunction and previous heart failure symptoms. J Am Coll Cardiol 2008;52:1834–43.
- Zacà V, Mondillo S, Gaddi R, Favilli R. Profiling cardiac resynchronization therapy patients: responders, non-responders and those who cannot respond—the good, the bad and the ugly? Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2011 Jan;27(1):51-7
- 14. Adelstein EC, Saba S. Scar burden by myocardial perfusion imaging predicts echocardiographic response to cardiac resynchronization therapy in ischemic cardiomyopathy. Am Heart J 2007;153:105–12.
- 15. Chalil S, Foley PW, Muyhaldeen SA, et al. Late gadolinium enhancementcardiovascular magnetic resonance as a predictor of response to cardiac resynchronization therapy in patients with ischaemic cardiomyopathy. Europace 2007;9:1031–7.
- Varma N. Left ventricular conduction delays and relation to QRS configuration in patients with left ventricular dysfunction. Am J Cardiol. 2009 Jun 1;103(11):1578-85.
- Ploux S, Lumens J, Whinnett Z, et al. Noninvasive electrocardiographic mapping to improve patient selection for cardiac resynchronization therapy: beyond QRS duration and left bundle branch block morphology. J Am Coll Cardiol 2013;61:2435–43.
- 18. Rouleau F, Merheb M, Geffroy S, Berthelot J, Chaleil D, Dupuis JM, Victor J,

Geslin P. Echocardiographic assessment of the interventricular delay of activation and correlation to the QRS width in dilated cardiomyopathy. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2001 Oct;24(10):1500-6

- Chung E, Leon A, Tavazzi L, et al. Results of the Predictors of Response to CRT (PROSPECT) Trial. Circulation 2008;117:2608–16
- Ruschitzka F, Abraham WT, Singh JP, et al. Cardiac-resynchronization therapy in heart failure with a narrow QRS complex. N Engl J Med 2013;369:1395–405.
- 21. Authors/Task Force Members, Priori SG, Blomström-Lundqvist C, Mazzanti A, Blom N, Borggrefe M, Camm J, Elliott PM, Fitzsimons D, Hatala R, Hindricks G, Kirchhof P, Kjeldsen K, Kuck KH, Hernandez-Madrid A, Nikolaou N, Norekvål TM, Spaulding C, Van Veldhuisen DJ. 2015 ESC Guidelines for the management of patients with ventricular arrhythmias and the prevention of sudden cardiac death: The Task Force for the Management of Patients with Ventricular Arrhythmias and the Prevention of Sudden Cardiac Death of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC)Endorsed by: Association for European Paediatric and Congenital Cardiology (AEPC). Eur Heart J. 2015 Aug 29. On line publication.
- Daubert JC, Ritter P, Le Breton H, et al. Permanent left ventricular pacing with transvenous leads inserted into the coronary veins. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol 1998;21:239–45.
- Kronborg MB, Albertsen AE, Nielsen JC, et al. Long-term clinical outcome and left ventricular lead position in cardiac resynchronization therapy. Europace 2009;11:1177–82.
- Singh JP, Klein HU, Huang DT, et al. Left Ventricular Lead Position and Clinical Outcome in the Multicenter Automatic Defibrillator Implantation Trial–Cardiac Resynchronization Therapy (MADIT-CRT) Trial. Circulation 2011;123:1159– 66.
- 25. Rossillo A, Verma A, Saad EB, Corrado A, Gasparini G, Marrouche NF, Golshayan AR, McCurdy R, Bhargava M, Khaykin Y, Burkhardt JD, Martin DO, Wilkoff BL, Saliba WI, Schweikert RA, Raviele A, Natale A. Impact of coronary sinus lead position on biventricular pacing: mortality and echocardiographic evaluation during long-term follow-up. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol. 2004 Oct;15(10):1120-5.
- 26. Daubert C, Gold MR, Abraham WT, et al., for the REVERSE Study Group. Prevention of disease progression by cardiac resynchronization therapy in patients with asymptomatic or mildly symptomatic left ventricular dysfunction: insights from the European cohort of the REVERSE (Resynchronization Reverses Remodeling in Systolic Left Ventricular Dysfunction) trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2009;54:1837–46.
- Duckett SG, Ginks M, Shetty AK, et al. Invasive acute hemodynamic response to guide left ventricular lead implantation predicts chronic remodeling in patients undergoing cardiac resynchronization therapy. J Am Coll Cardiol 2011;58:1128– 36.
- Spragg DD, Dong J, Fetics BJ, Helm R, Marine JE, Cheng A, Henrikson CA, Kass DA, Berger RD. Optimal left ventricular endocardial pacing sites for cardiac resynchronization therapy in patients with ischemic cardiomyopathy. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2010 Aug 31;56(10):774-81.
- Ypenburg C, van Bommel RJ, Delgado V, Mollema SA, Bleeker GB, Boersma E, Schalij MJ, Bax JJ. Optimal left ventricular lead position predicts reverse remodeling and survival after cardiac resynchronization therapy. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008 Oct 21;52(17):1402-9.
- Khan FZ, Virdee MS, Palmer CR, et al. Targeted left ventricular lead placement to guide cardiac resynchronization therapy: the TARGET study: a randomized, controlled trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2012;59:1509–18.
- Wong JA, Yee R, Stirrat J, et al. Influence of pacing site characteristics on response to cardiac resynchronization therapy. Circ Cardiovasc Imaging 2013;6:542–50.
- 32. Chalil S, Stegemann B, Muhyaldeen S, et al. Effect of posterolateral left ventricular scar on mortality and morbidity following cardiac resynchronization therapy.

Pacing Clin Electrophysiol 2007;30:1201-9.

- 33. Adelstein E, Alam MB, Schwartzman D, Jain S, Marek J, Gorcsan J, Saba S. Effect of echocardiography-guided left ventricular lead placement for cardiac resynchronization therapy on mortality and risk of defibrillator therapy for ventricular arrhythmias in heart failure patients (from the Speckle Tracking Assisted Resynchronization Therapy for Electrode Region [STARTER] trial). Am J Cardiol. 2014;113(9):1518-22.
- 34. Singh JP, Fan D, Heist EK, Alabiad CR, Taub C, Reddy V, Mansour M, Picard MH, Ruskin JN, and Mela T, "Left ventricular lead electrical delay predicts response to cardiac resynchronization therapy," Heart Rhythm Off. J. Heart Rhythm Soc., vol. 3, no. 11, pp. 1285–1292, Nov. 2006.
- 35. Gold MR, Birgersdotter-Green U, Singh JP, Ellenbogen KA, Yu Y, Meyer TE, Seth M, and Tchou PJ, "The relationship between ventricular electrical delay and left ventricular remodelling with cardiac resynchronization therapy," Eur. Heart J., vol. 32, no. 20, pp. 2516–2524, Oct. 2011.
- Del Greco M, Marini M, Bonmassari R. Implantation of a biventricular implantable cardioverter-defibrillator guided by an electroanatomic mapping system. Europace. 2012 Jan;14(1):107-11.
- 37. Jiang L, Weissman NJ, Guerrero JL, He J, Weyman AE, Levine RA, Picard MH. Percutaneous transvenous intracardiac ultrasound imaging in dogs: a new approach to monitor left ventricular function. Heart. 1996;76(5):442-8.
- Saksena S, Simon AM, Mathew P, Nagarakanti R. Intracardiac echocardiographyguided cardiac resynchronization therapy: technique and clinical application. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2009 Aug;32(8):1030-9.
- 39. Bai R, Di Biase L, Mohanty P, Hesselson AB, De Ruvo E, Gallagher PL, Elayi CS, Mohanty S, Sanchez JE, Burkhardt JD, Horton R, Gallinghouse GJ, Bailey SM, Zagrodzky JD, Canby R, Minati M, Price LD, Hutchins CL, Muir MA, Calo' L, Natale A, Tomassoni GF. Positioning of left ventricular pacing lead guided by intracardiac echocardiography with vector velocity imaging during cardiac resynchronization therapy procedure. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol. 2011 Sep;22(9):1034-41.





www.jafib.com

Cardiac Resynchronization Therapy in Non-Ischemic Cardiomyopathy

Miriam Shanks, MD, PhD, Victoria Delgado, MD, PhD, Jeroen J Bax, MD, PhD

University of Alberta, Mazankowski Alberta Heart Institute, Edmonton (Canada) and Heart Lung Center, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden (The Netherlands).

Abstract

Cardiac resynchronization therapy (CRT) is an established therapy for heart failure patients who remain symptomatic despite optimal medical therapy, have reduced left ventricular ejection fraction (<35%) and wide QRS duration (>120 ms), preferably with left bundle branch block morphology. The response to CRT depends on the cardiac substrate: presence of correctable left ventricular mechanical dyssynchrony, presence of myocardial fibrosis (scar) and position of the left ventricular pacing lead. Patients with non-ischemic cardiomyopathy have shown higher response rates to CRT compared with patients with ischemic cardiomyopathy. Differences in myocardial substrate may partly explain this disparity. Multimodality imaging plays an important role to assess the cardiac substrate and the pathophysiological determinants of response to CRT.

Introduction

Non-ischemic cardiomyopathy includes five major phenotypes: hypertrophic cardiomyopathy, dilated cardiomyopathy, restrictive cardiomyopathy, arrhythmogenic right ventricular cardiomyopathy and left ventricular non-compaction.¹ The clinical manifestations of these cardiomyopathies vary largely within each form of cardiomyopathy. However, progression to overt heart failure and development of high likelihood of sudden cardiac death are common outcomes to these cardiomyopathies and cardiac resynchronization therapy (CRT) and implantable cardiac defibrillator (ICD) devices may be indicated in selected patients. The current review is focused on the experience with CRT in patients with non-ischemic cardiomyopathy.

The proportion of heart failure patients with non-ischemic cardiomyopathy who were included in large registries and landmark randomized controlled trials on CRT ranges between 33-66%.²⁻⁴ CRT has demonstrated similar improvement in all-cause mortality and heart failure hospitalizations of patients with ischemic and non-ischemic cardiomyopathy.⁴⁻⁶ However, in terms of left ventricular

Key Words:

Cardiac Resynchronization Therapy, Echocardiography, Magnetic Resonance Imaging , Heart Failure.

Disclosures: None.

Corresponding Author: Jeroen J Bax, Department of Cardiology, Heart Lung Center, Leiden University Medical Center; Albinusdreef 2, 2300 RC Leiden, The Netherlands.

(LV) reverse remodeling and improvement in function, patients with non-ischemic cardiomyopathy exhibit larger benefit compared with patients with ischemic cardiomyopathy.^{3-5, 7, 8} The underlying differences in demographics (sex and age), comorbidities and cardiac substrate including type of conduction abnormality (left versus right bundle branch block), the presence of mechanical dyssynchrony, the presence and extent of myocardial scar (or more specifically diffuse fibrosis), the varying cardiac venous anatomy, and the LV pacing lead location may all influence the effects of CRT. However, the specific weight of each of these parameters has not been extensively evaluated (and will be difficult to do). In addition, the relationship between CRT and the various phenotypes of non-ischemic cardiomyopathy remains unknown and is limited to small series and case reports.⁹⁻¹⁶ Probably, the large majority of patients with non-ischemic cardiomyopathy who were enrolled in randomized trials on CRT, had dilated cardiomyopathy.

The present review article summarizes the evidence on the benefits of CRT in heart failure patients with non-ischemic (dilated) cardiomyopathy and discusses the potential role of imaging to improve selection of candidates for CRT.

Cardiac Resynchronization Therapy in Non-Ischemic Cardiomyopathy

Recent data from the National Cardiovascular Data Registry and the implantable cardioverter defibrillator (ICD) registry, including 31,892 heart failure patients treated with CRT, showed that the prevalence of non-ischemic cardiomyopathy was 43%.³ CRT has demonstrated to improve heart failure symptoms and LV systolic function, induce LV reverse remodeling and improve prognosis of these patients.^{5, 17, 18} In 191 patients with dilated cardiomyopathy,

Featured Review



McLeod et al. showed improvement in LVEF by 18.1±17.1% and mean reduction in LV end-diastolic volume of 60.2±75.1 ml/m2 after a median follow-up of 7 months. Similar results were observed in larger series such as the InSync/InSync ICD Italian registry which included 635 patients with dilated cardiomyopathy.¹⁷ After a mean follow-up of 6 months, significant improvements in New York Heart Association (NYHA) functional class (from 3.0±0.6 to 2.0±0.8, p<0.05) and LVEF (from 26±7% to 35±11%; p<0.05) and reductions in LV end-systolic volume (from 147±93 ml to 118±82 ml, p<0.05) were observed. However, 37% of patients did not show any improvement in NYHA functional class or echocardiographic parameters or decrease in hospitalization for heart failure rates at follow-up. Similar percentages of non-response have been described in smaller series.¹⁸ The analysis of the cardiac substrate by noninvasive cardiac imaging may provide further insight into CRT response (which may potentially help to select patients).

Assessment of Cardiac Substrate before CRT Implantation in Non-Ischemic Cardiomyopathy

Assessment of LV mechanical dyssynchrony, scar (fibrosis) burden and location in relation to the LV lead position are important in determining the response to CRT and the imaging techniques to evaluate them will be discussed in this section.

Left Ventricular Mechanical Dyssynchrony

Current recommendations include QRS duration and morphology

as criterion for LV dyssynchrony.^{19, 20} It has been demonstrated however, that QRS duration or morphology do not accurately reflect LV mechanical dyssynchrony.²¹ Cardiac imaging conversely, permits characterization and quantification of LV mechanical dyssynchrony. Echocardiography remains the most widely used technique to evaluate LV mechanical dyssynchrony, and van de Veire et al. showed that in patients with dilated cardiomyopathy, the lateral wall is most often the latest activated segment, whereas the septum is the earliest activated segment (Figure 1).²²

Different echocardiographic techniques have been used to assess LV dyssynchrony, including M-mode echocardiography or more sophisticated techniques such as tissue Doppler imaging (TDI) and 2D speckle tracking. Pitzalis et al. used M-mode echocardiography to show differences between the inward motion of the septum and the posterior wall, which correlated well with the reduction in LV end-systolic volume after CRT in 16 patients with dilated cardiomyopathy.²³ Likewise, TDI was used to demonstrate differences in timing of peak systolic velocity of the septum versus the lateral wall, which was associated with response to CRT in large populations of heart failure patients (with both ischemic and non-ischemic cardiomyopathy).24 Patients with more than 60-65 ms difference between the peak velocities of the septum and lateral wall exhibited significant LV reverse remodeling after CRT.^{25, 26} Despite significant evidence demonstrating the association between LV dyssynchrony and response to CRT, current guidelines do not include imaging techniques to improve patient selection for CRT.^{19, 20} The results of the Predictors of Response to Cardiac Resynchronization Therapy (PROSPECT) trial showed limited reproducibility (high inter- and intra-observer variability) of the dyssynchrony parameters, and low predictive value (area under the curve ≤0.62 for all echocardiographic parameters) for clinical and echocardiographic improvement after CRT.27 However, the PROSPECT study had various technical limitations, including the lack of standardized data acquisition and analysis, as well as the use of varying echocardiographic equipment (different vendors) which may have affected particularly the TDI results. In addition, novel techniques such as strain and 3D echocardiography may improve assessment of LV dyssynchrony. 2D speckle tracking has been used to compare regional differences in timing of peak strain (reflecting active deformation, whereas velocities reflect both active and passive motion). Lumens et al. evaluated 81 heart failure patients with this technique and demonstrated that the time difference between peak longitudinal strain of the septum and the lateral wall was significantly related with LV reverse remodeling at follow-up.28 All these techniques rely on differences in timing of opposite walls rather than assessing the mechanical dispersion of the entire left ventricle. To overcome this limitation, 3-dimensional imaging (3D) has been used to derive a systolic dyssynchrony index, measured as the standard deviation of time to minimum regional volume of 16 segments (Figure 2); the larger the dyssynchrony index was, the more favorable the response to CRT.²⁹

Other imaging techniques have also been proposed for assessment of LV dyssynchrony. Using MRI-myocardial tagging, Bilchick et al. proposed the circumferential uniformity ratio estimate (CURE) as a measure of LV dyssynchrony which is derived from the measurement of time to peak circumferential strain in 24 points of the LV myocardium in 3 evenly spaced myocardial slices.³⁰ A CURE value close to 1 indicates perfect synchronicity whereas a value close to 0 indicates complete dyssynchrony. In 20 patients



undergoing CRT implantation (60% with dilated cardiomyopathy) a cut-off value of CURE <0.75 was associated with high probability of response to CRT.30 Furthermore, LV dyssynchrony can be assessed with gated blood-pool ventriculography and single photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) myocardial perfusion imaging (MPI) phase analysis.31 A study of 64 patients (17 with non-ischemic cardiomyopathy) who met standard criteria for CRT and who underwent SPECT MPI demonstrated that the nonischemic cardiomyopathy patients with QRS duration ≥150 ms had significantly more LV dyssynchronous activation than those with QRS duration between 120 and 150 ms.³² A study of 32 patients with non-ischemic cardiomyopathy used equilibrium radionuclide angiography to quantify LV intraventricular dyssynchrony by measuring standard deviation of LV mean phase angle.³³ Receiver operating characteristics curve analysis demonstrated 95% sensitivity and 80% specificity at a cut-off value of 308 for standard deviation of LV mean phase angle in prediction of CRT response.³³ In addition, patients with dilated cardiomyopathy and left bundle branch block (LBBB) may show reduced work in the early activated septum which is associated with decreased glucose utilization as measured by septal F-18-fluorodeoxyglucose (FDG) uptake on positron emission tomography (PET) relative to perfusion, a so-called reversemismatch.³⁴ This indirect marker of dyssynchrony was recently studied by Bernie et al. who showed that septal reverse mismatch <17.2% had good sensitivity (92%) and specificity (78%) to predict response to CRT (defined as reduction in LV end-systolic volume >10% or increase in absolute LVEF \geq 5%) in patients with nonischemic cardiomyopathy.35

Finally, pathophysiological characteristics may also have contributed to non-response of CRT. These factors include the extent and location of macroscopic fibrosis (scar); in patients with dilated cardiomyopathy, macroscopic focal fibrosis (scar) or diffuse microscopic fibrosis may limit CRT response, specifically if the LV pacing lead is positioned in an area of significant fibrosis. In addition, venous anatomy may also affect response to CRT: if the segment with the latest mechanically activation is not in the vicinity of cardiac veins, then this myocardium may not be reached for synchronization. Particularly, cardiac CT may non-invasively provide a roadmap for the location and extent of cardiac veins.

Location and Burden of Myocardial Fibrosis

The presence of replacement myocardial fibrosis has been associated with lower rates of response to CRT.^{36, 37} Currently, late gadolinium contrast-enhanced MRI permits localization and quantification of myocardial replacement fibrosis with high spatial resolution. In contrast to patients with ischemic cardiomyopathy, where replacement fibrosis (scar) follows subendocardial or transmural distribution along coronary artery territories, in patients with nonischemic cardiomyopathy the distribution of replacement fibrosis is variable, does not follow the coronary artery territory and depends on the underlying etiology. In idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy, a characteristic midwall septal fibrosis can be observed in 30% of patients (Figure 3),³⁸ whereas patients with sarcoidosis commonly show patchy fibrosis located in the basal septum (involving the conduction system) and lateral wall, whereas in patients with cardiac amyloidosis, circumferential subendocardial fibrosis is characteristic. The association between myocardial replacement fibrosis and response to medical or device therapy has been investigated mainly in patients with idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy.³⁹⁻⁴² In 97 patients with idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy who received a CRT device, Leyva and coworkers reported a prevalence of midwall septal fibrosis on late gadolinium contrast enhanced (LGE) MRI of 21%.41 Compared with patients without fibrosis, patients with midwall myocardial fibrosis showed significantly larger LV volumes and worse LVEF and functional status (with worse quality of life scores or 6-minute walk distance). In terms of clinical response (defined by freedom from heart failure hospitalization 1 year after implantation, improvement in ≥1 point NYHA functional class and ≥25% increase in 6-minute walk distance), the response rate was lower among patients with midwall septal fibrosis (65% vs. 80%) compared with their counterparts. In addition, patients with midwall septal fibrosis did not show significant reduction in LV volumes or improvement in LVEF at follow-up whereas patients without replacement fibrosis showed significant LV reverse remodeling with reductions in LV end-systolic volume of \geq 15%. Interestingly, these differences were accompanied by significant differences in survival: after a median follow-up of 2.8 years, the all-cause mortality rate of patients with midwall septal fibrosis was 50% compared with 6.5% of patients without fibrosis. On multivariate analysis, the presence of midwall septal fibrosis was significantly associated with increased risk of allcause mortality (hazard ratio 18.1, p<0.001).



Figure 3: Assessment of myocardial fibrosis with LGE-MRI in dilated ischemic cardiomyopathy. A 53 year-old male with dilated cardiomyopathy and midwall fibrosis extending along the septum (arrows)

Nevertheless, in patients with dilated cardiomyopathy the amount of diffuse interstitial fibrosis may be larger than the presence of the focal fibrosis. Using T1 mapping MRI techniques, the extent of diffuse myocardial fibrosis can be quantified: in native data (precontrast), the T1 time values (relaxation of the myocardium) will increase along with the amount of diffuse fibrosis whereas in postcontrast data, the accumulation of gadolinium in the interstitial space will lead to a proportional decrease in T1 time values. Taking into consideration the hematocrit, the extracellular volume can be calculated from native and post-contrast T1 time values representing the amount of myocardial diffuse fibrosis. In 21 patients with dilated cardiomyopathy and 27 ischemic heart failure patients treated with CRT, Chen et al. showed that patients who showed LV reverse remodeling at follow-up tended to have lesser extent of diffuse fibrosis compared with patients who did not show LV reverse remodeling (0.30±0.06 vs. 0.34±0.06, p=0.043).³⁹ However, on multivariate analysis, the association between diffuse myocardial fibrosis and LV reverse remodeling was not significant, probably due to the stronger association between the presence of macroscopic focal replacement fibrosis and absence of LV reverse remodeling at followup. Additional studies including homogenous populations of patients with dilated cardiomyopathy treated with CRT and controlling for other confounding factors may help to better understand the correlation between diffuse myocardial fibrosis and response to CRT.

Cardiac Venous Anatomy

The conventional CRT practice places the LV lead in the (postero) lateral wall, which is presumably the site of latest mechanical activation due to LBBB and QRS prolongation. Lin et al. showed



Assessment of cardiac venous anatomy with multi-detector row computed tomography. The 3-dimensional volume rendering shows the posterior aspect of the heart with the coronary sinus (CS) and its tributary branches: the posterior interventricular vein (PIV), the posterior vein of the left ventricle (PVLV) and the lateral marginal vein (LMV). Note the parallel course of the coronary sinus and the circumflex coronary artery (Cx)

that such presumption may be more likely true in the non-ischemic cardiomyopathy patients.32 Several studies demonstrated that a concordant LV lead position with the latest activated LV segments was associated with the greatest improvements in clinical status and LV performance in heart failure patients treated with CRT.⁴³⁻⁴⁶ On the other hand, myocardial fibrosis (scar in ischemic heart failure patients) in the vicinity of the LV lead tip leads to a suboptimal response to CRT.47-49 The myocardial fibrosis patterns observed in patients with dilated cardiomyopathy (more frequently midwall fibrosis of the interventricular septum) reduces the probability of placing the LV lead in an area of transmural fibrosis. Research has focused on the use of imaging techniques to guide lead placement to maximize the effects of CRT. Recently, two randomized trials (Targeted left ventricular lead placement to guide cardiac resynchronization therapy [TARGET] and Speckle tracking assisted resynchronization therapy for electrode region [STARTER]) showed that LV lead placement guided by the site of latest activation on speckle-tracking imaging resulted in a larger proportion of a favorable LV lead position, greater LV reverse remodeling and improved survival, compared to standard coronary venography guided placement of LV lead into the lateral, posterior, or posterolateral region.^{44, 45} Long-term (39 months) follow-up in the TARGET trial demonstrated 70% survival rate in the patients with concordant/adjacent LV lead compared to 38% in the group with a remote LV lead position (p=0.003).⁵⁰ However, these studies included a majority of patients with ischemic heart disease. Experiences evaluating the role of non-invasive imaging to guide the positioning of the LV lead in non-ischemic cardiomyopathy patients are scarce.

The particular coronary vein used for the LV lead is dependent on individual cardiac venous anatomy. Retrograde venography via the coronary sinus is currently the standard technique for defining cardiac venous anatomy just prior to LV lead implantation. Cardiac computed tomography is increasingly utilized to visualize the coronary veins for pre-procedural planning of LV lead placement (Figure 4). Ricapito et al. demonstrated that cardiac CT was more sensitive for detecting posterior and left marginal veins compared to retrograde venography.⁵¹ In addition, the left marginal vein was less likely observed in the patients with ischemic cardiomyopathy as compared with non-ischemic cardiomyopathy (42.9% vs. 66.7%).⁵¹ In the study by van de Veire et al., the venous anatomy was strongly related to the presence of prior myocardial infarction, with left marginal vein present in only 22% of patients with anterior infarction and none of the patients with lateral infarction.⁵² Coronary venous anatomy can also be reliably demonstrated using a comprehensive MRI protocol which includes myocardial perfusion, LV function and myocardial fibrosis.53

Even though the ability to secure LV leads in a major cardiac vein through coronary sinus cannulation is increasingly feasible, up to 10% of the patients undergoing CRT implantation have a failure of coronary sinus cannulation.⁵⁴ The possibility of direct surgical placement of the LV lead as rescue therapy for a failed transvenous approach has not only overcome the limitations imposed by coronary venous anatomy, but also potentially enabled easier targeting of the latest activated regions of LV.⁵⁵

Conclusion

Current guidelines do not include imaging criteria to select heart failure patients for CRT.^{19, 20} However, they underscore the evidence provided by several observational and prospective trials on the

relevance of LV dyssynchrony assessment, evaluation of myocardial scar and identification of the target region for LV lead placement. Design of new trials randomizing heart failure patients to CRT versus ICD alone or optimal medical therapy based on several imaging criteria (including assessment of LV dyssynchrony, myocardial scar, and the latest mechanically activated segment) would need a large number of patients, particularly if only non-ischemic cardiomyopathy patients are included, and may not be feasible in the near future. However, it remains important to accurately evaluate the patients who are candidates to CRT, and assess the different aspects that may influence the response to CRT. Availability of imaging techniques and local expertise will determine which imaging modalities can be used for the evaluation of CRT candidates.

References

- Arbustini E, Narula N, Tavazzi L et al. The MOGE(S) classification of cardiomyopathy for clinicians. J Am Coll Cardiol 2014;64(3):304-318.
- Wasmer K, Kobe J, Andresen D et al. Comparing outcome of patients with coronary artery disease and dilated cardiomyopathy in ICD and CRT recipients: data from the German DEVICE-registry. Clin Res Cardiol 2013;102(7):513-521.
- Zusterzeel R, Curtis JP, Canos DA et al. Sex-specific mortality risk by QRS morphology and duration in patients receiving CRT: results from the NCDR. J Am Coll Cardiol 2014;64(9):887-894.
- Makki N, Swaminathan PD, Olshansky B. Does cardiac resynchronization therapy benefit patients with ischemic and non-ischemic cardiomyopathy similarly? Int J Cardiol 2013;168(4):4378-4380.
- Wikstrom G, Blomstrom-Lundqvist C, Andren B et al. The effects of aetiology on outcome in patients treated with cardiac resynchronization therapy in the CARE-HF trial. Eur Heart J 2009;30(7):782-788.
- Linde C, Abraham WT, Gold MR, Daubert C. Cardiac resynchronization therapy in asymptomatic or mildly symptomatic heart failure patients in relation to etiology: results from the REVERSE (REsynchronization reVErses Remodeling in Systolic Left vEntricular Dysfunction) study. J Am Coll Cardiol 2010;56(22):1826-1831.
- Barsheshet A, Goldenberg I, Moss AJ et al. Response to preventive cardiac resynchronization therapy in patients with ischaemic and nonischaemic cardiomyopathy in MADIT-CRT. Eur Heart J 2011;32(13):1622-1630.
- St John Sutton MG, Plappert T, Abraham WT et al. Effect of cardiac resynchronization therapy on left ventricular size and function in chronic heart failure. Circulation 2003;107(15):1985-1990.
- Kiuchi K, Yoshida A, Fukuzawa K et al. Identification of the right ventricular pacing site for cardiac resynchronization therapy (CRT) guided by electroanatomical mapping (CARTO). Circ J 2007;71(10):1599-1605.
- Hsiao CC, Kuo JY, Yun CH, Hung CL, Tsai CH, Yeh HI. Rare case of leftdominant arrhythmogenic right ventricular cardiomyopathy with dramatic reverse remodeling after cardiac resynchronization as an adjunct to pharmacological therapy. Heart Lung 2012;41(6):e39-e43.
- 11. Zizek D, Cvijic M, Zupan I. Cardiac resynchronization therapy in a patient with amyloid cardiomyopathy. Acta Cardiol 2013;68(3):335-337.
- Matsuo S, Sato Y, Nakae I, Masuda D, Matsumoto N, Horie M. Evaluation of cardiac resynchronization therapy in drug-resistant dilated-phase hypertrophic cardiomyopathy by means of Tc-99m sestamibi ECG-gated SPECT. Ann Nucl Med 2006;20(9):643-647.
- Sato A, Sakamoto N, Ando K et al. Dilated phase of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy caused by two different sarcomere mutations, treated with surgical left ventricular reconstruction and cardiac resynchronization therapy with a defibrillator. Intern Med 2012;51(18):2559-2564.
- 14. Stollberger C, Blazek G, Bucher E, Finsterer J. Cardiac resynchronization therapy in left ventricular hypertrabeculation/non-compaction and myopathy. Europace

2008;10(1):59-62.

- 15. Cheng Z, Gao P, Cheng K et al. Left ventricular non-compaction benefit from cardiac resynchronization therapy. Int J Cardiol 2012;155(1):e9-10.
- Bertini M, Ziacchi M, Biffi M et al. Effects of cardiac resynchronisation therapy on dilated cardiomyopathy with isolated ventricular non-compaction. Heart 2011;97(4):295-300.
- 17. Boriani G, Gasparini M, Landolina M et al. Effectiveness of cardiac resynchronization therapy in heart failure patients with valvular heart disease: comparison with patients affected by ischaemic heart disease or dilated cardiomyopathy. The InSync/InSync ICD Italian Registry. Eur Heart J 2009;30(18):2275-2283.
- Vidal B, Sitges M, Delgado V et al. [Influence of cardiopathy etiology on responses to cardiac resynchronization therapy]. Rev Esp Cardiol 2007;60(12):1264-1271.
- 19. Brignole M, Auricchio A, Baron-Esquivias G et al. 2013 ESC Guidelines on cardiac pacing and cardiac resynchronization therapy: The Task Force on cardiac pacing and resynchronization therapy of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Developed in collaboration with the European Heart Rhythm Association (EHRA). Eur Heart J 2013.
- 20. Yancy CW, Jessup M, Bozkurt B et al. 2013 ACCF/AHA guideline for the management of heart failure: a report of the American College of Cardiology Foundation/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. J Am Coll Cardiol 2013;62(16):e147-e239.
- Fauchier L, Marie O, Casset-Senon D, Babuty D, Cosnay P, Fauchier JP. Reliability of QRS duration and morphology on surface electrocardiogram to identify ventricular dyssynchrony in patients with idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy. Am J Cardiol 2003;92(3):341-344.
- 22. van de Veire NR, De Sutter J, Van Camp G et al. Global and regional parameters of dyssynchrony in ischemic and nonischemic cardiomyopathy. Am J Cardiol 2005;95(3):421-423.
- Pitzalis MV, Iacoviello M, Romito R et al. Cardiac resynchronization therapy tailored by echocardiographic evaluation of ventricular asynchrony. J Am Coll Cardiol 2002;40(9):1615-1622.
- 24. Delgado V, Bax JJ. Assessment of systolic dyssynchrony for cardiac resynchronization therapy is clinically useful. Circulation 2011;123(6):640-655.
- 25. Bax JJ, Marwick TH, Molhoek SG et al. Left ventricular dyssynchrony predicts benefit of cardiac resynchronization therapy in patients with end-stage heart failure before pacemaker implantation. Am J Cardiol 2003;92(10):1238-1240.
- Bax JJ, Bleeker GB, Marwick TH et al. Left ventricular dyssynchrony predicts response and prognosis after cardiac resynchronization therapy. J Am Coll Cardiol 2004;44(9):1834-1840.
- 27. Chung ES, Leon AR, Tavazzi L et al. Results of the Predictors of Response to CRT (PROSPECT) trial. Circulation 2008;117(20):2608-2616.
- Lumens J, Leenders GE, Cramer MJ et al. Mechanistic evaluation of echocardiographic dyssynchrony indices: patient data combined with multiscale computer simulations. Circ Cardiovasc Imaging 2012;5(4):491-499.
- Kapetanakis S, Bhan A, Murgatroyd F et al. Real-time 3D echo in patient selection for cardiac resynchronization therapy. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging 2011;4(1):16-26.
- Bilchick KC, Dimaano V, Wu KC et al. Cardiac magnetic resonance assessment of dyssynchrony and myocardial scar predicts function class improvement following cardiac resynchronization therapy. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging 2008;1(5):561-568.
- 31. Henneman MM, Chen J, Ypenburg C et al. Phase analysis of gated myocardial perfusion single-photon emission computed tomography compared with tissue Doppler imaging for the assessment of left ventricular dyssynchrony. J Am Coll Cardiol 2007;49(16):1708-1714.
- 32. Lin X, Xu H, Zhao X, Chen J. Sites of latest mechanical activation as assessed by SPECT myocardial perfusion imaging in ischemic and dilated cardiomyopathy patients with LBBB. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging 2014;41(6):1232-1239.

52

- 33. Mukherjee A, Patel CD, Naik N, Sharma G, Roy A. Quantitative assessment of cardiac mechanical dyssynchrony and prediction of response to cardiac resynchronization therapy in patients with non-ischaemic dilated cardiomyopathy using equilibrium radionuclide angiography. Europace 2015 in press (pii: euv145).
- Prinzen FW, Hunter WC, Wyman BT, McVeigh ER. Mapping of regional myocardial strain and work during ventricular pacing: experimental study using magnetic resonance imaging tagging. J Am Coll Cardiol 1999;33(6):1735-1742.
- Birnie D, de Kemp RA, Tang AS et al. Reduced septal glucose metabolism predicts response to cardiac resynchronization therapy. J Nucl Cardiol 2012;19(1):73-83.
- Bleeker GB, Kaandorp TA, Lamb HJ et al. Effect of posterolateral scar tissue on clinical and echocardiographic improvement after cardiac resynchronization therapy. Circulation 2006;113(7):969–976.
- Ypenburg C, Roes SD, Bleeker GB et al. Effect of total scar burden on contrastenhanced magnetic resonance imaging on response to cardiac resynchronization therapy. Am J Cardiol 2007;99(5):657-660.
- Gulati A, Jabbour A, Ismail TF et al. Association of fibrosis with mortality and sudden cardiac death in patients with nonischemic dilated cardiomyopathy. JAMA 2013;309(9):896-908.
- 39. Chen Z, Sohal M, Sammut E et al. Focal but not diffuse myocardial fibrosis burden quantification using cardiac magnetic resonance imaging predicts left ventricular reverse modeling following cardiac resynchronization therapy. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2016 Feb;27(2):203-209.
- 40. Leong DP, Chakrabarty A, Shipp N et al. Effects of myocardial fibrosis and ventricular dyssynchrony on response to therapy in new-presentation idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy: insights from cardiovascular magnetic resonance and echocardiography. Eur Heart J 2012;33(5):640-648.
- 41. Leyva F, Taylor RJ, Foley PW et al. Left ventricular midwall fibrosis as a predictor of mortality and morbidity after cardiac resynchronization therapy in patients with nonischemic cardiomyopathy. J Am Coll Cardiol 2012;60(17):1659-1667.
- 42. Masci PG, Schuurman R, Andrea B et al. Myocardial fibrosis as a key determinant of left ventricular remodeling in idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy: a contrastenhanced cardiovascular magnetic study. Circ Cardiovasc Imaging 2013;6(5):790-799.
- 43. Delgado V, Van Bommel RJ, Bertini M et al. Relative merits of left ventricular dyssynchrony, left ventricular lead position, and myocardial scar to predict long-term survival of ischemic heart failure patients undergoing cardiac resynchronization therapy. Circulation 2011;123(1):70-78.
- 44. Khan FZ, Virdee MS, Palmer CR et al. Targeted left ventricular lead placement to guide cardiac resynchronization therapy: the TARGET study: a randomized, controlled trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2012;59(17):1509-1518.
- 45. Saba S, Marek J, Schwartzman D et al. Echocardiography-Guided Left Ventricular Lead Placement for Cardiac Resynchronization Therapy: Results of the Speckle Tracking Assisted Resynchronization Therapy for Electrode Region (STARTER) Trial. Circ Heart Fail 2013.
- 46. Ypenburg C, Van Bommel RJ, Delgado V et al. Optimal left ventricular lead position predicts reverse remodeling and survival after cardiac resynchronization therapy. J Am Coll Cardiol 2008;52(17):1402-1409.
- 47. Adelstein EC, Saba S. Baseline scintigraphic abnormalities by myocardial perfusion imaging predict echocardiographic response to cardiac resynchronization therapy in nonischemic cardiomyopathy. Clin Cardiol 2008;31(5):217-224.
- Bleeker GB, Schalij MJ, van der Wall EE, Bax JJ. Postero-lateral scar tissue resulting in non-response to cardiac resynchronization therapy. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2006;17(8):899-901.
- Leyva F, Foley PW, Chalil S et al. Cardiac resynchronization therapy guided by late gadolinium-enhancement cardiovascular magnetic resonance. J Cardiovasc Magn Reson 2011;13:29.
- 50. Kydd AC, Khan FZ, Watson WD, Pugh PJ, Virdee MS, Dutka DP. Prognostic benefit of optimum left ventricular lead position in cardiac resynchronization

therapy: follow-up of the TARGET Study Cohort (Targeted Left Ventricular Lead Placement to guide Cardiac Resynchronization Therapy). JACC Heart Fail 2014;2(3):205-212.

- Ricapito MP, Conde D, Theriault MM et al. Multidetector cardiac tomography: a useful tool before cardiac resynchronization therapy. Cardiol J 2015;22(5):590-596.
- 52. van de Veire NR, Marsan NA, Schuijf JD et al. Noninvasive imaging of cardiac venous anatomy with 64-slice multi-slice computed tomography and noninvasive assessment of left ventricular dyssynchrony by 3-dimensional tissue synchronization imaging in patients with heart failure scheduled for cardiac resynchronization therapy. Am J Cardiol 2008;101(7):1023-1029.
- Younger JF, Plein S, Crean A, Ball SG, Greenwood JP. Visualization of coronary venous anatomy by cardiovascular magnetic resonance. J Cardiovasc Magn Reson 2009;11:26.
- 54. Gras D, Bocker D, Lunati M et al. Implantation of cardiac resynchronization therapy systems in the CARE-HF trial: procedural success rate and safety. Europace 2007;9(7):516-522.
- 55. Papiashvilli M, Haitov Z, Fuchs T, Bar I. Left ventricular epicardial lead implantation for resynchronisation therapy using a video-assisted thoracoscopic approach. Heart Lung Circ 2011;20(4):220-222.



Featured Review

Journal of Atrial Fibrillation



www.jafib.com

Atrial Fibrillation and Risk of Dementia/Cognitive Decline

Anand D. Shah, MD, Faisal M. Merchant, MD, David B. Delurgio, MD

Department of Medicine, Division of Cardiology, Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, Georgia.

Abstract

Emerging evidence suggests a link between atrial fibrillation and subsequent development of dementia. While a majority of risk can be attributed to cardioembolic stroke secondary to atrial fibrillation, additional risk is apparent, and may be driven by vascular inflammation and changes in cerebral perfusion. Medical therapies including anticoagulation, statin therapy, and angiotensin-renin-aldosterone axis antagonists may reduce dementia risk. Procedural therapies such as atrial fibrillation catheter ablation and left atrial appendage closure may also prove to be important mediators of acute and long-term risk. In this paper, we review the data supporting a link between atrial fibrillation and dementia syndromes, pathophysiologic mechanisms and the potential roles of medical and procedural therapies at reducing such risk.

Introduction

Recent estimates indicate atrial fibrillation (AF) prevalence to be at epidemic levels, with further accelerated disease growth anticipated. Based upon a review from the Global Burden of Disease study,¹ it is estimated that the worldwide prevalence of AF is 596.2 and 373.1 per 100,000 men and women, respectively. In developed regions of the world, such as North America, the prevalence increases considerably: 925.7 and 520.8 per 100,000 men and women, respectively. The reasons for these high numbers are multifactorial and include an aging population and an increase in prevalence of AF risk factors such as obesity and hypertension. Incidence estimates from the Framingham study, 13.4/1000 for men and 8.6/1000 for women, suggest no coming relief from this growing tide.² Over the past 50 years, the incidence for men and women has increased by roughly 350 percent. Some effects of atrial fibrillation have been well described such as increased risk of stroke, heart failure and mortality. Dementia is an emerging novel morbidity.

Dementia represents an extreme on the cognitive decline spectra and is defined as a severe deficit of multiple domains of higher central nervous function (e.g. memory, cognition, apraxia, organization, speech, activities of daily living). In its most advanced stages, dementia is characterized by severe memory loss, difficulty with activities of daily living to include eating and speaking, loss of

Key Words:

Atrial Fibrillation, Dementia, Cognitive Decline, Catheter Ablation, Alzheimer's Disease.

Disclosures: None.

Corresponding Author: David Delurgio, 5671 Peachtree Dunwoody Rd, STE 300, Atlanta, GA 30342. ambulation and bowel and bladder incontinence.3 Hypertension, coronary artery disease, congestive heart failure, diabetes, and advanced age are each independently associated with AF and with dementia. The prevalence of dementia is estimated at 5 - 10 % in those aged 65 years or more, and doubles every five years after age of 65. The incidence increases with age as well, progressing from 0.1% at age 60-64 to >8% at age 95.4 Alzheimer's disease (AD) and vascular dementia (VaD) comprise a large majority of dementia subtypes in adults over the age of 65. Considerable latency is present in AD, where brain imaging and CSF analysis may reveal elevated Amyloid β -protein (A β P) levels and plaques 20 years before clinically apparent dementia.5 While specific etiologies are implicated in AD and VaD, anatomic pathology studies demonstrate that cerebrovascular insults and degenerative findings coexist in the majority cases.6 The precise impact of cerebral infarction and secondary cognitive decline is difficult to predict, and is dependent on size, number and location of strokes.⁷ Therapies aimed at disease regression have been disappointing,8 resulting in increased interest in prevention by addressing modifiable risk factors: hypertension, diabetes, diet, hyperlipidemia, obesity and vascular insults, particularly earlier in life. Vascular insults include stroke, perhaps the most feared progeny of AF.

In 1997, Ott et al reported the association of atrial fibrillation with dementia in a population-based study comprised of 7983 residents of a suburb of Rotterdam, Netherlands.⁹ Since that time, additional studies have indicated a similar risk, although causality remains a challenge to conclusively demonstrate. Several mechanisms have been proposed to explain the association between AF and dementia (see figure 1). The association of stroke and vascular disease with dementia has been recognized for more than 25 years. Here, the causation is simple to conceptualize: local neuron death leads to loss of function. Dementia results when brain centers responsible



for cognition, memory or processing lose function. Given the causal association between AF and cardioembolic stroke, a clear association of dementia and AF-associated silent and manifest stroke is not surprising. However, AF has also been associated with dementia in the absence of manifest or silent stroke.¹⁰ In these instances, other mechanisms including altered cerebral perfusion and vascular inflammation have been proposed to explain the association between AF and dementia, particularly AD.¹¹ In this review, we will attempt to summarize the current evidence supporting an association between AF and dementia, both with and without stroke as a mediator, and the effect of medical and procedural AF therapies on reducing associated risks.

Are Atrial Fibrillation and Cognitive Decline /Dementia Associated?

Two recent meta-analyses have been published compiling the prospective and cross sectional studies examining atrial fibrillation and cognitive decline or dementia. Kalantarian et al. compiled 14 studies (85,414 patients), 9 of them prospective (74,358 patients) and demonstrated a weighted hazard ratio (HR) of 1.4 suggesting a modest association between AF and cognitive decline or dementia.¹² The HR was similar when looking at the 8 studies specifically assessing risk of dementia (HR 1.38) or cognitive decline (HR 1.5). The association was much stronger after a history of stroke, with a HR of 2.7 compared to a HR of 1.34 when comparing cognitive decline independent of stroke history. Santangeli et al. performed a similar meta-analysis limited only to prospective studies, which were identical to the 9 prospective studies examined by Kalantarian et al, with the inclusion of a 10th study which did not report an adjusted HR for baseline abnormalities between the comparator groups.¹³ The HR of dementia/cognitive decline from these 10 prospective studies was 1.42 (see figure 2). Following the publication of these meta-analyses, Rusanen et al. have provided another important contribution in the work assessing possible associations. By assessing 1510 respondents among 2000 patients randomly invited to participate from four previous longitudinal population cohort studies, the authors were able to determine relative risk of dementia with AF diagnosed in mid-life compared to that diagnosed in late life.14 The AF association with dementia was only present in the late life AF cohort. AF diagnosed in mid-life, quite surprisingly, did not predict later development of dementia. This finding is in contrast to subgroup analyses in the large prospective study by Bunch et al. where the highest association of AF with dementia was in the

age group < 70yrs age, and the most commonly associated dementia type was Alzheimer's dementia.¹⁵ A possible troubling explanation for the lack of association between AF diagnosed in mid-life with dementia reported by Rusanen et al. is the higher mortality rate noted in the Bunch cohort for younger patients developing AD or vascular dementia (HR 2.1 for both). Thus, attrition may reasonably be expected to diminish any possible association seen in the longterm follow up by Rusanen et al. Overall, the preponderance of the literature supports an increased risk of dementia or cognitive decline in patients with AF, with a HR of roughly 1.4, and which appears to be significantly higher in presence of stroke.

AF Associated Cognitive Decline/Dementia in The Presence of Stroke

The relationship of stroke and cognitive decline has been defined in much the same way as that of atrial fibrillation and dementia: case control series and longitudinal patient population studies. The population studies are most often derived from patients hospitalized with stroke, such as the ASPIRE-S cohort of 256 post-stroke patients. This study demonstrated a prevalence of mild to moderate cognitive decline of 41% at 6 months following stroke in a cohort that was considered functionally normal prior to stroke event.¹⁶ When a longer view is taken, the cumulative incidence of dementia 25 years post-stroke was estimated at 48%.¹⁷ A comprehensive meta-analysis of 30 studies of stroke related dementia revealed that post-stroke dementia prevalence is 20.3 % in hospital based studies and 7.4% in population based studies in the first year of follow up, excluding patients with pre-stroke dementia.⁷ A nested case control study from the Framingham cohort revealed a HR of 2.4 for development of post-stroke dementia, even after adjustment for age, AF and DM. The HR was slightly higher with patients < 80 years old (HR 2.6).¹⁸ A similar risk of 2.5 was noted in 10-year follow up from the Rochester Study.¹⁷

While a relationship between AF and stroke is clear, it is interesting that evidence indicates a link between AF and cognitive decline and dementia independent of stroke. In a pooled analysis of 7 studies, AF



Figure 2: Reproduced with permission from the publisher.¹³ Forest plot showing the individual and pooled adjusted hazard ratios (HR) of dementia in patients with and without AF. Square boxes denote HR, dimension of each square box denotes weight of random effect analysis, and horizontal lines represent 95% confidence interval. Note, Rastas et al, did not report adjusted HR

was associated with an OR of 1.64 for development of dementia in absence of stroke.¹⁹ Similarly, patients with AF were noted to have a lower mini mental status exam score compared to a matched cohort without AF.20 While AF was independently associated with pre and post stroke dementia, AF was also associated with more silent strokes seen on imaging, number and severity of stroke and recurrent stroke.^{11, 21} In a review of brain magnetic resonance (MR) imaging, roughly 1/4th of patients with AF were noted to have silent cerebral infarction.²² As a result, these features confound analysis. Chen et al described the importance of subclinical infarcts in predicting cognitive decline secondary to AF. In a study of 935 patients from the ARIC study without AF followed for 10.6 years, only patients with AF and subclinical infarcts on MRI imaging demonstrated higher rate of cognitive decline compared to the control cohort.²¹ In conclusion, the association between stroke and subsequent dementia appears to be fairly robust and provides a strong causal link between AF and dementia.

Association between AF and Dementia in the Absence of Stroke

AF and Cerebral Perfusion

Because an increased risk of dementia/cognitive decline has been demonstrated in the absence of stroke, alterations in cardiac output have been theorized to provide an alternative mechanism by which AF might predispose to neurologic degeneration.^{8, 23, 24} Analysis of roughly 1000 Framingham cohort patients undergoing cardiac MRIs and followed for a mean of 7.7 years demonstrated a HR of 1.7 for development of dementia in patients with a cardiac index (CI) of <2.5L/min/m2. CI remained significantly associated with dementia in patients without prevalent coronary artery disease or AF, suggesting an independent mechanism.²⁵ The underlying etiology behind this premise lies in the critical importance of unfettered cerebral perfusion to overall brain function. Local neural activation leads to increased local cerebral blood flow, in a manner akin to capillary recruitment dependent autoregulation seen in skeletal muscle.26 It has been noted that white matter hyperintensities, lacunar infarcts and medial temporal lobe atrophy are found more frequently in patients with reduced CI.^{8,27} Medial temporal lobe atrophy and reduced metabolic activity is associated with mild cognitive decline, a precursor for AD.²⁸ From a cellular level, chronically reduced cerebral perfusion is associated with local acidosis and increase in oxidative balance. These features lead to dysregulation of tau protein, ultimately leading to hyperphosphorylation and development of tau oligomers and, later, neurofibrillary tangles.²⁹ Chronic hypoxia is also associated with alteration in blood brain barrier permeability. Reduced clearance of $A\beta P^{25}$ with secondary development of $A\beta P$ plaques, secondary to a dysfunctional blood brain barrier is postulated as a primary etiologic mechanism for the development of AD.³⁰ Tau protein neurofibrillary tangles compromise the second major histopathologic finding of AD. Thus, it comes as little surprise that reduced cardiac index has been linked to dementia and AD in cross sectional study. Atrial fibrillation has been postulated to impose additional demands on the autoregulation process via direct loss of cardiac output from lack of atrial contribution to systole and from variability in RR intervals with resultant changes in ventricular loading and electromechanical coupling. As such, AF may act to independently worsen cerebral hypoperfusion injury, especially in the elderly, where cerebral autoregulation might already be impaired.



Figure 3: Figure 3: One day prior (panel A) and one day post -procedure (panels B and C) after atrial fibrillation ablation with a multi-electrode phased radiofrequency catheter. Panels B and C demonstrate three new punctate foci of diffusion restriction within the left occipital lobe without associated FLAIR hyperintensity. These foci are most in keeping with acute small vessel infarctions, likely associated with atrial fibrillation catheter ablation

There are a few studies available that have directly measured of cerebral perfusion in presence or absence of AF. Alosco et al performed thorough cognitive evaluation and middle cerebral artery Doppler evaluation on a cohort of 186 heart failure patients, of whom roughly 1/3rd had AF.³¹ They found that the AF patients had lower cognitive testing scores in all domains assessed (global, executive function, memory, language) despite similar left ventricle ejection fraction (LVEF) (35-40%) and beta-blocker use. They noted that the cerebral blood flow velocity, as a surrogate for global cerebral perfusion, was significantly lower in the heart failure + AF cohort when compared to the heart failure without AF cohort. This relationship remained after adjustment for confounding variables and does provide support for abnormal cerebral perfusion in AF patients, although perhaps more readily identifiable in those with significant impairment to cerebral perfusion reserve i.e. systolic heart failure.

A second, cross sectional study of 952 healthy men from Sweden demonstrated that AF was associated with subcortical frontal lobe and executive functional decline, independent of stroke, hypertension or diabetes; however, treatment with digoxin in the AF cohort (n=44) mitigated the increased risk.³² It is plausible that these findings might be reflective of reduced RR variability in AF following digoxin treatment, which would further support the role of cerebral perfusion derived insults in AF as a possible mechanism for secondary cognitive decline/dementia. Perhaps the most robust data comes from a 10 year prospective study originally designed to study the impact of ventricular rate on the progression of cognitive decline in patients with baseline mild cognitive impairment.³³ Among 358 patients (mean age 74), 44 developed AF. Ventricular rate was assessed as moderate (between 50 and 90) or low/high (lower than 50 or higher than 90). While AF was associated with progression of cognitive decline, it was more dramatically linked with low/high ventricular rate, with a HR of 7.7. This data would suggest that any significant deviation away from the normal heart rate where optimal diastolic and systolic loading would occur might be sufficient to perturb cardiac output and illicit chronic hypoxia and deterioration.

A sub-study from the AFFIRM trial,³⁴ however, demonstrated findings that contradict a perfusion model of atrial fibrillation induced cognitive decline.³⁵ In a study of 245 patients randomly selected to undergo MMSE periodically through the trial, no difference was found in the rhythm control arm vs. the rate control arm when analyzed by treatment intention or adjusted for actual rhythm. Although power may have been lacking to detect a difference in MMSE results associated with rhythm vs. rate control, the AFFIRM

Featured Review



Watchman device is positioned via steerable sheath from femoral Figure 4: vein to the left atrial appendage, where it is released, sealing the LAA from the left atrium

sub-study results do not support a model of altered cerebral perfusion based on the presence of AF. Thus, while macroscopic changes in brain size and cognition have been correlated with low cardiac index,²⁷ and well-developed etiologic pathways are described to associate AF with cognitive decline via altered cerebral perfusion, there are mixed clinical data in support of the theory. Additional data are needed to clarify the role of atrial fibrillation in cerebral perfusion abnormalities and cognitive decline/dementia.

AF and Vascular Inflammation

Vascular dementia, as its name suggests, derives from the net result of multiple vascular insults. Recent evidence supports an early and crucial role for vascular factors in AD. Thus, for these two etiologies of dementia, compromising a majority of the cases occurring in the older adult population, a vascular model has developed. Specifically, vascular inflammation and endothelial dysfunction have been implicated as key events allowing for onset of clinical cognitive decline and dementia. ABP plaques are associated with up-regulation of IL-1, IL6, and TNF-a, and the levels increase with disease severity.36 Clarifying cause vs. effect is observation of glial activation even prior to ABP plaque formation. Direct disruption of the blood brain barrier secondary to local extracellular deposition of A β P (amyloid angiopathy) further exposes the CNS to a wider host of pro-inflammatory mediators.⁵ Atrial fibrillation is associated with, though not necessarily caused by, a pro-inflammatory systemic milieu, including postoperative AF and lone AF.37-39 It has been postulated that increased permeability of the blood brain barrier along with increases in activated monocytes, prostaglandins and other pro-inflammatory mediators may act synergistically to hasten progression of dementia in the vascular model.⁴⁰ Thus, while it has not been determined definitively that the increased systemic vascular inflammatory cytokines noted in AF would hasten progression of cognitive decline, a common pathophysiologic pathway exists between the two allowing for a compelling clinical model. Similar changes are noted to result from local reactive oxygen species formation in response to hypo-perfusion. Sequestration of nitric oxide and up-regulation of endothelin lead to decreased vascular compliance and additional loss of auto-regulation reserve in areas of vascular inflammation and endothelial dysfunction, which are driven in part by hypoxia and hypo-perfusion. Thus, an etiologic and epidemiologic association for vascular inflammation and oxidative stress exists for atrial fibrillation and both VaD and AD.

Impact of AF Therapy on Dementia

Anticoagulation Therapy

Anticoagulation is recommended for all patients who are not determined to be "low risk" by risk prediction schemes. The current

risk prediction algorithm recommended by US and European guidelines is the CHA2DS2-VASc tool, which assigns points for congestive heart failure, hypertension, age, diabetes, stroke or TIA, vascular disease, or female gender.⁴¹ Generally, it is recommended to anticoagulate any patient who is not determined to be low risk for thromboembolism, as defined by a score of 2 or greater.⁴¹

Because the strongest association of dementia with AF is mediated by stroke, the benefit of anticoagulation therapy to prevent subsequent dementia has been explored. Jacobs, et. al., reviewed dementia risk based upon time in therapeutic range from a 2600 patient cohort derived from the large Intermountain Heart Cohort.⁴² Roughly 70% of the cohort had a CHADS2 score of ≥ 2 and equal representation of genders was present. When divided into quartiles of time in therapeutic range (i.e. <25%, 26-50% and 51-75%) and compared to the cohort demonstrating >75% time in therapeutic range, a linear relationship of risk of dementia was demonstrated with HRs of 5.3, 4.1, and 2.6, respectively. The increased risk of dementia was 1.7-1.8% for every percentage point increase in time out of range, high or low. However, the risk associated with time out of therapeutic range was present only in those patients < 80 years of age. These findings complement the noted higher risk of AF related dementia in patients < 70yrs of age by Bunch et. al.¹⁵

Novel Oral Anticoagulant Therapies

Assessment of dementia incidence following wider adoption of novel oral anticoagulation (NOAC) agents should further clarify the role of anticoagulation in development of dementia. Compared with warfarin therapy, several agents are now available which demonstrate at least non inferiority for stroke prevention compared to warfarin with similar or improved safety profiles.43 These drugs have not been studied specifically for impact on long term cognition. A prior study demonstrated an additive benefit of direct thrombin inhibition using nautrally occuring hirudin combined with donepezil in AD patients.⁴⁴ The benefits were noted to dissipate during washout of the hirudin. Thrombin upregulation has been demonstrated in patient's with AD, and thrombin inhibition has been shown to reduce CNS inflammation in animal models.⁴⁵ Such data has not been presented with Factor Xa, thus dabigatran may be an attractive agent for future study. Presently, however, insufficient data is available to comment definitively on the role of NOAC agents in reducing risk of dementia.

Statin Therapy

Statin therapy exerts pleiotropic effects predominantly modulating vascular inflammation and reduced oxidative stress.⁴⁶ The impact of statin therapy on dementia rate is informative in assessing the role of vascular inflammation on AF associated dementia.⁴⁷ In a large review of a national database of more than 50,000 Taiwanese patients, the use of a statin was associated with a small reduction in risk of non-vascular type dementia.48 This study was limited secondary to increased rates of warfarin, aspirin and clopidogrel use in the statin treated arm. A small study assessing atorvastatin and ezetimibe therapy in patients with AF showed improvement in measures of cognition and better preservation of medial temporal lobe size.49 Similar results were noted in a second, small study of 34 patients again treated with combination atorvastatin and ezetimibe. In this study (mean age of 73), markers of inflammation were reduced and measures of cognition were improved after 1 year of treatment with the combination therapy.⁵⁰ The seemingly positive effects of statin based therapy on brain function, volume and dementia progression,

including non-vascular dementia, would further support a role of pro-inflammation and oxidative stress. As it is also demonstrated that levels of inflammation rise during AF episodes, there is at least reasonable expectation that this pathway might be more than simply an epiphenomenon. While design and execution of clinical trials to further explore this are challenging, this remains an area of active research.

Renin-Angiotension-Aldosterone Axis Modulation

The ONTARGET and TRANSCEND trials studied the impact of angiotensin conversion enzyme inhibitor (ACEI) and angiotensin receptor blocker (ARB) therapy on cardiovascular outcomes in at risk patients.⁵¹ In total, over 31,000 patients were enrolled in these studies, and a subset underwent additional MMSE testing periodically through the median follow time of 56 months. In this study, lack of ACEI or ARB therapy was associated with an increased mean HR for development of a decrease in MMSE by \geq 3 points, dementia, loss of independence or admission to long term care facility, though none of these HRs reached statistically significance.

Catheter Ablation of Atrial Fibrillation

Atrial fibrillation catheter ablation (AFCA) has emerged as an important treatment option for management of symptoms in patients with AF, particularly among those with symptoms refractory to pharmacologic therapy. Clinical data suggests that AFCA is superior to continued pharmacologic therapy;⁵²⁻⁵⁴ however, AFCA is associated with important procedural complications, some of which may have an impact on cognitive outcomes. The introduction of catheters into the left atrium and the creation of pro-thrombotic ablation lesions may create a nidus for embolic peri-procedural transient ischemic attack and cerebrovascular accident (TIA/ CVA). Large registry studies have demonstrated that the incidence of symptomatic peri-procedural TIA/CVA associated with AFCA is approximately 0.5-1%.⁵⁵⁻⁵⁸ Fortunately, the long-term prognosis for cognitive and functional recovery among those who experience a symptomatic TIA/CVA associated with AFCA appears to be excellent, regardless of the severity of the peri-procedural event.58 AFCA has also been associated with more subtle forms of postprocedural cognitive impairment, although the incidence of subtle impairments, detected only through formal testing, is less well described. In an important study of 60 patients undergoing AFCA, the incidence of sub-clinical post-procedure cognitive impairment identified by a battery of neuropsychological testing was significantly higher among those undergoing AFCA at both 48 hours and 90 days post procedure, compared to control patients undergoing ablation for supraventricular tachycardia (SVT) or AF patients awaiting AFCA.⁵⁹ On univariate analysis, the only predictor of cognitive impairment at both 48 hours and 90 days was duration of left atrial access, suggesting a potential role for strategies aimed at reducing the risk of thromboembolic events associated with left atrial access in minimizing adverse cognitive outcomes. Beyond 90 days, the longterm impact of such subtle cognitive decline associated with AFCA is not well defined. Lastly, in addition to clinically evident TIA/ CVA and more subtle but still clinically detectable forms of cognitive impairment, AFCA has also been associated with completely asymptomatic embolic events which are only identified by brain magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) (see figure 3). The incidence of these asymptomatic cerebral emboli (ACE) associated with AFCA has been estimated at anywhere from 7-38%, depending in part on the specific MRI protocols used to identify acute embolic lesions

and also whether imaging was performed both before and after or only after AFCA.⁶⁰ Much of the concern regarding ACE stems from data in non-AF patients demonstrating an increased long-term risk of dementia in those with silent cerebral infarcts (defined as T2 hyperintensity on brain MRI).⁶¹ Whether a similar association exists between ACE associated with AFCA and long-term dementia risk is unclear. A small number of studies have performed follow-up MRIs on patients with ACE detected post-AF ablation and in the vast majority of these studies, the acute MRI lesions associated with ACE regress during long-term follow-up without leaving evidence of a chronic glial scar.⁶⁰ Therefore, the incidence of chronic cerebral infracts following AFCA is significantly lower than the incidence of ACE detected on MRI performed within 24-48 hours post-ablation.

Limited data exists on the long-term impact of AFCA on cognitive outcomes. One large prospective registry compared outcomes in 4212 patients undergoing AFCA to 16,848 age and gender matched patients with AF who did not undergo ablation. At three years, the incidence of CVA or dementia was significantly lower among those undergoing AFCA.62 In a similar multicenter registry from the United Kingdom and Australia, the incidence of stroke during a mean follow-up of 3.1 years was significantly lower among those undergoing AFCA compared to medically treated AF patients.⁶³ Although these data suggest that the short-term risk of emboli associated with AFCA may be offset by a beneficial effect of AFCA on long-term neurologic outcomes, the lack of a randomized control group in these studies raises concern for residual confounders, which may differentiate between AF patients who are or are not referred for AFCA. On-going randomized trials of AFCA, which are powered to assess clinical outcomes such as stroke, will hopefully provide additional data.

Given the concern that AFCA may be associated with at least a short-term risk of symptomatic and asymptomatic cerebral events, a number of technical strategies have been proposed to mitigate the risk of thromboembolism associated with AF ablation including performing the procedure with uninterrupted oral anticoagulants, higher intra-procedural activated clotting time (ACT) targets, systemic anticoagulation with heparin prior to left atrial access and avoidance of intra-procedural cardioversion.⁶⁰ Specific ablation energy sources may also carry different levels of thromboembolic risk, although robust data are lacking in this regard. Pre-clinical studies suggest that cryo-energy lesions may be less thrombotic than radiofrequency (RF); however, clinical studies have not demonstrated any significant difference in the incidence of asymptomatic embolic events associated with cryo-ablation compared to irrigated RF.60 In contrast, phased RF technology with multi-electrode catheters may pose an increased risk of thromboembolic events, although a number of changes to the phased RF platform have recently been introduced which may reduce that risk. The impact on cognitive outcomes of these technical approaches to mitigating thromboembolic risk has not been well validated.

Left Atrial Appendage Closure

Because the left atrial appendage (LAA) has been identified as the source of cardioembolism in approximately 90% of non-valvular atrial fibrillation,⁶⁴ LAA closure is an area of rapid development and research to reduce risk of stroke. Given that stroke is a strong effector of subsequent cognitive decline/dementia, it is certainly plausible that LAA closure might reduce subsequent cognitive impairment. The Watchman device (Boston Scientific, Natick MA) is a small

transfemoral device which is delivered into the LAA and is designed to seal the LAA from the remainder of the left atrium (figure 4). The 2.3 year follow up from the Protect AF study of the Watchman closure device showed significant reductions in composite endpoint of stroke, systemic embolization or cardiovascular death, driven by reductions in hemorrhagic stroke rates.⁶⁵ The 4 year follow up, however, showed only a trend toward reduced stroke, again driven by reduced hemorrhagic strokes. Large/debilitating strokes were, however, less common in the Watchman cohort.⁶⁶ Thus, it is not clear how LAA closure will impact subsequent development of dementia compared to warfarin therapy.

Conclusions

AF has been linked to cognitive decline through numerous cross sectional population studies. Definitive association through prospective study is challenging secondary to multiple common shared risk factors. Several pathways have been offered to explain the noted association including direct neuronal cell death via stroke, altered cerebral perfusion leading to white matter loss, medial temporal lobe atrophy, and increased oxidative stress states. There is clear benefit to oral anticoagulation therapy in reducing risk of stroke and reducing risk of attendant dementia. This benefit is further correlated with time in therapeutic range in patients treated with warfarin. AFCA is noted to perhaps increase risk of mild cognitive dysfunction acutely, mainly through cerebral embolism, but the middle and long-term outcomes appear more favorable. Truly randomized data is limited in this regard; however, registry data suggests that durable establishment of sinus rhythm following ablation may improve cognitive function. Statin therapy appears to yield some benefit in improving cognitive outcomes, while outcomes of other forms of AF therapy remain unclear. Cognitive decline/dementia is an important outcome in patients with AF, with striking impact on quality of life and overall health care costs associated with management. It is important for clinicians treating AF to be aware of the association with cognitive decline for counseling and monitoring purposes and to be aware of possible means of reducing risk.

References

- Chugh SS, Havmoeller R, Narayanan K, Singh D, Rienstra M, Benjamin EJ, Gillum RF, Kim YH, McAnulty JH, Jr., Zheng ZJ, Forouzanfar MH, Naghavi M, Mensah GA, Ezzati M, Murray CJ. Worldwide epidemiology of atrial fibrillation: A global burden of disease 2010 study. Circulation 2014;129:837-847.
- Schnabel RB, Yin X, Gona P, Larson MG, Beiser AS, McManus DD, Newton-Cheh C, Lubitz SA, Magnani JW, Ellinor PT, Seshadri S, Wolf PA, Vasan RS, Benjamin EJ, Levy D. 50 year trends in atrial fibrillation prevalence, incidence, risk factors, and mortality in the framingham heart study: A cohort study. The Lancet 2015;386:154-162.
- Mitchell SL. Clinical practice. Advanced dementia. N Engl J Med 2015;372:2533-2540.
- Hugo J, Ganguli M. Dementia and cognitive impairment: Epidemiology, diagnosis, and treatment. Clin Geriatr Med 2014;30:421-442.
- Greenberg DAA, Michael J; Simon, Roger P. Clinical neurology. McGraw Hill; 2012.
- Qiu C, Fratiglioni L. A major role for cardiovascular burden in age-related cognitive decline. Nat Rev Cardiol 2015;12:267-277.
- Pendlebury STR, Peter M. Prevalence, incidence and factors associated with prestroke and post stroke-dementia: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Neurology 2009;8:1006-1018.
- Gorelick PB, Scuteri A, Black SE, Decarli C, Greenberg SM, Iadecola C, Launer LJ, Laurent S, Lopez OL, Nyenhuis D, Petersen RC, Schneider JA, Tzourio C,

Arnett DK, Bennett DA, Chui HC, Higashida RT, Lindquist R, Nilsson PM, Roman GC, Sellke FW, Seshadri S, American Heart Association Stroke Council CoE, Prevention CoCNCoCR, Intervention, Council on Cardiovascular S, Anesthesia. Vascular contributions to cognitive impairment and dementia: A statement for healthcare professionals from the american heart association/ american stroke association. Stroke 2011;42:2672-2713.

- Ott AB, Monique; de Bruyne, Martine; Van Harskamp, Frans; Grobbee, Diederick; Hofman, Albert. Atrial fibrillation and dementia in a population based study: The rotterdam study. Stroke 1997;28:316-321.
- Thacker ELM, Barbara; Psaty, Bruce M, Longstreth, W. T.; Sitlani Colleen; Dublin, Sascha; Arnold, Alice M; Fitzpatrick, Annete L; Gottesman, Rebecca F, Heckbert, Susan R. Atrial fibrillation and cognitive decline. Neurology 2013;81:119-125.
- 11. Hui DS, Morley JE, Mikolajczak PC, Lee R. Atrial fibrillation: A major risk factor for cognitive decline. Am Heart J 2015;169:448-456.
- Kalantarian SSTAM, Moussa; Ruskin, Jeremy N. Cognitive impairment associated with atrial fibrillation. Annals of Internal Medicine 2013;158:338-346.
- Santangeli P, Di Biase L, Bai R, Mohanty S, Pump A, Cereceda Brantes M, Horton R, Burkhardt JD, Lakkireddy D, Reddy YM, Casella M, Dello Russo A, Tondo C, Natale A. Atrial fibrillation and the risk of incident dementia: A metaanalysis. Heart Rhythm 2012;9:1761-1768.
- 14. Rusanen M, Kivipelto M, Levalahti E, Laatikainen T, Tuomilehto J, Soininen H, Ngandu T. Heart diseases and long-term risk of dementia and alzheimer's disease: A population-based caide study. J Alzheimers Dis 2014;42:183-191.
- Bunch TJ, Weiss JP, Crandall BG, May HT, Bair TL, Osborn JS, Anderson JL, Muhlestein JB, Horne BD, Lappe DL, Day JD. Atrial fibrillation is independently associated with senile, vascular, and alzheimer's dementia. Heart Rhythm 2010;7:433-437.
- Mellon L, Brewer L, Hall P, Horgan F, Williams D, Hickey A, group A-Ss. Cognitive impairment six months after ischaemic stroke: A profile from the aspire-s study. BMC Neurol 2015;15:31.
- Kokmen EW, J. P.; O'Fallon, W. M.; Chu, C-P; Beard, C. M. Dementia after ischemic stroke: A population based study in rochester, minnesota (1960-1984). Neurology 1996;19:154-159.
- Ivan CS, Seshadri S, Beiser A, Au R, Kase CS, Kelly-Hayes M, Wolf PA. Dementia after stroke: The framingham study. Stroke 2004;35:1264-1268.
- Kwok CSL, Y. K., Hale, R.; Potter, J. F.; Myint, P. K. Atrial fibrillation and incidence of dementia. Neurology 2011;76:914-922.
- Bellomo A, De Benedetto G, Fossati C, D'Ottavio E, Formosa V, Gianturco V, Iori A, Marigliano B, Lo Iacono C, Troisi G, Marigliano V. Atrial fibrillation (af) and cognitive impairment in the elderly: A case-control study. Arch Gerontol Geriatr 2012;55:247-250.
- Chen LY, Lopez FL, Gottesman RF, Huxley RR, Agarwal SK, Loehr L, Mosley T, Alonso A. Atrial fibrillation and cognitive decline-the role of subclinical cerebral infarcts: The atherosclerosis risk in communities study. Stroke 2014;45:2568-2574.
- 22. Vermeer SELJ, William T; Koudstaal, Peter J. Silent brain infarcts: A systematic review. The Lancet Neurology 2007;6:611-619.
- Cermakova P, Eriksdotter M, Lund LH, Winblad B, Religa P, Religa D. Heart failure and alzheimer's disease. J Intern Med 2015;277:406-425.
- de la Torre JC. Cardiovascular risk factors promote brain hypoperfusion leading to cognitive decline and dementia. Cardiovasc Psychiatry Neurol 2012;2012:367516.
- Jefferson AL, Beiser AS, Himali JJ, Seshadri S, O'Donnell CJ, Manning WJ, Wolf PA, Au R, Benjamin EJ. Low cardiac index is associated with incident dementia and alzheimer disease: The framingham heart study. Circulation 2015;131:1333-1339.
- Paulson OB, Hasselbalch SG, Rostrup E, Knudsen GM, Pelligrino D. Cerebral blood flow response to functional activation. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 2010;30:2-14.

Featured Review

59 Journal of Atrial Fibrillation

- Abete P, Della-Morte D, Gargiulo G, Basile C, Langellotto A, Galizia G, Testa G, Canonico V, Bonaduce D, Cacciatore F. Cognitive impairment and cardiovascular diseases in the elderly. A heart-brain continuum hypothesis. Ageing Res Rev 2014;18:41-52.
- 28. Mosconi LdS, Susan; Li, Yi; Li, Juan; Zhan, Jiong; Tsui, Wai Hon; Boppana, Madhu; Pupi, Alberto; De Leon, Mony J. Visual rating of medial temporal lobe metabolism in mild cognitive impairment and alzheimer's disease using fdg-pet. European Journal of Nuclear Medicine and Molecular Imaging 2006;33:210-221.
- 29. Liu FG-I, Inge; Igbal, Khalid; Gong, Cheng-Xin. Contributions of protein phosphatases ppi, pp2a, pp2b, and pp5 to the regulation of tau phosphorylation. European Journal of Neuroscience 2005;22:1942-1950.
- Bell RDZ, B. V. Neurovascular mechanisms and blood brain barrier disorder in alzheimer's disease. Acta Neuropathologica 2009;118:103-113.
- Alosco ML, Spitznagel MB, Sweet LH, Josephson R, Hughes J, Gunstad J. Atrial fibrillation exacerbates cognitive dysfunction and cerebral perfusion in heart failure. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol 2015;38:178-186.
- Kilander LA, Bertil; Nyman, Hakan; Lind, Lars; Boberg, Merike; Lithell, Hans. Atrial fibrillation is an independent determinant of low cognitive function. Stroke 1998;29:1816-1820.
- 33. Cacciatore F, Testa G, Langellotto A, Galizia G, Della-Morte D, Gargiulo G, Bevilacqua A, Del Genio MT, Canonico V, Rengo F, Abete P. Role of ventricular rate response on dementia in cognitively impaired elderly subjects with atrial fibrillation: A 10-year study. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord 2012;34:143-148.
- 34. Wyse DGW, A. L.; DiMarco, J. P.; Domanski, M. J.; Rosenberg, Y.; Schron, E. B.; Kellen, J. C.; Greene, H. L.; Mickel, M. C.; Dalquist, J. E.; Corley, S. D. . A comparison of rate control and rhythm control in patient with atrial fibrillation. The New England Journal of Medicine 2002;347:1825-1833.
- 35. Chung MK, Shemanski L, Sherman DG, Greene HL, Hogan DB, Kellen JC, Kim SG, Martin LW, Rosenberg Y, Wyse DG, Investigators A. Functional status in rate- versus rhythm-control strategies for atrial fibrillation: Results of the atrial fibrillation follow-up investigation of rhythm management (affirm) functional status substudy. J Am Coll Cardiol 2005;46:1891-1899.
- 36. Akiyama H, Barger S, Barnum S, Bradt B, Bauer J, Cole GM, Cooper NR, Eikelenboom P, Emmerling M, Fiebich BL, Finch CE, Frautschy S, Griffin WST, Hampel H, Hull M, Landreth G, Lue LF, Mrak R, Mackenzie IR, McGeer PL, O'Banion MK, Pachter J, Pasinetti G, Plata–Salaman C, Rogers J, Rydel R, Shen Y, Streit W, Strohmeyer R, Tooyoma I, Van Muiswinkel FL, Veerhuis R, Walker D, Webster S, Wegrzyniak B, Wenk G, Wyss–Coray T. Inflammation and alzheimer's disease. Neurobiology of Aging;21:383-421.
- Guo Y, Lip GY, Apostolakis S. Inflammation in atrial fibrillation. J Am Coll Cardiol 2012;60:2263-2270.
- 38. Parashar S, Kella D, Reid KJ, Spertus JA, Tang F, Langberg J, Vaccarino V, Kontos MC, Lopes RD, Lloyd MS. New-onset atrial fibrillation after acute myocardial infarction and its relation to admission biomarkers (from the triumph registry). Am J Cardiol 2013;112:1390-1395.
- Yao SY, Chu JM, Chen KP, Tang M, Fang PH, Wang FZ, Zhang S. Inflammation in lone atrial fibrillation. Clin Cardiol 2009;32:94–98.
- 40. Takeda S, Sato N, Morishita R. Systemic inflammation, blood-brain barrier vulnerability and cognitive/non-cognitive symptoms in alzheimer disease: Relevance to pathogenesis and therapy. Front Aging Neurosci 2014;6:171.
- 41. January CT, Wann LS, Alpert JS, Calkins H, Cigarroa JE, Cleveland JJC, Conti JB, Ellinor PT, Ezekowitz MD, Field ME, Murray KT, Sacco RL, Stevenson WG, Tchou PJ, Tracy CM, Yancy CW. 2014 aha/acc/hrs guideline for the management of patients with atrial fibrillation: Executive summarya report of the american college of cardiology/american heart association task force on practice guidelines and the heart rhythm society. Journal of the American College of Cardiology 2014;64:2246-2280.
- 42. Jacobs V, Woller SC, Stevens S, May HT, Bair TL, Anderson JL, Crandall

BG, Day JD, Johanning K, Long Y, Mallender C, Olson JL, Osborn JS, Weiss JP, Bunch TJ. Time outside of therapeutic range in atrial fibrillation patients is associated with long-term risk of dementia. Heart Rhythm 2014;11:2206-2213.

- Verheugt FWG, Christopher B. Oral anticoagulants for stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation: Current status, special situations and unmet needs. The Lancet 2015;386:303-310.
- 44. Li D-qZ, Yu-ping; Yang, Han. Donepezil combined with natural hirudin improves the clinical symptoms of patients with mild to moderate alzheimer's disease: A 20-week open-label pilot study. International Journal of Medical Sciences 2012;9:248-255.
- 45. Grammas PM, Joseph M. Targeting thrombin: An inflammatory neurotoxin in alzheimer's disease. Journal of Alzheimer's Disease 2014;42:S537-S544.
- 46. Sirtori CR. The pharmacology of statins. Pharmacological Research 2014;88:3-11.
- Pena JM, MacFadyen J, Glynn RJ, Ridker PM. High-sensitivity c-reactive protein, statin therapy, and risks of atrial fibrillation: An exploratory analysis of the jupiter trial. Eur Heart J 2012;33:531-537.
- 48. Chao TF, Liu CJ, Chen SJ, Wang KL, Lin YJ, Chang SL, Lo LW, Hu YF, Tuan TC, Chen TJ, Lip GY, Chiang CE, Chen SA. Statins and the risk of dementia in patients with atrial fibrillation: A nationwide population-based cohort study. Int J Cardiol 2015;196:91-97.
- 49. Tendolkar I, Enajat M, Zwiers MP, van Wingen G, de Leeuw FE, van Kuilenburg J, Bouwels L, Pop G, Pop-Purceleanu M. One-year cholesterol lowering treatment reduces medial temporal lobe atrophy and memory decline in stroke-free elderly with atrial fibrillation: Evidence from a parallel group randomized trial. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 2012;27:49-58.
- 50. Lappegard KTP-P, Monica; Van Heerde, Waander; Sexton, Joe; Tendolkar, Indira; Pop, Gheorghe. Improved neurocognitive functions correlate with reduced inflammator burden in atrial fibrillation patients treated with intensive cholesterol lowering therapy. Journal of Neuroinflammation 2013;10:78-84.
- 51. Marzona IOD, Martin; Teo, Koon; Gao, Peggy; Anderson, Craig; Bosch, Jackie; Yusuf, Salim. Increased risk of cognitive and functional decline in patients with atrial fibrillation: Results of the ontarger and transcend studies. Canadian Medical Association Journal 2012;184.
- 52. Calkins H, Reynolds MR, Spector P, Sondhi M, Xu Y, Martin A, Williams CJ, Sledge I. Treatment of atrial fibrillation with antiarrhythmic drugs or radiofrequency ablation: Two systematic literature reviews and meta-analyses. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol 2009;2:349-361.
- 53. Morillo CA, Verma A, Connolly SJ, Kuck KH, Nair GM, Champagne J, Sterns LD, Beresh H, Healey JS, Natale A, Investigators R-. Radiofrequency ablation vs antiarrhythmic drugs as first-line treatment of paroxysmal atrial fibrillation (raaft-2): A randomized trial. JAMA : the journal of the American Medical Association 2014;311:692-700.
- 54. Wazni OM, Marrouche NF, Martin DO, Verma A, Bhargava M, Saliba W, Bash D, Schweikert R, Brachmann J, Gunther J, Gutleben K, Pisano E, Potenza D, Fanelli R, Raviele A, Themistoclakis S, Rossillo A, Bonso A, Natale A. Radiofrequency ablation vs antiarrhythmic drugs as first-line treatment of symptomatic atrial fibrillation: A randomized trial. JAMA : the journal of the American Medical Association 2005;293:2634-2640.
- 55. Cappato R, Calkins H, Chen SA, Davies W, Iesaka Y, Kalman J, Kim YH, Klein G, Natale A, Packer D, Skanes A, Ambrogi F, Biganzoli E. Updated worldwide survey on the methods, efficacy, and safety of catheter ablation for human atrial fibrillation. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol 2010;3:32-38.
- 56. Cappato R, Calkins H, Chen SA, Davies W, Iesaka Y, Kalman J, Kim YH, Klein G, Packer D, Skanes A. Worldwide survey on the methods, efficacy, and safety of catheter ablation for human atrial fibrillation. Circulation 2005;111:1100-1105.
- 57. Di Biase L, Burkhardt JD, Mohanty P, Sanchez J, Horton R, Gallinghouse GJ, Lakkireddy D, Verma A, Khaykin Y, Hongo R, Hao S, Beheiry S, Pelargonio G, Dello Russo A, Casella M, Santarelli P, Santangeli P, Wang P, Al-Ahmad A, Patel

D, Themistoclakis S, Bonso A, Rossillo A, Corrado A, Raviele A, Cummings JE, Schweikert RA, Lewis WR, Natale A. Periprocedural stroke and management of major bleeding complications in patients undergoing catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation: The impact of periprocedural therapeutic international normalized ratio. Circulation 2010;121:2550-2556.

- 58. Patel D, Bailey SM, Furlan AJ, Ching M, Zachaib J, Di Biase L, Mohanty P, Horton RP, Burkhardt JD, Sanchez JE, Zagrodzky JD, Gallinghouse GJ, Schweikert R, Saliba W, Natale A. Long-term functional and neurocognitive recovery in patients who had an acute cerebrovascular event secondary to catheter ablation for atrial fibrillation. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2010;21:412-417.
- Medi C, Evered L, Silbert B, Teh A, Halloran K, Morton J, Kistler P, Kalman J. Subtle post-procedural cognitive dysfunction after atrial fibrillation ablation. J Am Coll Cardiol 2013;62:531-539.
- 60. Merchant FM, Delurgio DB. Catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation and risk of asymptomatic cerebral embolism. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol 2014;37:389-397.
- 61. Vermeer SE, Prins ND, den Heijer T, Hofman A, Koudstaal PJ, Breteler MM. Silent brain infarcts and the risk of dementia and cognitive decline. N Engl J Med 2003;348:1215-1222.
- 62. Bunch TJ, Crandall BG, Weiss JP, May HT, Bair TL, Osborn JS, Anderson JL, Muhlestein JB, Horne BD, Lappe DL, Day JD. Patients treated with catheter ablation for atrial fibrillation have long-term rates of death, stroke, and dementia similar to patients without atrial fibrillation. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2011;22:839-845.
- 63. Hunter RJ, McCready J, Diab I, Page SP, Finlay M, Richmond L, French A, Earley MJ, Sporton S, Jones M, Joseph JP, Bashir Y, Betts TR, Thomas G, Staniforth A, Lee G, Kistler P, Rajappan K, Chow A, Schilling RJ. Maintenance of sinus rhythm with an ablation strategy in patients with atrial fibrillation is associated with a lower risk of stroke and death. Heart 2012;98:48-53.
- 64. Blackshear JLO, J A. Appendage obliteration to reduce stroke in cardiac surgery patients with atrial fibrillation. Annals of Thoracic Surgery 1996;61:755-759.
- 65. Reddy VY, Doshi SK, Sievert H, Buchbinder M, Neuzil P, Huber K, Halperin JL, Holmes D, Investigators PA. Percutaneous left atrial appendage closure for stroke prophylaxis in patients with atrial fibrillation: 2.3-year follow-up of the protect af (watchman left atrial appendage system for embolic protection in patients with atrial fibrillation) trial. Circulation 2013;127:720-729.
- 66. Reddy VYS, H; Halperin, J; Doshi, S K; Buchbinder, M; Neuzil, P; Huber, K; Whisenant, B; Kar, S; Swarup, V; Gordon, N; Holmes, D. Percutanous left atrial appendage closure vs warfarin for atrial fibrillation. Journal of the American Medical Association 2014;312:1988-1998.





www. jafib.com

Ablation of Atrial Fibrillation in Combination with Left Atrial Appendage Occlusion in A Single Procedure. Rationale and Technique

Ignacio García-Bolao, Naiara Calvo, Alfonso Macias, Joaquin Barba, Nahikari Salterain, Pablo Ramos, Gabriel Ballesteros, Renzo Neglia.

Clinica Universidad de Navarra. Pamplona, Spain.

Abstract

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is the most common sustained cardiac arrhythmia, and is associated with a fivefold increase in the risk of ischemic stroke and systemic embolism.

Left atrial appendage (LAA) is the source of thrombi in up to 90% of patients with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation (AF). Although thromboembolic prophylaxis by means of oral anticoagulants (OAC) has been shown to be very effective (OAC), they also confer an inevitably risk of serious bleeding.

Catheter ablation (CA) is an effective treatment for symptomatic AF but its role in stroke prevention remains unproved. Recently, LAA percutaneous occlusion has been demonstrated to be equivalent to OACs in reducing thromboembolic events.

The aim of this review is to describe the rationale, feasibility, outcomes and technique of a combined procedure of AFCA and percutaneous LAAO, two percutaneous interventions that share some procedural issues and technical requirements, in patients with symptomatic drug-refractory AF, high risk of stroke, and contraindications to OACs.

Introduction

Non-valvular atrial fibrillation (AF) is associated with a fivefold increase in the risk of ischemic stroke and systemic embolism that causes increased mortality and morbidity and higher medical expenses.¹ Hence, assessment of thromboembolic risk and the use of adequate prophylactic anticoagulation is mandatory in the proper clinical management of AF.

Although anti-vitamin K drugs or the more recently introduced factor II/Xa inhibitors can significantly reduce the risk of stroke in atrisk patients with AF, these oral anticoagulants (OAC) medications are associated with severe hemorrhagic adverse effects² On the other hand, atrial fibrillation catheter ablation (AFCA) is an effective rhythm control strategy for patients with symptomatic, drugrefractory AF but its role in stroke prevention remains unproved.³

Key Words:

Atrial Fibrillation Ablation, Left Atrial Appendage Closure, Thromboembolism.

Disclosures:

Proctor/Consultant for Boston Scientific. Proctor /Consultant for Saint Jude Medical.

Corresponding Author: Ignacio García-Bolao, Department of Cardiology and Cardiac Surgery: Clínica Universidad de Navarra. Avda Pio XII 36, 31008 Pamplona. Spain.

These challenges have led to interest in mechanical exclusion of the left atrial appendage (LAA), that has been shown to be the source of thrombi in up to 90% of the patients with non-valvular AF, as an interventional, "local", method to prevent thromboembolism in AF. Devices for percutaneous occlusion have shown efficacy and safety in achieving this goal when OAC is contraindicated or declined by the patient.⁴

Combining AFCA and LAAO, two percutaneous interventions that share some procedural issues and technical requirements, could reduce the incidence of stroke in selected high-risk patients while simultaneously relieving AF symptoms in a single session. The aim of this review is to describe the rationale, feasibility, outcomes and technique of a combined procedure of AFCA and percutaneous LAAO.

Limitations of Anticoagulation and Rhythm Control Strategies to Prevent Thromboembolism

Although thromboembolic prophylaxis by means of OAC was shown to be very effective, leading to a 60% relative risk reduction of stroke compared to placebo,² vitamin K antagonists, principally warfarin, have some significant deficiencies such as slow onset of action, narrow therapeutic windows, need for regular blood sampling to monitor the international normalized ratio, marked interindividual variations in drug metabolism, overlap with parenteral

Та	ble 1 :	Suggested indications for left atrial appendage occlusion ²²						
1.	As alternative to oral anticoagulation when oral anticoagulation is possible							
•	Patient refusal of (N)OAC despite adequate information and physician advice							
2.	As replacement for anticoagulation when anticoagulation is not possible							
2a	Patients with a contraindication to anticoagulation							
•	Patients with a high thromboembolic risk (CHA2DS2-VASc score of \geq 2) but contraindication to (N)OAC							
2b	Patients with an increased bleeding risk under systemic anticoagulation							
•	HAS-BLED	D score ≥ 3						
•	Need for	a prolonged triple anticoagulation therapy (e.g. recent coronary stents)						
•	Increased or risk of	I bleeding risk not reflected by the HAS-BLED score (e.g. thrombopenia, cancer, tumour-associated bleeding in case of systemic OAC)						
•	Severe re	nal failure as contraindication to NOAC						
3.	As a com	plement to anticoagulation						
•	Patients v	with embolic events despite adequate OAC provided no other plausible cause						
4.	As adjund	t to ablation of atrial fibrillation						
•	Patients v 2) underg addition,	with a significant risk of thromboembolic events (CHA2DS2-VASc score of ≥ ioing an ablation procedure to treat symptomatic atrial fibrillation, who, in have a strict or relative contraindication to (N)OACs						

(N)OAC: (Novel) oral anticoagulant

anticoagulants and multiple drug and food interactions, all of which lead to an incomplete protection or an increased risk of bleeding.⁵ For these reasons, as many as 65% of patients with indications for such treatment do not receive it, while the international normalized ratio (INR) is estimated to be out of range in a further 19% of patients.⁶

Recent clinical trials have found that newer, target-specific oral anticoagulants (NOACs) such as direct thrombin inhibitors (dabigatran) and Xa inhibitors (rivaroxaban, apixaban and edoxaban) which do not require monitoring and have fewer drug interactions, offer efficacy and safety equivalent to, or better than, those of warfarin for reducing the risk of stroke in patients with non-valvular AF.7-10 But like warfarin, and due to the inherent nature of anticoagulation, they also confer an inevitably risk of serious bleeding. Moreover, although the inclusion of NOACs in the secondary prevention of systemic embolism has increased the safety of chronic anticoagulant therapy in patients with NVAF, roughly 20% of patients resign from these new agents within 2 years of therapy due to complications or poor tolerance.¹¹ For example, in the RELY trial,⁷ 10% of patients receiving dabigatran and 17% of those receiving warfarin stopped the treatment within 1 to 2 years. In the ROCKET-AF study,⁸ 24% of those treated with rivaroxaban and 22% of those treated with warfarin stopped treatment during the study, in the ARISTOTLE trial,9 25% of patients discontinued apixaban and 28% discontinued warfarin and during the ENGAGE study,¹⁰ 34% of patients stopped warfarin and 19% interrupted edoxaban.

Apart from OAC, different strategies of maintenance of sinus rhythm with antiarrhythmic drugs or catheter ablation have been studied as another means to reduce the incidence of stroke in atrial fibrillation patients. Although it seems logical that the risk of systemic embolism may be lessened if the atrial fibrillation burden can be reduced or eliminated by rhythm control (antiarrhythmic drugs or AFCA), many clinical trials have failed to demonstrate a difference between rhythm control with antiarrhythmic drugs in reducing rates of stroke or systemic embolism¹² probably due to the low effectiveness for maintaining sinus rhythm or the high rate of discontinuation of antiarrhythmic drugs. Regarding AFCA, and although low stroke risks were reported by observational studies in patients who maintained sinus rhythm after ablation despite OAC cessation, most current guidelines.^{3,13} recommend that systemic anticoagulation should be continued indefinitely in patients with a high risk for stroke, due to several facts. First of all, recurrences (not only symptomatic but also silent) of AF are common both early and late following AF ablation. Secondly the ablation procedure itself destroys a portion of the atria and, finally, the impact of this on stroke risk is uncertain and it has not been addressed by large randomized prospective trials designed to assess the safety of stopping anticoagulation after AF catheter ablation. For all these reasons, nowadays, AFCA is considered a symptomatic treatment and the consensus is that it should not be indicated with the sole purpose of stopping anticoagulation.^{3,13,14}

Left Atrial Appendage Closure for Stroke Prevention

The LAA has long been recognized as the site of clot formation in most patients with nonvalvular AF and in fact, it has been shown that 90% of thrombus in patients with AF form in this cul-desac structure.¹⁵ Thus, LAAO to preventing thromboembolism has important theoretical basis in patients with AF.

Due to the aforementioned concerns with anticoagulation, interventional alternatives for the prevention of thromboembolism in patients with NVAF, such as the exclusion of the left atrial appendage (surgically or percutaneously using different dedicated devices) have been explored (Figure1). The main body of scientific evidence comes from the PROTECT-AF cohort, the most relevant randomized clinical trial that has compared both strategies. In the PROTECT-AF trial, 707 patients from fifty-nine centers in the USA and Europe were prospectively randomized in a 2:1 ratio in an unblinded fashion to LAAO with the Watchman device versus standard warfarin therapy.¹⁶ The trial was designed to examine the efficacy and safety of percutaneous closure of the LAA in patients with nonvalvular AF (not contraindicated for warfarin) and to assess noninferiority of the WATCHMAN LAA occluder device to standard warfarin therapy, which was the control arm. The first publication,¹⁶ showed that the efficacy of percutaneous closure of the LAA with WATCHMAN device was non-inferior to that of warfarin therapy. Importantly, when follow-up was extended from 600 to 2621 patient-years (3.8 years),⁴ LAAO reduced the relative risk of the primary end point (the composite of stroke, systemic embolism, and cardiovascular death) by 40% (1.5% absolute reduction) compared with the warfarin control arm. Furthermore, the device-based strategy was associated with a 60% relative risk (1.4% absolute reduction) of cardiovascular death and 34% relative reduction (5.7% absolute reduction) in all-cause death, strongly suggesting for the first time a survival benefit for the Watchman group when compared with the control warfarin. Longer follow-up results, up to 5 years, were recently communicated (Reddy et al, data not published) showing similar results. It should be noted that the mean follow-up in this trial exceeded by far that of most contemporary stroke prophylaxis trials,⁷⁻¹⁰ such as RELY (2.0 years), ROCKET-AF (1.9 years), ARISTOTLE (1.8 years) and ENGAGE (2.8 years)

Although in the PROTECT-AF there was an initial higher rate of adverse safety events in the intervention group than in the control group,¹⁷ the positive effect of increased operator experience and overcome of the learning curve was clearly demonstrated in the CAP registry with shorter implant time, higher implant success and warfarin discontinuation rate, and lower complication rates.¹⁵ The PROTECT-AF trial also found that, regardless of whether

Table 2:		Results of combining LAAO and AF ablation in a single session									
	Туре	n	AF type	CHADS2- VASC	HASBLED	Technique	Procedure time (min)	LAAO success 3-m (%)	1-yr OAC freedom(%)	1-yr AT freedom (%)	Complications
Swaans et al ²³	Observational	30	Px/Ps	3 (1-5)	2 (1-3)	PVAC ± MASC Watchman	97 (75-115)	97	77	70	1 late dislodgement 1 tongue hematoma 2 groin hematoma
Calvo et al ²⁴	Observational	35	Px/Ps/LSPs	3.1±1.1	3.1±1	RF PVI ± roof line Watchman/ACP	160±33	100	97	78	3 pericardial effusions
Romanov et al ²⁵	Randomized	89	Px/Ps	2.2±0.6	3.5±0.8	RF PVI Watchman	189 ± 29	87	79	59	2 groin hematoma
AF: atrial fibrillation, AT: atrial tachycardia, LAOO: left atrial appendage occlusion, LSPs: long-standing persistent, OAC: oral anticoagulation, Px: paroxysmal, Ps: persistent, PVI: pulmonary vein isolation,											

RF: addiofrequency

the enrolled patients had received prior warfarin therapy, the LAA closure significantly improved the quality of life of patients.¹⁸

The ASAP registry focused on the effects of LAAO in those patients who cannot tolerate warfarin even in the short term. In 150 patients followed for a mean of 14.4 (\pm 8.6), the authors found a a 77% reduction from the expected stroke rate of 7.3% based on the CHADS2 scores of the patient cohort.¹⁹

The Watchman device received the FDA approval in 2015,²⁰ "to reduce the risk of thromboembolism from the left atrial appendage (LAA) in patients with non-valvular atrial fibrillation who:

• Are at increased risk for stroke and systemic embolism based on CHADS2 or CHA2DS2- VASc scores and are recommended for anticoagulation therapy;

• Are deemed by their physicians to be suitable for warfarin; and

• Have an appropriate rationale to seek a non-pharmacologic alternative to warfarin, taking into account the safety and effectiveness of the device compared to warfarin".

There are no available data coming from randomized trials related to other occlusion devices or LAA ligation techniques. Initial results with the ACP/Amulet occluder, described from some observational studies and multicentric registries are promising, indirectly comparable to some extent to the Watchman device, but to date there is no available head-to-head comparison of the Amplatzer devices with oral anticoagulation.²¹

Typical indications for percutaneous LAAO include patients with a high thromboembolic risk (CHA2DS2-VASc score of .2) but with a contraindication to systemic anticoagulation. This subset of patients represent the most accepted clinical indication for LAA occlusion, albeit by having to extrapolate the results of the PROTECT AF study to that specific cohort, that was specifically excluded from this trial. In addition, the results of the ASAP registry would support this indication.¹⁹ According to the 2012 ESC Guidelines for the management of atrial fibrillation this indication has a class IIb recommendation.³

Other recommended indications for the use of LAA occluders, based in an expert consensus statement published recently²² are summarized in table I.

Rationale and Possible Indications for the Combination of Laao and AF Ablation

In view of the above, the combination of LAA occlusion with catheter ablation might be a comprehensive way to improve the symptoms of AF while at the same time reducing the incidence of stroke in selected high-risk patients in a single session. Theoretically speaking, and assuming that the abscence of randomized data and/ or cost-effectiveness studies supporting this strategy do not allow a broad recommendation, this hybrid procedure would cover the full clinical spectrum of AF in terms of antiarrhythmic and symptomatic effects (CA) as well as an anti-embolic intervention (LAAO) for selected patients.

Provided that the patient has a formal indication for both procedures, and specially if they have high stroke or bleeding risk and an anticipated reduced efficacy of CA alone, the combination of PV isolation with LAA closure in a single session could reduce the need and risks of a repeated left atrial intervention, a new transseptal puncture, perhaps general anaesthesia, and probably a new anticoagulation perioperative period should LAAO become desirable during follow-up.

Based on the expert consensus, in single-center observational series and in personal communications, the EHRA/EAPCI document on catheter-based LAA occlusion²² suggests that patients with a significant risk of thromboembolic events (CHA2DS2-VASc score \geq 2) undergoing an AFCA procedure, who also have a strict or relative contraindication to OACs, might be acceptable candidates for the combination of LAA occlusion and AF ablation in a single procedure. **Results of Combining Laao and AF Ablation in a Single Session**

So far, few data on the combination of LAA occlusion and AF ablation in a single session have been published (Table II).

The first report of this strategy comes from a series of 30 consecutive patients with documented paroxysmal, or (longstanding) persistent, non-valvular AF with a CHADS2 score ≥1 or (relative) contraindication for OAC.23 The authors performed pulmonary vein isolation (PVI) with the phased multipolar ablation system (PVAC)® in all the patients and additional complex-fractionated atrial electrograms ablation with the MASC and MAAC in 8 cases immediately followed by LAAO with the Watchman device. The median CHADS2 and HAS-BLED scores were 2.5 and 2, respectively. Twenty-three patients (77%) had a history of stroke, of whom 9 (30%) had a stroke under oral anticoagulation. Eight patients (27%) had a relative contraindication for VKA that was due to bleeding or failure to achieve an adequate international normalized ratio, and 2 patients had both. The median total procedure time was 97.3 minutes (38 minutes for LAAO). A median of 1.5 devices per patient were required to reach an optimal LAAO and at the end of the procedure, 3 patients had minimal residual flow (flow \leq 5 mm). There were only 3 minor perioperative complications. At the 12-month follow up, 70% of the patients were free from atrial arrhythmias, 13% of the patients underwent a redo procedure, 23% of the patients did not discontinued Warfarin (1 due to late device embolization, 1 for dense spontaneous contrast in the left atrium, 1 due to pulmonary embolism, and in 4 patients, due to their treating cardiologist's preference on the basis of recurrent or persistent AF). During follow-up none of the patients had thrombus formation on the surface of the device and no thromboembolic events had occurred.



Transoesophageal echocardiography images during the combined ablation procedure and LAAO



Three patients had a severe non-procedural bleeding event.

We reported our experience on 35 consecutive patients with symptomatic drug-refractory AF, a CHADS2 score of ≥1, a CHA2DS2-VASc score ≥2 and relative or absolute contraindications for OACs, or who refused OAC therapy despite adequate information.²⁴ Patients underwent a combined procedure of PVI ± roof line and LAAO with the Watchman or the ACP device, depending on the LAA anatomy. Median score was 3 on both CHA2DS2-VASc and HAS-BLED. Persistent or long-standing persistent AF was present in 71% of the patients. Nine percent of the patients had a prior stroke under OAC, and 48% had bleeding complications. The mean total combined procedure time was 160.5 \pm 33.75 min, while the mean subsequent LAAO procedure time was 42.05 ± 11 min. A Watchman device was implanted in 29 (82%) patients and an ACP in 6 (18%) patients. A median of 1.3 devices per patient was used in this series. The periprocedural complications included three cases of severe pericardial effusion successfully treated by percutaneous pericardiocentesis (1 presumably due to the PVI procedure and 2 to the LAAO procedure). There were no device embolization events during follow-up. One patient died 17 days after the procedure, while on OAC and aspirin, due to an intracerebral hematoma associated to extremely high INR. At 3-month follow-up, all 35 patients (100%) met the criteria for successful sealing of the LAA. At a mean follow-up of 13 months (3-75), 78% of patients were free of arrhythmia recurrences and 97% discontinued OAC. There was one case of transient ischemic attack at 2 years post-procedure. The transesophageal echocardiograpy (TEE) did not reveal LA thrombus and there was complete closure of the LAA. This patient was placed on clopidogrel for secondary prevention. In our series, the observed ischaemic stroke rate was 2.6% per year representing 42.3% fewer events than expected according to the predicted ischemic stroke rate of this cohort taking from historical series.²⁴

Finally, Romanov et al²⁵ recently published a trial on 89 patients with paroxysmal or persistent AF and high thromboembolic and bleeding risk, that were randomized to either PVI or PVI + LAAO with the Watchman occluder. The aim of the study was to assess the impact of LAAO added to PVI in terms of the antiarrhythmic response of PVI. Ninety-eight percent of the patients received and implantable loop recorder. Briefly, The closure device was successfully implanted after PVI in 39 (87 %) of the 45 patients assigned to the intervention group, there were no statistical differences between both groups in terms of procedure-related complications, and LAAO was not observed to influence the success of PVI (evaluated by time to the first recurrence of any atrial tachyarrhythmia and the AF burden) after the blanking period.

Taken together, this results suggest that the combination of LAAO with different PVI techniques in a single session can be performed successfully and safely, do not interfere with repeat PV isolation, and do not seem to influence the long-term success of PVI in patients with symptomatic refractory AF.

Technical Challenges of The Combined Procedure

The completion of combined CA and LAAO in a single session involves some technical modifications compared to the standalone procedures that have to be taken into account. Regarding the preprocedural assessment, and although it is not mandatory, we perform routinely a multi-slice cardiac CT scan in all the patients. A 3D reconstruction of the left atrium is useful to assess the morphologic features of the LAA (type, measurements, presence of challenging anatomies, etc). Although the final decision on device size is based on information collected with both intraoperative TEE and/or fluoroscopy, CT scan allows to choose in advance the type of the occluder, hints to the device size and is helpful to rule out the presence of thrombi, therefore avoiding the need of the preoperative TEE. Another additional advantage of the CT scan for the combined procedure is its subsequent use for image integration with the nonfluoroscopy navigation system during the AFCA procedure.

Regarding the type of the device, in our institution the ACP/ Amulet devices are usually indicated for appendages shorter than wide or with very complex anatomies, while the Watchman device is implanted in the rest of the patients. Although there is no definitive evidence, the physical structure of the Watchman occluder, without a disk covering the pulmonary ridge, and the lower incidence of late embolization whith this device, could facilitate a hypothetical redo procedure.

The LAAO procedure tipically requires continuous intraoperative TEE guidance and therefore, general anesthesia. Although we perform our standard AFCA under simple conscious sedoanalgesia, and we do not use TEE guidance for the transseptal punctures, during the combined procedures we prefer to perform both interventions under general anesthesia from the beginning. First of all, TEE is extremely useful to titrate the location of the transeptal puncture, since an inferoposterior access and the avoidance of a PFO entrance is essential. Secondly, from the logistic point of view and due to the need TEE guidance during transseptal puncture and LAAO we feel more comfortable with the patient under general anesthesia throughout the entire procedure.

Post-procedural anticoagulation with warfarin is recommended for the Watchman device to avoid thrombus formation on the device until completion of endothelization, provided there are no contraindications to anticoagulation. However, in the ASAP registry, patients received clopidogrel for 6 months and ASA indefinitely without OAC, and the ischaemic stroke rate was only 1.7% compared with 2.2% in the PROTECT AF device group. The postprocedural anticoagulation strategy for the ACP device banks on the good record regarding low thrombogenicity of the Amplatzer device family, and indicates in its instructions for use DAT only without an oral anticoagulant. Therefore, a standalone LAAO can be managed without postoperative anticoagulation. However, after a combined procedure, patients should receive systemic anticoagulation for two

months, according to the 2012 HRS/EHRA/ECAS expert consensus statement on catheter and surgical ablation of atrial fibrillation.²⁶ For these reason, whenever possible, we use warfarin or a dose-adjusted regimen of low-molecular weight heparin during this period and we perform the follow-up TEE after two months, shifting to (dual) antiplatelet therapy upon its result. Note that due to the need of a short period (1-3 months) of anticoagulation after a left linear atrial ablation, caution should be taken before indicating a combined procedure in patients with an absolutely strict contraindication for short-term oral anticoagulation.

Finally, and needless to mention, the multidisciplinary nature of this combined intervention requires the availability of an appropriate team with specific training and experience in both AFCA and LAAO procedures, including an anesthesiologist, an experienced echocardiographer, and nursing and technical staff who are familiar with every procedural step.²²

Conclusions

The combination of AFCA and percutaneous LAAO in a single procedure is a feasible strategy in patients with symptomatic drugrefractory AF, high risk of stroke, and strict or relative contraindication to OACs. This strategy will undoubtedly undergo further scrutiny in future randomized trials and cost-effectiveness studies but is highly attractive for its potential as a combined antiarrhythmic and antithrombotic intervention in high-risk patients.

References

- Lloyd-Jones D, Adams R, Carnethon M, De Simone G, Ferguson TB, Flegal K, Ford E, Furie K, Go A, Greenlund K, Haase N, Hailpern S, Ho M, Howard V, Kissela B, Kittner S, Lackland D, Lisabeth L, Marelli A, McDermott M, Meigs J, Mozaffarian D, Nichol G, O'Donnell C, Roger V, Rosamond W, Sacco R, Sorlie P, Stafford R, Steinberger J, Thom T, Wasserthiel-Smoller S, Wong N, Wylie-Rosett J, Hong Y; American Heart Association Statistics Committee and Stroke Statistics Subcommittee. Heart disease and stroke statistics—2009 update: A report from the AHA Statistics Committee and Stroke Statistics Sub- committee. Circulation 2009;119:480–486.
- 2. Hart RG, Pearce LA, Aguilar MI. Meta-analysis: antithrombotic therapy to prevent stroke in patients who have nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. Ann Int Med 2007;146:857–867.
- 3. Camm AJ, Lip GY, De Caterina R, Savelieva I, Atar D, Hohnloser SH, Hindricks G, Kirchhof P; ESC Committee for Practice Guidelines (CPG). 2012 focused update of the ESC Guidelines for the management of atrial fibrillation: an update of the 2010 ESC Guidelines for the management of atrial fibrillation. Developed with the special contribution of the European Heart Rhythm Association. Eur Heart J. 2012;33:2719-2747.
- Reddy VY, Sievert H, Halperin J, Doshi SK, Buchbinder M, Neuzil P, Huber K, Whisenant B, Kar S, Swarup V, Gordon N, Holmes D; PROTECT AF Steering Committee and Investigators. Percutaneous left atrial appendage closure vs warfarin for atrial fibrillation: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA 2014;312:1988-1998.
- Hylek EM, Go AS, Chang Y, Jensvold NG, Henault LE, Selby JV, Singer DE. Effect of intensity of oral anticoagulation on stroke severity and mortality in atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2003;349:1019–1026.
- Samsa GP, Matchar DB, Goldstein LB, Bonito AJ, Lux LJ, Witter DM, Bian J. Quality of anticoagulation management among patients with atrial fibrillation: results of a review of medical records from 2 com- munities. Arch Intern Med 2000;160:967–973.
- Connolly SJ, Ezekowitz MD, Yusuf S, Eikelboom J, Oldgren J, Parekh A, Pogue J, Reilly PA, Themeles E, Varrone J, Wang S, Alings M, Xavier D, Zhu J, Diaz R, Lewis BS, Darius H, Diener HC, Joyner CD, Wallentin L; RE-LY Steering

Committee and Investigators et al; RE-LY Steering Committee and Investigators. Dabigatran versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2009; 361:1139–1151.

- Patel MR, Mahaffey KW, Garg J, Pan G, Singer DE, Hacke W, Breithardt G, Halperin JL, Hankey GJ, Piccini JP, Becker RC, Nessel CC, Paolini JF, Berkowitz SD, Fox KA, Califf RM; ROCKET AF Investigators et al. Rivaroxaban versus warfarin in nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2011; 365:883–891.
- 9. Granger CB, Alexander JH, McMurray JJ, Lopes RD, Hylek EM, Hanna M, Al-Khalidi HR, Ansell J, Atar D, Avezum A, Bahit MC, Diaz R, Easton JD, Ezekowitz JA, Flaker G, Garcia D, Geraldes M, Gersh BJ, Golitsyn S, Goto S, Hermosillo AG, Hohnloser SH, Horowitz J, Mohan P, Jansky P, Lewis BS, Lopez-Sendon JL, Pais P, Parkhomenko A, Verheugt FW, Zhu J, Wallentin L; ARISTOTLE Committees and Investigators. et al; ARISTOTLE Committees and Investigators. Apixaban versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2011; 365:981–992.
- Giugliano RP, Ruff CT, Braunwald E, Murphy SA, Wiviott SD, Halperin JL, Waldo AL, Ezekowitz MD, Weitz JI, Špinar J, Ruzyllo W, Ruda M, Koretsune Y, Betcher J, Shi M, Grip LT, Patel SP, Patel I, Hanyok JJ, Mercuri M, Antman EM; ENGAGE AF-TIMI 48 Investigators. Edoxaban versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2013;369:2093-2104.
- 11. Ruff CT, Giugliano RP, Braunwald E, Hoffman EB, Deenadayalu N, Ezekowitz MD, Camm AJ, Weitz JI, Lewis BS, Parkhomenko A, Yamashita T, Antman EM. Comparison of the efficacy and safety of new oral anticoagulants with warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation: a meta-analysis of randomised trials. Lancet 2014; 383:955–962.
- 12. Roy D, Talajic M, Nattel S, Wyse DG, Dorian P, Lee KL, Bourassa MG, Arnold JM, Buxton AE, Camm AJ, Connolly SJ, Dubuc M, Ducharme A, Guerra PG, Hohnloser SH, Lambert J, Le Heuzey JY, O'Hara G, Pedersen OD, Rouleau JL, Singh BN, Stevenson LW, Stevenson WG, Thibault B, Waldo AL, Atrial Fibrillation and Congestive Heart Failure Investigators. Rhythm control versus rate control for atrial fibrillation and heart failure. N Engl J Med 2008; 358:2667–2677.
- 13. January CT, Wann LS, Alpert JS, Calkins H, Cigarroa JE, Cleveland JC Jr, Conti JB, Ellinor PT, Ezekowitz MD, Field ME, Murray KT, Sacco RL, Stevenson WG, Tchou PJ, Tracy CM, Yancy CW; American College of Cardiology/ American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. 2014 AHA/ ACC/HRS guideline for the management of patients with atrial fibrillation: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines and the Heart Rhythm Society. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2014;64:e1-76
- Ha AC, Hindricks G, Birnie DH, Verma A. Long-term oral anticoagulation for patients after successful catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation: is it necessary?. Curr Opin Cardiol. 2015;30:1-7.
- Blackshear JL, Odell JA. Appendage obliteration to reduce stroke in cardiac surgical patients with atrial fibrillation. Ann Thorac Surg. 1996 Feb;61:755–759.
- 16. Holmes DR, Reddy VY, Turi ZG, Doshi SK, Sievert H, Buchbinder M, Mullin CM, Sick P; PROTECT AF Investigators. Percutaneous closure of the left atrial appendage versus warfarin therapy for prevention of stroke in patients with atrial fibrillation: a randomised non-inferiority trial. Lancet 2009; 374:534–542.
- 17. Reddy VY, Holmes D, Doshi SK, Neuzil P, Kar S Safety of percutaneous left atrial appendage closure: results from the Watchman Left Atrial Appendage System for Embolic Protection in Patients with AF (PROTECT AF) clinical trial and the Continued Access Registry. Circulation. 2011;123:417-424.
- 18. Alli O, Doshi S, Kar S, Reddy V, Sievert H, Mullin C, Swarup V, Whisenant B, Holmes D Jr. Quality of life assessment in the randomized PROTECT AF (Percutaneous Closure of the Left Atrial Appendage Versus Warfarin Therapy for Prevention of Stroke in Patients With Atrial Fibrillation) trial of patients at risk for stroke with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. J Am Coll Cardiol 2013;61:1790-

1798.

- Reddy VY, Möbius-Winkler S, Miller MA, Neuzil P, Schuler G, Wiebe J, Sick P, Sievert H. Left atrial appendage closure with the Watchman device in patients with a contraindication for oral anticoagulation: the ASAP study (ASA Plavix Feasibility Study With Watchman Left Atrial Appendage Closure Technology). J Am Coll Cardiol 2013;61:2551-2556.
- 20. http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/cdrh_docs/pdf13/p130013a.pdf
- Urena M, Rodés-Cabau J, Freixa X, et al. Percutaneous left atrial appendage closure with the AMPLATZER cardiac plug device in patients with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation and contraindications to anticoagulation therapy. J Am Coll Cardiol 2013; 62:96–102.
- Meier B, Blaauw Y, Khattab AA, Lewalter T, Sievert H, Tondo C, Glikson M; Document Reviewers. EHRA/EAPCI expert consensus statement on catheterbased left atrial appendage occlusion. Europace 2014;16:1397-1416.
- Swaans MJ, Post MC, Rensing BJ, Boersma LV. Ablation for atrial fibrillation in combination with left atrial appendage closure: first results of a feasibility study. J Am Heart Assoc. 2012;(5):e002212.
- 24. Calvo N, Salterain N, Arguedas H, Macias A, Esteban A, García de Yébenes M, Gavira JJ, Barba J, García-Bolao I. Combined catheter ablation and left atrial appendage closure as a hybrid procedure for the treatment of atrial fibrillation. Europace. 2015 May 1. pii: euv070. [Epub ahead of print].
- 25. Romanov A, Pokushalov E, Artemenko S, Yakubov A, Stenin I, Kretov E, Krestianinov O, Grazhdankin I, Risteski D, Karaskov A, Steinberg JS. Does left atrial appendage closure improve the success of pulmonary vein isolation? Results of a randomized clinical trial. J Interv Card Electrophysiol. 2015;44:9-16.
- 26. Calkins H, Kuck KH, Cappato R, Brugada J, Camm AJ, Chen SA, Crijns HJ, Damiano RJ Jr, Davies DW, DiMarco J, Edgerton J, Ellenbogen K, Ezekowitz MD, Haines DE, Haissaguerre M, Hindricks G, Iesaka Y, Jackman W, Jalife J, Jais P, Kalman J, Keane D, Kim YH, Kirchhof P, Klein G, Kottkamp H, Kumagai K, Lindsay BD, Mansour M, Marchlinski FE, McCarthy PM, Mont JL, Morady F, Nademanee K, Nakagawa H, Natale A, Nattel S, Packer DL, Pappone C, Prystowsky E, Raviele A, Reddy V, Ruskin JN, Shemin RJ, Tsao HM, Wilber D; Heart Rhythm Society Task Force on Catheter and Surgical Ablation of Atrial Fibrillation. 2012 HRS/ EHRA/ECAS expert consensus statement on catheter and surgical ablation of atrial fibrillation: recommendations for patient selection, procedural techniques, patient management and follow-up, definitions, endpoints, and research trial design. Europace 2012;14:528–606.





www.jafib.com

A Patient With Asymptomatic Cerebral Lesions During AF Ablation: How Much Should We Worry?

Giovanni B Forleo, MD, PhD¹, Domenico G Della Rocca, MD¹, Carlo Lavalle, MD², Massimo Mantica, MD³, Lida P Papavasileiou, MD¹, Valentina Ribatti, MD¹, Germana Panattoni, MD¹, Luca Santini, MD, PhD¹, Andrea Natale, MD, PhD⁴⁻⁶, Luigi Di Biase, MD, PhD⁴⁻⁷

¹Policlinico Tor Vergata, Rome, Italy. ²Ospedale San Filippo Neri. Rome, Italy. ³S. Ambrogio Clinical Institute. Milan, Italy. ⁴Texas Cardiac Arrhythmia Institute at St. David's Medical Center, Austin, Texas. ⁵Albert Einstein College of Medicine at Montefiore Hospital, New York, New York. ⁶Department of Biomedical Engineering, University of Texas, Austin, Texas. ⁷Department of Cardiology University of Foggia, Italy.

Abstract

Silent brain lesions due to thrombogenicity of the procedure represent recognized side effects of atrial fibrillation (AF) catheter ablation. Embolic risk is higher if anticoagulation is inadequate and recent studies suggest that uninterrupted anticoagulation, ACT levels above 300 seconds and administration of a pre-transeptal bolus of heparin might significantly reduce the incidence of silent cerebral ischemia (SCI) to 2%.

Asymptomatic new lesions during AF ablation should suggest worse neuropsychological outcome as a result of the association between silent cerebral infarcts and increased long-term risk of dementia in non-ablated AF patients. However, the available data are discordant. To date, no study has definitely linked post-operative asymptomatic cerebral events to a decline in neuropsychological performance. Larger volumes of cerebral lesions have been associated with cognitive decline but are uncommon findings acutely in post-ablation AF patients. Of note, the majority of acute lesions have a small or medium size and often regress at a medium-term follow-up.

Successful AF ablation has the potential to reduce the risk of larger SCI that may be considered as part of the natural course of AF. Although the long-term implications of SCI remain unclear, it is conceivable that strategies to reduce the risk of SCI may be beneficial.

Introduction

Catheter ablation (CA) is a recognized treatment for patients with symptomatic atrial fibrillation (AF) refractory to drug therapy.¹⁻⁶ However, the complexity of the procedure may expose patients to a considerable number of complications.⁷⁻¹⁰ Stroke and thromboembolisms are among the most worrisome periprocedural complications following left atrial (LA) catheter ablation. Recent evidence suggests that clinically apparent cerebral ischemia is only the "tip of the iceberg" because an higher than expected rate of subclinical cerebral emboli can be detected by imaging after LA ablation, opening up a

Key Words:

Asymptomatic Cerebral Embolism, Silent Cerebral Ischemia, Atrial Fibrillation Ablation, Magnetic Resonance Imaging, Stroke.

Disclosures: None.

Corresponding Author: Giovanni B Forleo, Policlinico Tor Vergata. Viale Oxford, 81. 00133, Roma, Italy. discussion about their clinical relevance and how to reduce them.¹¹

Clinical thromboembolic events after AF ablation typically occur within the first 24h of the procedure with a high-risk period extending for the first 2 weeks.¹² Periprocedural stroke incidence rate has been estimated to be between 0.1 and 0.8% in AFCA patients, and a similar incidence rate has been observed for periprocedural transient ischemic attacks (TIA).¹¹⁻¹³ Surprisingly, it is becoming increasingly evident that AF ablation may cause silent ischemic lesions (Figure) in up to 40% of the cases.^{11,14} The incidence of periprocedural silent ischemic lesions varies considerably, depending upon several factors among which the ablation procedure and periprocedural anticoagulation strategy play a pivotal role.

Mechanisms and Procedure Related Risk Factors of Periprocedural Brain Lesions

Thrombus formation during and after LA ablation might result from platelet and coagulation system activation either directly at the catheter surface or at the site of endothelial application. Additional potential mechanisms may account for the risk of silent cerebral ischemia (SCI) associated with AFCA. Air microemboli may be introduced into the blood stream through sheaths and catheters



Figure:1

silent ischemic lesions (indicated by arrows) detected 2 days after the ablation procedure.

or developed during ablation as a result of blood boiling during radiofrequency catheter ablation.¹⁵ Furthermore, a residual iatrogenic atrial septal defect after trans-septal puncture might increase the risk of paradoxical embolism. However, recent evidence suggests a high sealing rate of the defect (66%) immediately after the procedure and a very low incidence of persisting inter-atrial shunt (4-7%), predominantly left-to-right, at 12 months of follow-up¹⁶⁻¹⁷ which is not associated with an increased risk of symptomatic cerebral/systemic embolism.

The source of ablation energy may play an important role in the genesis of periprocedural brain lesions. Most ablation procedures are being performed with closed- or open-irrigation radiofrequency energy (RF) catheters, which are capable of focal ablations. Balloon and coil platforms, using different energy sources, are being tested as potential alternatives for focal RF catheters, with the hope to optimize efficacy and minimize complications.¹⁸⁻²² Cryo-balloon PV isolation is promising because of the low thrombogenicity and the lower risk of PV stenosis. Results from clinical studies showed that the use of cryoablation for pulmonary vein isolation (PVI) is associated with a low risk of endothelial disruption, thrombogenicity, and pulmonary vein stenosis compared to RF ablation.^{23,24} Sauren et al. have analyzed the incidence of cerebral microembolic signals via transcranial Doppler monitoring in patients undergoing PVI with three different ablation procedures: segmental PVI using a conventional radiofrequency ablation catheter, segmental PVI using an irrigated radiofrequency tip catheter and circumferential PVI with a cryoballon catheter.²⁵ When compared to an irrigated radiofrequency tip catheter and a cryoballon catheter, the use of a conventional radiofrequency catheter for PVI was associated with a significantly higher incidence of cerebral microembolic signals. Other brain magnetic

resonance imaging (MRI) studies showed a similar risk of SCI between open-irrigated RF and cryoballoon technologies. $^{26\text{-}27}$

In contrast, the risk associated with phased RF multi-electrode catheters (PVAC) has been consistently higher than other forms of ablation energy.²⁸⁻³⁰ In order to reduce the thromboembolic risk of PVAC technology, Verma et al.³¹ recently demonstrated in 60 patients undergoing PVAC ablation that the use of three specific procedural interventions (ACT >350 seconds with uninterrupted oral anticoagulants (OAC), underwater loading, distal or proximal electrode deactivation to prevent overlapping) significantly reduces the SCI incidence to 1.7%.

Other procedure-related factors linked to an increased risk of subclinical cerebral lesions are additional LA substrate ablation (e.g. adjunctive ablation at sites exhibiting complex fractionated atrial electrograms), regardless of LA time (time spent with catheters in the LA) and the occurrence of intraprocedural cardioversion.³² Cardioversion during AF ablation might increase the risk of clinically evident and silent embolism. Specifically, emboli can be released from LA after sinus rhythm restoration as well as impaired LA diastolic function following cardioversion may promote thrombus formation in the LA appendage. Although data are still inconsistent, the incidence of silent cerebral lesions seems to be lower in patients remaining in stable sinus rhythm throughout ablation than in patients undergoing periprocedural cardioversion. A recent study has reported a 2.75-time increase in the risk of subclinical cerebral embolism related to periprocedural cardioversion.¹¹ Analogously, Ichiki et al.³³ found that the use of cardioversion during the procedure was the most important predictor of cerebral thromboembolism after AF ablation (OR, 3.31). In this perspective, it would be worth trying to restore sinus rhythm with catheter or postponing cardioversion until after the procedure once atrial lesions are healed.¹¹ However, the question has to be resolved yet because the association between brain lesions and periprocedural cardioversion was not as evident in a few studies.³⁴⁻³⁶

Periprocedural Anticoagulation: New Data, Still Open Questions

It is still unclear which is the best anticoagulation approach to reduce the incidence of neurological sequelae during AF ablation. Embolic risk is higher if anticoagulation is inadequate and concerns underscore the importance of uninterrupted anticoagulation in the peri-ablation period. In a large, high-risk patient population, the COMPARE trial has recently demonstrated that performing catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation without warfarin discontinuation reduces the occurrence of peri-procedural stroke/TIA.37 Periprocedural symptomatic thromboembolic events occurred in 39 patients (4.9%) off-warfarin and in 2 patients (0.25%) without warfarin discontinuation. Therefore warfarin discontinuation had a ten-fold higher chance of cerebral thromboembolism. In the light of these results, it is noteworthy that published studies that investigated MRI-detected brain lesions after AF ablation included a range of anticoagulation strategies that may not reflect the current best practices (Table 1). Indeed, in most of these studies patients had warfarin discontinuation before the procedure. It is plausible that keeping patients on continuous OAC, as opposed to interrupted anticoagulation, protects against the risk of periprocedural silent brain infarcts, and warrants further investigation.³⁶ Di Biase et al.³⁶ demonstrated that performing AF ablation with "therapeutic INR" and pre-transseptal catheterization

Table 1:	Published studies evaluating the incidence of silent cerebral thromboembolic lesions after atrial fibrillation ablation						
Study (Reference)	Patients (n)	AF type	Periprocedural anticoagulation, %	Technology used for LA ablation	Silent Strokes		
Lickfett et al. 2006 ⁶¹	20	paroxysmal	OAC held with bridging	Irrigated RF (PVI only)	10%		
Gaita et al. 2010 ¹¹	232	59% paroxysmal 41% persistent	OAC held with bridging	Irrigated RF (PVI, lines and CFAE ablation)	14%		
Schrickel et al. 2010 ¹⁴	53	89% paroxysmal 11% persistent	OAC held with bridging	Irrigated RF (PVI only)	11%		
Herrera et al. 2011 ²⁸	74	paroxysmal	OAC held with bridging	Irrigated RF/Cryo/PVAC (PVI only)	37,5% (PVAC) 4.3% (cryoballoon) 7.4% (irrigated RF)		
Gaita et al. 2011 ²⁹	108	paroxysmal	OAC held with bridging	Irrigated RF/Cryo/PVAC (PVI only)	38.9%(PVAC) 8.3%(irrigated RF) 5.6%(cryoballoon)		
Deneke et al. 2011 ⁵⁹	86	64% paroxysmal 36% persistent	OAC held with bridging	Irrigated RF/PVAC (PVI only)	38%		
Neumann et al. 2011 ²	⁶ 89	81% paroxysmal 19% persistent	OAC held with bridging	Irrigated RF/Cryo (PVI, lines)	8.9% (Cryoballoon) 6.8% (irrigated RF)		
Scaglione et al. 2012 ⁶	² 80	paroxysmal	OAC held with bridging	Irrigated RF (PVI only)	6%		
Ichiki et al. 201263	100	50% paroxysmal 50% persistent	Uninterrupted OAC	Irrigated RF (PVI/CFAE ablation)	7%		
Martinek et al. 2013 ³²	131	60% paroxysmal 40% persistent	Uninterrupted OAC	Irrigated RF (PVI, lines and CFAE)	12%		
Schmidt et al. 201327	99	paroxysmal	Uninterrupted OAC	PVAC (PVI only)	22%		
Ichiki et al. 2013 ³³	210	53% paroxysmal 47% persistent	Uninterrupted OAC/Dabigatran	Irrigated RF (PVI/CFAE ablation)	12%		
Haeusler et al. 2013 ³⁵	37	paroxysmal	OAC held with bridging	PVAC (PVI only)	41%		
Wieczorek et al. 2013	58 37	paroxysmal	Uninterrupted OAC	PVAC (PVI only)	27%		
Verma et al. 2013 ³¹	60	paroxysmal	Uninterrupted OAC	PVAC (PVI only)	1.7%		
Di Biase et al. 2014 ³⁶	146	26% paroxysmal 32% persistent 42% Long- standing persistent	Uninterrupted OAC and heparin bolus pretranseptal puncture	Irrigated RF	2%		

Abbreviations: OAC=oral anticoagulants; RF= Radiofrequency; PVI= pulmonary vein isolation; PVAC =phased RF multi-electrode catheters

intravenous heparin bolus with ACT > 300 seconds significantly reduces the prevalence of SCI (2%) compared to patients off warfarin and those non-compliant with the anticoagulation protocol. Similarly, Verma et al showed that new post-procedural SCI occurred in only 1.7% of patients undergoing AF ablation with therapeutic INR and ACT > 350 seconds.³³

A recent study³⁸ confirmed that an aggressive anticoagulation strategy during RF catheter ablation (ACT >320s) reduces the number of microembolic signals on transcranial Doppler compared to a conventional one (ACT >250s). Of note, this study showed that the majority of microemboli during AF ablation are gaseous or non-thrombotic particulate debris, regardless of the technology and the anticoagulation strategy; as a consequence, their occurrence cannot be reduced with aggressive anticoagulation.

Vitamin K antagonists (VKA) have been the standard of care for stroke prevention in AF patients for decades. Multiple new oral anticoagulants (NOACs) have been developed as potential replacements for VKAs for stroke prevention in AF. These newer agents have been demonstrated to be non-inferior to VKAs in many treatment areas and have become available as an alternative to VKAs for prevention of thromboembolism. With the increasing use of these agents, several key issues have also emerged. The feasibility and safety of periprocedural newer anticoagulants in AF ablation have been controversial in several previous studies.³⁹⁻⁴³ Ichiki et al.³³ compared the incidence of asymptomatic cerebral microthromboembolism between warfarin therapy and dabigatran therapy in 210 consecutive patients undergoing AF ablation. New microthromboemboli were detected in 10.0% of patients undergoing AF ablation with uninterrupted warfarin versus 26.7% of patients with perioperative dabigatran therapy (P < 0.05) Similarly, Dentali et al. reported that the incidence of symptomatic cerebral thromboembolism after AF ablation was higher in the dabigatran group than in the warfarin group.⁴³ On the other hand, Kaseno et al. reported that the incidence of symptomatic and asymptomatic cerebral thromboembolism after AF ablation was comparable in the dabigatran and warfarin groups.⁴² In addition it is important to note that to maintain ACT levels above 300 seconds during the AF ablation procedures, a higher amount of heparin is needed both for factor II and factor Xa inhibitor when compared to warfarin.⁴⁴

Data on NOACs are still conflicting and further evaluation is needed to optimize safety profile of these novel anticoagulants.⁴⁵⁻⁴⁸ Current evidence suggests that Dabigatran therapy may not be an effective alternative to periprocedural warfarin therapy in AF ablation, especially in patients who undergo cardioversion during the procedure. The role of the newer oral anticoagulants in AF ablation requires further investigation in high risk patients and should be compared to continuous on warfarin treatment. Very recently, the VENTURE-AF trial demonstrated that the use of uninterrupted oral rivaroxaban was feasible in patients undergoing AF ablation and event rates were similar to those for uninterrupted VKA therapy.⁴⁹

Subclinical Brain Lesions and Cognitive Dysfunction: The Sound of Silence

Clinically evident stroke is not the only neurological consequence of AF. Atrial fibrillation adversely impacts neurocognitive function, and it is associated with all forms of dementia, including Alzheimer's disease.⁵⁰ Multiple studies have demonstrated an increasing association between AF and cognitive impairment. This association was first observed in the Rotterdam study,⁵¹ a large cross-sectional, population-based study, which reported an age- and sex-adjusted odds ratio for dementia and impaired cognitive function of 2.3 (95 % confidence interval, 1.4-3.7) and 1.7 (95% confidence interval, 1.2-2.5), respectively. Interestingly, the authors observed that this association was present even if no clinical stokes have occurred. Bunch et al. in their retrospective study of 37,000 patients showed that AF patients younger than 70 years were at the greatest risk of premature dementia.⁵⁰

Silent brain infarcts assessed by brain MRI may be associated with dementia and cognitive decline.⁵²⁻⁵⁴ Prevalence of silent cerebral infarction on MRI in AF patients varies between 5.8% and 28.3%. For example, Cha et al. found silent strokes in 28.3 % of AF patients compared to 6.6 % for non-AF patients.⁵⁵ In a population-based study that enrolled 15000 patients Vermeer et al⁵² showed that the presence of silent brain infarcts on MRI at baseline doubled the risk of dementia in the general population. The infarcts were more often located in the basal ganglia (52%), followed by other subcortical and cortical areas.⁵⁶ Age, size, severity, and location of the brain lesion might also influence the onset and severity of dementia.⁵⁷ Elderly patients might be more vulnerable to cognitive decline due to lower cortical volumes.

Asymptomatic Cerebral Events During AF Ablation: Do not Worry, It is Not all Worrisome

Brain MRI has identified a high incidence of acutely detected ischemic embolic lesions after catheter ablation of AF (Table 1).^{11,14,28,29,35,58-63} Whether post-operative silent cerebral infarction results in cognitive dysfunction is not well established. Asymptomatic ischemic cerebral lesions have been documented by diffusion-weighted MRI after many invasive cardiac procedures. Sauren et al²⁵ found 3,908 +/- 2,816 (mean,SD) microembolic signals within the basal cerebral arteries during AF ablation; this number is comparable to patients subjected to major cardiac surgery and suggests that neuropsychological change, probably similar to major cardiac surgery, can be expected during the catheter ablation process.

Several studies evaluated the prevalence of post-operative cognitive dysfunction in patients after RF ablation for AF. Medi et al. showed that AF ablation is associated with a 13% to 20% prevalence of post-operative cognitive dysfunction that persists at 90 days after the procedure.⁶⁴ Increased LA access time was significantly associated with post-operative cognitive dysfunction on univariable analysis. Schwarz et al.⁶⁵ compared the results of neurocognitive testing of 21 patients undergoing AF ablation with those of 23 non-AF controls. Overall, 56.5% of patients who underwent ablation deteriorated from baseline on the verbal memory tests, compared with 17% of controls. Interestingly, in this study the decline was not explainable by evidence of micro embolic lesion as detected on MRI; it is possible that decline in cognitive functions is multifactorial and not correlated to focal lesions only.

Very recently Madhavan et al.⁶⁶ performed neuropsychological testing in 28 patients before and after AF ablation. No correlation between SCI and cognitive decline was noted. These data indicate no relevance of the small number of SCI produced during ablation to neurocognitive dysfunction. Similarly, the association between post-operative silent cerebral infarction and dementia was not evident in other studies.^{35,59,67} Irrespective of the severity of periprocedural stroke, Patel et al. reported a complete functional and neurocognitive recovery over 38.4 ± 24 months of follow-up, in most patients who had an acute cerebrovascular event secondary to AF ablation.⁶⁷ Notably, Vermeer et al⁵² showed that the risk of cognitive decline is confined to people who had additional silent brain infarcts during follow-up. AF patients continue to have additional brain infarcts, both silent and symptomatic, that decrease their cognitive function. It would be logical to think that successful AF ablation may attenuate the risk of developing dementia by reducing the risk of subsequent brain infarcts. To date, no study has definitely linked post-operative MRI brain lesions to decline in neuropsychological performance. Furthermore, only limited knowledge on the histopathological significance of MRI-detected brain lesions exist.

Notably, the majority of acute MRI lesions observed after AF ablation regress without evidence of chronic glial scar when reassessed at short-term follow-up.^{32,59,68} Post-ablation lesions might recognize different histopathological mechanisms compared to the lesions documented in patients naïve to LA interventions. MRI-detected brain lesions might be the common imaging endpoint of different mechanisms including thrombus, air, tissue or fat embolism during an AF ablation procedure. Micro-embolic lesions related to air embolism may cause less brain damage compared to solid embolic events. The mechanism of brain signals in non-ablated AF patients remains still unclear but may be due to small haemorrhagic infarcts and/or small embolic infarcts.

Deneke et al. evaluated the clinical course and longer-term characteristics of post-ablation MRI detected asymptomatic cerebral lesions.⁵⁹ In post-ablation MRI, 50 new brain lesions were identified in 14 patients. Follow-up MRI after a median of 3 months revealed 3 residual lesions corresponding to the large acute postablation lesions (>10 mm). The remaining 47 small or medium-sized lesions were not detectable at follow-up evaluation.

Larger volumes of cerebral lesions have been associated with cognitive decline and are uncommon findings acutely in post-ablation AF patients. Whether larger MRI-detected lesions represent the effect of solid thrombotic embolism and smaller lesions the endpoint of gaseous embolic events remains speculative. Most lesions heal in the short-term and although LA ablation is associated with small or medium-size SCI events, AF-ablation may prevent development of additional larger lesions occurring during the natural course of the AF disease. Of note, an apparent reduction in the risk of additional brain lesions was documented on follow-up MRI after AF-ablation.^{35,59,69} Using a large database, Noseworthy, et al. recently evaluated 'real world' stroke rates in AF patients who underwent catheter ablation or cardioversion.⁷⁰ Among 24,244 patients, included in this propensity-matched analysis, the authors found that ablation is associated with a significant higher initial risk of stroke/TIA within the first 30 days (RR 1.53; p=0.05). However, over longer-term follow-up, ablation is associated with a slightly lower rate of non-TIA stroke (RR 0.78; p=0.03). Beyond symptomatic relief, AF ablation may provide

additional benefits;⁷¹⁻⁷⁴ although speculative, it is intriguing to propose that AF ablation may reduce the likelihood or delay the onset of dementia over the long-term⁶⁹ and warrants further investigations.

Since silent cerebral events secondary to AF ablation are common but not associated with impaired cognitive function, we do not believe that follow-up cerebral MRI should be routinely performed after AF ablation. It is possible that decline in cognitive functions is multifactorial and not correlated to focal lesions only. Post-ablation MRIs can be however considered to assess the potential embolic risk of new ablation devices/technologies for LA ablations.

Conclusions

Appropriate management of AF-patients has been engaging clinicians for many years. Diffusion-weighted MRI has documented asymptomatic ischemic cerebral lesions after most invasive cardiac procedures, including AF ablation. Given the heightened risk of dementia in AF patients not undergoing ablation, the relationship between AF and SCI is an old issue but only larger volumes of cerebral lesions have been associated with cognitive decline. From a pathophysiological point of view, new ischemic lesions on MRI after AF ablation, should suggest worse neuropsychological outcome; however, the available data are discordant. Most silent MRI-detected lesions observed acutely after AF ablation procedures are small or medium-size events and the majority of acute lesions regress at medium-term follow-up.

AF patients continue to have additional brain infarcts, both silent and symptomatic, that decrease their cognitive function. In this way, successful AF ablation has the potential to reduce the risk of cerebrovascular events that may be considered as part of the natural course of AF.^{70,75,76} Although the long-term implications of SCI remain unclear, it is conceivable that strategies to reduce the risk of SCI may be beneficial.

References

- Pappone C, Augello G, Sala S, Gugliotta F, Vicedomini G, Gulletta S, Paglino G, Mazzone P, Sora N, Greiss I, Santagostino A, LiVolsi L, Pappone N, Radinovic A, Manguso F, Santinelli V. A randomized trial of circumferential pulmonary vein ablation versus antiarrhythmic drug therapy in paroxysmal atrial fibrillation: the APAF Study. J Am Coll Cardiol 2006; 48: 2340-2347
- Jaïs P, Cauchemez B, Macle L, Daoud E, Khairy P, Subbiah R, Hocini M, Extramiana F, Sacher F, Bordachar P, Klein G, Weerasooriya R, Clémenty J, Haïssaguerre M. Catheter ablation versus antiarrhythmic drugs for atrial fibrillation: the A4 study. Circulation 2008; 118: 2498-2505
- 3. Forleo GB, Mantica M, De Luca L, Leo R, Santini L, Panigada S, De Sanctis V, Pappalardo A, Laurenzi F, Avella A, Casella M, Dello Russo A, Romeo F, Pelargonio G, Tondo C. Catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation in patients with diabetes mellitus type 2: results from a randomized study comparing pulmonary vein isolation versus antiarrhythmic drug therapy. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2009; 20: 22-28
- 4. Wilber DJ, Pappone C, Neuzil P, De Paola A, Marchlinski F, Natale A, Macle L, Daoud EG, Calkins H, Hall B, Reddy V, Augello G, Reynolds MR, Vinekar C, Liu CY, Berry SM, Berry DA; ThermoCool AF Trial Investigators. Comparison of antiarrhythmic drug therapy and radiofrequency catheter ablation in patients with paroxysmal atrial fibrillation: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2010;303(4):333-40.
- 5. Mohanty S, Mohanty P, Di Biase L, Bai R, Santangeli P, Casella M, Dello Russo A, Tondo C, Themistoclakis S, Raviele A, Rossillo A, Corrado A, Pelargonio G, Forleo G, Natale A. Results from a single-blind, randomized study comparing the impact of different ablation approaches on long-term procedure outcome in coexistent

atrial fibrillation and flutter (APPROVAL). Circulation. 2013;127(18):1853-60.

- Bertaglia E, Tondo C, De Simone A, Zoppo F, Mantica M, Turco P, Iuliano A, Forleo G, La Rocca V, Stabile G. Does catheter ablation cure atrial fibrillation? Single-procedure outcome of drug-refractory atrial fibrillation ablation: a 6-year multicentre experience. Europace. 2010;12(2):181-7.
- Cappato R, Calkins H, Chen S-A, Davies W, Iesaka Y, Kalman J, Kim Y-H, Klein G, Natale A, Packer D, Skanes A: Prevalence and causes of fatal outcome in catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2009;53:1798-1803.
- Scherr D, Sharma K, Dalal D, Spragg D, Chilukuri K, Cheng A, Dong J, Henrikson CA, Nazarian S, Berger RD, Calkins H, Marine JE: Incidence and predictors of periprocedural cerebrovascular accident in patients undergoing catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol. 2009;20:1357-1363.
- Cappato R, Calkins H, Chen S-A, Davies W, Iesaka Y, Kalman J, Kim Y-H, Klein G, Natale A, Packer D, Skanes A, Ambrogi F, Biganzoli E: Updated worldwide survey on the methods, efficacy, and safety of catheter ablation for human atrial fibrillation. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol. 2010;3:32-38.
- 10. Forleo GB, De Martino G, Mantica M, Menardi E, Trevisi N, Faustino M, Muto C, Perna F, Santamaria M, Pandozi C, Pappalardo A, Mancusi C, Romano E, Della Bella P, Tondo C. Catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation guided by a 3D electroanatomical mapping system: a 2-year follow-up study from the Italian Registry On NavX Atrial Fibrillation ablation procedures (IRON-AF). J Interv Card Electrophysiol. 2013;37(1):87-95.
- 11. Gaita F, Caponi D, Pianelli M, et al. Radiofrequency catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation: a cause of silent thromboembolism? Magnetic resonance imaging assessment of cerebral thromboembolism in patients undergoing ablation of atrial fibrillation. Circulation 2010;122: 1667–73.
- Kok LC, Mangrum JM, Haines DE, Mounsey JP. Cerebrovascular complication associated with pulmonary vein ablation. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2002;13: 764–7.
- 13. Hussein AA, Martin DO, Saliba W, et al. Radiofrequency ablation of atrial fibrillation under therapeutic international normalized ratio: A safe and efficacious periprocedural anticoagulation strategy. Heart Rhythm 2009;6:1425-29.
- Schrickel JW, Lickfett L, Lewalter T, Mittman-Braun E, Selbach S, Strach K, Nahle CP, Schwab JO, Linhart M, Andri'e R, Nickenig G, Sommer T: Incidence and predictors of silent cerebral embolism during pulmonary vein catheter ablation for atrial fibrillation. Europace 2010;12:52-57.
- 15. Deneke T, Nentwich K, Schmitt R, et al. Exchanging Catheters Over a Single Transseptal Sheath During Left Atrial Ablation is Associated with a Higher Risk for Silent Cerebral Events. Indian Pacing Electrophysiol J. 2014;14(5):240-9.
- 16. Singh SM, Douglas PS, Reddy VY. The incidence and long-term clinical outcome of iatrogenic atrial septal defects secondary to transseptal catheterization with a 12F transseptal sheath. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol. 2011;4(2):166-71.
- 17. Rillig A, Meyerfeldt U, Birkemeyer R, et al. Persistent iatrogenic atrial septal defect after pulmonary vein isolation : incidence and clinical implications. J Interv Card Electrophysiol. 2008;22(3):177-81.
- Natale A, Pisano E, Shewchik J, et al. First human experience with pulmonary vein isolation using a through-the-balloon circumferential ultrasound ablation system for recurrent atrial fibrillation. Circulation 2000;102:1879 –1882.
- Nakagawa H, Antz M, Wong T, et al. Initial experience using a forward directed, high-intensity focused ultrasound balloon catheter for pulmonary vein antrum isolation in patients with atrial fibrillation. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol 2007;18: 136–144.
- Mansour M, Forleo GB, Pappalardo A, et al. Initial experience with the Mesh catheter for pulmonary vein isolation in patients with paroxysmal atrial fibrillation. Heart Rhythm 2008;5:1510 –1516.
- 21. Tse HF, Reek S, Timmermans C, et al. Pulmonary vein isolation using transvenous catheter cryoablation for treatment of atrial fibrillation without risk of pulmonary vein stenosis. J Am Coll Cardiol 2003;42:752–758.

- 22. Mansour M, Forleo GB, Pappalardo A, Barrett C, Heist EK, Avella A, Bencardino G, Dello Russo A, Casella M, Ruskin JN, Tondo C. Combined use of cryoballoon and focal open-irrigation radiofrequency ablation for treatment of persistent atrial fibrillation: results from a pilot study. Heart Rhythm. 2010;7(4):452-8.
- Van Oeveren W, Crijns HJGM, Korteling BJ, et al. Blood damage, platelet and clotting activation during application of radiofrequency or cryoablation catheters: a comparative in vitro study. J Med Eng Technol 1999;23:20 –25.
- Rodriguez LM, Leunissen J, Hoekstra A, et al. Transvenous cold mapping and cryoablation of the AV node in dogs: observations of chronic lesions and comparison to those obtained using radiofrequency ablation. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 1998;9:1055–1061.
- Sauren LD, VAN Belle Y, DE Roy L, et al. Transcranial measurement of cerebral microembolic signals during endocardial pulmonary vein isolation: comparison of three different ablation techniques. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol. 2009;20(10):1102-7.
- 26. Neumann T, Kuniss M, Conradi G, Janin S, Berkowitsch A, Wojcik M, Rixe J, Erkapic D, Zaltsberg S, Rolf A, Bachmann G, Dill T, Hamm CW, Pitschner HF. MEDAFI-Trial (Micro-embolization during ablation of atrial fibrillation): comparison of pulmonary vein isolation using cryoballoon technique vs. radiofrequency energy. Europace. 2011;13(1):37-44
- 27. Schmidt B, Gunawardene M, Krieg D, Bordignon S, Fürnkranz A, Kulikoglu M, Herrmann W, Chun KR. A prospective randomized single-center study on the risk of asymptomatic cerebral lesions comparing irrigated radiofrequency current ablation with the cryoballoon and the laser balloon. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol. 2013 Aug;24(8):869-74.
- 28. Herrera Siklódy C, Deneke T, Hocini M, Lehrmann H, Shin D-I, Miyazaki S, Henschke S, Fluegel P, Schiebeling-Römer J, Bansmann PM, Bourdias T, Dousset V, Haïssaguerre M, Arentz T. Incidence of asymptomatic intracranial embolic events after pulmonary vein isolation: comparison of different atrial fibrillation ablation technologies in a multicenter study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2011;58:681–688.
- 29. Gaita F, Leclercq JF, Schumacher B, Scaglione M, Toso E, Halimi F, Schade A, et al. Incidence of silent cerebral thromboembolic lesions after atrial fibrillation ablation may change according to technology used: Comparison of irrigated radiofrequency, multipolar nonirrigated catheter and cryoballoon. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2011; 22:961–968.
- 30. Haines DE, Stewart MT, Dahlberg S, Barka ND, Condie C, Fiedler GR, Kirchhof NA, et al. Microembolism and catheter ablation I: A comparison of irrigated radiofrequency and multielectrode-phased radiofrequency catheter ablation of pulmonary vein ostia. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol 2013; 6:16–22.
- 31. Verma A, Debruyne P, Nardi S, Deneke T, Degreef Y, Spitzer S, Balzer JO, et al. Evaluation and reduction of asymptomatic cerebral embolism in ablation of atrial fibrillation, but high prevalence of chronic silent infarction: Results of the evaluation of reduction of asymptomatic cerebral embolism trial. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol 2013; 6:835–842.
- Martinek M, Sigmund E, Lemes C, et al. Asymptomatic cerebral lesions during pulmonary vein isolation under uninterrupted oral anticoagulation. Europace. 2013;15(3):325-31.
- Ichiki H, Oketani N, Ishida S, et al. The Incidence of asymptomatic cerebral microthromboembolism after atrial fibrillation ablation: Comparison of warfarin and dabigatran. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol 2013; 36:1328–1335.
- 34. Wissner E, Metzner A, Neuzil P, Petru J, Skoda J, Sediva L, Kivelitz D, Wohlmuth P, Weichet J, Schoonderwoerd B, Rausch P, Bardyszewski A, Tilz RR, Ouyang F, Reddy VY, Kuck KH. Asymptomatic brain lesions following laserballoon-based pulmonary vein isolation. Europace. 2014;16:214–219.
- 35. Haeusler KG, Koch L, Herm J, Kopp UA, Heuschmann PU, Endres M, Schultheiss H-P, Schirdewan A, Fiebach JB. 3 Tesla MRI-detected brain lesions after pulmonary vein isolation for atrial fibrillation: results of the MACPAF study. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2013;24:14–21.

- 36. Di Biase L, Gaita F, Toso E, Santangeli P, Mohanty P, Rutledge N, Yan X, Mohanty S, Trivedi C, Bai R, Price J, Horton R, Gallinghouse GJ, Beheiry S, Zagrodzky J, Canby R, Leclercq JF, Halimi F, Scaglione M, Cesarani F, Faletti R, Sanchez J, Burkhardt DJ, Natale A. Does periprocedural anticoagulation management of atrial fibrillation affect the prevalence of silent thromboembolic lesion detected by diffusion cerebral magnetic resonance imaging in patients undergoing radiofrequency atrial fibrillation ablation with open irrigated catheters? Results from a prospective multicenter study. Heart Rhythm. 2014;11:791–798.
- 37. Di Biase L, Burkhardt JD, Santangeli P, Mohanty P, Sanchez JE, Horton R, Gallinghouse GJ, Themistoclakis S, Rossillo A, Lakkireddy D, Reddy M, Hao S, Hongo R, Beheiry S, Zagrodzky J, Rong B, Mohanty S, Elayi CS, Forleo G, Pelargonio G, Narducci ML, Dello Russo A, Casella M, Fassini G, Tondo C, Schweikert RA, Natale A. Periprocedural stroke and bleeding complications in patients undergoing catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation with different anticoagulation management: results from the Role of Coumadin in Preventing Thromboembolism in Atrial Fibrillation (AF) Patients Undergoing Catheter Ablation (COMPARE) randomized trial. Circulation. 2014;129(25):2638-44.
- Nagy-Baló E, Tint D, Clemens M, et al. Transcranial measurement of cerebral microembolic signals during pulmonary vein isolation: a comparison of two ablation techniques. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol. 2013;6(3):473-80.
- Lakkireddy D, Reddy YM, Biase LD, Vanga SR, Santangeri P, Swarup V, Pimentel R, et al. Feasibility and safety of dabigatran versus warfarin for periprocedural anticoagulation in patients undergoing radiofrequency ablation for atrial fibrillation. J Am Coll Cardiol 2012; 59:1168–1174.
- Winckle RA, Mead RH, Engel G, Kong MH, Patrawala RA. The use of dibigatran immediately after atrial fibrillation ablation. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2012; 23:264–268.
- 41. Kim JS, She F, Jongnarangsin K, Chugh A, Latchamsetty R, Ghanbari H, Crawford T, Suwanagool A, Sinno M, Carrigan T, Kennedy R, Saint-Phard W, Yokokawa M, Good E, Bogun F, Pelosi F Jr, Morady F, Oral H. Dabigatran vs warfarin for radiofrequency catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation. Heart Rhythm. 2013;10:483-9
- 42. Kaseno K, Naito S, Nakamura K, Sakamoto T, Sasaki T, Tsukada N, Hayano M, Nishiuchi S, Fuke E, Miki Y, Nakamura K, Yamashita E, Kumagai K, Oshima S, Tada H. Efficacy and safety of periprocedural dabigatran in patients undergoing catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation. Circ J. 2012;76(10):2337-42.
- 43. Dentali F, Riva N, Crowther M, Turpie AG, Lip GY, Ageno W. Efficacy and safety of the novel oral anticoagulants in atrial fibrillation: a systematic review and meta-analysis of the literature. Circulation. 2012;126(20):2381-91.
- 44. Briceno DF, Natale A, DI Biase L. Heparin Kinetics: The "Holy Grail" of Periprocedural Anticoagulation for Ablation of Atrial Fibrillation. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2015 Jul 3. doi: 10.1111/pace.12683. [Epub ahead of print].
- 45. Di Biase L, Natale A. Apixaban is dear to me, but dearer still is warfarin. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2015;38(2):153-4.
- 46. Di Biase L. Safety and efficacy of novel oral anticoagulants in the setting of atrial fibrillation ablation: Is it time to celebrate the "funeral" of warfarin? J Interv Card Electrophysiol. 2014;41:103-5.
- 47. Di Biase L, Lakkireddy D, Trivedi C, Deneke T, Martinek M, Mohanty S, Mohanty P, Prakash S, Bai R, Reddy M, Gianni C, Horton R, Bailey S, Sigmund E, Derndorfer M, Schade A, Mueller P, Szoelloes A, Sanchez J, Al-Ahmad A, Hranitzky P, Gallinghouse GJ, Hongo RH, Beheiry S, Pürerfellner H, Burkhardt JD, Natale A. Feasibility and safety of uninterrupted periprocedural apixaban administration in patients undergoing radiofrequency catheter ablation for atrial fibrillation: Results from a multicenter study. Heart Rhythm. 2015 Jun;12(6):1162-8.
- 48. Nagao T, Inden Y, Shimano M, Fujita M, Yanagisawa S, Kato H, Ishikawa S, Miyoshi A, Okumura S, Ohguchi S, Yamamoto T, Yoshida N, Hirai M, Murohara T. Efficacy and safety of apixaban in the patients undergoing the ablation of atrial
fibrillation. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2015 Feb;38(2):155-63.

- 49. Cappato R, Marchlinski FE, Hohnloser SH, Naccarelli GV, Xiang J, Wilber DJ, Ma CS, Hess S, Wells DS, Juang G, Vijgen J, Hügl BJ, Balasubramaniam R, De Chillou C, Davies DW, Fields LE, Natale A; VENTURE-AF Investigators. Uninterrupted rivaroxaban vs. uninterrupted vitamin K antagonists for catheter ablation in non-valvular atrial fibrillation. Eur Heart J. 2015 May 14. pii: ehv177. [Epub ahead of print].
- 50. Bunch TJ,Weiss JP, Crandall BG,May HT, Bair TL, Osborn JS, Anderson JL, Muhlestein JB,Horne BD, Lappe DL,Day JD:Atrial fibrillation is independently associated with senile, vascular, and Alzheimer's dementia. Heart Rhythm 2010;7:433-437.
- Ott A, Breteler MM, de Bruyne MC, van Harskamp F, Grobbee DE, Hofman A. Atrial fibrillation and dementia in a population-based study. The Rotterdam Study. Stroke. 1997;28(2):316-21.
- Vermeer SE, Prins ND, den Heijer T, Hofman A, Koudstaal PJ, Breteler MM. Silent brain infarcts and the risk of dementia and cognitive decline. N Engl J Med. 2003;348(13): 1215–22.
- 53. Vermeer SE, Hollander M, van Dijk EJ, Hofman A, Koudstaal PJ, Breteler MM, et al. Silent brain infarcts and white matter lesions increase stroke risk in the general population: the Rotterdam Scan Study. Stroke J Cerebral Circ. 2003;34(5):1126–9.
- Vermeer SE, Longstreth JrWT, Koudstaal PJ. Silent brain infarcts: a systematic review. Lancet Neurol. 2007;6(7):611–9.
- 55. Cha MJ, Park H, Lee MH, Cho Y, Choi EK, Oh S. Prevalence of and Risk Factors for Silent Ischemic Stroke in Patients With Atrial Fibrillation as Determined by Brain Magnetic Resonance Imaging. Am J Cardiol. 2014;113(4):655-6.
- 56. Das RR, Seshadri S, Beiser AS, Kelly-Hayes M, Au R, Himali JJ, Kase CS, Benjamin EJ, Polak JF, O'Donnell CJ, Yoshita M, D'Agostino RB Sr, DeCarli C, Wolf PA. Prevalence and correlates of silent cerebral infarcts in the Framingham offspring study. Stroke. 2008;39: 2929–2935.
- 57. Gorelick PB, Scuteri A, Black SE, Decarli C, Greenberg SM, Iadecola C, et al. Vascular contributions to cognitive impairment and dementia: a statement for healthcare professionals from the american heart association/american stroke association. Stroke J Cerebral Circ. 2011;42(9):2672–713.
- Wieczorek M, Lukat M, Hoeltgen R, et al. Investigation into causes of abnormal cerebral MRI findings following PVAC duty-cycled, phased RF ablation of atrial fibrillation. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2013; 24:121–128.
- 59. Deneke T, Shin D-I, Balta O, Bünz K, Fassbender F, Mügge A, Anders H, Horlitz M, Päsler M, Karthikapallil S, Arentz T, Beyer D, Bansmann M. Post-Ablation Asymptomatic Cerebral Lesions – Long-term Follow-Up Using Magnetic Resonance Imaging. Heart Rhythm. 2011;8:1705–1711.
- Sun X, Lindsay J, Monsein LH, Hill PC, Corso PJ. Silent Brain Injury After Cardiac Surgery: A Review. J Am Coll Cardiol 2012; 60: 791–797.
- Lickfett L, Hackenbroch M, Lewalter T, et al. Cerebral diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging: A tool to monitor the thrombogenicity of left atrial catheter ablation. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2006; 17:1–7.
- 62. Scaglione M, Blandino A, Raimondo C, Caponi D, Di Donna P, Toso E, Ebrille E, Cesarani F, Ferrarese E, Gaita F. Impact of ablation catheter irrigation design on silent cerebral embolism after radiofrequency catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation: results from a pilot study. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol. 2012;23(8):801-5.
- 63. Ichiki H, Oketani N, Ishida S, Iriki Y, Okui H, Maenosono R, Ninomiya Y, Matsushita T, Miyata M, Hamasaki S, Tei C. Incidence of asymptomatic cerebral microthromboembolism after atrial fibrillation ablation guided by complex fractionated atrial electrogram. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol. 2012;23(6):567-73.
- Medi C, Evered L, Silbert B, Teh A, Halloran K, Morton J, et al. Subtle postprocedural cognitive dysfunction after atrial fibrillation ablation. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013;62(6):531–9.
- 65. Schwarz N, Kuniss M, Nedelmann M, et al. Neuropsychological decline after

catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation. Heart Rhythm 2010; 7:1761-7.

- 66. Madhavan M, kaufmann T, Watson R, Smith G, Ebrille E, Packer D, Asirvatham S. Silent ischemic cerebral lesions and acute cognitive decline following left heart radiofrequency ablation. Heart Rhythm 2014; 11: Supplement PO01-166 (abstract)
- 67. Patel D, Bailey SM, Furlan AJ, Ching M, Zachaib J, Di Biase L, Mohanty P, Horton RP, Burkhardt JD, Sanchez JE, Zagrodzky JD, Gallinghouse GJ, Schweikert R, SalibaW, Natale A: Long-term functional and neurocognitive recovery in patients who had an acute cerebrovascular event secondary to catheter ablation for atrial fibrillation. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2010;21:412-417.
- 68. Rillig A, Meyerfeldt U, Tilz RR, Talazko J, Arya A, Zvereva V, Birkemeyer R, et al. Incidence and long-term follow-up of silent cerebral lesions after pulmonary vein isolation using a remote robotic navigation system as compared with manual ablation. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol 2012; 5:15–21.
- 69. Deneke T, Jais P, Scaglione M, Schmitt R, DI Biase L, Christopoulos G, Schade A, Mügge A, Bansmann M, Nentwich K, Müller P, Krug J, Roos M, Halbfass P, Natale A, Gaita F, Haines D. Silent cerebral events/lesions related to atrial fibrillation ablation: a clinical review. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol. 2015;26(4):455-63.
- Noseworthy PA, Kapa S, Deshmukh AJ, Madhavan M, Van Houten H, Haas LR, Mulpuru SK, McLeod CJ, Asirvatham SJ, Friedman PA, Shah ND, Packer DL. Risk of stroke after catheter ablation versus cardioversion for atrial fibrillation: A propensity-matched study of 24,244 patients. Heart Rhythm. 2015;12(6):1154-61.
- Bunch TJ, Crandall BG, Weiss JP, May HT, Bair TL, Osborn JS, et al. Patients treated with catheter ablation for atrial fibrillation have long-term rates of death, stroke, and dementia similar to patients without atrial fibrillation. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol. 2011;22(8):839–45.
- 72. Forleo GB, De Martino G, Mantica M, Carreras G, Parisi Q, Zingarini G, Panigada S, Romano E, Dello Russo A, Di Biase L, Natale A, Tondo C. Clinical impact of catheter ablation in patients with asymptomatic atrial fibrillation: the IRON-AF (Italian registry on NavX atrial fibrillation ablation procedures) study. Int J Cardiol. 2013;168(4):3968-70.
- 73. Mohanty S, Santangeli P, Mohanty P, Di Biase L, Holcomb S, Trivedi C, Bai R, Burkhardt D, Hongo R, Hao S, Beheiry S, Santoro F, Forleo G, Gallinghouse JG, Horton R, Sanchez JE, Bailey S, Hranitzky PM, Zagrodzky J, Natale A. Catheter ablation of asymptomatic longstanding persistent atrial fibrillation: impact on quality of life, exercise performance, arrhythmia perception, and arrhythmia-free survival. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol. 2014;25(10):1057-64.
- 74. Forleo G, DI Biase L, Della Rocca D, Fassini G, Santini L, Natale A, Tondo C. Exploring the Potential Role of Catheter Ablation in Patients with Asymptomatic Atrial Fibrillation Should We Move away from Symptom Relief? Journal of Atrial Fibrillation. 2013; 6: 54-62
- 75. Ghanbari H, Başer K, Jongnarangsin K, Chugh A, Nallamothu BK, Gillespie BW, Başer HD, Suwanagool A, Crawford T, Latchamsetty R, Good E, Pelosi F Jr, Bogun F, Morady F, Oral H. Mortality and cerebrovascular events after radiofrequency catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation. Heart Rhythm. 2014;11(9):1503-11.
- Chang CH, Lin JW, Chiu FC, Caffrey JL, Wu LC, Lai MS. Effect of radiofrequency catheter ablation for atrial fibrillation on morbidity and mortality: a nationwide cohort study and propensity score analysis. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol. 2014;7(1):76-82.



Featured Review

Journal of Atrial Fibrillation



Contact Force and Atrial Fibrillation Ablation

Ullah W1, Schilling RJ1, Wong T2

¹Cardiology Research Department, Barts Heart Centre, St Bartholomew's Hospital, Barts Health NHS Trust, London, UK. ²NIHR Cardiovascular Biomedical Research Unit, Institute of Cardiovascular Medicine and Science, The Royal Brompton and Harefield NHS Foundation Trust & Imperial College London, UK.

Abstract

Catheters able to measure the force and vector of contact between the catheter tip and myocardium are now available. Pre-clinical work has established that the degree of contact between the radiofrequency ablation catheter and myocardium correlates with the size of the delivered lesion. Excess contact is associated with steam pops and perforation. Catheter contact varies within the left atrium secondary to factors including respiration, location, atrial rhythm and the trans-septal catheter delivery technology used. Compared with procedures performed without contact force (CF)-sensing, the use of this technology has, in some studies, been found to improve complication rates, procedure and fluoroscopy times, and success rates. However, for each of these parameters there are also studies suggesting a lack of difference from the availability of CF data. Nevertheless, CF-sensing technology has been adopted as a standard of care in many institutions. It is likely that use of CF-sensing technology will allow for the optimization of each individual radiofrequency application to maximize efficacy and procedural safety. Recent work has attempted to define what these optimal targets should be, and approaches to do this include assessing for sites of pulmonary vein reconnection after ablation, or comparing the impedance response to ablation. Based on such work, it is apparent that factors including mean CF, force time integral (the area under the force-time curve) and contact stability are important determinants of ablation efficacy. Multicenter prospective randomized data are lacking in this field and required to define the CF parameters required to produce optimal ablation.

Introduction

Traditionally, operators were reliant on indirect measures of the contact between the tip of the ablation catheter and myocardium, such as the fluoroscopic appearance of the catheter and tactile feedback, to guide ablation. With the advent of contact force (CF)-sensing catheters, this is no longer the case, as these data are now directly measured and available in real-time during a procedure. In this review, we present the preclinical work correlating CF and lesion sizes, the factors determining catheter contact in the human left atrium (LA), the impact of CF-sensing on the atrial fibrillation (AF) ablation procedure, and review work focused on establishing optimal CF parameters for ablation.

Catheter-Based Contact Force Sensing Technologies

The first of the catheter-based technologies to obtain a CE mark (2009) was the TactiCath[®] (St Jude Medical Inc., St Paul, MN, USA). This catheter uses three optical fibers between the second and third electrodes of the catheter and an elastic polymer catheter

Key Words:

Catheter Ablation, Atrial Fibrillation, Contact Force.

Disclosures: None.

Corresponding Author: Tom Wong

The Royal Brompton and Harefield NHS Foundation Trust Sydney Street, London, SW3 6NP. United Kingdom. tip.¹ The latter undergoes micro-deformations in response to contact which changes the wavelength of reflected infrared light transmitted by the optical fibers. The magnitude and orientation of the contact force may then be derived from the wavelength of reflected light at the three fibers.¹

The most recently CE marked of the contact force sensing technologies is the ThermoCool[®] SmartTouchTM Catheter (Biosense Webster Inc., Diamond Bar, CA, USA). Here the catheter the tip electrode is mounted on a precision spring permitting a small amount of electrode deflection. By measuring this deflection using location sensor coils at the proximal end of the spring, the system can calculate the force being exerted (and its orientation) using the known characteristics of the spring. The SmartTouch catheter integrates with the Carto³ (Biosense Webster Inc.) electroanatomic navigation system. During a case, the magnitude of contact force and its vector are displayed in real-time on the Carto³ display screen as well as the contact force waveform (Figure 1).

For the SmartTouch catheter, the reported sensitivity reported by the manufacturer is less than 1g of contact force. Data has been published for the Tacticath, where a comparison has been made between the measurements made by the catheter and a calibrated balance: this demonstrated the measurements by the catheter were highly sensitive and accurate (mean error ≤ 1 g).¹

Contact Force and Ablation

In vitro work with non-irrigated catheters using temperature-

Table 1	Clinica effectiv	Clinical studies assessing ablation efficacy with respect to catheter contact force: methods used to assess efficacy and cut off values for effective ablation								
Author	Number ofOperatorPatientsBlinded to CF		AF Subtype	Method to judge ablation efficacy	Suboptimal Ablation	Effective Ablation				
Reddy ⁴⁰	32	No	PAF	12 months recurrence of symptoms	CF <10g; FTI<500g.s	CF>20g FTI>1000g.s				
Haldar ²⁸	40	In half of cases	35% PAF	Acute PV reconnection in a 7 segment model per PV pair	CF 14.5g	CF 19.6g				
Kumar ²⁷	12	Yes	PAF	Acute PV reconnection in a 5 segment model per PV pair	LPV: CF 9g, FTI 173g.s RPV: CF 11g, FTI 282g.s	LPV: CF 20g, FTI 436g.s RPV: CF 24g, FTI 609g.s				
Kumar ⁴⁷	20	Yes	PAF	EGM criteria for transmurality ⁴⁶		CF>16g, FTI >404g.s				
Neuzil ³⁹	40	Yes	PAF	PV reconnection at 3 month protocol-driven restudy in a 5 segment model per PV pair	CF 15.5g Minimum CF 3.6g Minimum FTI 118g.s	FTI>400g.s CF 19.5g Minimum CF 8.1g Minimum FTI 232g.s				
Ullah ²⁹	60	No	Persistent AF	Reconnecting segments in a 12 segment model per PV pair at redo procedure (median 8 months from index procedure)	CF 11.5g FTI 231g.s	CF 12.5g FTI 231g.s				
Sohns ⁵³	6	No	PAF	MRI-defined scar in 5mm2 zone		>1,200g.s				
	ware DV-Dules	anami Vain. CE-Ca	ntest Ferres FTI-I	Fores Times Integrals I DV-I oft Dulmonous Visin, DDV-	Dight Dulmanawy Vain					

EGM=Electrogram; PV=Pulmonary Vein; CF=Contact Force; FTI=Force Time Integral; LPV=Left Pulmonary Vein; RPV=Right Pulmonary Vein

controlled ablation demonstrated a linear relationship between CF and lesion size, with the largest difference between no contact and being in contact with tissue.² Over a wide range of contact forces (0-400N), there was an increase in lesion size with increasing CF (as long as the electrode tip temperature was maintained at the pre-set value and contact was maintained).² The increase of lesion size with force is small such that a in a study comparing 10g to 20g of contact, no difference in lesion size was found.³ Because the power output of non-irrigated catheters is controlled by the catheter temperature the effect of changes in contact force is minimized. Poorer contact entails more power output to reach the same temperatures² and since lesion size relates to temperature at the electrode tip,⁴ similar lesion sizes are therefore produced.

Conversely, if power controlled ablation is used, there is a significant relationship between lesion size and tissue contact.⁵ High contact and increased power is associated with an increase in steam pops and impedance rises following rapid, excessive electrode temperature rises.⁵ Irrigated ablation is not temperature controlled and thus lesion size is significantly greater at a force of 30g compared to 10g in vitro.⁶ Even with temperature-controlled power-limited ablation, in an in vitro model, where fluid flow external to the catheter is utilized to cool the catheter tip, lesion size increases with catheter contact before a plateau is attained.⁷

These proof of principle studies used catheter rigs where catheter tip force was extrapolated from the force loaded onto the catheter. Similar technologies in vivo demonstrate that increased CF is associated with larger and more transmural lesions⁸ but also more steam pops.⁹ These systems have the limitation that force measurement is not as accurate because of friction between the catheter and the sheath which varies with sheath deflection. Irrigated tip force-sensing catheters have further examined the impact of different levels of CF on lesion size and also the interplay of this variable with the ablation power. Increased CF is associated with increased tissue temperature at 3 and 7 mm away from the ETI, and is associated with increased lesion size at a given level of CF, as is increasing ablation power.¹ Increasing CF is also associated with an increased incidence of thrombus formation at the electrode edge, especially with increasing power, and a similar relationship is also apparent for steam pops.^{1,10}

Within the beating heart, even within the fibrillating atrium, it would be expected that contact will be dynamic rather than static. Such dynamic contact has been simulated in an in vitro setting where constant (static) contact has been found to produce the largest lesions while variable and intermittent contact produce progressively smaller lesions.¹¹ Therefore, the dynamic quality of contact between the electrode and tissue is also of great importance in the efficacy of lesion formation. A measure termed the force time integral (FTI) has therefore been proposed as a measure of catheter contact during ablation. This is the area under the force-time curve and incorporates both the variation in CF during an ablation and also ablation duration. The FTI has been found to correlate with the lesion volume in in vitro experiments.¹¹

Contact Force in The Left Atrium

Better electrode-tissue contact results in a greater proportion of the delivered power contributing to the resistive heating of the tissue, rather than wasted in the blood stream. Consequently, this can lead to larger, more likely transmural lesions but also increases the risk of complications through excessive tissue heating. In an ex vivo porcine heart study, a force of 417±167g could perforate un-ablated left atrium, while ablation reduced the force needed to perforate.¹² A further study of in vivo porcine hearts found that the lowest CF recorded to cause perforation was 77g, with a force of 158.4 ± 55.4 needed to perforate unablated left atrium.13 A study in patients undergoing AF ablation demonstrated that the actual contact forces exerted on the myocardium vary significantly among operators during mapping and ablation when they were asked to maintain what they perceived (without CF-sensing technology) to be 'good contact'.14 This included multiple high force events defined as the contact force exceeded 100g for 200ms, with six of the thirty four patients having over 40 such instances.14 These episodes occurred during catheter manipulation as well as ablation. A further study where operators also blinded to CF measurements mapped around the pulmonary veins specifically found a significant variation in the CF by location, with points taken around the left veins having lower CF than the right side, and the LA/left atrial appendage ridge points having the lowest CF.15

One would assume that having access to CF data would therefore reduce the risk of complications such as cardiac perforation, as high force episodes could be reduced. A retrospective study including 557 patients undergoing AF ablation demonstrated that the use of CF-sensing catheters was associated with a significant reduction in the rate of major complications (2.1 vs 7.8%, p=0.01) including cardiac perforation (0 vs 3.3%, p=0.021).¹⁶ However other studies have shown no reduction in complications with CF-sensing data available.¹⁷⁻¹⁹

There are areas around the pulmonary veins which are more resistant to electrical isolation²⁰ and have a higher frequency of both acute and chronic reconnection.²¹ The intervenous ridges and pulmonary veinleft atrial appendage ridge are important areas in this respect.^{20,21} The reason for this locational variation in the efficacy of ablation may relate variation in wall thickness and texture,²² resulting in differences in the compliance of different regions,²³⁻²⁶ thus changing the quality of the contact with the catheter. While availability of CF data could affect the CF applied by the operator during LA mapping and ablation, there are other additional factors which also play a role in determining contact in the LA. Respiratory motion may affect CF, with lesions delivered during apnea having a higher average contact force and force time integral than those during ventilation.²⁷ During wide area circumferential ablation, the CF varies by location, with lower forces on the left side and anteriorly.^{26,28} In those ablated with the operator blinded to CF data, the CF is significantly lower during ablation around the LA/left atrial appendage ridge compared with cases where CF data was available.²⁸ The type of trans-septal sheath used to deliver the ablation catheter during ablation, whether manual non-steerable or steerable also affected the distribution of contact forces around the WACA (Figure 2).²⁹

The quality of contact between the catheter and myocardium is not just reflected by the mean CF but also by the stability of the contact force waveform, quantified as the CF variability (CFV) (Figure 3).²⁶

The greater the mean CF applied, the greater the CFV. This may be because at low CF the myocardium has a large capacity for stretching and can buffer sources of variability such as cardiac motion from affecting contact with the catheter; at higher CF, CFV increases, suggesting that less of this variability is buffered by the tissue and more transmitted to the catheter tip. Other factors have also been



ure 1: electroanatomic navigation system. Highlighted are the contact force, contact force vector and the contact force waveform for the contact between the catheter and the myocardium found to increase the CFV: sinus rhythm rather than AF (presumably because of increased cardiac movement); stiffer robotic sheaths, and LA location. Apnea has also been found to be associated with a reduction in the variability of the applied CF.²⁷ This variability of the CF is of relevance to ablation as there is evidence that for the same FTI, a higher CFV can result in a lower ablation efficacy (Figure 4).²⁶

Impact of CF-Sensing on Clinical AF Ablation

One single center 38 patient prospective randomized study has been published assessing the impact of CF-sensing on AF ablation. A non-randomized prospective single-arm study in which 160 patients were ablated at 21 sites has been also published³⁰ as well as prospective, non-randomized studies enrolling around 20-30 patients in the CF-sensing arm and comparing with a non-CF sensing group.^{28,31-34} Aside from these, multicenter registries,^{16,17,19} including 200-600 patients have also been published. The results from these studies are discussed below.

A limitation in all but two^{18,28} of the two arm studies published to date is that there has been some variation in the equipment used in the two study groups, namely the ablation catheter or mapping systems. This could introduce bias based on the handling characteristics of the CF-sensing catheter itself compared with non-CF sensing catheters, rather than its ability to measure CF. Moreover, the use of CF-sensing generally requires the most up to date iterations of electroanatomic navigation systems. In non-CF sensing groups, some of the cases could conceivably be performed using older systems - previous studies have demonstrated differences in procedural parameters between different mapping systems³⁵ and different versions of the same mapping system.³⁶

The use of CF-sensing catheters has been described to be associated with a reduction in fluoroscopy times,^{17,19,32,34} though in two studies fluoroscopy times were found to be longer in the CFsensing group.^{16,31} Procedure times were also shorter in the CFsensing arms of the above studies,^{17,32–34} other than in one study where it was significantly longer where CF data were available.³¹ In the randomized trial, procedure but not fluoroscopy times were shorter when CF data were available to the operator.¹⁸

While the above procedural parameters are of importance, a key factor determining the utility of CF-sensing is clinical efficacy. Success rates have been compared in some of the publications to date.^{17–19,31,32,34} In some cases, there was an improvement in success rates with the use of CF-sensing.^{17,19,31,32} In one of these studies, a benefit in terms of success rates was only observed for patients in PAF rather than persistent AF.¹⁹ In another study, exclusively examining persistent AF patients, an improvement in ablation success rates was only observed when CF-sensing was used with the remote robotic navigation system and not when used with manual ablation.¹⁷ Other studies, including the prospective randomized one, have not observed an improvement in success rates when CF-sensing was used.^{18,34}

CF-sensing catheters have also been found to be associated with a reduction in procedure times in hybrid epicardial (using a bipolar RF catheter)/endocardial AF ablation procedures, in a study comparing the data with a historical cohort where a non CF-sensing catheter was used for the endocardial ablation.³⁷ On comparison with the second generation cryoballoon, in a multicenter non-randomized study of 376 patients with PAF, the procedure times for CF-sensing catheters are significantly longer without a difference in fluoroscopy or overall complication rates, and with no difference in success rates



at 18 months.38

Clearly, further, larger prospective randomized and preferably multicenter trials are needed to clarify the impact of CF-sensing on procedure parameters and success rates.

Optimizing CF Parameters During Ablation

An important point with regard to the success rates from AF ablation procedures is that it is unlikely that simply having CF-data available will improve outcomes: it more likely that using the data to maintain optimal ablation CF will make the difference. In this respect it is interesting that in the SMART-AF trial, cases where the operator had maintained the CF within their self-determined optimal range \geq 80% of the time were associated with a significant improvement in success rates, with such procedures over 4 times as likely to be successful than those where this was not the case.³⁰ This then raises the important question as to what the optimal CF parameters for ablation should be.

Contact force during ablation predicts acute wide area circumferential ablation (WACA) reconnection in patients with PAF, with sites of pulmonary vein reconnection having a lower average contact force^{27,28} and FTI during ablation.²⁷ At 3 months' follow up, segments within a WACA line ablated with a minimum force time

integral below 400g.s had a greater chance of reconnection among PAF patients.³⁹ At 12 months of follow up, the average contact force, FTI and incidence of low CF during ablation are predictive of procedural success in PAF patients.⁴⁰

The aim of a radiofrequency application during AF ablation is the generation of a transmural lesion. This results in a persistent barrier to electrical conduction or the elimination of a driver. At a procedural level, this is best reflected by an improvement in the single procedure success rate for the ablation. Clearly, this is the most relevant outcome measure clinically. CF parameters have been compared between cases with and without a recurrence of symptoms by Reddy et al.,⁴⁰ (Table 1), with higher CFs during ablation observed in those without recurrence. An improvement in success rates may not necessarily mean that the ablation procedure has been more efficient: this would be reflected by a reduction in the procedure length, for example. In order to make procedures more efficient, the aim should be for every radiofrequency application to be contributory to the success of the procedure. This would lead to shorter procedures and potentially less risk of complications. Moreover, suboptimal applications may lead to short term procedural success but long-term failure - by causing tissue edema and an incomplete transmural lesion. Consequently, it is useful to be able to assess the efficacy of individual radiofrequency applications.

In preclinical studies, the efficacy of an individual ablation is relatively straightforward to judge as histological lesion dimensions are available.^{2,41} Lesion histology is not available for clinical studies though, and therefore alternative measures of the effect of ablation are used. Classically, the attenuation of the electrogram has been used to judge the efficacy of an individual ablation. Unipolar atrial electrogram attenuation has been found to be associated with transmurality of ablative lesions.⁴² Significantly more amplitude reduction in the bipolar signal during sinus rhythm and AF with transmural lesions is seen in vitro, with a reduction of $\geq 60\%$ having a high specificity for lesion transmurality.⁴³ In clinical studies, an $\geq 80\%$ reduction in electrogram amplitude has been targeted.^{21,44} Electrogram attenuation has been found to correlate poorly with CF applied during ablation.^{26,45} Changes in sinus rhythm electrogram



morphology have been shown to be predictive of transmurality of ablation lesions in a porcine model by Otomo et al.,⁴⁶ In this case, for unipolar signals a loss of a negative deflection was associated with transmurality, while in the case of bipolar signals, the changes associated with the latter were dependent on the orientation of the catheter to the myocardium. One group has used these criteria for bipolar signals to judge ablation efficacy and found that CF parameters were sensitive and specific for identifying transmurality based on electrogram parameters.⁴⁷ Another group found no relationship between CF parameters and transmurality as suggested by the above electrogram morphology changes.²⁶

The most commonly employed model for assessing ablation efficacy is reconnection of the WACA lines^{27,28,39} (Table 1). In this approach, the ipsilateral WACA is divided into five to twelve segments and efficacy is based on whether that segment reconnects or not. The disadvantage here is that target parameters for individual radiofrequency applications are being assessed based on the response of a region, quite often with overlapping lesions, to ablation. In most of these studies, operators were blinded to CF measurements (Table 1): such blinding serves to exaggerate the differences between ineffective and effective ablations as a lack of knowledge of CF allow for a greater range of CF to be applied and therefore makes it difficult to establish where the actual threshold for effective ablation lies. Based on these studies, a mean ablation CF of at least 15g and FTI of >400gs would appear to be associated with a reduced risk of an ablation being in a reconnecting segment.

While histological lesion parameters are not available for clinical cases, work has been done using cardiac MRI to attempt to image ablation lesions. McGann et al., described a methodology for imaging LA scar using delayed enhancement MRI (DE-MRI) following pulmonary vein isolation, and the burden of LA scar they observed correlated with arrhythmia recurrence.48 This group went on further to demonstrate that areas of DE-MRI enhancement correlate with areas of electrical scar (R2=0.57) and that DE-MRI imaging could be used to identify breaks in the pulmonary vein isolation lines.⁴⁹ In a blinded analysis using pre- and post-ablation MRI images, another group found that investigators were able to identify ablated LA myocardium in only 60% of cases, with a poor ability to distinguish ostial from circumferential ablation lesions.⁵⁰ This contrasts with another report in which ablated myocardium could be identified in 100% of cases on DE-MRI.⁵¹ These findings suggest MRI may be useful in determining the sites of ablation lesions but the difference in the reported reliabilities may relate to the signal intensity thresholds being used to assign scar on MRI. To address this, recent work has correlated macroscopic scar volumes with DE-MRI imaging scar volumes in the right atria of 8 swine: based on this, DE-MRI signal intensity thresholds have been proposed which allow the best approximation of the macroscopic scar volume.52

Contact force parameters have been compared with MRI-imaged atrial scar by Sohns et al.⁵³ Table 1. In this study of six patients, the FTI of ablation was correlated with DE-MRI scar. In order for this comparison to occur though, the FTI was not examined from the perspective of a single radiofrequency application, but in a subdivision of 1cm zones. Increasing FTI above 1,200g.s was associated with a significant increase in the proportion of a 5mm2 region of myocardium exhibiting DE-MRI scar (below this FTI value, the increase in the scar burden in that zone with an increase in FTI was small). This study therefore raises the possibility of using cardiac MRI to assess



ablation efficacy clinically. The drawback here though is that the efficacy is being assessed at a MRI-zone level (albeit a small zone) rather than an individual radiofrequency application. This therefore relies on extremely accurate registration of each radiofrequency application between the electroanatomic navigation system and the MRI being used to judge scar. Moreover, this method is unable to account for any overlap in applications (for example through catheter drift even during a putative static application). It may be for these reasons that the threshold for effective ablation is much higher in this study compared with the other work presented in Table 1.

An alternative approach to clinically assess the efficacy of each individual radiofrequency application based on the impedance drop/ FTI relationship has also been used.^{26,45} For persistent AF patients, the relationship was found to be logarithmic with a plateau at 500g.s.⁴⁵ This method was also used to investigate the impact of contact force variability and catheter drift on the efficacy of ablation (Figure 4).²⁶ Based on this work, maximal efficacy is provided by parallel catheter contact with CFV \leq 5g, catheter drift \leq 3.5mm and there is no benefit in terms of biophysical efficacy from ablation beyond 500g.s.

Such detailed optimisation of catheter contact during ablation is now possible with the introduction of automated lesion marker placement software such as the Visitag upgrade for Carto.³ In a study by Anter et al.,⁵⁴ such an algorithm was used and found to be associated with lower rates of acute pulmonary vein reconnection but not improved success rates at 6 months. The limitation of that study though was that only catheter displacement and impedance drop were used by the annotation algorithm. The incorporation of CF parameters could be used to further refine the targets for ablation. A randomized trial where one group was ablated with optimised CF targets and the other without CF sensing could be conducted to definitively prove the utility of CF-sensing to the ablation procedure. **Conclusions**

The availability of real time catheter-based CF-sensing holds great potential for improving the safety and success rates of AF ablation procedures by reducing suboptimal and excessive CF during ablation. Optimal CF parameters for ablation remain to be established, and one would hope that their adoption would help to optimize each individual radiofrequency application, improving procedural efficacy. Multicenter prospective randomized data are lacking in this field and are required to definitively prove the argument for the adoption of this technology and the CF thresholds required during ablation.

References

- Yokoyama K, Nakagawa H, Shah DC, Lambert H, Leo G, Aeby N, Ikeda A, Pitha JV, Sharma T, Lazzara R, Jackman WM. Novel contact force sensor incorporated in irrigated radiofrequency ablation catheter predicts lesion size and incidence of steam pop and thrombus. Circ. Arrhythm. Electrophysiol. 2008; 1:354–362.
- Haines DE. Determinants of lesion size during radiofrequency catheter ablation: The role of electrode-tissue contact pressure and duration of energy delivery. J. Cardiovasc. Electrophysiol. 1991; 2:509–515.
- Petersen HH, Chen X, Pietersen A, Svendsen JH, Haunso S. Temperaturecontrolled radiofrequency ablation of cardiac tissue: an in vitro study of the impact of electrode orientation, electrode tissue contact pressure and external convective cooling. J. Interv. Card. Electrophysiol. 1999; 3:257–262.
- Haines DE, Watson DD. Tissue heating during radiofrequency catheter ablation: A thermodynamic model and observations in isolated perfused and superfused canine right ventricular free wall. Pacing Clin. Electrophysiol. 1989; 12:962–976.
- Avitall B, Mughal K, Hare J, Helms R, Krum D. The Effects of Electrode-Tissue Contact on Radiofrequency Lesion Generation. Pacing Clin. Electrophysiol. 1997; 20:2899–2910.
- Stagegaard N, Petersen HH, Chen X, Svendsen JH. Indication of the radiofrequency induced lesion size by pre-ablation measurements. Europace. 2005; 7:525–534.
- Eick OJ, Gerritse B, Schumacher B. Popping Phenomena in Temperature-Controlled Radiofrequency Ablation: When and Why Do They Occur? Pacing Clin. Electrophysiol. 2000; 23:253–258.
- Okumura Y, Johnson SB, Bunch TJ, Henz BD, O'Brien CJ, Packer DL. A Systematical Analysis of In Vivo Contact Forces on Virtual Catheter Tip/ Tissue Surface Contact during Cardiac Mapping and Intervention. J. Cardiovasc. Electrophysiol. 2008; 19:632–640.
- Di Biase L, Natale A, Barrett C, Tan C, Elayi CS, Ching CK, Wang P, Al-Ahmad A, Arruda M, Burkhardt JD, Wisnoskey BJ, Chowdhury P, De Marco S, Armaganijan L, Litwak KN, Schweikert RA, Cummings JE. Relationship Between Catheter Forces, Lesion Characteristics, "Popping," and Char Formation: Experience with Robotic Navigation System. J. Cardiovasc. Electrophysiol. 2009; 20:436–440.
- Thiagalingam A, D'Avila A, Foley L, Guerrero JL, Lambert H, Leo G, Ruskin JN, Reddy VY. Importance of catheter contact force during irrigated radiofrequency ablation: evaluation in a porcine ex vivo model using a force-sensing catheter. J. Cardiovasc. Electrophysiol. 2010; 21:806–811.
- Shah DC, Lambert H, Nakagawa H, Langenkamp A, Aeby N, Leo G. Area Under the Real-Time Contact Force Curve (Force-Time Integral) Predicts Radiofrequency Lesion Size in an In Vitro Contractile Model. J. Cardiovasc. Electrophysiol. 2010; 21:1038–1043.
- Shah D, Lambert H, Langenkamp A, Vanenkov Y, Leo G, Gentil-Baron P, Walpoth B. Catheter tip force required for mechanical perforation of porcine cardiac chambers. Europace. 2011; 13:277 –283.

- Perna F, Heist EK, Danik SB, Barrett CD, Ruskin JN, Mansour M. Assessment of the Catheter Tip Contact Force Resulting in Cardiac Perforation in the Swine Atria Using the Force Sensing Technology. Circ. Arrhythm. Electrophysiol. 2011; 4:218–224.
- 14. Kuck K-H, Reddy VY, Schmidt B, Natale A, Neuzil P, Saoudi N, Kautzner J, Herrera C, Hindricks G, Jaïs P, Nakagawa H, Lambert H, Shah DC. A novel radiofrequency ablation catheter using contact force sensing: Toccata study. Heart Rhythm. 2012; 9:18–23.
- 15. Schluermann F, Krauss T, Biermann J, Hartmann M, Trolese L, Pache G, Bode C, Asbach S. In vivo contact force measurements and correlation with left atrial anatomy during catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation. Europace. 2015;euu410.
- Akca F, Janse P, Theuns DAMJ, Szili-Torok T. A prospective study on safety of catheter ablation procedures: Contact force guided ablation could reduce the risk of cardiac perforation. Int. J. Cardiol. 2015; 179:441–448.
- 17. Ullah W, Hunter RJ, Haldar S, Mclean A, Dhinoja M, Sporton S, Earley MJ, Lorgat F, Wong T, Schilling RJ. Comparison of Robotic and Manual Persistent AF Ablation Using Catheter Contact Force Sensing: An International Multicenter Registry Study. Pacing Clin. Electrophysiol. 2014; 37:1427–1435.
- Kimura M, Sasaki S, Owada S, Horiuchi D, Sasaki K, Itoh T, Ishida Y, Kinjo T, Tomita H, Okumura K. Comparison of Lesion Formation between Contact Force-Guided and non-Guided Circumferential Pulmonary Vein Isolation: A Prospective, Randomized Study. Heart Rhythm. 2014; 11:984–991.
- Jarman JWE, Panikker S, Das M, Wynn GJ, Ullah W, Kontogeorgis A, Haldar SK, Patel PJ, Hussain W, Markides V, Gupta D, Schilling RJ, Wong T. Relationship Between Contact Force Sensing Technology and Medium Term Outcome of Atrial Fibrillation Ablation: A Multicenter Study of 600 Patients. J. Cardiovasc. Electrophysiol. [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2015 Jan 14];Available from: http:// onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/jce.12606/abstract
- Kistler PM, Ho SY, Rajappan K, Morper M, Harris S, Abrams D, Sporton SC, Schilling RJ. Electrophysiologic and anatomic characterization of sites resistant to electrical isolation during circumferential pulmonary vein ablation for atrial fibrillation: a prospective study. J. Cardiovasc. Electrophysiol. 2007; 18:1282–1288.
- Rajappan K, Kistler PM, Earley MJ, Thomas G, Izquierdo M, Sporton SC, Schilling RJ. Acute and chronic pulmonary vein reconnection after atrial fibrillation ablation: a prospective characterization of anatomical sites. Pacing Clin. Electrophysiol. 2008; 31:1598–1605.
- 22. Ho SY, McCarthy KP. Anatomy of the Left Atrium for Interventional Electrophysiologists. Pacing Clin. Electrophysiol. 2009; 33:620–627.
- Hoit BD, Walsh RA. Regional atrial distensibility. Am. J. Physiol. 1992; 262:H1356–H1360.
- Hoit BD, Shao Y, Tsai LM, Patel R, Gabel M, Walsh RA. Altered left atrial compliance after atrial appendectomy. Influence on left atrial and ventricular filling. Circ. Res. 1993; 72:167–175.
- 25. Davis CA, Rembert JC, Greenfield JC. Compliance of left atrium with and without left atrium appendage. Am. J. Physiol. 1990; 259:H1006–H1008.
- Ullah W, Hunter RJ, Baker V, Dhinoja MB, Sporton S, Earley MJ, Schilling RJ. Factors Affecting Catheter Contact in the Human Left Atrium and their Impact on Ablation Efficacy. J. Cardiovasc. Electrophysiol. 2014;
- Kumar S, Morton JB, Halloran K, Spence SJ, Lee G, Wong MCG, Kistler PM, Kalman JM. Effect of respiration on catheter-tissue contact force during ablation of atrial arrhythmias. Heart Rhythm. 2012; 9:1041–1047.
- 28. Haldar S, Jarman JWE, Panikker S, Jones DG, Salukhe T, Gupta D, Wynn G, Hussain W, Markides V, Wong T. Contact force sensing technology identifies sites of inadequate contact and reduces acute pulmonary vein reconnection: A prospective case control study. Int. J. Cardiol. 2013; 168:1160–1166.
- Ullah W, Hunter RJ, Mclean A, Dhinoja M, Earley MJ, Sporton S, Schilling RJ. Impact of Steerable Sheaths on Contact Forces and Reconnection Sites in Ablation for Persistent Atrial Fibrillation. J. Cardiovasc. Electrophysiol.

[Internet]. 2014 [cited 2015 Jan 14];Available from: http://onlinelibrary.wiley. com/doi/10.1111/jce.12573/abstract

- 30. Natale A, Reddy VY, Monir G, Wilber DJ, Lindsay BD, McElderry HT, Kantipudi C, Mansour MC, Melby DP, Packer DL, Nakagawa H, Zhang B, Stagg RB, Boo LM, Marchlinski FE. Paroxysmal AF Catheter Ablation With a Contact Force Sensing CatheterResults of the Prospective, Multicenter SMART-AF Trial. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol. 2014; 64:647–656.
- 31. Andrade JG, Monir G, Pollak SJ, Khairy P, Dubuc M, Roy D, Talajic M, Deyell M, Rivard L, Thibault B, Guerra PG, Nattel S, Macle L. Pulmonary vein isolation using "contact force" ablation: The effect on dormant conduction and long-term freedom from recurrent atrial fibrillation—A prospective study. Heart Rhythm. 2014; 11:1919–1924.
- 32. Marijon E, Fazaa S, Guy-Moyat B, Bouzeman A, Providencia R, Treguer F, Combes N, Boveda S, Combes S, Albenque J-P. Real-Time Contact Force Sensing for Pulmonary Vein Isolation in the Setting of Paroxysmal Atrial Fibrillation: Procedural and One-Year Results. J. Cardiovasc. Electrophysiol. 2013;
- 33. Martinek M, Lemes C, Sigmund E, Derndorfer M, Aichinger J, Winter S, Nesser H-J, Pürerfellner H. Clinical impact of an open-irrigated radiofrequency catheter with direct force measurement on atrial fibrillation ablation. Pacing Clin. Electrophysiol. PACE. 2012; 35:1312–1318.
- 34. Wakili R, Clauss S, Schmidt V, Ulbrich M, Hahnefeld A, Schüssler F, Siebermair J, Kääb S, Estner HL. Impact of real-time contact force and impedance measurement in pulmonary vein isolation procedures for treatment of atrial fibrillation. Clin. Res. Cardiol. Off. J. Ger. Card. Soc. 2014; 103:97–106.
- 35. Khaykin Y, Oosthuizen R, Zarnett L, Wulffhart ZA, Whaley B, Hill C, Giewercer D, Verma A. CARTO-guided vs. NavX-guided pulmonary vein antrum isolation and pulmonary vein antrum isolation performed without 3-D mapping: effect of the 3-D mapping system on procedure duration and fluoroscopy time. J. Interv. Card. Electrophysiol. 2011; 30:233–240.
- 36. Stabile G, Scaglione M, Greco M del, Ponti RD, Bongiorni MG, Zoppo F, Soldati E, Marazzi R, Marini M, Gaita F, Iuliano A, Bertaglia E. Reduced fluoroscopy exposure during ablation of atrial fibrillation using a novel electroanatomical navigation system: a multicentre experience. Europace. 2012; 14:60–65.
- Kumar N, Pison L, Lozekoot P, Choudhury R, La Meir M, Gelsomino S, Crijns H, Maessen J. The symbiosis of contact force catheter use for hybrid ablation for atrial fibrillation. Neth. Heart J. Mon. J. Neth. Soc. Cardiol. Neth. Heart Found. 2015;
- 38. Squara F, Zhao A, Marijon E, Latcu DG, Providencia R, Giovanni GD, Jauvert G, Jourda F, Chierchia G-B, Asmundis CD, Ciconte G, Alonso C, Grimard C, Boveda S, Cauchemez B, Saoudi N, Brugada P, Albenque J-P, Thomas O. Comparison between radiofrequency with contact force-sensing and second-generation cryoballoon for paroxysmal atrial fibrillation catheter ablation: a multicentre European evaluation. Europace. 2015; 17:718–724.
- Neuzil P, Reddy VY, Kautzner J, Petru J, Wichterle D, Shah D, Lambert H, Yulzari A, Wissner E, Kuck K-H. Electrical Reconnection Following PVI is Contingent on Contact Force during Initial Treatment - Results From the EFFICAS I Study. Circ. Arrhythm. Electrophysiol. 2013; 6:327–333.
- 40. Reddy VY, Shah D, Kautzner J, Schmidt B, Saoudi N, Herrera C, Jaïs P, Hindricks G, Peichl P, Yulzari A, Lambert H, Neuzil P, Natale A, Kuck K-H. The relationship between contact force and clinical outcome during radiofrequency catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation in the TOCCATA study. Heart Rhythm. 2012; 9:1789–1795.
- 41. Nakagawa H, Yamanashi WS, Pitha JV, Arruda M, Wang X, Ohtomo K, Beckman KJ, McClelland JH, Lazzara R, Jackman WM. Comparison of In Vivo Tissue Temperature Profile and Lesion Geometry for Radiofrequency Ablation With a Saline-Irrigated Electrode Versus Temperature Control in a Canine Thigh Muscle Preparation. Circulation. 1995; 91:2264–2273.
- 42. Gepstein L, Hayam G, Shpun S, Cohen D, Ben-Haim SA. Atrial Linear Ablations

in Pigs : Chronic Effects on Atrial Electrophysiology and Pathology. Circulation. 1999; 100:419–426.

- 43. Sanchez JE, Kay GN, Benser ME, Hall JA, Walcott GP, Smith WM, Ideker RE. Identification of transmural necrosis along a linear catheter ablation lesion during atrial fibrillation and sinus rhythm. J. Interv. Card. Electrophysiol. 2003; 8:9–17.
- 44. Pappone C, Rosanio S, Oreto G, Tocchi M, Gugliotta F, Vicedomini G, Salvati A, Dicandia C, Mazzone P, Santinelli V, Gulletta S, Chierchia S. Circumferential radiofrequency ablation of pulmonary vein ostia: A new anatomic approach for curing atrial fibrillation. Circulation. 2000; 102:2619–2628.
- 45. Ullah W, Hunter RJ, Baker V, Dhinoja M, Sporton S, Earley MJ, Schilling RJ. Target Indices for Clinical Ablation in Atrial Fibrillation: Insights from Contact Force, Electrogram and Biophysical Parameter Analysis. Circ. Arrhythm. Electrophysiol. 2014; 7:63–68.
- 46. Otomo K, Uno K, Fujiwara H, Isobe M, Iesaka Y. Local unipolar and bipolar electrogram criteria for evaluating the transmurality of atrial ablation lesions at different catheter orientations relative to the endocardial surface. Heart Rhythm. 2010; 7:1291–1300.
- 47. Kumar S, Chan M, Lee J, Wong MCG, Yudi M, Morton JB, Spence SJ, Halloran K, Kistler PM, Kalman JM. Catheter-Tissue Contact Force Determines Atrial Electrogram Characteristics Before and Lesion Efficacy After Antral Pulmonary Vein Isolation in Humans. J. Cardiovasc. Electrophysiol. 2013;
- 48. McGann CJ, Kholmovski EG, Oakes RS, Blauer JJE, Daccarett M, Segerson N, Airey KJ, Akoum N, Fish E, Badger TJ, DiBella EVR, Parker D, MacLeod RS, Marrouche NF. New Magnetic Resonance Imaging-Based Method for Defining the Extent of Left Atrial Wall Injury After the Ablation of Atrial Fibrillation. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol. 2008; 52:1263–1271.
- 49. Badger TJ, Daccarett M, Akoum NW, Adjei-Poku YA, Burgon NS, Haslam TS, Kalvaitis S, Kuppahally S, Vergara G, McMullen L, Anderson PA, Kholmovski E, MacLeod RS, Marrouche NF. Evaluation of Left Atrial Lesions After Initial and Repeat Atrial Fibrillation Ablation Lessons Learned From Delayed-Enhancement MRI in Repeat Ablation Procedures. Circ. Arrhythm. Electrophysiol. 2010; 3:249–259.
- 50. Hunter RJ, Jones DA, Boubertakh R, Malcolme-Lawes LC, Kanagaratnam P, Juli CF, Davies DW, Peters NS, Baker V, Earley MJ, Sporton S, Davies LC, Westwood M, Petersen SE, Schilling RJ. Diagnostic Accuracy of Cardiac Magnetic Resonance Imaging in the Detection and Characterization of Left Atrial Catheter Ablation Lesions: A Multicenter Experience. J. Cardiovasc. Electrophysiol. 2013; 24:396–403.
- Peters DC, Wylie JV, Hauser TH, Kissinger KV, Botnar RM, Essebag V, Josephson ME, Manning WJ. Detection of Pulmonary Vein and Left Atrial Scar after Catheter Ablation with Three-dimensional Navigator-gated Delayed Enhancement MR Imaging: Initial Experience. Radiology. 2007; 243:690–695.
- 52. Harrison JL, Jensen HK, Peel SA, Chiribiri A, Grøndal AK, Bloch LØ, Pedersen SF, Bentzon JF, Kolbitsch C, Karim R, Williams SE, Linton NW, Rhode KS, Gill J, Cooklin M, Rinaldi CA, Wright M, Kim WY, Schaeffter T, Razavi RS, O'Neill MD. Cardiac magnetic resonance and electroanatomical mapping of acute and chronic atrial ablation injury: a histological validation study. Eur. Heart J. 2014;eht560.
- 53. Sohns C, Karim R, Harrison J, Arujuna A, Linton N, Sennett R, Lambert H, Leo G, Williams S, Razavi R, Wright M, Schaeffter T, O'neill M, Rhode K. Quantitative Magnetic Resonance Imaging Analysis of the Relationship Between Contact Force and Left Atrial Scar Formation After Catheter Ablation of Atrial Fibrillation. J. Cardiovasc. Electrophysiol. 2014; 25:138–145.
- 54. Anter E, Tschabrunn CM, Contreras-Valdes FM, Buxton AE, Josephson ME. Radiofrequency ablation annotation algorithm reduces the incidence of linear gaps and reconnection after pulmonary vein isolation. Heart Rhythm. 2014; 11:783–790.





www. jafib.com

Atrial Fibrillation Ablation in Adults With Repaired Congenital Heart Disease

Marta Acena MD, Ignasi Anguera MD PhD, Paolo D. Dallaglio MD, Marcos Rodriguez MD, Xavier Sabaté MD PhD

Heart Disease Institute, Bellvitge Biomedical Research Institute-IDIBELL, Bellvitge University Hospital.

Abstract

The incidence of atrial fibrillation (AF) in congenital heart disease (CHD) adults has increased in the past decades due to a longer life expectancy of this population where the subjects are exposed to cardiac overflow, overpressure and structural changes for years. The literature regarding AF ablation in repaired CHD adults emphasizes the importance of intracardiac echocardiography (ICE) to perform the transseptal puncture and the ablation procedure in the left atrium (LA), both effectively and safely. In small case control studies, where the predominant congenital cardiomyopathy was the atrial septal defect, the most common strategy for ablation was antral isolation of the pulmonary veins showing results, at one year follow-up, similar to those in the general population.

The positive results of AF ablation so far, in this specific population, widen the range of therapeutic options for a group of patients whose only chance has been pharmacological treatment, which has proved to be inefficacious in most of the cases and not free from adverse events.

Introduction

The management of congenital heart diseases (CHD) has much changed during the past few decades. The advances in surgical techniques and treatment of the associated comorbidities have significantly increased the life expectancy of this population. Consequently, the incidence of atrial arrhythmias, and especially atrial fibrillation (AF), has also increased as more patients reach the adulthood.1 The most studied and prevalent arrhythmia in CHD patients has always been the intra-atrial reentrant tachycardia which is closely related to the surgical procedure, but this is probably about to change as the incidence of AF in these patients is growing independently of the surgery.^{2,3,4,5} The prevalence of AF for the CHD population varies in the literature between 3.7 to 15%, a notoriously higher percentage than that of the general population which is around 0.95%.6.7,8 A different pathophysiology and the conjunction of risk factors (those factors present in the general population and those unique for these patients) could explain the increased prevalence. In a recent multicenter cohort of adults with tetralogy of Fallot, AF was the most prevalent atrial tachyarrhythmia

Key Words:

Atrial Fibrillation, Ablation, Congenital Heart Disease.

Disclosures: None.

Corresponding Author: I. Anguera Cardiology Department Bellvitge Hospital, L'Hospitalet Barcelona, Spain.

over the age of 55 years.⁹ The presence of a higher thromboembolic risk, the higher morbidity and mortality and the increased risk for heart failure in CHD patients deserve special attention.^{10,11} Antiarrhythmic drugs have been for a long time the only treatment used in CHD patients, not always with success. Koyak et al. in 2013 investigated the efficacy of antiarrhythmic drugs in 92 CHD patients with new onset supraventricular tachycardia, and 68% of them were AF.3 Class III drugs were the most effective to prevent recurrences but at the same time they were the drugs with more side effects (dizziness, bradycardia, intolerance) and all patients taking amiodarone presented thyroid toxicity, representing an important limitation for the treatment of this young population. Class I, II and IV antiarrhythmic drugs were not superior in preventing recurrences than no antiarrhythmic therapy. In addition, class I drugs are contraindicated in most cases due to the presence of structural heart disease and ventricular dysfunction. Therefore, sotalol remains the only option of treatment as it is one of the most effective drugs with no extra-cardiac toxicity (2/3 of patients were free from arrhythmia for at least one year follow-up). The limitations of antiarrhythmic drugs pave the way for AF ablation as an alternative of treatment, although the associated technical difficulties prevent its introduction in the majority of the EP labs.

Pathophysiology

The initiation of AF in CHD adults can be the result of several factors: a) left atrial (LA) dilation due to volume overload in the increased right-sided flow CHD or secondary to high systemic blood pressure or left ventricular dysfunction; it is well known the relationship between atrial dilation and the development of

 Summary of the three publications with the largest number of CHD repaired patients who underwent atrial fibrillation ablation

	Number of CHD patients	Groups	Type of AF	Ablation strategy	Success
Philip et al. 2012	36	All kind of CHD vs non- congenital structural heart disease (NCSHD)	Paroxysmal (72%) Persistent (27.7%)	PVI +SVC +other LA lines	84% patients free of symptomatic AF vs 86% in NCSHD at 300 days
Santangeli et al. 2011	39	Percutaneous device in ASD due to ostium secundum	Paroxysmal (33%) Persistent (67%)	PVI + SVC in paroxysmal/ PVI+SVC+post wall+septal LA+CFAEs in persistent or long standing AF	77% patients free of symptomatic and/or documented AF at 14+months
Lakkireddy et al. 2008	45	Surgical or percutaneously treated ASD and PFO patients vs age-gender matched controls	Paroxysmal (60%) Persistent (26%) Permanent (14%)	PVI + CTI	76% patients free of symptomatic and/or documented AF vs 82% in the control group at 15+4 months

fibrosis and electrical heterogeneity which is the cornerstone for the perpetuation of AF; LA dilation has been observed either in pre and post repaired patients, as surgery cannot prevent the initiation of atrial arrhythmias in most cases,^{8,12} b) incisional scarring predisposing to reentrant circuits (percutaneous closure of septal defects has been observed as a protector against AF); this circuits could explain the common coexistence of AF and atrial tachycardia that has been observed in these patients,¹³ c) sinus node disease (either primary or post surgery) which facilitates the activation of other atrial triggers, d) blood desaturation in chronic cyanotic patients has been reported as a possible independent factor for the development of AF, although this has not been demonstrated due to its relation to complex CHD and Eisenmenger syndrome with hemodynamic worsening.⁸

Risk Factors for The Development of Atrial Fibrillation

As previously mentioned, adult CHD patients are subjected to the usual risk factors of the general population (age, hypertension, functional class, obesity, diabetes...) and to some particular risk factors that only affect this group of patients: age at surgery, complexity of the CHD, complexity of surgery, diseases with increased right-sided flow or blood desaturation, among others. Gender seems not to play a role in CHD adults as it does in the general population.

In a study, conditions disproportionately associated with atrial fibrillation were left-sided obstructive lesions, incompletely palliated CHD, and, to a lesser extent, Fontan surgery.¹⁴ Older age, left atrial enlargement, lower left ventricular ejection fraction, and number of cardiac surgeries have been independently associated with AF.⁹ Atrial fibrillation is a well-recognized sequela of large, unrepaired atrial septal defects in adults. Early but not late (i.e., >40 years) closure of the atrial septal defect reduces its prevalence postoperatively.^{15,16}

Transseptal Puncture

One reason for many physicians to not include AF ablation in the treatment of CHD patients is the difficulty in performing the transseptal puncture. The modified anatomy makes the usual anatomical references and maneuvers to identify the fossa ovalis for a safe puncture useless. All publications regarding transseptal puncture in complex CHD or in simple CHD in which the atrial septum and/or its adjacent structures have been modified, are using intracardiac echocardiography (ICE) to access the left atrium. After femoral venous puncture, a phased-array ultrasound imaging catheter is advanced into the right atrium to obtain a direct view of the atrial septum and to localize a safe site for the puncture, as the usual pull back from the superior vena cava and jump into the fossa ovalis are not applicable. The transseptal puncture is performed as usual using a long transseptal sheath and a long needle.

The transseptal puncture technique using ICE has also been described in big detail and proved safe in patients with surgical interatrial patches and closure septal devices, the last ones more and more frequently used due to the widespread of percutaneous techniques. ICE is used to identify the portion of the septal wall not covered by the device, which can be found in a posteroinferior position in a majority of cases as the device is normally anterosuperiorly oriented¹⁷(Fig. 1). When a free portion of the wall is not present, transseptal puncture can be done through the closure device and ICE provides an essential support to directly visualize the appropriate site for the puncture. The technique for the perforation of percutaneous closure devices was first described in 2011 by Santangeli et al.¹² Briefly, once the needle had crossed the device, the 8Fr dilator was removed and an upsized 11Fr dilator was advanced over the wire to dilate the access site across the device. Finally, the transseptal sheath was introduced into the left atrium. No shunt was observed in the follow-up of these patients.

Another handicap when crossing a repaired interatrial septum is its thickness and/or stiffness. In some cases there can be also calcification of the patch or the septum itself. In these cases, perforation of the septum with the usual needle may not be possible. The use of a RF-assisted transseptal needle¹⁸ or a surgical electrocautery pen in the cut mode placed on the proximal hub of the needle while tenting of the septum can solve this problem.

Atrial Fibrillation Ablation Strategy and Results

Publications about AF ablation in CHD adults are scarce. With



Figure 1: Figure



respect to catheter ablation of AF, operators have largely mimicked and adapted standard strategies, including isolation of pulmonary venous antra (Fig. 2), connecting lesion sets to the left-sided AV annulus, and cavotricuspid isthmus ablation.¹ These complex procedures require careful anatomic planning and ideally utilize techniques for real-time and/or registered volume imaging of the heart to facilitate visualization of relevant anatomy.

There are only three reports with a considerable number of patients which are summarized in Table 1. The largest report was published in 2012 by Philip et al. who included all kind of CHD (61% of patients had an atrial septal defect) and reviewed prospectively 36 patients.¹⁹ A total of 34 patients had undergone some kind of reparation, a surgical intervention in the majority of them. These patients were compared to a control group of 355 patients with non-congenital structural heart disease (57% valvular heart disease). The last group was slightly older and had a higher prevalence of diabetes, hyperlipidemia and hypertension. Paroxysmal AF was the predominant type of AF in both groups. ICE was used during the transseptal puncture and to guide the position of the ablation catheter during ablation. An 8mm tip RF ablation catheter (70W, 55°C) was used to isolate the four pulmonary veins targeting the pulmonary vein antrum in all cases. The second site most approached was the superior vena cava. Other sites were the LA septum, the mitral isthmus or the coronary sinus. Intravenous heparin was administered during the procedure to maintain an activated clotting time of 350 to 400 seconds. After a mean of 300 days of follow-up, 84% of patients in the CHD group and 86% of patients in the non-congenital structural heart disease group were free of symptomatic AF under antiarrhythmic therapy. After 4 years, the proportion was 61 and 69%, respectively. The procedure failed in the only patient with Tetralogy of Fallot and also in a patient with transposition of the great vessels due to technical problems to reach the LA with the ablation catheter.

There are two other studies focused in adult patients with repaired atrial septal (ASD) defects. In 2008 Lakkireddy et al.¹⁷ reported 45 patients with atrial septal defect or patent foramen ovale repair, 22 surgically and 23 percutaneously. Pulmonary vein antral isolation was performed in all patients. Additional lines were done

if required (cavotricuspid isthmus in 6 patients and a figure of 8 flutter ablation in one case). The ablation catheter used was either an 8-mm non-irrigated or a 3.5-mm irrigated catheter. Warfarin was not discontinued for the procedure and additional enoxaparin was administered when the international normalized ratio (INR) was under.² The mean follow-up duration was 15+ 4 months. Failure was defined as any documented and/or symptomatic atrial arrhythmia. The repaired ASD patients were compared to an age-gender-AF type matched controls. Failure between 3 and 12 months after the procedure was slightly higher in ASD patients than in the control group (24% vs 18%, P=0.7). Recurrence rates were also higher in the non-paroxysmal group compared with the paroxysmal patients (33% vs 19%, P≤0.4) as in the general population.

In 2011, Santangeli et al.¹² published a study including 39 patients with percutaneous atrial septal closure devices due to ostium secundum defects. ICE was used as a guide for the transseptal puncture as previously described. In paroxysmal AF patients pulmonary vein antrum isolation and isolation of the superior vena cava were performed. In persistent and long-standing persistent AF patients applications on the entire posterior wall to the coronary sinus and the left side of the septum and ablation of complex fractionated atrial electrograms in the left atrium and the coronary sinus were added to PV and superior vena cava isolation. At the end of the procedure an infusion of isoproterenol was administered to show vein reconnection or extra pulmonary vein firing. Warfarin was not discontinued and intravenous heparin was administered during ablation to reach an activated clotting time >300. At mean followup of 14 + months, 77% of patients were free from atrial arrhythmia recurrence (defined as any atrial arrhythmia lasting for at least 30 seconds).

The presence of a persistent left superior vena cava has been described as a trigger for AF. Its isolation has been performed in small case series²⁰ by advancing a circular mapping catheter into the left superior vena cava and eliminating all fractionated signals inside the vein by pulling back an irrigated RF catheter. Isolation of the left superior vena cava has been also performed with cryothermal energy when the diameter of the proximal coronary sinus allows the introduction of a cryoballoon.

Summary

The prevalence of AF in CHD adults is increasing due to longer life expectancy, the presence of more cardiovascular risk factors (hypertension, diabetes, obesity) in older ages and intracavitary pressure changes and cardiac remodeling. Antiarrhythmic drugs are less efficacious to prevent recurrences in CHD patients and drugs have side effects which are not desirable in this young population who need a long-term treatment. AF ablation can be an option to help improving the efficacy of antiarrhythmic drugs or even as a single treatment.

The major difficulty to perform the AF ablation procedure is the distortion in the cardiac anatomy that makes the usual position and maneuver of the catheters unhelpful. The changes in the anatomical references are especially relevant during the transseptal puncture and to guide the position of the catheters during ablation. Therefore, the use of ICE to have a direct visualization of the anatomical structures is almost imperative. An additional barrier is the presence of interatrial septal patches or closure devices. Again, ICE and the use of radiofrequency energy to perforate the septum can help

overcoming these obstacles.

There are only few studies with small samples or case reports about AF ablation in CHD adults. The majority of patients in these publications have repaired atrial septal defects, who have less anatomical changes than major congenital heart defects, and paroxysmal AF. The standard strategy for ablation in all cases was antral PV isolation but the additional applications or atrial lines were heterogeneous between the different studies. Although CHD patients are more vulnerable for presenting a thromboembolic event and therefore the strategy for anticoagulation during ablation was aggressive, no complication related to the procedure was reported in any case.

The clinical results reported from the available publications are promising, with similar success rates when compared to the general population. However, the fact that the authors are all members of experienced teams should be kept into account. A review of eight prospective randomized trials in the general population, comparing AF ablation with antiarrhythmic drug therapy or rate control agents alone, reported a success rate of 77.8% in the AF ablation arm.²¹ In line with these results, the success rate for AF ablation in CHD patients ranged from 76% to 84%.

It has been observed a higher incidence of recurrences in the longterm follow-up of postoperated CHD patients after atrial flutter ablation,^{4,5} however, information about the outcomes during the long-term follow-up after AF ablation for CHD patients is missing. For patients with drug refractory AF or those not suitable for catheter ablation, AV nodal ablation might be considered. AV nodal ablation with post ablation ventricular pacing in patients with CHD has been reported in a small series,²² but, again, information on the long term is very limited.

In conclusion, the use of AF ablation in the CHD population looks promising and safe, nevertheless, more studies are needed to provide further learnings and conclusions.

References

- Khairy P, Van Hare GF, Balaji S, et al. PACES/HRS Expert Consensus Statement on the Recognition and Management of Arrhythmias in Adult Congenital Heart Disease. Heart Rhythm. 2014;11:e102-165.
- Sherwin ED, Triedman JK, Walsh EP. Update on interventional electrophysiology in congenital heart disease. Evolving solutions for complex hearts. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol. 2013;6:1032-1040.
- Koyak Z, Kroon B, de Groot JR, et al. Efficacy of antiarrhythmic drugs in adults with congenital heart disease and supraventricular tachycardias. Am J Cardiol. 2013;112:1461-1467.
- Anguera I, Dallaglio P, Macías R, et al. Long-term outcome after ablation of right atrial tachyarrhythmias after the surgical repair of congenital and acquired heart disease. Am J Cardiol. 2015;115:1705-1713.
- Dallaglio PD, Anguera I, Jiménez-Candil J, et al. Impact of previous cardiac surgery on long term outcome of cavotricuspid isthmus dependent atrial flutter ablation. Europace. 2015.(epub ahead of print)
- Loomba R, Chandrasekar S, Sanan P, Shah P, Arora RR. Association of atrial tachyarrhythmias with atrial septal defect, Ebstein's anomaly and Fontan patients. Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther. 2011;9:887–893.
- Bouchardy J, Therrien J, Pilote L, et al. Atrial arrhythmias in adults with congenital heart disease. Circulation. 2009;120:1679-1686.
- Trojnarska O, Grajek S, Kramer L, Gwizdala A. Risk factors of supraventricular arrhythmia in adults with congenital heart disease. Cardiology Journal. 2009;16:218-226.
- 9. Khairy P, Aboulhosn J, Gurvitz MZ, et al. Arrhythmia burden in adults with

surgically repaired tetralogy of Fallot: a multiinstitutional study. Circulation 2010;122:868-875.

- Hayward RM, Tseng ZH. Arrhythmias in complex congenital heart disease. Card Electrophysiol Clin. 2014;6:623-634.
- 11. Bouchardy J, Therrien J, Pilote L, et al. Atrial arrhythmias in adults with congenital heart disease. Circulation. 2009;120:1679-1686.
- 12. Santangeli P, Di Biase L, Burkhardt D, et al. Transseptal access and atrial fibrillation ablation guided by intracardiac echocardiography in patients with atrial septal closure devices. Heart Rhythm. 2011;8:1669-1675.
- Teuwen CP, Ramdjan TT, de Groot NM. Management of atrial fibrillation in patients with congenital heart defects. Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther. 2015;13:57-66.
- Kirsh JA, Walsh EP, Triedman JK Prevalence of and risk factors for atrial fibrillation and intra-atrial reentrant tachycardia among patients with congenital heart disease. Am J Cardiol. 2002;90:338-340.
- Gatzoulis MA, Freeman MA, Siu SC, Webb GD, Harris L. Atrial arrhythmia after surgical closure of atrial septal defects in adults. N Engl J Med 1999;340:839–846.
- Berger F, Vogel M, Kramer A, et al. Incidence of atrial flutter/fibrillation in adults with atrial septal defect before and after surgery. Ann Thorac Surg 1999;68:75–78.
- 17. Lakkireddy D, Rangisetty U, Prasad S, et al. Intracardiac echo-guided radiofrequency catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation in patients with atrial septal defect or patent foramen ovale repair: a feasibility, safety, and efficacy study. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol. 2008;19:1137-1142.
- Esch JJ, Triedman JK, Cecchin F, Alexander ME, Walsh EP. Radiofrequencyassisted transseptal perforation for electrophysiology procedures in children and adults with repaired congenital heart disease. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2013;36:607-611.
- Philip F, Muhammad KI, Agarwal S, Natale A, Krasuski RA. Pulmonary vein isolation for the treatment of drug-refractory atrial fibrillation in adults with congenital heart disease. Congenit Heart Dis. 2012;7:392-399.
- Wissner E, Tilz R, Konstantinidou M, et al. Catheter ablation of atrial fibrillation in patients with persistent left superior vena cava is associated with major intraprocedural complications. Heart Rhythm. 2010;7:1755-1760.
- 21. Calkins H, Kuck KH, Cappato R, et al. 2012 HRS/EHRA/ECAS Expert consensus statement on catheter and surgical ablation of atrial fibrillation: recommendations for patient selection, procedural techniques, patient management and follow-up, definitions, endpoints, and research trial design. Heart Rhythm. 2012;9:633-696. e21.
- Friedman RA,Will JC, Fenrich AL, Kertesz NJ. Atrioventricular junction ablation and pacemaker therapy in patients with drug-resistant atrial tachyarrhythmias after the Fontan operation. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2005;16:24–29.



Journal Review

Journal of Atrial Fibrillation



www. jafib.com

Clinical and Economic Implications of AF Related Stroke

Dr Ali N Ali¹, Dr Ahmed Abdelhafiz²

¹Sheffield NHS Teaching Hospitals Foundation Trust, UK. ²Rotherham General Hospital NHS Foundation Trust, UK.

Abstract

A major cause of morbidity and mortality among patients with atrial fibrillation (AF) relates to the increased risk of stroke. The burden of illness that AF imparts on stroke is likely to increase with our aging populations and increasingly sophisticated cardiac monitoring techniques. Understanding the clinical and economic differences between AF related ischaemic stroke and non-AF related stroke is important if we are to improve future cost effectiveness analyses of potential preventative treatments, but also to help educate clinical and policy decision makers on use or availability of treatments to prevent AF related stroke. In this article we review the existing evidence that highlights differences in the clinical characteristics and outcomes between AF and non-AF stroke, as well as differences in their economic impact and discuss ways to improve future economic analyses.

Introduction

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is the most common sustained cardiac arrhythmia, with a prevalence that increases from 5% in those over 65 years to 10% in those over 80 years.^{1,2} These figures are expected to rise exponentially as the population ages such that 7 million Americans will suffer from AF by the year 2020, and 16 million by the year 2050.1 Indeed, the age-adjusted prevalence of AF has already quadrupled in the US over a period of 50 years from 1958 (20.4 cases per 1000-person years) to 2007 (96.2 cases per 1000-person years),³ and in the 10 years from 2000 through 2010, AF-related hospitalisations in the US rose by 23%, with increasingly complex and costly admissions.⁴ The diagnosis confers significant impairment of quality of life in addition to morbidity and mortality from heart failure, systemic embolisation (SE) and stroke in particular.^{5,6} Stroke is the 3rd leading cause of death and the leading cause of serious adult disability in the United States (US) and the United Kingdom (UK).^{7,8} Atrial fibrillation is a major risk factor for stroke, generally increasing the risk of ischaemic stroke fivefold,9 however, age further increases this risk in the setting of AF. The Framingham heart study showed that attributable risk of stroke increases from 1.5% age 50-59 years to 23.5% age 80-89 years,⁵ with AF accounting for nearly

Key Words:

Atrial Fibrillation, Stroke Outcomes, Costs, Cost Effectiveness.

Disclosures: None.

Corresponding Author: Ali N Ali Consultant Geriatrician and Stroke Physician Royal Hallamshire Hospital Sheffield NHS Teaching Hospitals Foundation Trust Glossop Rd, Sheffield S10 2JF England, UK. 25% of strokes in those over the age of 80 years compared to between 10–15% across all age groups.¹⁰ Furthermore, contrary to younger populations, dyslipidaemia and hypertension are less significant risk factors relative to AF in the very old.¹¹⁻¹³ These facts, along with the aging population here in the UK, suggest AF will play an increasingly larger role in contributing to the overall burden of stroke disease.

Anticoagulation with dose adjusted warfarin has been shown to reduce the risk of stroke in AF by around two-thirds.¹⁴⁻¹⁸ Unfortunately numerous studies have shown that utilisation of anticoagulation thromboprophylaxis in AF remains sub-optimal with less than 60% of eligible patients receiving anticoagulation,¹⁹ dropping to around 20% in those over the age of 80 years.²⁰⁻²² The introduction of the novel oral anticoagulants (Dabigatran, Rivaroxaban, Apixaban and Edoxaban) may help improve these figures with their relative ease of use and improved intracranial bleeding profiles,23 however, the costs of their use are increasingly scrutinised among differing health economies. This is understandable in the current economic climate although such economic analyses run the risk of underestimating the cost effectiveness of these agents if they do not utilise AF stroke specific cost data. This is due to the growing body of evidence that suggests patients with AF tend to have larger strokes,²⁴ that are more severe,²⁵ and result in higher mortality rates,^{26, 27} longer lengths of hospital stay²⁵ and higher rates of discharge to institutional care,²⁶ than their sinus rhythm (SR) counterparts. This is likely to result in increased health and societal costs.

In this review we discuss the differences in clinical outcome after stroke among patients with and without AF, what economic implications this imparts and considerations required for future economic evaluations.

Clinical Consequences of AF Stroke

A systematic review of literature investigating differences in stroke

outcomes among patients with and without AF was undertaken using PUBMED and MEDLINE databases with search criteria consisting of the terms: 'stroke' AND 'outcome' AND 'severity' AND 'atrial fibrillation'. This identified 385 articles, from which 356 were excluded from the title and abstracts alone. Two further reports were excluded due to high patient selectivity.^{24,27} This left 27 studies for the final analysis that reported primary data analysis and good (>80%) case inclusion (table 1).

Stroke Severity

The association between AF and increased stroke severity has been suggested in the literature for the last 45 years. Analysis of some of the earliest published reports, such as that of Marquardsen,²⁹ however, were limited because of their retrospective nature, poor case ascertainment and the limited diagnostic capabilities of the era. It was not until the early 1980's that systematic analyses of patients were reported and highlighted real differences in stroke severity between those with and without AF (Table 1). The Scandinavian Stroke Scale (SSS)

Table 1:		Studies comparing stroke outcomes amongst patients with and without AF							
Study	Country	Methods/Population	Sample size (AF vs non-AF)	Outcome Measures	Results (AF vs non-AF)	Sig (P, Cl)			
Wolf et al (1983) Framingham study ⁴⁶	US	Prospective observational evaluation of population based cohort who developed stroke	59 vs 442	30 day mortality 6 month stroke recurrence	17% vs 19% 47% vs 20%	NS <0.05			
Britton & Gustafsson (1985) ³⁶	Sweden	Prospective, consecutive inpatient analysis	92 vs 196	Neurological score (0 – 100 where 100 is normal) Reduced conscious level (%) Inpatient mortality (%)	53 vs 67 33% vs 10% 26% vs 5%	<0.001 <0.001 <0.05			
Candelise et al (1991) ⁴⁷	Italy	Prospective consecutive stroke admissions	211 vs 837	Severe motor deficit (broad class) 1 month mortality 6 month mortality	54% vs 46% 27% vs 14% 40% vs 20%	NS <0.05 <0.05			
Gustafsson & Britton (1991) ⁴⁸	Sweden	Retrospective observational analysis of consecutive stroke admission	88 vs 188	1 month - recurrent stroke / SE - mortality 5 year - recurrence stroke / SE - mortality	13% vs 2% 35% vs 7% 26% vs 25% 78% vs 52 %	<0.01 <0.01 NS <0.01			
Broderick et al (1992) ⁴⁹	US	Retrospective analysis of consecutive hospital and community stroke patients	318 vs 1064	Mortality – 30 days - 1 year - 3 years	23% vs 8% 44% vs 18% 77% vs 43%	<0.001 <0.001 <0.001			
Sandercock et al (1992) ⁵⁰	UK	Prospective community based registry data of consecutive strokes	115 vs 560	30 day mortality	23% vs 8%	<0.05			
Anderson et al (1994) ⁵¹	Australia	Prospective population based registry analysis of consecutive stroke patients	Total 321	1 year mortality	Adjusted RR 2.0	CI (1.1-3.5)			
Lin et al (1996) Framingham study ³⁷	US	Prospective community based observational study	103 vs 398	Proportion stroke severe or fatal (%) – broad classification. Mortality – 30 day – 1 year 1 year stroke recurrence Functional dependence (severe BI): – acute period – 3 months – 6 months – 12 months	39% vs 28% 25% vs 14% 63% vs 34% 23% vs 8% 73.3% vs 32.5% 58.3% vs 16.3% 36.4% vs 15.8% 30% vs 10.9%	<0.05 <0.05 <0.05 - <0.01 <0.01 0.05 NS			
Jørgensen et al (1996) Copenhagen stroke study ²⁵	Denmark	Prospective community based analysis of consecutive stroke admissions	217 vs 968	Admission – stroke severity (SSS) - functional dependence (BI) Inpatient mortality (%) Length of hospital stay (days) Discharged to own home (%)	29.7 vs 37.5 34.5 vs 51.7 33% vs 17% 50.9 vs 39.8 48% vs 69%	<0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.001 <0.0001			
Vemmos et al (2000) ⁵²	Greece	Prospective population based registry	189 vs 366	1 year disability (MRS > 2)	Adjusted RR 1.8	CI (1.1-3.2)			
Lamassa et al (2001) European biomed study ²⁶	7 countries in Europe	Prospective multi-centre registry of consecutive first time stroke patients	803 vs 3659	Stroke severity (%) – TACI - LACI Mortality – 28 day - 3 month Length of hospital stay (days) Discharge to own home (%) Functional dependence – 3 month (BI)	33.8% vs 25.1% 16% vs 29.2% 19.1% vs 12% 32.8% vs 19.9% 23.9 vs 22.7 61.4% vs 71.4% 12.8 vs 15.3	<0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 NS <0.001 <0.001			
Saxena et al (2001) ³⁵	Worldwide multi-centre	Retrospective analysis of stroke patients randomised to IST1	3169 vs 15282	Stroke severity (%) – TACI - LACI - reduced GCS Stroke recurrence at 2 weeks Mortality at 2 weeks	36% vs 21% (OR 2.1) 13% vs 26% (OR 0.4) 37% vs 20% (OR 2.4) 1.2% vs 0.7% 17% vs 7.5% (OR 2.5)	CI (2 - 2.3) CI (0.4- 0.5) CI (2.2- 2.6) NS CI (2.2-2.8)			
Appelros et al (2002) & (2003) ^{53,54}	Sweden	Population based analysis of consecutive stroke patients – second analysis with 12 months follow up	90 vs 287	Stroke severity – NIHSS > 6 Mortality – 28 days - 1 year Dependency at 1 year (MRS >2)	Adjusted OR 1.9 Adjusted OR 2.4 Adjusted HR 2.4 Unadjusted OR 1.6	CI (1.2-3.1) CI (1.3-4.5) CI (1.6-3.6) NS			
Dulli et al (2003)55	US	Retrospective analysis of consecutive stroke patients admitted to hospital	216 vs 845	Bedridden state (MRS = 5) at discharge	41.2% vs 23.7%	<0.0005			
Steger et al (2005) ³⁰	Austria	Prospective multi-centre hospital based registry of consecutive stroke patients	304 vs 688	Stroke severity – NIHSS > 21- admission MRS >4	13% vs 6% 52% vs 31%	<0.004 <0.004			
Kimura et al (2005) ³¹	Japan	Prospective multi-centre hospital based registry of consecutive stroke patients	3335 vs 12496	Stroke severity – NIHSS > 23 -NIHSS < 6 Length of hospital stay (days) Mortality at 28 days	19.7% vs 4.5% 31.3% vs 64.4% 40.5 vs 34 11.3% vs 3.4%	<0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001			

87 Journal c	Journal Review					
Study	Country	Methods/Population	Sample size (AF vs non-AF)	Outcome Measures	Results (AF vs non-AF)	Sig (P, CI)
Ghatnekar & Glader (2008) ⁵⁶	Sweden	Prospective multi-centre hospital based registry of consecutive stroke patients	1619 vs 4992	Length of hospital stay (days) Mortality – 28 days - 3 years	22.4 vs 20.9 13% vs 7% 43% vs 25%	<0.01 <0.01 <0.01
Thygesen et al (2009) ³²	Denmark	Prospective multi-centre hospital based registry of consecutive stroke patients	741 vs 3108	Stroke severity – SSS < 30 Length of hospital stay (days) Mortality – 30 days - 1 year	28.3% vs 13% 15 vs 9 14.7% vs 5.8% 31.7% vs 13.7%	- - <0.05 <0.05
Hannon et al (2010) & (2014) ^{38,39}	Northern Ireland	Population based prospective cohort study of all stroke patients	177 vs 391	Stroke severity – NIHSS at 72 hrs - MRS at 72 hrs Mortality – 28 days - 3 months	7 vs 5 3.8 vs 3.0 15% vs 12.2% 23.1% vs 16.4%	0.005 <0.001 NS NS
Tu et al (2011) ⁵⁷	World-wide multi-centre	Analysis of all placebo controlled arms of 6 RCT's from the VISTA collaborators database	819 vs 2046	Stroke severity – NIHSS Mortality at 3 months Dependency at 3 months (MRS)	15 vs 12 25.2% vs 13.6% 4 vs 3	<0.001 <0.001 <0.001
Saposnik et al (2013)58	Canada	Prospective multi-centre hospital based registry of consecutive stroke patients	2185 vs 10501	Mortality – 30 day - 1 year Death or disability (MRS >2) at discharge	22.3% vs 10.2% 37.1% vs 19.5% 69.7% vs 54.7%	<0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001
Mcgrath et al (2013) ⁵⁹	Canada	Prospective multi-centre hospital based registry of consecutive stroke patients	Total 10528	Mortality – 30 day - 1 year Dependency at discharge (MRS 4-5)	Adjusted OR 1.36 Adjusted OR 1.25 Adjusted OR 1.19	Cl (1.2-1.6) Cl (1.1-1.4) Cl (1 - 1.4)
Andrew et al (2013)60	Australia	Prospective multi-centre hospital based registry of consecutive stroke patients	2049 vs 3424	Mortality at 1 year	Adjusted OR 1.46	CI (1.1-2.0)
Ali et al (2015) ³³	UK	Prospective observational hospital cohort study consecutive stroke patients	78 vs 135	Stroke severity – NIHSS: - Mild-Mod (0-15) - Severe (>16) - Oxford: LACS TACS Inpatient mortality Length of hospital stay (days) Discharged to own home	11 vs 7 68.1% vs 88.1% 31.9% vs 12.2% 12.6% vs 40.4% 31% vs 18.8% 19.2% vs 4.9% 16 vs 7 38.4% vs 71.5%	<0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 0.001 <0.001 <0.001

SE - systemic embolism; RR - relative risk; OR - odds ratio; HR - hazard ratio; CI - confidence interval, NS - non-significant; BI - Barthel Index; SSS - Scandanavian Stroke Scale; MRS - Modified Rankin Score, TACI - total anterior circulation infarct; LACI - lacunar infarct; GCS - Glasgow coma scale; NIHSS - national institute of health stroke scale

and National Institute of Health Stroke Scale (NIHSS) are widely used and validated measures of stroke severity. Four studies reported patients with AF to be 3-4 times more likely to suffer strokes categorised as severe according to these scales as compared to patients in SR.³⁰⁻³⁴ The Oxford classification divides strokes into 4 groups depending on the combination of neurological impairments. This classification has a strong correlation with prognosis, with total anterior circulation syndrome (TACI) exhibiting the worst prognosis (1year mortality ~ 60% and dependency ~ 35%), and lacunar syndromes (LACI) exhibiting the best (1 year mortality ~ 10% and dependency ~5%).³⁴ Analysis of patients from the European biomed study,²⁶ and patients randomised in the first international stroke trial (IST1)³⁵ both showed that 30-40% of patients with AF suffered TACI strokes compared to between 20% and 25% of patients in SR, while the proportion of LACI strokes was significantly smaller for patients with AF (13-16% AF vs 26-29% SR). AF stroke is associated with lower levels of consciousness^{35,36} and greater initial functional impairments as assessed by Modified Rankin scores (MRS) and Barthel indices (BI).^{25, 27, 37-39}

A number of mechanisms have been postulated to explain these differences in stroke severity. Firstly, cardioembolic strokes secondary to AF typically result from embolisation of fibrin rich (red) clots from the left atrium, 90% of which come from the left atrial appendage.⁴⁰ These are typically larger than the platelet rich (white) clots associated with atheromatous disease and are more likely to occlude a larger vessel calibre resulting in more severe stroke.³⁵ A post-hoc analysis of patients undergoing magnetic resonance (MR) diffusion and perfusion imaging prior the thrombolysis in a phase 2 RCT, the EPITHET trial, showed that patients with AF typically had greater volumes of infarction (52mL vs 16mL, p< 0.05), higher rates of haemorrhagic transformation (63% vs 38%, p< 0.01) and greater volumes of brain undergoing severe post infarct hypoperfusion, than in

patients in sinus rhythm.⁴² This later finding of post infarct hypoperfusion suggests that a second mechanism for greater stroke severity may come from the fact that while atheromatous disease develops gradually, allowing greater brain collaterals to develop, this is unlikely to occur in AF strokes due to the abrupt nature of vessel occlusion. Indeed, the quality of collateral circulation at the time of stroke has itself been shown to predict patient outcome particularly when the extent of penumbral schema is high.⁴³ A further factor potentially contributing to the state of severe hypoperfusion in AF related stroke is a reduced cardiac output. We typically attribute 15-20% of cardiac output to atrial contraction,⁴⁴ which is lost in chronic AF, and results in reduced regional cerebral blood flow even before a stroke occurs.⁴⁵

Disability and Mortality

A greater index stroke severity is likely to result in greater disability, and indeed 8 of the 9 studies reporting on functional outcomes revealed a significantly greater dependency, as measured by MRS or BI, at 3, 6 and 12 months following AF stroke.^{26, 37, 52-55, 57-59} Lin and colleagues³⁷ performed a very comprehensive comparative analysis of function following stroke showing AF stroke to be associated with at least double the proportion of patients classed as severely dependent compared to non-AF stroke at 3, 6 and 12 months following stroke, but that this difference declined with time and was not statistically significant at 12 months. This may be related to a higher early mortality of severely impaired AF stroke patients that excluded these patients from longer term follow up.

Twenty-one studies reported on differences in mortality, from 1 month up to 5 years, and all but 2^{38, 46} suggested significantly higher mortality rates in patients with AF compared to those without. The analysis by Wolf and colleagues⁴⁶ included patients suffering transient ischaemic attacks (TIA's) representing 10% of the cohort, which may have contributed to why no difference was seen. Pooling

 Table 2:
 Pooled analysis of mortality rates following stroke in patients with and without AF

	AF	Non-AF						
30 day mortality rate (%)*	16.3	7.5						
1 year mortality rate (%)**	37.4	19.5						
* Candelise et al, ⁴⁷ Gustaffson & Britton, ⁴⁸ Broderick et al, ⁴⁹ Sandercock et al, ⁵⁰ Lin et al, ³⁷								

Lamassa et al,²⁶ Kimura et al,³¹ Ghatnekar et al,⁵⁶ Thygesen et al,³² Hannon et al,³⁸ Saposnik et al.⁵⁸

** Broderick et al,⁴⁹ Lin et al,³⁷ Thygesen et al,³² Saposnik et al.⁵⁸

the data from 11 of the studies that prospectively or retrospectively reported absolute figures for 1 month mortality, and 4 studies reporting the same for 1 year mortality, reveals that overall, stroke associated with AF is twice as likely to be fatal compared to non-AF stroke (table 2). Although the majority of difference seen in disability and mortality between AF and non-AF stroke can be attributed to stroke severity and age, it is interesting to note that some of the more recent published analyses, 32, 58, 59 report an increased death and disability in patients with AF stroke even when age and stroke severity were adjusted for in multivariate models. This may be related to an increase in cardiac complications following stroke. In fact, Tu et al⁵⁷ investigated the rate of serious cardiac adverse events (SCAE's) following stroke in nearly 3000 patients from 6 RCT registries and found an independent association with AF stroke patients, which included acute coronary syndromes, pulmonary oedema, ventricular tachycardia/fibrillation and cardiac arrest.

Length of Stay and Discharge Destination

An increased stroke severity and inpatient dependency associated with AF stroke is reflected in longer lengths of hospital stay, and was reflected in all 6 studies that reported this outcome comparison.^{25, 26, 31, 32, 33, 56} The overall average lengths of hospital stay (LOHS) vary dramatically between studies (9 days to 51 days), and are likely to reflect differences in the models of care provided for stroke in different cities and countries. The studies by Jørgensen et al,²⁵ Lamassa et al,²⁶ and Ali et al³³ also highlight that patients suffering AF related stroke are significantly more likely to require institutional care on discharge. Both hospital stay and institutional care are likely to incur significant direct healthcare and societal costs.

Longer-Term Prognosis

The effect of atrial fibrillation as an independent predictor of longer-term mortality has been studied. Long term follow up of patients evaluated in the Copenhagen stroke study revealed atrial fibrillation to be an independent predictor of survival at 5 years but not 10 years.⁶¹ A similar study from Norway failed to show that atrial fibrillation was associated with overall mortality at 12 years following stroke,⁶² suggesting this lack of association may be explained by the high early attrition rate in patients with AF.

The risk of stroke recurrence also appears to be higher in patients with AF. The Framingham analyses by Wolf et al⁴⁶ and Lin et al³⁷ both show higher rates of stroke recurrence at 6 and 12 months, while a retrospective evaluation of a Spanish stroke cohort of 915 patients (22% AF) suggested this association persists for up to 5 years.⁶³ Reassuringly however, they also showed that stroke recurrence rates in patients with AF could be reduced to non-AF rates by the use of anticoagulation.

Effect of AF on The Cost of Stroke

We found 9 studies that directly compared the costs of stroke among patients with AF or cardioembolism (CE) and those without. These are highlighted in table 3. Studies distinguishing cardioembolic stroke have been included as AF tends to account for 75-80% of these.^{38, 64} Studies vary in their methodology, perspective, duration, and cost inclusions. Cost studies can be generated in two ways. 'Top down' analyses utilise epidemiological data and diagnoses related cost to produce data that are usually generalisable across a broad group of individuals e.g. national, but may compromise on accuracy. 'Bottom up' studies, often undertaken prospectively, apply a unit cost to all aspects of care associated with a diagnosis, that cumulatively produce a more accurate account of true costs, but are less generalisable across differing health and social economies. Both can provide useful insights into cost differences for patients with AF.

Acute Costs

Acute care costs were reported by 6 studies, all of which reported significantly higher costs among patients with AF/CE than without.^{33, 38, 64-67} Although overall costs vary significantly between differing countries and according to study methodology, strokes related to AF/CE are associated with a 25-37% increase in inpatient costs compared to stroke patients without AF/CE. Although the study by Diringer et al⁶⁵ did not report actual cost differences, they did show that AF was an independent predictor of inpatient cost along with length of stay, NIHSS, heparin use, male sex and history of ischaemic heart disease (IHD). Studies that included post-acute rehabilitation phases^{33, 64} also revealed cost increases of 50-60% compared to non-AF patients. In a UK analyses, Ali et al³³ estimated that the adjusted independent effect of having AF on costs was an additional £2,173 (95% confidence interval 91-4,254), which represented nearly 40% of the costs for non-AF stroke. Wang et al⁶⁷ also reported the presence of AF to independently add 26% to the acute costs of stroke in a US 'top down' study, however they excluded patients over the age of 65 years, and thus are likely to underestimate the cost differences between these groups as AF related stroke is likely to be more prevalent among this older excluded cohort.

Longer Term Costs

Four of the studies analysed cost data for periods of up to 3 years, and also report higher costs among patients with AF/CE. Luengo-Fernandez et al⁶⁸ performed a population-based prospective study to analyse predictors of 1-year direct stroke costs in the UK. They followed 346 patients suffering ischaemic or haemorrhagic stroke, as well as subarachnoid haemorrhage, through the Oxford Vascular Study between 2002 and 2004, and showed 1 year costs to be significantly higher among patients with AF (£9,667 vs £5,824, p=<0.001). While univariate analysis did indicate AF to be a predictor of 1-year costs, the significance of this association disappeared when adjustments were made for stroke severity (NIHSS), which accounted for approximately 50% of cost variance. The Berlin Acute Stroke Study⁶⁹ was one of the first cost comparative studies to include both direct and indirect costs. They reported higher total 1 year costs among patients with AF compared to those without (€ 14,924 vs € 13,330, p=<0.01), driven by differences in direct costs. Indirect costs were greater among non-AF patients as they were younger and more likely to be in paid employment at the time of stroke. They did not however include the indirect costs of loss of productivity from informal care arrangements which may have influenced this finding. The only study comparing costs up to 3 years post stroke utilises national registry data from Sweden.⁵⁶ Atrial fibrillation was present in 24.5% of the 6,611 patients studied and was associated with higher 1 year (€ 9,012 vs \notin 8,447, p= <0.001) and total discounted 3-year costs (\notin 10,192 vs € 9,374, p= <0.001), but cost differences in years 2 and 3 were not

Iournal Review

Table 3: Sum	Table 3: Summary of studies comparing costs of stroke in patients with and without AF and cardioembolic (CE) stroke. Both 'bottom up' and 'top down' studies included.												
Study		Mean age	ge Design	Diagnosi	\$	N	% AF	Time	Cost	Costs of IS (£)		Comments -	
	(Jear)			AF/ S	Stroke			perioa	Inclusion	AF/CE	SR		
AF vs SR													
Diringer et al (1999) ⁶⁵	USA 1996 Tertiary centre	70 yrs	Prospective hospital cohort	ECG	Assessment and imaging	191	7.3%	IP stay	IP direct costs excluding physician fees	-	-	AF independently associated with IP cost. High use of ICU (16%) but low proportion of patients with AF. Average IP cost of stroke £3,871 (\$4408)	
Luengo- Fernandez et al (2006) ⁶⁸	UK 2002	75 yrs	Population based prospective cohort	ECG	Assessment and imaging	346	21 %	1 year	Direct health and social costs	£9667	£5824	Association of AF with 1 year costs lost significance in multivariate analysis.	
Bruggenjurgen et al (2007) ⁶⁹	Germany 2001 Tertiary centre	74 yrs	Prospective cohort	ECG	Assessment and imaging	367	19.3%	1 year	Direct indirect Total	€11,979 €3125 €14,924	€88117 €4513 €13330	AF independent predictor of acute care costs. Indirect costs for patients with SR> AF. Excluded patients that died (7.5%)	
Ghatnekar & Glader (2008) ⁵⁶	Sweden 2001	74 yrs	Retrospective evaluation of national	ECG	ICD - 10 codes 161/163/164	6611	24.5%	1 year	DRG related direct health costs	€ 9012	€ 8447	Direct costs for first year significantly higher for AF patients but not for second	
			- top down					3 year	As above	€10,192	€ 9374	significant difference overall.	
Hannon et al (2014) ³⁹	Ireland 2006	71 yrs	Prospective population cohort	ECG, Clinical records	Assessment and imaging	568	31%	IP stay	Direct costs 'bottom up'	\$15,025	\$11,196	Cost differences were statistically significant (p<0.005). Proportion of patients in work significantly lower among patients with AF prior to index stroke. Indirect costs included.	
								2 yrs	Direct and indirect costs 'bottom up'	\$36,865	\$18,691		
Ali et al (2015) ³³	UK 2012	75 yrs	Prospective hospital cohort	ECG, clinical record, exam	Assessment and imaging	213	37.3%	IP and OP care costs	Direct costs 'bottom up'	£9,083	£5,729	Significant differences in direct costs (p=<0.001). Adjusted independent effect of AF was an additional £2,173.	
Wang et al (2015) ⁶⁷	US 2010-12	54 yrs	Retrospective evaluation of national commercial claims data	DRG code	DRG code of follow up events	33,500	7.2	IP stay – first stroke	Direct costs 'top down'	\$23,770	\$18,779	Cost differences statistically significant (p=<0.002). Excluded patients aged > 65 yrs, therefore likely underestimate of costs differences. Adjusted independent effect of AF was an additional \$4,905 for first time stroke & \$3,315 for repeat stroke.	
								IP stay – repeat strokes	Direct costs 'top down'	\$24,199	\$20,929		
CE vs Non-CE													
Yoneda et al (2003) ⁶⁶	Japan 2000 Tertiary centre	70 yrs	Prospective hospital cohort	ECG, records, clinical exam	Assessment and imaging	179	33% (27% AF)	IP stay	IP direct costs excluding meals	\$8356	\$6163	Significant differences cost of CE stroke vs non-CE stroke. High rates of ICU use (55%), low mortality (3%), younger population.	
Winter et al (2008) ⁶⁴	Germany 1999 Tertiary	Germany 68 yrs 1999 Tertiary centre	3 yrs Prospective hospital cohort	ECG, records, clinical exam	Assessment and imaging	379	26.7% (20% AF)	IP stay	IP direct costs – only PT & SALT	€ 4890	€ 3550	Duration of post acute care not documented. Cost differences statistically significant.	
	centre							Post acute period	IP rehab facility or therapy clinic	€16,480	€10,500		

CE - cardioembolic; ECG - electrocardiogram; IS - ischaemic stroke; IP - inpatient; PT - physiotherapy; SALT - speech and language therapy; ICD - international classification of diseases; ICU - intensive care unit; DRG - diagnosis related group; > - more than

significantly different to those without AF. Costs however only included recurrent inpatient admissions and excluded outpatient visits, rehabilitation, social care costs and indirect costs, which may explain the apparent small differences seen. Despite this, AF remained an independent predictor of 3-year costs after adjustment for age, sex, co-morbid disease, stroke recurrence, mortality, institutionalisation and healthcare region. More recently, Hannon et al³⁹ undertook a well conducted, prospective, population based, 'bottom up' comparison of direct and indirect costs after stroke among patients with and without AF in Ireland. Costs among patients with AF were double those of non-AF patients (\$ 36,865 vs \$ 18,691, p= <0.001) despite fewer patients in paid employment at the time of stroke in the AF group.

Economic Implications of AF-Stroke

The evidence to date thus suggests that strokes due to AF are significantly more costly than non-AF stroke. This is important for a

number of reasons. First, as our population ages, the proportion of stroke due to AF will undoubtedly increase, and without significant improvements in the use of anticoagulation, overall costs of stroke to health and social economies are likely to rise. Studies already inform us that AF-strokes account for 40-50% of an economy's total stroke costs, despite making up only a third of these patients.^{33,39} Second, this increase in AF burden may be accelerated by the increasing use of prolonged cardiac monitoring techniques, particularly among patients with cryptogenic stroke. Studies have suggested that the use of 30-day cardiac monitors post cryptogenic stroke can uncover a diagnosis of AF in over 10% of patients;70 this compares to less than 2% using only 24 hours of monitoring.⁷¹ Third, if we are to undertake cost effectiveness analyses for interventions aimed at preventing AFstroke, then cost of stroke data should be AF specific. Such economic analyses compare changes in health state as a result of an intervention with the associated change in the total cost to the economy. Taking anticoagulants for example, using general cost of stroke data may underestimate their cost effectiveness, as anticoagulants aim to prevent AF-stroke, a more costly health outcome to the economy, than non-AF-stroke. In a recent systematic review of 18 cost effectiveness studies of the novel oral anticoagulants for stroke prevention in AF, only 2 utilised stroke cost data that were AF specific.⁷² Further, the distribution of stroke severities among patients anticoagulated for AF that are used in these economic analyses are generally derived from randomised control trial (RCT) data. A unit cost is then applied to these stroke severities e.g. mild, moderate, severe or fatal. This may not translate into what is seen in clinical practice due to the selection bias among RCT participants (younger and fitter), and due to the fact that anticoagulation control among warfarin users is often better among trial participants. For patients who suffer strokes while on warfarin, early and late outcomes are improved if INR is therapeutic on admission.73 It is not surprising thus to find that stroke severity distributions among patients with AF from epidemiological data reveal greater proportions of severe and fatal strokes than reported in RCT data (45% vs 7-34%).74 Thus, unless analysts use real-life data on stroke severity distribution among patients with AF, they further risk underestimating cost effectiveness of preventative strategies. Such analyses are now available, from UK cohorts at least.^{39,75} These are timely developments given the introduction of even newer oral anticoagulants to healthcare markets (e.g. Edoxaban), as well and the emergence of novel convenient patch cardiac monitors (e.g. Zio patch monitor[©]), and endovascular approaches to stroke prevention (e.g. Watchman[©]). Cost effectiveness analyses of all of these interventions will enable policy decision makers to make informed decisions regarding their provision and use.

Conclusion

AF is a growing problem across both developed and developing countries. Patients with AF are likely to suffer strokes that are more severe than patients without AF, and are twice as likely to be dead at 30 days and at 1 year. Stroke sufferers are more disabled and more costly to their health and social care economies as a consequence of their AF. Unfortunately, economic studies often underestimate the cost effectiveness of interventions such as anticoagulants to prevent stroke among these patients as they do not take into account the excess costs of AF related stroke. Despite the clinical evidence to support anticoagulation in patients with AF, anticoagulation use in this population remains sub-optimal, and suggests an ongoing need to educated clinical decision makers. Adjustment of future economic analyses of interventions to prevent AF-stroke to improve accuracy of cost effectiveness, may help improve the availability of such interventions, and ultimately help reduce the disease burden.

References

- Miyasaka Y, Barnes M, Gersh B, Cha S, Bailey K, Abhayaranta W, Seward, J, Tsang T. Secular trends in incidence of atrial fibrillation in Olmstead County, Minnesota, 1980 to 2000 and implications on the projections for future prevalence (erratum in Circulation) Circulation, 2006, 114: 119-25.
- Go A, Hylek E, Phillips K, Chang Y, Henault L, Selby J, Singer D. Prevalence of diagnosed atrial fibrillation in adults: national implications for rhythm management and stroke prevention: the AnTicoagulation and Risk Factors if Atrial Fibrillation (ATRIA) study. JAMA, 2002, 285: 2370-5.
- Schnabel R, Yin X, Gona P, Larson M, Beiser A, McManus D, Newton-Cheh C, Lubitz S, Magnani J, Ellinor P, Seshadri S, Wolf P, Vasan R, Benjamin E, Levy D. 50 year trends in atrial fibrillation prevalence, incidence, risk factors, and mortality in the Framingham Heart Study: a cohort study. Lancet, 2015, 11(9989): 154-62.
- 4. Patel N, Deshmukh A, Pant S, Singh V, Patel N, Arora S, Shah N, Cothani A, Savani G, Mehta K, Parikh V, Rathod A, Badheka A, Lafferty J, Kowalski M, Mehta J, Mitrani R, Vilez-Gonzalez J, Paydak H. Contemporary trends of hospitalisation for atrial fibrillation in the United States, 2000 through 2010: implications for healthcare planning. Circulation, 129(23): 2371-9.
- Wolf P, Abbott R, Kannel W. Atrial fibrillation as an independent risk factor for stroke: the Framingham study. Stroke, 1991, 22: 983-8.
- Heeringa J, Van der Kuip D A M, Hofman A, Kors J, Herpen G, Stricker B, Stijnen T, Lip G, Witteman J. Prevalence, incidence and lifetime risk of atrial fibrillation: the Rotterdam study. European Heart Journal, 2006, 27: 949-53.
- Stroke Centre. http://www.strokecenter.org/patients/about-stroke/strokestatistics/ Accessed May 2015
- Office of National Statistics and Health Statistics Quarterly (12). Stroke incidence and risk factors in a population-based cohort study, 2012.
- Feinberg W, Blackshear J, Laupacis A, Kronmal R, Hart R. The prevalence of atrial fibrillation: analysis and implications. Archives of Internal Medicine, 1995, 155:469-73.
- Singer D, Albers G, Dalen J, Go A, Helperin J, Manning W. Antithrombotic therapy in atrial fibrillation: the Seventh ACCP Conference on Antithrombotic and Thrombolytic Therapy. Chest, 2004, 126 (S3): 429S-456S.
- Weverling-Rijnsburger A, Jonkers I, van Exel E, Gussekloo J, Westendorp R. High-density vs low-density lipoprotein cholesterol as risk factors for coronary artery disease and stroke in old age. Archives of Internal Medicine, 2003, 163: 1549-54.
- Rodgers H, Greenway J, Davies T, Wood R, Steen N, Thompson R. Risk factors for first-ever stroke in older people in the North East of England. A Population-Based Study. Stroke, 2004, 35: 7-11.
- Babatsikou F & Zavatsanou A. Epidemiology of hypertension in the elderly. Health Sciences Journal, 2010, 4: 24-30.
- Hart R, Pearce L, Aguilar M. Meta-analysis: Antithrombotic therapy to prevent stroke in patients who have non-valvular atrial fibrillation. Annals of Internal Medicine, 2007, 146: 857-67.
- 15. Connolly S, Ezekowitz M, Yusuf S, Eikelboom J, Oldgren J, Parekh A, Pogue J, Reilly P, Themeles E, Varrone J, Wang S, Alings M, Xavier D, Zhu J, Diaz R, Lewis B, Darius H, Diener H-C, Joyner C, Wallentin L on behalf of the RE-LY Steering Committee and Investigators. Dabigatran versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. New England Journal of Medicine, 2009, 361: 1139-51.
- Patel M, Mahaffey K, Garj J, Pan G, Singer D, Werner H et al on behalf of the ROCKET-AF Steering Committee for the ROCKET-AF Investigators. Rivaroxaban versus warfarin in nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. New England Journal of Medicine, 2011, 365: 883-91.

^{17.} Connolly S, Eikelboom J, Joyner C, Diener H-C, Hart R et al for the AVERROES

Steering Committee and Investigators. Apixaban in patients with atrial fibrillation. New England Journal of Medicine, 2011, 364: 806-17.

- Granger C, Alexander J, McMurray J, Lopes R, Hylek E et al for the ARISTOTLE Committee and Investigators. Apixaban versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. New England Journal of Medicine, 2011, 365: 981-92.
- Gage B, Boechler M, Doggette A, Fortune G, Flaker G, Rich M, Radford M. Adverse outcomes and predictors of underuse of antithrombotic therapy in medicare beneficiaries with chronic atrial fibrillation. Stroke, 2000, 31: 822-7.
- 20. Stafford R & Singer D. National patterns of warfarin use in atrial fibrillation. Archives of Internal Medicine, 1996, 156:2537-41.
- Bo S, Ciccone G, Scaglione L, Taliano C, Piobbici M, Merletti F, Pagano G. Warfarin for non-valvular atrial fibrillation: still underused in the 21st century? Heart, 2003, 89: 553-4.
- 22. Lew S & Lim J. Stroke prevention in elderly patients with atrial fibrillation. Singapore Medical Journal, 2002, 43: 198-201.
- 23. Ruff C, Giugliano R, Braunwals E, Hoffman E, Deenadayalu N, Ezekowitz M, Camm A, Weitz J, Lewis B, Parkhomenko A, Yamashita T, Antman E. Comparison of the efficacy and safety of new oral anticoagulants with warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation: a meta-analysis of randomised trials. Lancet, 2014, 383: 955-62.
- Censori B, Camerlingo M, Casto L, Ferraro B, Gazzaniga G, Cesana B, Mamoli A. Prognostic factors in first-ever stroke in the carotid artery territory seen within 6 hours after onset. Stroke, 1993, 24: 532–535.
- Jorgensen H, Nakayama H, Reith J, Raaschou H, Olsen T. Acute stroke with atrial fibrillation. The Copenhagen Stroke Study. Stroke, 1996, 27: 1765–1769.
- 26. Lamassa M, Di Carlo A, Pracucci G, Basile AM, Trefoloni G, Vanni P, Spolveri S, Baruffi MC, Landini G, Ghetti A, Wolfe C, Inzitari D. Characteristics, outcome, and care of stroke associated with atrial fibrillation in Europe: data from a multicenter multinational hospital-based registry (The European Community Stroke Project). Stroke, 2001, 32: 392–398.
- Anderson C, Jamrozik K, Broadhurst R, Stewart-Wynne E. Predicting survival for 1 year among different subtypes of stroke. Results from the Perth community Stroke Study. Stroke, 1994, 25: 1935–1944.
- Karatas M, Dilek A, Erkan H, Yavuz N, Sovay S, Akman N. Functional outcome in stroke patients with atrial fibrillation. Archives of Physical and Medical Rehabilitation, 2000, 81(8): 1025-9.
- 29. Marquardsen J. The natural history of acute cerebrovascular disease: A retrospective survey of 769 patients. Acta Neurologica Scandanavica, 1969, 147: S38-45.
- 30. Steger C, Pratter A, Martinek-Bregel M, Avanzini M, Valentin A, Slany J, Stollberger C. Stroke patients with atrial fibrillation have a worse prognosis than patients without: data from the Austrian stroke registry. European Heart Journal, 2005, 25: 1734-40.
- Kimura K, Minematsu K, Yamaguchi T. Atrial fibrillation as a predictive factor for severe stroke and early death in 15 831 patients with acute ischaemic stroke. Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery and Psychiatry, 2005, 76: 679-83.
- 32. Thygesen S, Frost L, Eagle K, Johnsen S. Atrial fibrillation in patients with ischaemic stroke: a population based study. Clinical Epidemiology, 2009, 1: 55-65.
- Ali A, Howe J, Abdelhafiz A. Cost of acute stroke care for patients with atrial fibrillation compared with those in sinus rhythm. Pharmacoeconomics, 2015, 33: 511-20.
- Bamford J, Sandercock P, Dennis M, Burn J, Warlow C. Classification and natural history of clinically identifiable subtypes of cerebral infarction. Lancet, 1991, 337(8756): 1521-6.
- 35. Saxena R, Lewis S, Berge E, Sandercock P, Coastal P. Risk of early death and recurrent stroke and effect of heparin in 3169 patients with acute ischaemic stroke and atrial fibrillation in the International Stroke Trial. Stroke, 2001, 32(10): 2333-7.

36. Britton M & Gustafsson C. Non-rheumatic atrial fibrillation as a risk factor for

stroke. Stroke, 1985, 16: 182-8.

- Lin H, Wolf P, Kelly-Hayes M, Beiser A, Kase C, Benjamin E, D'Agostino R. Stroke severity in atrial fibrillation. The Framingham Study. Stroke, 1996, 27: 1760–64.
- 38. Hannon N, Sheehan O, Kelly L, Marnane M, Merwick A, Moore A, Kyne L, Duggan J, Moroney J, McCormack P, Daly L, Fitz-Simon N, Harris D, Horgan G, Williams E, Furie K, Kelly P. Stroke associated with atrial fibrillation – Incidence and early outcomes in the North Dublin population stroke study. Cerebrovascular Diseases, 2010, 29: 43-49.
- 39. Hannon N, Daly L, Murphy S, Smith S, Hayden D, Chroinin D N, Callaly E, Horgan G, Sheehan O, Honari B, Duggan J, Kyne L, Dolan E, Williams D, Wiley M, Kelly P. Acute, community, and indirect costs of stroke associated with atrial fibrillation. Population-based study. Stroke, 2014, 45: 3670-74.
- Blackshear J & Odell J. Appendage obliteration to reduce stroke risk in cardiac patients with atrial fibrillation. Annals of Thoracic Surgery, 1996, 61(2): 755-9.
- 41. Lip G. The balance between stroke prevention and bleeding risk in atrial fibrillation. Stroke, 2008, 39: 1406-8.
- 42. Tu H, Campbell B, Christensen S, Collins M, De Silva D, Buthcer K, Parsons M, Desmond P, Barber P, Levi C, Bladin C, Donnan G, Davis S. Pathological determinants of worse stroke outcome in atrial fibrillation. Cerebrovascular Disease, 2010, 30: 389-95.
- 43. Miteff F, Levi C, Bateman G, Spratt N, McElduff P, Parsons M. the independent predictive value of CT angiographic collatera status in acute ischaemic stroke. Brain, 2009, 132: 2231-8.
- 44. Stefanidis C, Dernellis J, Toutouzas P. A clinical appraisal of left atrial function. European Heart Journal, 2011, 22: 22-36.
- Lavy S, Stern S, Melamed E, Cooper G, Keren A, Levy P. Effect of chronic atrial fibrillation on regional cerebral blood flow. Stroke, 1980, 11: 35-38.
- Wolf P, Kannel W, McGee D, Meeks S, Bharucha N, McNamara P. Duration of atrial fibrillation and imminence of stroke: the Framingham study. Stroke, 1983, 14: 664–67.
- Candelise L, Pinardi G, Morabito A. Mortality in acute stroke with atrial fibrillation. The Italian acute stroke study group. Stroke, 1991, 22:169–74.
- Gustafsson C & Britton M. Pathogenetic mechanism of stroke in non-valvular atrial fibrillation: follow-up of stroke patients with and without atrial fibrillation. Journal of Internal Medicine, 1991, 230:11–16.
- 49. Broderick J, Phillips S, Ofallen W, Frye R, Whisnant J. Relationship of cardiac disease to stroke occurrence, recurrence, and mortality. Stroke, 1992, 23: 1250–6.
- 50. Sandercock P, Bamford J, Dennis M, Burn J, Slattery J, Jones L, Booyakarnkul S, Warlow C. Atrial fibrillation and stroke: prevalence in different types of stroke and influence on early and long term prognosis (Oxfordshire community stroke project). BMJ, 1992, 305: 1460-5.
- Anderson C, Jamrozik K, Broadhurst R, Stewart-Wynne E. Predicting survival for 1 year among different subtypes of stroke. Results from the Perth community Stroke Study. Stroke, 1994, 25: 1935–44.
- 52. Vemmos K, Bots M, Tsibouris P, Takis C, Grobbee D, Stamatelopoulos S. Prognosis of stroke in the south of Greece: 1 year mortality, functional outcome and its determinants: the Arcadia Stroke Registry. Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery and Psychiatry, 2000, 69: 595-600.
- Appelros P, Nydevik I, Seiger A, Terent A. Predictors of severe stroke. Influence of pre-existing dementia and cardiac disorders. Stroke, 2002, 33: 2357–62.
- Appelros P, Nydevik I, Viitanen M. Poor outcome after first-ever stroke. Predictors for death, dependency, and recurrent stroke within the first year. Stroke, 2003, 34: 122–6.
- Dulli D, Stanko H, Levine R. Atrial fibrillation is associated with severe acute ischemic stroke. Neuroepidemiology, 2003, 22:118 –23.
- 56. Ghatnekar O & Glader E. The effect of atrial fibrillation on stroke –related inpatient costs in Sweden: A 3-year analysis of registry data from 2001. Value in

Health, 2008, 11: 862-68.

- 57. Tu H, Campbell B, Churilov L, Kalman J, Lees K, Lyden P, Shuaib A, Donnan G, Davis S. Frequent early cardiac complications contribute to worse outcome in atrial fibrillation. Cerebrovascular Diseases, 2011, 32: 454-60.
- Saposnik G, Gladstone D, Raptis R, Zhou L, Hart RG. Atrial fibrillation in ischaemic stroke: predicting response to thrombolysis and clinical outcomes. Stroke, 2013, 44(1): 99-104.
- McGrath E, Kapral M, Fang J, Eikelboom J, O'Conhaile A, Canavan M, O'Donnel M. Association of atrial fibrillation with mortality and disability after ischaemic stroke. Stroke, 2013, 81(9): 825-32.
- Andrew N, Kilkenny M, Harris D, Price C, Cadhilac D. Outcomes for people with atrial fibrillation in an Australian national audit of stroke care. International Journal of Stroke, 2013, 9: 270-7.
- Andersen K & Olsen T. One-month to 10 year survival in the Copenhagen stroke study: interactions between stroke severity and other prognostic indicators. Journal of Stroke and Cerebrovascular Disease, 2011, 20(2): 117-23.
- Rønning O & Stavem K. Predictors of mortality following acute stroke: a cohort study with 12 years follow-up. Journal of Stroke and Cerebrovascular Disease, 2012, 21(5): 369-72.
- Pendado S, Cano M, Acha O, Hernandez J, Riancho J. Atrial fibrillation as a risk factor for stroke recurrence. American Journal of Medicine, 2003, 114(3): 206-10.
- Winter Y, Wolfram C, Schaeg M, Reese J, Oertel W, Dodel R, Back T. Evaluation of costs and outcome in cardioembolic stroke or TIA. Journal of Neurology, 2009, 256: 954-63.
- 65. Diringer M, Edwards D, Mattson D, Akins P, Sheedy C, Hsu C, Dromerick A. Predictors of acute hospital costs for treatment of ischaemic stroke in an academic centre. Stroke, 1999, 30: 724-28.
- 66. Yoneda Y, Uehara T, Yamasaki H, Kita Y, Tabuchi M, Mori E. Hospital-based study of the care and cost of acute ischaemic stroke in Japan. Stroke, 2003, 34: 718-24.
- 67. Wang G, Joo H, Tong X, George M. Hospital costs associated with atrial fibrillation for patients with ischaemic stroke aged 18-64 years in the United States. Stroke, 2015, 46: 1314-20.
- Luengo-Fernandez R, Gray A, Rothwell P. Population-based study of determinants of initial secondary care costs of acute stroke in the United Kingdom. Stroke, 2006, 37: 2579-87.
- 69. Bruggenjurgen B, Rossnagel K, Roll S, Andersson F, Selim D, Muller-Nordhorn J, Nolte C, Jungehulsing G, Villringer A, Willisch S. The impact of atrial fibrillation on the cost of stroke: The Berlin Acute Stroke Study. Value in Health, 2007, 10: 137-43.
- Flint A, Banki N, Ren X, Rao V, Go A. Detection of paroxysmal atrial fibrillation by 30-day event monitoring in cryptogenic ischaemic stroke. The Stroke Monitoring for PAF in Real Time (SMART) Registry. Stroke, 2012, 43: 2788-90.
- Sanna T, Diener H-C, Passman R, Lazzaro V, Bernstein R, Morillo C, Rymer M, Thijs V, Rogers T, Beckers F, Lindborg K, Brachmann J fro the CRYSTAL AF investigators. Cryptogenic stroke and underlying atrial fibrillation. New England Journal of Medicine, 2014, 370: 2478-86.
- Limone B, Baker W, KlugerJ, Coleman C. Novel anticoagulants for stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation: a systematic review of cost-effectiveness models. PloS One, 2013, 8(4): e62183. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0062183.
- 73. Indredavik B, Rohweder G, Lydersen S. Frequency and effect on optimal anticoagulation before onset of ischaemic stroke in patients with known atrial fibrillation. Journal of Internal Medicine, 2005, 258: 133-44.
- 74. Thomson R, Parkin D, Eccles M, Sudlow M, Robinson A. Decision analysis and guidelines for anticoagulant therapy to prevent stroke in patients with atrial fibrillation. Lancet, 2000, 355: 956-62.
- 75. Luengo-Fernandez R, Yiin G, Gray A, Rothwell P. Population-based study of acute- and long-term care costs after stroke in patients with AF. International

Journal of Stroke, 2013, 8: 308-14.



Journal Review

Journal of Atrial Fibrillation



www. jafib.com

Value of The Wearable Cardioverter Defibrillator (WCD) as a Bridging-Therapy before Implantation of a Cardioverter Defibrillator (ICD)

Priv.-Doz. Dr. Johannes Sperzel

Kerckhoff-Klinik GmbH, Kardiologie, Elektrophysiologie, Bad Nauheim, Germany.

Abstract

Wearable cardioverter defibrillators (WCD), initially available in 2002, have recently experienced more routine use in many institutions as a means of preventing sudden cardiac death (SCD) prior to implantable cardioverter defibrillator (ICD) evaluation or implantation. WCD differ from ICD by their noninvasive nature, making them well suited for patient populations who have a chance for significant cardiac recovery (such as after an acute myocardial infarction).

Despite their noninvasive nature, WCD treatment of sustained ventricular tachyarrhythmias is highly successful. An additional feature is the use of response buttons, which reduces the number of conscious shocks. Duration of use varies by condition but is typically several weeks to several months. Numerous studies have shown good compliance with WCD use and excellent efficacy. Although few prospective studies have been published, several are in progress including a randomized control trial of high risk patients after myocardial infarction.

WCD use is rapidly gaining popularity for patients with recent myocardial infarction, recent-onset cardiomyopathies, and acute or subacute myocarditis. Surgical delays in implanting an indicated ICD or after ICD removal are also common. WCD removal occurs when the patient either qualifies for an ICD implantation or is determined to no longer have elevated SCD risk.

Introduction

Sudden cardiac death (SCD) is a common mode of mortality in Western countries, reported to account for 81 deaths per 100,000 person-years in Germany.¹ While SCD may result from bradyarrhythmias, the most common initial life-threatening arrhythmias are believed to be ventricular tachyarrhythmias.^{2,3} Defibrillation therapy, if provided timely, is highly effective in reversing ventricular tachyarrhythmias and aborting SCD.⁴

Implantable cardioverter defibrillators (ICD) have demonstrated efficacy in reducing SCD and mortality in general among specific populations identified to have high SCD risk.^{5,6,7,8,9,10} However, ICD therapy is not without hazards and due to its invasive nature is generally reserved for patients with permanent SCD risk.

Key Words:

Implantable Cardioverter Defibrillator, Sudden Cardiac Death, Wearable Cardioverter Defibrillator, Ventricular Tachyarrhythmia.

Disclosures: None.

Corresponding Author: Johannes Sperzel Kerckhoff-Klinik GmbH Kardiologie Elektrophysiologie Benekestr. 2-8 D-61231 Bad Nauheim, Germany Still, there remain patient populations with high SCD risk that are temporary or changeable due to evolving cardiac conditions, and may be better served by non-invasive therapy. For some patients hospitalization for cardiac monitoring (with defibrillation therapy provided by medical personnel) is a rational choice, but in general this solution cannot be justified for long periods of time (i.e., weeks or months). The gap between hospitalization and ICD implantation remains a difficult decision for physicians. During this time a wearable cardioverter defibrillator (WCD) is an appropriate therapeutic option for many patients.

Since first FDA approved in 2001 and CE marked the same year, the WCD has been used on more than 150,000 patients¹² and use continues to grow in Europe and the USA. However, few prospective studies and no randomized trials have been published. In this article the WCD will be reviewed using published data as well as personal experience.

Device Description

The WCD has been described in technical detail several times^{13,14,15,16} [figure 1]. In general, it functions similarly to an ICD in that it automatically detects and treats ventricular tachyarrhythmias (VT/VF). However, it has several important differences. First, the WCD delivers a sequence of escalating alarms whenever VT/VF is detected. These alarms are a minimum of 30 seconds in duration. As a result the typical time from arrhythmia onset to shock delivery



is 45 seconds (detection and confirmation time included). As the detection algorithm operates continuously through the alarms, nonsustained arrhythmias (i.e., less than 30 seconds in duration) are not treated by design. Second, a conscious patient may prevent a shock by holding the two response buttons of the WCD. Thus, almost all treated ventricular arrhythmias occur in unconscious patients who generally do not remember the treatment itself. This combination (unconscious, sustained VT/VF) meets the classic definition of sudden cardiac arrest.¹⁷

The treatment shock (150 joules in a truncated exponential biphasic waveform) delivered by a WCD is similar to many external defibrillators. However, the 98% first shock success in commercial use¹² is higher than generally reported during resuscitation trials whether community-based or inpatient.¹⁸ This success is in part due to the speed by which defibrillation occurs, although other factors such as the apex-posterior defibrillation pathway may contribute.¹⁹ In a study of induced VT/VF, WCD defibrillation using 70 joules was successful in 10/10 attempts.²⁰ Hence, 150 joules likely represents a reasonable margin of safety for WCD users.

The WCD is presently available from only one manufacturer (ZOLL, Pittsburgh, USA). From the time of commercial introduction to the present LifeVest 4000 device, the size and weight of the design has decreased significantly while maintaining the essential features of detection and treatment of VT/VF. Additional enhancements were also added such as automatic downloading of device-stored information, increased stored memory and improvements to benefit patient-device interactions.

The manufacturer has maintained a website since inception for viewing downloaded information including daily use and ECG recordings of alarms received by patients. In the current version of the website it is possible to arrange for automated alerts (email or fax messages) of treatments, compliance and other data. In our practice, we do not use the automation and instead rely instead upon surveillance of the website at a time of our convenience. We find that significant events requiring immediate attention, such as treatments, are reported rapidly by patients and/or witnesses.

Prior Studies

There are a few prospective studies of WCD performance and many retrospective analyses of specific populations. The regulatory approval study for the FDA (WEARIT/BIROAD) reported 6 of 8 VT/VF events were successfully resuscitated and only 6 inappropriate shocks occurred over 900 patient-months of monitoring.²¹ The study was designed to compare WCD resuscitation rates to a historical control of 25% success. Longer term mortality was not a study feature, as successful resuscitation in these populations (transplant listed, acute myocardial infarction with ventricular dysfunction, or recent CABG surgery with ventricular dysfunction) would lead to ICD implantation rather than continued WCD use. In essence, the WCD was considered bridge therapy to cardiac transplantation, ICD implantation, or improvement in cardiac function.

The WEARIT II registry has completed US enrollment of 2,000 patients and is awaiting completion of one year follow-up data collection. An interim report after all subjects completed WCD use revealed that there were 120 sustained VT/VF episodes during WCD use in 41 patients (2% of the patient population). Interestingly, only 30 of the episodes were actually treated by the WCD. The other 90 sustained VT/VF episodes were not treated due to response button use by conscious patients.²³

There are two randomized control trials of WCD use that are currently enrolling subjects. The Vest Prevention of Early Sudden Death Trial (VEST) will examine whether WCD use can reduce SCD among patients with an ejection fraction \leq 35% during the initial three months following myocardial infarction. Started in 2008, the study plans to compete enrollment of 1900 subjects in 2016. In the background of DINAMIT²⁴ and IRIS²⁵ failing to show utility of ICD implantation early after myocardial infarction in similar patients, the results will be of great interest to the medical community.

The second randomized control trial, WCD use in hemodialysis patients (WED-HED), began enrolling in 2015 and plans to complete enrollment of up to 2,600 subjects by 2019. It will examine the effect of WCD use on SCD among patients 50 years of age or older during the first six months after hemodialysis initiation. In contrast to most trials of primary prevention of SCD, subjects must have an ejection fraction over 35%. Hemodialysis patients are well known to have a high mortality rate, particularly during the first months after initiation, and sudden death accounts for about 25% of mortality regardless of ejection fraction.²⁶

There are numerous retrospective analyses using commercial data prospectively collected by the manufacturer. Most are collections of smaller specific patient subgroups such as congenital heart disease²⁷ or children^{28, 29} but three deserve mention as significant evidence of safety and efficacy in real-world application.

The first involves 3,569 patients, which represented all US WCD users between 2002 and 2006.³⁰ These patients had a median daily use of 21.7 hours and a mean duration of use of 52 days. While wearing the WCD, 59 patients had 80 VT/VF treated. Of 80 VT/VF events, 79 were converted on the first shock. However, 8 patients died after treatment (4 while under medical care, 2 due to signal disruption, 1 pacemaker interaction, and 1 bystander interference). Other deaths during WCD wear were due to asystole (17 deaths), respiratory arrest (2 deaths) and pulseless electrical activity (1 death). This analysis indicates that the large majority of patients are able to use the WCD properly, that most sudden cardiac arrests begin as VT/VF events, and that the WCD is highly effective in converting such arrhythmias. Lastly, the authors compared WCD use to ICD use and found similar survival.

Another study by the same group compared propensity-matched revascularized (post-CABG surgery or PCI) patients who either used a WCD or were part of a registry maintained by the institution.³¹ All patients had significant ventricular dysfunction (ejection fraction



Figure 2: ECG of patient's VT event

≤35%). The mortality at 90 days was found to be lower for WCD users (7% mortality compared to 3% in WCD users for CABG patients, 10% to 2% for PCI patients) and this effect persisted after propensity matching. The improved survival was not entirely attributable to the detection and treatment of V/VF events as only 1.3% of patients had an appropriate therapy. The authors speculated the larger than expected difference may have been due to the fact that WCD users received more consistent follow-up for ICD evaluation and/or that the ECG monitoring may have revealed additional treatable conditions. Notably, monthly mortality was significantly higher in the first three months of follow-up for both groups.

The final study used the outcomes of 8,453 patients who wore a WCD after acute myocardial infarction.³² A total of 133 patients (1.6%) were appropriately treated and 91% were successfully resuscitated. The time from index myocardial infarction to treatment was a median of 16 days, with 75% of treatments occurring in the first month and 96% within the first three months. This parallels the well-known early mortality of these patients. Patients who were resuscitated had a one year survival rate of 71%. This study demonstrates that patients selected for SCD risk are most likely to have a sudden cardiac arrest event early, before ICD consideration, and that resuscitated patients have a promising survival trend after WCD use has ended.

First-Hand WCD Experience

At our institution, we have used the WCD on a regular basis since mid-2010. Our experience with over 225 patients mirrors the commercial findings of the US, that is, we find the WCD is well tolerated by patients. A subset was presented during the 2013 fall meeting of the Germany Cardiology Society. In that subgroup, patients used the WCD a median of 22 hours per day and the average duration of use was 72 days. There were no treatments, but one patient experienced a conscious VT and successfully used the response buttons for 55 minutes, preventing a conscious shock [figure 2]. This patient subsequently received an ICD. This patient exemplifies two points. First, the WCD may deliver fewer appropriate shocks than an ICD as conscious patients can prevent being shocked on VT. Reducing the numbers of shocks in ICD patients delivered has recently been found to improve mortality.^{33,34,35,36,37,38} Second, without the monitoring of the WCD this event may have been missed and the patient would have not received an ICD. Monitoring for sustained VT is an underappreciated, yet very valuable, aspect of WCD therapy.

As only 43% of our patients needed permanent protection with an

ICD, one of the major advantages of WCD use lies in the fact that it was easily removed after medical optimization or simple time permits cardiac function to recover. An extra 2 to 3 months is a significant amount of time for evaluation before deciding on permanent therapy that is not completely benign. While ICD therapy clearly improves survival in defined populations for some patients, other patients will experience unnecessary painful shocks, device infections, and other morbidities.³⁹

Discussion/Patient Selection

The WCD is best utilized as a method of bridging patients over high risk periods for SCD until ICD implantation or evaluation can occur. At our institution, we most frequently use the WCD for patients who have significant ventricular dysfunction, thus raising SCD risk, but also have a reasonable chance of recovering cardiac function. In addition, we use the WCD when patients have an uncertain risk of SCD, such as patients who may have a genetic predisposition to SCD but have not yet undergone a full evaluation, and for discharging patients safely when an ICD is indicated but cannot be implanted due to a surgical contraindication.

Patients who have a chance of cardiac recovery are perhaps the most exciting use for WCD. These patients have experienced a recent cardiac event (acute myocardial infarction, revascularization, or diagnosis of non-ischemic cardiomyopathy), have dilated cardiomyopathy requiring medical optimization, or have acute or subacute myocarditis. In all of these patients groups, immediate ICD implantation is not recommended until disease stabilization is established.^{40,41}

In our case series, myocarditis was a frequent diagnosis, accounting for 45% of the patients. Prior to the WCD, myocarditis patients presented a difficult decision as the majority will recover yet significant SCD risk exists regardless of ejection fraction. Thus ICD implantation during the acute/subacute period is currently reserved for those who have a secondary prevention indication. As the disease progresses only about 21% of patients will develop dilated cardiomyopathy⁴² and require permanent SCD protection through ICD implantation. Patients with late gallium enhancement during cardiac magnetic resonance imaging appear to have higher risk of mortality and SCD during the recovery phase⁴³ but screening for SCD is not well defined at this time. We frequently rely on WCD use for such patients until either risk resolves or the requirements for an ICD are met.

For decades, the initial months after an MI has been recognized as an especially high risk period for SCD.⁴⁴ As a clinical strategy, the sizeable proportion of patients recovering ventricular function after MI makes the choice of a WCD particularly attractive in the postinfarction period. Still, trials of ICD use early after MI (DINAMIT and IRIS) have not proven beneficial.^{24, 25} This lack of benefit has been ascribed to insufficient power, competing risks of mortality, the risk of surgical implantation close to the time of the cardiac event, and/or negative effects of ICD shocks leading to increased heart failure.^{24,45,46,47} Although the outcome of VEST remains in the future, the 2014 HRS/ACC/AHA Expert Consensus⁴⁰ acknowledged that patients with significant ventricular dysfunction may benefit from WCD use prior to ICD evaluation.

The question of why WCD use may be successful when ICD implantation has failed in two trials is a valid one to ask. First, the differences in treatments between ICD (VT/VF) and WCD

(unconscious, sustained VT/VF) may result in fewer appropriate WCD therapies.²³ In our patient population, a conscious patient with a sustained VT used the response buttons until the VT spontaneously terminated, nicely demonstrating how the reduction in therapies may occur. This is an important aspect as ICD shocks were associated with increased non-sudden cardiac mortality in DINAMIT and IRIS, even as SCD was reduced. Second, it has been suggested that defibrillation lead implantation may cause local irritation of the myocardium, triggering VT/VF early after the procedure.⁴⁸ This issue does not exist with the non-invasive WCD and again may result in fewer defibrillation therapies. Lastly, transthoracic defibrillation may have a different clinical impact than intracardiac defibrillation on recently infarcted hearts. Shocks from ICD leads appear to result in the release of cardiac enzymes significantly more than higher energy shocks from subcutaneous defibrillators,49 presumably due to the high focal energy gradients within the heart.⁵⁰ This incremental trauma may play an important role in the recently infarcted heart. Thus, there is good reason to anticipate better outcomes from WCD use than the results of ICD studies for this important group of patients.

Like their ischemic counterparts, many patients with nonischemic cardiomyopathy recover significant ventricular function after diagnosis. Peripartum cardiomyopathy and chemically-induced cardiomyopathy (e.g., alcoholic cardiomyopathy) are associated with up to 90% recovery after causative factors are removed. Even patients with idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy commonly improve with medical optimization.⁵¹ Early protection from SCD remains important as SCD occurs during the optimization period without SCD protection⁵¹ and, if an ICD is implanted, those with recently diagnosed non-ischemic cardiomyopathy are just as likely to experience ICD shocks.⁵² It has also been noted that patients who improve ventricular function after ICD implantation receive shocks at similar rates to those who do not improve.^{53,54} Based on the number of articles demonstrating that non-ischemic cardiomyopathy patients frequently improve after ICD implantation, it may make sense to use a WCD for longer periods of time - perhaps up to a year - in patients who tolerate it.40

Conclusion

The WCD is a welcome additional to the therapeutic options for SCD prevention. Its non-invasive nature and effectiveness in terminating VT/VF make it an excellent choice for patients that do not yet meet the indications for permanent SCD protection afforded by ICD implantation. Although prospective studies are few, many retrospective analyses indicate that 1) patient acceptance and compliance with use is excellent, 2) effectiveness in terminating VT/ VF is high, and 3) shocks are minimized by allow conscious patients to use response buttons. Patients with myocarditis, acute myocardial infarction with ventricular dysfunction, and cardiomyopathy with ventricular dysfunction may benefit by WCD use until the potential for recovery has been determined.

References

- Martens E, Moritz FS, Siebermair J, Raufhake C, Beckmann BM, Veith S, Düve D, Steinbeck G, Kääb S. Incidence of sudden cardiac death in Germany: results from an emergency medical service registry in Lower Saxony. Europace. 2014 Jul 24. [Epub ahead of print]
- Bayés de Luna A, Coumel P, Leclercq JF. Ambulatory sudden cardiac death: mechanisms of production of fatal arrhythmia on the basis of data from 157 cases. Am Heart J. 1989; 117(1):151-9.

- Wantanabe E, Tanabe T, Osaka M, Chishaki A, Takase B, Niwano S, Watanabe I, Sugi K, Katoh T, Takayanagi K, Mawatari K, Horie M, Okumura K, Inoue H, Atarashi H, Yamaguchi I, Nagasawa S, Moroe K, Kodama I, Sugimoto T, Aizawa Y. Sudden cardiac arrest recorded during Holter monitoring:Prevalence, antecedent electrical events, and outcomes. Heart Rhythm. 2014; 11:1418–1425
- Larsen MP, Eisenberg MS, Cummins RO, Hallstrom AP. Predicting survival from out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a graphic model. Ann Emerg Med. 1993; 22:1652–1658.

3.

- AVID investigators. The Antiarrhythmics Versus Implantable Defibrillators (AVID) Investigators: A comparison of antiarrhythmic-drug therapy with implantable defibrillators in patients resuscitated from near-fatal ventricular arrhythmias. N Engl J Med. 1997; 337:1576-1583.
- Buxton AE, Lee KL, DiCarlo L, Echt DS, Fisher JD, Greer GS, Josephson ME, Packer D, Prystowsky EN, Talajíc M. Nonsustained ventricular tachycardia in coronary artery disease: relation to inducible sustained ventricular tachycardia. Ann Intern Med. 1996; 125(1):35-9.
- Moss AJ, Hall WJ, Cannom DS, Daubert JP, Higgins SL, Klein H, Levine JH, Saksena S, Waldo AL, Wilber D, Brown MW, Heo M. Improved Survival with an Implanted Defibrillator in Patients with Coronary Disease at High Risk for Ventricular Arrhythmia. N Engl J Med. 1996; 335:1933-1940.
- Moss AJ, Zareba W, Hall WJ, Klein H, Wilber DJ, Cannom DS, Daubert JP, Higgins SL, Brown MW, Andrews ML. Prophylactic Implantation of a Defibrillator in Patients with Myocardial Infarction and Reduced Ejection Fraction. N Engl J Med. 2002; 346:877-883.
- Bardy GH, Lee KL, Mark DB, Poole JE, Packer DL, Boineau R, Domanski M, Troutman C, Anderson J, Johnson G, McNulty SE, Clapp-Channing N, Davidson-Ray LD, Fraulo ES, Fishbein DP, Luceri RM, Ip JH. Amiodarone or an Implantable Cardioverter–Defibrillator for Congestive Heart Failure. N Engl J Med. 2005; 352:225-237.
- Kadish A, Dyer A, Daubert JP, Quigg R, Estes NAM, Anderson KP, Calkins H, Hoch D, Goldberger J, Shalaby A, Sanders WE, Schaechter A, Levine JH. Prophylactic Defibrillator Implantation in Patients with Nonischemic Dilated Cardiomyopathy. N Engl J Med. 2004; 350:2151-2158. Ref on ICD risk
- ZOLL LifeVest. retrieved from http://lifevest.zoll.com/patientuse (accessed 2014, November 19).
- Auricchio A, Klein H, Geller CJ, Reek S, Heilman MS, Szymkiewicz SJ. Clinical Efficacy of the Wearable Cardioverter-Defibrillator in Acutely Terminating Episodes of Ventricular Fibrillation. Am J Card. 1998; 81(10):1253-1256.
- Klein H, Goldenberg I, Moss AJ. Risk stratification for implantable cardioverter defibrillator therapy: the role of the wearable cardioverter-defibrillator. Eur Heart J. 2013; 34(29):2230-42.
- Adler A, Halkin A, Viskin S, Wearable cardioverter-defibrillators. Circulation. 2013; 127(7):854-60.
- Chung MK, The role of the wearable cardioverter defibrillator in clinical practice. Cardiol Clin, 2014; 32(2):253-70.
- 16. Manolio TA, Baughman KL, Rodeheffer R, Pearson TA, Bristow JD, Michels VV, Abelmann WH, Harlan WR. Prevalence and etiology of idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy (summary of a National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute workshop). Am J Cardiol. 1992; 69(17):1458-66.
- Morrison LJ, Henry RM, Ku V, Nolan JP, Morley P, Deakin CD. Single-shock defibrillation success in adult cardiac arrest: a systematic review. Resuscitation. 2013; 84(11):1480-1486.
- Garcia LA, Kerber RE. Transthoracic defibrillation: does electrode adhesive pad position alter transthoracic impedance? Resuscitation. 1998; 37:139-143.
- Reek S, Geller JC, Meltendorf U, Wollbrueck A, Szymkiewicz SJ, Klein HU. Clinical efficacy of a wearable defibrillator in acutely terminating episodes of ventricular fibrillation using biphasic shocks. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2003; 26(10):2016-22.

- 20. Feldman AM, Klein H, Tchou P, Murali S, Hall WJ, Mancini D, Boehmer J, Harvey M, Heilman MS, Szymkiewicz SJ, Moss AJ. Use of a wearable defibrillator in terminating tachyarrhythmias in patients at high risk for sudden death: results of WEARIT/BIROAD. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2004; 27:4-9.
- Kao AC, Krause SW, Handa R, Karia D, Reyes G, Bianco NR, Szymkiewicz SJ. Wearable defibrillator use in heart failure (WIF): results of a prospective registry. BMC Cardiovasc Disord, 2012; 12(1):123.
- 22. Kutyifa V, Moss AJ, Klein H, Biton Y, McNitt S, MacKecknie B, Zareba W, Goldenberg I. Use of the Wearable Cardioverter Defibrillator in High-Risk Cardiac Patients: Data From the Prospective Registry of Patients Using the Wearable Cardioverter Defibrillator (WEARIT-II Registry). Circulation. 2015; 132(17):1613-9.
- Hohnloser SH, Kuck KH, Dorian P, Roberts RS, Hampton JR, Hatala R, Fain E, Gent M, Connolly SJ. Prophylactic use of an implantable cardioverter-defibrillator after acute myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med. 2004; 351:2481-2488.
- 24. Steinbeck G, Andresen D, Seidl K, Brachmann J, Hoffmann E, Wojciechowski D, Kornacewicz-Jach Z, Sredniawa B, Lupkovics G, Hofgärtner F, Lubinski A, Rosenqvist M, Habets A, Wegscheider K, Senges J. Defibrillator implantation early after myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med. 2009; 361:1427-1436.
- Herzog C, Mangrum J, Passman R. Sudden cardiac death and dialysis patients. Semin Dial. 2008; 21(4):300-307.
- 26. Rao M, Goldenberg I, Moss AJ, Klein H, Huang DT, Bianco NR, Szymkiewicz SJ, Zareba W, Brenyo A, Buber J, Barsheshet A. Wearable defibrillator in Congenital Structural Heart Disease and Inherited Arrhythmias: A Multicenter Experience. Am J Cardiol. 2011; 108:1632–1638.
- Everitt MD, Saarel EV. Use of the Wearable External Cardiac Defibrillator in Children. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2010;33(6):742-6
- Collins KK, Silva JN, Rhee EK, Schaffer MS. Use of a wearable automated defibrillator in children compared to young adults. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2010; 33(9):1119-24.
- Chung MK, Szymkiewicz SJ, Shao M, Niebauer MJ, Lindsey BD, Tchou PJ. Aggregate national experience with the wearable cardioverter-defibrillator vest: event rates, compliance and survival. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2010; 56:194-203.
- 30. Zishiri ET, Williams S, Cronin EM, Blackstone EH, Ellis SG, Roselli EE, Smedira NG, Gillinov AM, Glad JA, Szymkiewicz SJ, Chung MK. Early Risk of Mortality After Coronary Artery Revascularization In Patients With Left Ventricular Dysfunction and Potential Role of the Wearable Cardioverter Defibrillator. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol. 2013; 6(1):117-28.
- Epstein AE, Abraham WT, Bianco NR, . Wearable Cardioverter-Defibrillator Use in Patients Perceived to be at High Risk Early Post Myocardial Infarction. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013; 62:2000-2007.
- 32. Moss AJ, Schuger C, Beck CA, Brown MW, Cannom DS, Daubert JP, Estes NA 3rd, Greenberg H, Hall WJ, Huang DT, Kautzner J, Klein H, McNitt S, Olshansky B, Shoda M, Wilber D, Zareba W; Reduction in inappropriate therapy and mortality through ICD programming. N Engl J Med. 2012; 367:2275–2283.
- 33. Gasparini M, Proclemer A, Klersy C, Kloppe A, Lunati M, Ferrer JB, Hersi A, Gulaj M, Wijfels MC, Santi E, Manotta L, Arenal A. Effect of long-detection interval vs standard-detection interval for implantable cardioverter-defibrillators on antitachycardia pacing and shock delivery: the ADVANCE III randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2013; 309:1903–1911.
- 34. Saeed M, Hanna I, Robotis D, Styperek R, Polosajian L, Khan A, Alonso J, Nabutovsky Y, Neason C. Programming implantable cardioverter-defibrillators in patients with primary prevention indication to prolong time to first shock: results from the PROVIDE study. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol. 2014; 25:52–59.
- 35. Wilkoff BL, Ousdigian KT, Sterns LD, Wang ZJ, Wilson RD, Morgan JM. EMPIRIC Trial Investigators. A comparison of empiric to physician-tailored programming of implantable cardioverter-defibrillators: results from the prospective randomized multicenter EMPIRIC trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;

48:330–339.

- 36. Wilkoff BL, Williamson BD, Stern RS, Moore SL, Lu F, Lee SW, Birgersdotter-Green UM, Wathen MS, Van Gelder IC, Heubner BM, Brown ML, Holloman KK. Strategic programming of detection and therapy parameters in implantable cardioverter-defibrillators reduces shocks in primary prevention patients: results from the PREPARE (Primary Prevention Parameters Evaluation) study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008; 52:541–550.
- 37. Gasparini M, Menozzi C, Proclemer A, Landolina M, Iacopino S, Carboni A, Lombardo E, Regoli F, Bifi M, Burrone V, Denaro A, Boriani G. A simplified biventricular defibrillator with fixed long detection intervals reduces implantable cardioverter defibrillator (ICD) interventions and heart failure hospitalizations in patients with non-ischaemic cardiomyopathy implanted for primary prevention: The RELEVANT study. Eur Heart J. 2009; 30:2758–2767.
- Stevenson LW, Desai AS. Selecting patients for discussion of the ICD as primary prevention for sudden death in heart failure. J Card Fail. 2006; 12(6):407-412.
- 39. Kusumoto FM, Calkins H, Boehmer J, Buxton AE, Chung MK, Gold MR, Hohnloser SH, Indik J, Lee R, Mehra MR, Menon V, Page RL, Shen WK, Slotwiner DJ, Stevenson LW, Varosy PD, Welikovitch L. HRS/ACC/AHA expert consensus statement on the use of implantable cardioverter-defibrillator therapy in patients who are not included or not well represented in clinical trials. Circulation. 2014; 130(1):94-125.
- 40. Epstein AE, Dimarco JP, Ellenbogen KA, Estes NA 3rd, Freedman RA, Gettes LS, Gillinov AM, Gregoratos G, Hammill SC, Hayes DL, Hlatky MA, Newby LK, Page RL, Schoenfeld MH, Silka MJ, Stevenson LW, Sweeney MO. ACC/AHA/ HRS 2008 Guidelines for device-based therapy of cardiac rhythm abnormalities. Heart Rhythm. 2008; 5(6):e1-62.
- 41. D'Ambrosio A, Patti G, Manzoli A, Sinagra G, Di Lenarda A, Silvestri F, Di Sciascio G. The fate of acute myocarditis between spontaneous improvement and evolution to dilated cardiomyopathy: a review. Heart. 2001; 85:499–504.
- 42. Grün S, Schumm J, Greulich J, Wagner A, Schneider S, Bruder O, Kispert EM, Hill S, Ong P, Klingel K, Kandolf R, Sechtem U, Mahrholdt H. Long-Term Follow-Up of Biopsy-Proven Viral Myocarditis: Predictors of Mortality and Incomplete Recovery. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2012; 59;1604-1615.
- 43. Solomon SD, Zelenkofske S, McMurray JJ, Finn PV, Velazquez E, Ertl G, Harsanyi A, Rouleau JL, Maggioni A, Kober L, White H, Van de Werf F, Pieper K, Califf RM, Pfeffer MA. Sudden death in patients with myocardial infarction and left ventricular dysfunction, heart failure, or both. N Engl J Med. 2005; 352(25):2581-2588.
- 44. Dorian P, Hohnloser SH, Thorpe KE, Roberts RS, Kuck KH, Gent M, Connelly SJ. Mechanisms Underlying the Lack of Effect of Implantable Cardioverter-Defibrillator Therapy on Mortality in High-Risk Patients with Recent Myocardial Infarction: Insights from the Defibrillation in Acute Myocardial Infarction Trial (DINAMIT). Circulation. 2010; 122;2645-2652.
- 45. Poole JE, Johnson GW, Hellkamp AS, Callans DJ, Raitt MH, Reddy RK, Marchlinski FE, Yee R, Guarnieri T, Talajic M, Wilber DJ, Fishbein DP, Packer DL, Mark DB, Lee KL, Bardy GH, Prognostic importance of defibrillator shocks in patients with heart failure. N Engl J Med. 2008; 359:1009-1017.
- Wilbur DJ, Zareba W, Hall WJ, Brown MW, Lin AC, Andrews ML, Burke M, Moss AJ. Time-dependence of mortality risk and defibrillator benefit after myocardial infarction. Circulation. 2004; 109:1082-1084.
- Germano JJ, Reynolds M, Essebag V, Josephson ME. Frequency and causes of implantable cardioverter-defibrillator therapies: is device therapy proarrhythmic? Am J Cardiol. 2006 Apr 15;97(8):1255-61.
- Killingsworth CR, Melnick SB, Litovsky SH, Ideker RE, Walcott GP. Evaluation of acute cardiac and chest wall damage after shocks with a subcutaneous implantable cardioverter defibrillator in Swine. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol. 2013; 36(10):1265-1272.
- 49. Mitchell LB, Pineda EA, Titus JL, Bartosch PM, Benditt DG. Sudden death in

- 50. Zecchin M, Merlo M, Pivetta A, Barbati G, Lutman C, Gregori D, Serdoz LV, Bardari S, Magnani S, Di Lenarda A, Proclemer A, Sinagra G. How can optimization of medical treatment avoid unnecessary implantable cardioverter-defibrillator implantations in patients with idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy presenting with "SCD-HeFT criteria?". Am J Cardiol. 2012; 109(5):729-735.
- Makati KJ, Fish AE, England HH, Tighiouart H, Estes NA 3rd, Link MS. Equivalent arrhythmic risk in patients recently diagnosed with dilated cardiomyopathy compared with patients diagnosed for 9 months or more. Heart Rhythm. 2006; 3(4):397-403.
- 52. Schliamser JE, Kadish AH, Subacius H, Shalaby A, Schaechter A, Levine J, Goldberger JJ. Significance of follow-up left ventricular ejection fraction measurements in the Defibrillators in Non-Ischemic Cardiomyopathy Treatment Evaluation trial (DEFINITE). Heart Rhythm. 2013; 10(6):838-846.
- 53. Grimm W, Timmesfeld N, Efimova E. Left ventricular function improvement after prophylactic implantable cardioverter-defibrillator implantation in patients with non-ischaemic dilated cardiomyopathy. Europace. 2013; 15(11):1594-1600.



Dr. Petras Stirbys, MD, PhD

Clinician, cardiosurgeon, implantologist of cardiovascular electronic devices, arrhythmologist, researcher. Former Vice-Rector for clinical affairs of Kaunas Medical Academy, Head of Cardiac Pacing clinic. Currently working as implanting cardiosurgeon in the Dept. of Cardiology, Hospital of Lithuanian University of Health Sciences, Kaunas Clinics, Kaunas, Lithuania.



search interests include the optimum management of pa

Dr. James A. Reiffel, MD

Dr. Reiffel's current research interests include the optimum management of patients with atrial fibrillation and flutter; studies in cardiac repolarization as relates to dysrhythmias and gender differences in proarrhythmic risk; and the development of new antiarrhythmic and anticoagulant pharmaceuticals.



Dr. Dierk Thomas, MD, FAHA, FESC, FHRS

Dr. Thomas is head of electrophysiology at the Department of Cardiology, University of Heidelberg, Germany. His research interests include molecular mechanisms of atrial fibrillation and novel therapeutic strategies.



Dr. Giovanni Battista Forleo, MD, PhD

Dr. Giovanni B Forleo received his Medical Degree at the University of Florence, Italy. Subsequently he completed his Residency at the Catholic University in Rome. After the clinical fellowship, he obtained the PhD and has been appointed Adjunctive Professor at the University of Rome "Tor Vergata". Dr. Forleo currently serves as cardiac electrophysiologist at the University Hospital of Tor Vergata in Rome. His major area of research is related to cardiac pacing and electrophysiology. His research work has been published in a variety of international journals and was presented in many international conferences.



Ignacio García-Bolao is Head of Cardiac Electrophysiology and Director of the Cardiology and Cardiac Surgery Department at the Clinica Universidad de Navarra. He is Full Professor at the University of Navarra. He is highly experienced in catheter mapping and ablation of atrial and ventricular complex arrhythmias, percutaneous left atrial appendage closure and CRT.



Dr. Ignasi Anguera, MD, PhD

Associate Professor of Medicine, University of Barcelona. Dr. Ignasi Anguera is the Director of Cardiac Electrophysiology Laboratory at the Bellvitge University Hospital, Barcelona, Spain. Dr Anguera is a graduate from University of Barcelona. He did cardiology training in the Hospital Clinic, Barcelona, Spain; where he was awarded a PhD. He has been faculty and staff electrophysiologist at Bellvitge University Hospital for last 10 years.

Dr. John Somberg, MD

John Somberg is currently a Professor of Medicine and Pharmacology at Rush University in Chicago. He also serves as Chief the Division of Clinical Pharmacology and the Director of the Masters in Clinical Research Program at Rush University. Dr. Somberg is the Editor of the American Therapeutics and has served for 14 years on the Circulatory Device Advisory Panel with the FDA. Dr. Somberg completed a cardiology fellowship at the Peter Bent Brigham Hospital, Harvard Medical School, ran the Cardiac Arrhythmia Service at Albert Einstein and was the Chief of Cardiology at the Chicago Medical School prior to his current position. His areas of specialization are anti-arrhythmic pharmacology and drug and device development.



Dr. Angelo Biviano, MD, MPH

Angelo Biviano, is an Esther Aboodi Assistant Professor of Clinical Medicine at NewYork-Presbyterian Hospital, Columbia University Medical Center. A clinical cardiac electrophysiologist, his research interests include the diagnosis and treatment of atrial fibrillation and atrial flutter using ECG surface waveform and intracardiac electrogram signal processing techniques.



Dr. Ali N Ali, MBChB, MRCP, MSc

Consultant Stroke, Geriatrics and General Internal Medicine. Honorary Senior Clinical Lecturer and Department Research Lead Sheffield Teaching Hospitals Foundation NHS Trust and University of Sheffield, UK. Main research interests include health economics, effects of aerobic exercise after stroke, and rehabilitation devices in stroke and geriatrics.



Dr. Murat SUCU, MD

He is a Professor Doctor of Cardiology. He is working Department of Cardiology and Director of Clinical Electrophysiology at the University of Gaziantep in Turkey. Dr. Sucu's clinical interests of clinical an invasive electrophysiology including both device implantation and catheter ablation therapies. Dr. Sucu has published more than 70 national and international scientific manuscripts.



Dr. Antonio Rossillo, MD

Staff member EP Section of Cardiology Department, San Bortolo Hospital of Vicenza, Italy. Medicine Graduation in 1999, University of Milan, Italy. Cardiology Degree in 2003, University of Padua, Italy. Chairman of Young EP section of Italian Society of Arrhythmology and Cardiac Pacing. Scientific Secretary of Venice Arrhythmias congress. Clinical Experience in Electrophysyology and Catheter Ablation, Cardiac Pacing and Transvenous Lead Extraction. Author or co-author of more than 40 of published articles on pacing and electrophysiology.



Dr. Bahij Kreidieh, мо

Dr Kreidieh is a Medical graduate of the American University of Beirut in Lebanon. He is currently completing his post-doctoral fellowship in Cardiac Electrophysiology at the Houston Methodist Debakey Heart and Vascular Center. His research interests include Brugada syndrome, Inappropriate sinus tachycardia, Catheter ablation techniques and Atrial fibrillation, particularly centered about the role/impact of the left atrial appendage?. Dr Kreidieh will commence Internal Medicine residency training in the University of Miami/JFK Medical Center in June, 2016.



Dr. David Delurgio, MD

Emory Saint Joseph's Hospital welcomes David B. DeLurgio, MD as the new director of Electrophysiology (EP) at the Emory Heart and Vascular Center. DeLurgio joins 17 other physicians with the Emory Heart and Vascular Center and Emory Cardiovascular Specialists in a new shared location at 5671 Peachtree Dunwoody Road, Suite 300. This suite provides a seamless patient care experience by offering a variety of cardiology services that can be managed in this convenient location.



Dr. Robert Tonks, MD

Dr Robert Tonks completed Internal Medicine residency at New Hanover Regional Medical Center in Wilmington, NC in 2014 and is currently completing post-doctoral advanced heart failure clinical research at Duke University, Division of Cardiology, Clinical Research Unit in Durham, NC. He will begin general cardiology fellowship at the University of Tennessee in Knoxville in 2016.



Dr. Tom Wong, MD

Dr Tom Wong, Consultant Cardiologist and Electrophysiologist, is the chief of the arrhythmia and device services at the Royal Brompton and Harefield Hospitals in London. His clinical expertise and research interest are in the area of arrhythmia interventions.



Dr. Ujjwal Rastogi, мо

Ujjwal Rastogi is currently the congestive heart failure fellow at the James J Peter VA Medical Center affiliated with Mount Sinai School of Medicine, New York. He completed his residency in internal medicine at Saint Peters University Hospital, New Jersey.



Dr. Jeroen J Bax, MD

Jeroen J Bax is professor of Cardiology and Director of non-invasive cardiac imaging, at the department of Cardiology, Leiden University Medical Center, The Netherlands. He has been working intensively with the European Society of Cardiology (ESC), and is currently serving as President Elect of the ESC. He has been Associate Editor of the American College Cardiology, and is currently Associate Editor of the European Heart Journal. He has co-authored numerous scientific articles, has guided many PhD fellows and his main interests of research include imaging in heart failure, stable coronary artery disease, valvular heart disease and atrial fibrillation.